MECHANISM OF GENE SILENCING SUPPRESSION BY THE GEMINIVIRUS

PROTEIN TrAP

A Dissertation

by

CLAUDIA MARCELA CASTILLO GONZÁLEZ

Submitted to the Office of Graduate and Professional Studies of Texas A&M University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

Chair of Committee,	Xiuren Zhang
Committee Members,	Hays Rye
	Timothy Devarenne
	Jun-Yuan Ji
Head of Department,	Gregory D. Reinhart

August 2017

Major Subject: Biochemistry

Copyright 2017 Claudia Marcela Castillo González

ABSTRACT

The hosts-virus arms race reaches the epigenetic level, where silencing of viral chromatin can serve as an innate defense mechanism to restrict invading DNA viruses. However, viruses can code for suppressor proteins to counter epigenetic silencing and escape host surveillance. Thus, the virus-encoded suppressors offer an untapped source of tools for the understanding of pathogenesis and chromatin regulation.

TrAP is a transcription factor encoded by model DNA plant viruses of the family Geminiviridae, which is required for the expression of the virus late genes and for suppression of gene silencing. TrAP is known to interfere with the transcriptional genesilencing (TGS) pathway by obstructing the methyl cycle in the cytoplasm. Nonetheless, multiple metabolic pathways other than chromatin regulation utilize the methyl donor, and TrAP mainly localizes to the nucleus; furthermore, TrAP is predicted to interact with the transcriptional machinery. Thus, we asked whether TrAP directly suppressed TGS.

We first generated TrAP-stable transgenic plants, and through transcriptome and biochemical assays, we demonstrated that TrAP hampered TGS. We then identified TrAP-interacting partners using a proteomics approach, confirmed by protein interaction experiments *in vivo* and *in vitro*. To determine whether these interactions were physiologically relevant, we performed virus infection assays in various host genetic backgrounds.

We demonstrated that TrAP interacts with multiple SET-domain proteins in Arabidopsis. Particularly, the H3K9me2 histone methyltransferase, Su(var)3-9 homolog 4/Kryptonite (SUVH4/KYP) is a *bona fide* cellular target of TrAP. TrAP expression phenocopies several TGS mutants, reduces the repressive H3K9me2 mark and CHH DNA methylation, and reactivates many endogenous KYP-repressed loci *in vivo*. KYP binds to the viral chromatin and controls its methylation to combat virus infection. We conclude that TrAP attenuates TGS by inhibiting KYP activity.

Furthermore, we show that TrAP interacts with other proteins, such as the methyl cycle enzymes SAMe-synthetase 2 (SAM2) and the S-adenosyl homocysteine hydrolase 1 (SAHH1), the RNA processing Enhanced silencing phenotype 3 (ESP3), and the chromatin remodeler Relative of early flowering 6 (REF6).

Our findings provide new insight in the host antiviral defense and virus counterdefense at an epigenetic level and provide a model system to study chromatin regulation, and virus infection.

DEDICATION

For the myriad times in which I saw this journey as the impossible, and the many more in which I was proven wrong, I dedicate this work to my beloved family.

To my parents Gabriel and Cristina, for their unconditional love and their exceptional example. To my sister Diana, for her unyielding spirit, her loyalty, and her coherence in life. To my godson Jaguar, for showing me the way to happiness, and for letting me be part of his discovery of the world. And to my husband Jeremy, the love of my life and my adamant accomplice, who can turn any challenge into an adventure, and brings perspective to my existence.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my mentor and committee chair, Dr. Xiuren Zhang, for pushing my boundaries, for believing in me sometimes more than I believed in myself, and for making his laboratory a nurturing environment to grow as a scientist. I would like to acknowledge Drs. Hays Rye, Tim Devarenne, Jun-Yuan Ji, Keith Maggert and Feng Qiao for serving as my committee members throughout these years, and for all their helpful advice and contributions towards my research. I would also like to express my deepest gratitude and appreciation to Dr. Dorothy Shippen, for her invaluable guidance and support during my graduate years; to Dr. Craig Kaplan for teaching me the discipline of thought; and, to Dr. Robert Klein for the stimulating discussions on science and life.

Thanks also go to our collaborators Drs. Xueping Zhou, Paul de Figueiredo, Hisashi Koiwa, and Joshua Yuan; and to the scientists, Drs. Linda Hanley-Bowdoin, Judith Brown, David Bisaro, and Garry Sunter, in this field who so kindly shared their materials, knowledge, and expertise to make this project possible.

I want to thank all former and current members of the Zhang laboratory, especially, Drs. Hongliang Zhu, Zhonghui Zhang, and Changjun Huang, for contributing uniquely to my graduate career. Finally, I thank my friends, colleagues, faculty, and staff of the Department of Biochemistry & Biophysics and the Institute for Plant Genomics and Biotechnology, for making Texas A&M University a second home.

NOMENCLATURE

ABRC	Arabidopsis Biological Resource Center
DCL	Dicer-like protein
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
dsRNA	double-stranded RNA
ESP3	Enhanced Silencing Phenotype 3
HEN1	HUA enhancer 1
КҮР	Kryptonite
miRNA	microRNA
mRNA	messenger RNA
NPC	Nuclear pore complex
pre-miRNA	precursor miRNA, consists only of the hairpin structure
pri-miRNA	primary miRNA, it is the mRNA from the MIRNA gene
PTGS	Post-transcriptional Gene Silencing
RdDM	RNA directed DNA Methylation
RDR	RNA-dependent RNA Polymerase
REF6	Relative of Early Flowering 6
RITS	RNA Induced Transcriptional Silencing complex
RISC	RNA Induced Silencing Complex
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
RNAi	RNA interference

SAM	Shoot Apical Meristem
SAMe	S-Adenosyl Methionine
SE	Serrate
SET	Suppressor of variegation / Enhancer of Zeste / Trithorax
siRNA	small-interfering RNA
sRNA	small RNA
ssRNA	single-stranded RNA
tasiRNA	trans-acting small-interfering RNA
TGS	Transcriptional Gene Silencing
TrAP	Transcription Activation Protein
TrIP	TrAP-interacting protein

CONTRIBUTORS AND FUNDING SOURCES

Contributors

This work was supported by a dissertation committee consisting of Professors Xiuren Zhang (chair and advisor), Hays Rye and Timothy Devarenne at the Department of Biochemistry and Biophysics, and Professor Jun-Yuan Ji at the Department of Molecular and Cellular Medicine.

Professor Xiuren Zhang provided the microarray data analyzed in Chapter 2 as well as the TrAP-stable transgenic plants. The raw data processing of the microarray data depicted in Chapter 2 were conducted in part by Dr. Xiuying Liu at the Chinese Academy of Sciences and were published in 2015 in eLife. The raw data processing of the bisulfite sequencing depicted in Chapter 5 were conducted in part by Dr. Zeyang Ma at the Department of Biochemistry and Biophysics and were published in 2015 in eLife.

The student completed all other work conducted for this dissertation independently.

Funding Sources

This work was supported by grants from the US National Science Foundation (NSF CAREER) (MCB-1253369), the US National Institutes of Health (R21AI097570) and the Welch foundation (A-1777) awarded to Professor Xiuren Zhang.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page
ABSTRACTii
DEDICATION iv
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTSv
NOMECLATURE
CONTRIBUTORS AND FUNDING SOURCES
TABLE OF CONTENTSix
LIST OF FIGURES
LIST OF TABLES
1. INTRODUCTION
1.1 RNA silencing.11.2 RNAi in development111.3 sRNAs as regulators of biotic interactions281.4 Chromatin modification441.5 The Geminivirus451.6 TrAP: the begomovirus AC2/C2 protein48
2. GEMINIVIRUS-ENCODED TrAP SUPPRESSOR INHIBITS THE HISTONE METHYLTRANSFERASE SUVH4/KYP TO COUNTER HOST DEFENSE
2.1 Overview .60 2.2 Introduction .61 2.3 Results .64 2.4 Discussion .101 2.5 Materials and methods .109
3. GENOME-WIDE IDENTIFICATION OF TrAP-TARGETED HOST FACTORS THROUGH PROTEOMICS ANALYSIS
3.1 Overview

3.3 Results	
3.4 Discussion	
3.5 Materials and Methods	154
4. CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE WORK	160
REFERENCES	170
APPENDIX A. SUPPLEMENTARY FILES	201
APPENDIX B. PROTEOMICS ANALYSES OF TrAP COMPLEXES I	IN PLANTA202

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. The miRNA biogenesis pathway
Figure 2. The primary siRNA biogenesis pathways
Figure 3. The secondary siRNAs biogenesis pathway9
Figure 4. Shoot apical meristem organization13
Figure 5. Functional model of miR165/166 and miR394 at the heart stage of embryogenesis
Figure 6. Multiple sRNA regulatory modules converge in the regulation of the SAM16
Figure 7. Interplay of tasiRNA and miRNA pathway in the determination of leaf polarity
Figure 8. Convergent sRNA pathways determine the balance of cell proliferation, differentiation and senescence
Figure 9. miR156 and miR172 modulate the juvenile-to-adult and vegetative-to- reproductive phase transitions
Figure 10. Mechanism of antiviral response mediated by sRNAs
Figure 11. sRNAs regulate host-pathogen interactions
Figure 12. miRNAs regulate positive symbiosis41
Figure 12. miRNAs regulate positive symbiosis
Figure 12. miRNAs regulate positive symbiosis
Figure 12. miRNAs regulate positive symbiosis
Figure 12. miRNAs regulate positive symbiosis41Figure 13. Genome organization of begomoviruses47Figure 14. Primary structure of the tomato golden mosaic virus (TGMV) TrAP49Figure 15. Structural components on the geminivirus genome required for TrAP- mediated transcriptional activation53Figure 16. The cellular SAMe or methyl cycle56
Figure 12. miRNAs regulate positive symbiosis 41 Figure 13. Genome organization of begomoviruses 47 Figure 14. Primary structure of the tomato golden mosaic virus (TGMV) TrAP

Figure 19. TrAP is genetically involved in the TGS pathway	70
Figure 20. TrAP interacts with KYP in vivo	75
Figure 21. Mass spectrometry analyses confirmed endogenous KYP as a <i>bona fide</i> TrAP interacting partner	76
Figure 22. TrAP does not interact with LHP1 in vitro	77
Figure 23. TrAP interacts directly with KYP through the SET domain	80
Figure 24. TrAP directly interacts with KYP paralogs SUVH2, 5, and 6	81
Figure 25. TrAP inhibited HMTase activity of KYP in vitro	83
Figure 26. Western blot analysis to show specificity of antibodies used for ChIP assays in the study	85
Figure 27 ChIP-PCR assays for selected flowering genes and heterochromatic loci confirm ChIP-qPCR	86
Figure 28. ChIP-qPCR analyses of H3K4me3, H3K9me2 and H3K27me3 in TrAP- regulated loci <i>in vivo</i>	89
Figure 29. TrAP reduces CHH DNA methylation in vivo	90
Figure 30. Gene ontology of CHH hypomethylated genes in <i>TrAP</i> transgenic plants and <i>kyp</i> mutant	93
Figure 31. KYP methylates geminivirus chromatin as a host defense	95
Figure 32. Virus chromatin contains H3K9me2 marks	98
Figure 33. Infectivity of CaLCuV lacking functional TrAP protein	100
Figure 34. CaLCuV lacking functional TrAP protein cannot cause systemic infection in wild-type plants	102
Figure 35. Model of TrAP suppression of KYP activity to prevent epigenetic silencing of the viral chromatin	103
Figure 36. Isolation of TrAP-protein complexes from Nicotiana benthamiana	131
Figure 37. Gene ontology analysis of the tomato golden mosaic virus TrAP co-	124

Figure 38. TrAP interacts with SAHH1	137
Figure 39. TrAP interacts with SAM2	138
Figure 40. RAN1 and TrAP interact in vivo and in vitro	141
Figure 41. RAN1 is involved in the CaLCuV pathogenesis	142
Figure 42. YFP-ESP3 and TrAP-CFP co-localize in nuclear speckles	145
Figure 43. esp3 mutant Arabidopsis plants are hypersusceptible to virus infection	146
Figure 44. TrAP-CFP and YFP-REF6 co-localize in nuclear speckles	147

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. Summary of proteins tested for co-localization with TrAP-CFP fusion protein as validation of MS data	133
Table 2. Identification of TrAP interacting proteins by IP-MS in Nicotiana benthamiana seedlings	203
Table 3. Identification of TrAP interacting proteins by IP-MS in Arabidopsis thaliana seedlings	208

1. INTRODUCTION^{*}

Invasion of a host by a pathogen is a very complex process in which both organisms exhibit a splendid array of molecular weapons to fight for survival. Since viral pathogens rely on the host for replication, their weapons are targeted to the subversion of the host replication machinery and the restrain of the host defenses; hence, viruses are not only important because of their effects in the host, but they are also great tools for studying many important biological processes in the host.

1.1 RNA silencing

RNA silencing, also known as RNA interference (RNAi), co-suppression or quelling, was originally described in petunia flowers that were engineered to overexpress the enzyme chalcone synthase (CHS). The expectation was that overexpression of the CHS gene would produce purple flowers; alas, the transgenic plants were white because of the silencing of both the endogenous and the introduced copies of CHS (Napoli et al., 1990). About ten years later, research on the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans* showed that injection of double-stranded RNA (dsRNA) caused gene silencing in a sequencespecific manner (Fire et al., 1998). These two findings paved the way to the discovery of a plant RNA-dependent RNA polymerase (RDR) able to produce double-stranded RNA from very abundant messenger RNAs (mRNAs) (Dalmay et al., 2001); thus, explaining the co-suppression of CHS in the engineered petunias, and unequivocally demonstrating

^{*} Part of this chapter is reprinted with permission from "The functions of plant small RNAs in development and in stress responses" by Shengjun Li, Claudia Castillo-González, Bin Yu, and Xiuren Zhang. 2017. Plant J. *90*: 654–670. doi:10.1111/tpj.13444, Copyright [2017] by John Wiley and Sons. License number: 4134351448309.

the conservation of the RNA-mediated regulation of gene expression throughout eukaryotes. The RNAi is essential to regulate multiple biological processes, including stem cell development, maintenance and differentiation, stress response, symbiosis, and pathogenesis.

RNAi is elicited by small double-stranded RNAs (dsRNAs) that interfere with multiple steps of the informational flow in the cell; specifically, 20-30nt small RNAs (sRNAs) are loaded into an Argonaute (AGO)-containing protein complex to serve as guides for gene silencing. RNAi can occur at two stages: (1) Post-Transcriptional Gene Silencing (PTGS), which regulates the expression of target genes through an RNAinduced silencing complex (RISC) to direct translation inhibition or mRNA cleavage in a sequence-specific manner (Baulcombe, 2004; Li et al., 2013; Vaucheret, 2006). Notably, the same mRNA target can be subjected to both modes of PTGS; it has been proposed that translation inhibition is predominant at an early stage, and is followed by mRNA cleavage (Brodersen et al., 2008; Iwakawa and Tomari, 2013; Wilson and Doudna, 2013). (2) Transcriptional Gene Silencing (TGS), which regulates the expression of target genes through an RNA-induced transcriptional silencing (RITS) complex to direct DNA methylation and drive the conformation of heterochromatin, and precluding the transcription of target genes (Cui and Cao, 2014; Jones and Sung, 2014; Pikaard and Scheid, 2014; Zhang and Zhu, 2011).

Based on their biogenesis, there are two main classes of sRNA: (1) the micro RNAs (miRNAs), and (2) the small-interfering RNAs (siRNAs). In plants, all sRNAs have a 2-nt overhang and 2'-O-methylation at the 3'-ends (Li et al., 2005; Yu et al., 2005). The

methyltransferase HUA ENHANCER 1 (HEN1) methylates the 2'hydroxyl groups at the 3'-overhangs of the sRNA duplexes to protect them from trimming or tailing, and eventual degradation (Sanei and Chen, 2015; Yang et al., 2006b).

miRNAs originate from MIRNA genes which are transcribed by RNA Polymerase II (RNA Pol II) to produce primary miRNA transcripts (pri-miRNAs). Pri-miRNA is capped, polyadenylated, and folded onto itself to form a hairpin-like structure. The primiRNA hairpin, which contains an imperfect dsRNA stem and an ssRNA loop, is recognized and processed in the nucleus by an RNase III protein in a microprocessor complex. In plants, the core microprocessor excises the miRNA from the pri-miRNA in two consecutive steps, entailing the RNase III enzyme DICER-LIKE 1 (DCL1) and the RNA-binding protein HYPONASTIC LEAVES 1 (HYL1) (Figure 1). It was originally believed that the zinc-finger protein SERRATE (SE) was also part of the microprocessor (Iwata et al., 2013; Machida et al., 2011; Yang et al., 2006a), but recent studies have suggested that SE serves as a scaffold for the protein complexes that exert tight regulation on the processing of pri-miRNAs into miRNAs (Zhu et al., 2013). Notably, CPL1 (Manavella et al., 2012), NOT2 (Wang et al., 2013) and CDC5 (Zhang et al., 2013b) interact with the RNA Pol II and the microprocessor through SE, indicating the coupling of transcription and pri-miRNA processing. SE also interacts with the CAP-binding complex subunits CBP20 and CBP80, which are important for the pri-miRNAs into miRNAs (Gregory et al., 2008; Laubinger et al., 2008). Other accessory proteins, such as the RNA-binding TOUGH (TGH), DAWDLE, and many others, have also been reported

to bind to the pri-miRNA and control the microprocessor activity (Mateos et al., 2011; Szarzynska et al., 2009; Voinnet, 2009; Yang et al., 2006a; Zhu et al., 2013).



Figure 1. The miRNA biogenesis pathway.

RNA Pol II transcribes a *MIRNA* gene to produce a pri-miRNA transcript, which is subsequently processed by the DCL1/HYL1 microprocessor into 21-22bp miRNA/* duplexes. Then, HEN1 catalyzes the 2'-O-methylation of the miRNA/* duplexes at their 3'-ends to protect them from degradation. The mature miRNA/* duplexes are exported to the cytoplasm through HASTY; the miRNA (guide strand) is then loaded onto an AGO1-RISC to inhibit translation or to cleave the target transcript.

After miRNAs are produced (Figure 1) HEN1 methylates the miRNA duplexes in the nucleus (Yang et al., 2006b). The methylated miRNAs are then exported to the cytoplasm likely through the nuclear transportin HASTY (HST) (Park et al., 2005), where they are loaded into AGO1 as ssRNA, to activate the RISC and guide PTGS (Voinnet, 2009). In the miRNA duplex (miRNA/*), the AGO1-loaded strand is called "guide" or miRNA, while the complementary strand is named "passenger" or miRNA* (Chen, 2005; Fang and Qi, 2016; Ji et al.; Meister, 2013; Voinnet, 2009; Wu, 2013). miRNAs can direct both mRNA cleavage and translation repression in a non-exclusive way, and are essential for plant development.

The small-interfering RNAs (siRNAs), on the other hand, are derived from perfect dsRNAs, which can originate from antisense transcripts, inverted repeats, viral genomes and transcripts, and from the activity of RDRs, among others. Notably, the expansion of the RDR, DCL, and AGO protein families contributed to the functional diversification of siRNAs in plants (Ahlquist, 2002; Chen, 2005; Tang et al., 2003; Tretter et al., 2008). Similarly to pri-miRNAs, a DCL protein processes the long dsRNAs into 21-24nt siRNAs, which are subsequently methylated by HEN1 and loaded into an AGO-containing silencing complex. However, unlike miRNAs, the biogenesis of siRNAs does not need to occur in the nucleus (Figure 2, Figure 3) (Ding, 2010; Meister, 2013; Pattanayak et al., 2013; Yang et al., 2006b). Of the four DCL proteins in Arabidopsis, DCL1 is mainly dedicated to the production of miRNAs, while siRNAs are predominantly generated by DCL2, 3 and 4.

There are three main classes of siRNAs, namely: heterochromatic-siRNAs (hetsiRNAs), natural antisense siRNAs (natsiRNAs), and secondary siRNAs, which are further classified into trans-acting siRNAs (tasiRNAs), phased-siRNAs (phasiRNAs), and epigenetically-activated siRNAs (easiRNAs) (Axtell, 2013; Borges and Martienssen, 2015).



Figure 2. The primary siRNA biogenesis pathways.

There are two classes of primary siRNAs: hetsiRNAs (left panel), and natsiRNAs (right panel). hetsiRNAs are produced in the nucleus. RNA polIV synthesizes short transcripts to serve as substrates for RDR2 and produce short dsRNAs to be processed by DCL3 into 24nt hetsiRNAs and methylated at their 3'ends by HEN1. hetsiRNAs are loaded into an AGO3/4/6/9-containing RITS complex to direct TGS. natsiRNAs result of the transcription of complementary mRNAs, forming dsRNAs, which are processed by a DCL protein into 21-24nt natsiRNAs. After methylation by HEN1, natsiRNAs are loaded into an AGO-containing RISC complex to direct PTGS and subsequently trigger the secondary siRNA production by recruiting RNA polIV, RDR6, SGS3, and several other DCL proteins.

hetsiRNAs are the most abundant sRNAs, are 24nt long, and mediate the TGS of heterochromatic regions (i.e. pericentromeric regions and TE-rich regions) through a process called RNA directed DNA methylation (RdDM) (Matzke and Mosher, 2014; Pikaard and Scheid, 2014). Briefly, the plant-specific RNA polymerase IV (RNA polIV) synthesizes short transcripts that subsequently serve as substrates for RDR2 to produce short dsRNAs, which are processed by Dicer-like3 into 24nt hetsiRNAs (Figure 2). The hetsiRNAs are then loaded into an AGO3/4/6/9-containing RITS complex to recruit a de novo DNA methyltransferase to the DNA (Zhang et al., 2016). The methylated genome is recognized by chromatin remodeling proteins that catalyze the deposition of repressive marks to the nucleosomes (Chan et al., 2004; Havecker et al., 2010).

The natural antisense siRNAs, or natsiRNAs, are 21-24nt long and result from double stranded RNAs produced by complementary mRNAs in the cell (Figure 2). Those can occur in *cis*, when produced from overlapping regions of convergent transcripts; or in trans, when the complementary transcripts are produced from different genomic regions (Bologna and Voinnet, 2014; Vaucheret, 2006). Although the details of the natsiRNAs biosynthesis are not yet fully understood, it is widely accepted that environmental conditions or a developmental program induces them (Borges and Martienssen, 2015). As a general rule, one of the transcripts is constitutively expressed, while the other is induced (Borsani et al., 2005). The resulting dsRNAs will be substrates of a DCL protein into natsiRNAs, which are methylated by HEN1 and loaded in an AGO-containing RISC complex (Figure 2). Subsequently, the sRNA machinery, including the RNA Pol IV subunit NRPD1, the RNA-dependent RNA polymerase RDR6, SGS3, and several DCL

proteins (mostly DCL1 and DCL2) establish a reinforcement loop to produce secondary natsiRNAs and amplify the silencing signal (Figure 3) (Borsani et al., 2005; Martínez de Alba et al., 2013).

The secondary siRNAs mediate the amplification of the PTGS signal. Briefly, a mRNA becomes the substrate of an RDR to produce dsRNA, which is subsequently processed by a DCL protein and methylated by HEN1 to produce mature secondary siRNAs. The substrate mRNAs are typically aberrant mRNAs, mRNAs that have been cleaved by a miRNA-loaded RISC, or invading mRNAs (i.e. TEs, viroids, etc). There are three main classes of secondary siRNAs: tasiRNAs, phasiRNAs and easiRNAs (Figure 3).

The trans-acting siRNAs originate from a tasiRNA-precursor mRNA, which is encoded by a TAS gene. The Arabidopsis genome encodes for eight TAS genes grouped into four families. mRNAs produced from genes in the *TAS* families 1 and 2 are targeted by miR173 (Yoshikawa et al., 2016), while miR390 targets the mRNAs from *TAS3* genes (Endo et al., 2013; Fahlgren et al., 2006; Montgomery et al., 2008), and miR828 targets those of the *TAS4* family (Chen et al., 2010; Fei et al., 2013). Notably, miR390 is loaded almost exclusively onto AGO7-containing RISCs (Endo et al., 2013), while miR173 and miR828 are loaded to AGO1-RISCs. tasiRNAs are produced through dedicated machinery consisting of SGS3/RDR6/DCL4 that acts downstream of the miRNA-AGO cleavage of the TAS transcripts. In the case of the *TAS3* genes, AGO7 binds preferentially to miR390 directing the cleavage of tasiRNA-inducing transcript *TAS3* (Endo et al., 2013; Fahlgren et al., 2009; Montgomery et al., 2008; Zhang et al., 2013a).



Figure 3. The secondary siRNAs biogenesis pathway.

RDR6 and SGS3 synthesize the dsRNA that serves as substrate for DCL2 and DCL4, which produce 22 or 21nt secondary siRNAs, respectively. Both DCL2 and DCL4 are highly processive enzymes which produce phased siRNAs by consecutive slicing along the dsRNA substrate. According to their precursor RNAs, there are three main classes of secondary siRNAs: tasiRNAs (top left), easiRNAs (top right) and phasiRNAs (top center). tasiRNAs are produced from a *TAS* gene which encodes a miRNA substrate. The phase tasiRNAs are produced fom the miRNA-RISC cleaves TAS transcript and act in the silencing of other genes. easiRNAs result from the targeting of miRNAs to transcripts of active retrotransposon, while phasiRNAs can be produced from coding and non-coding RNA and are independent of miRNA-directed cleavage.

The cleaved *TAS* products, stabilized by the Zn-finger protein SGS3, serve as substrates for RDR6 to make dsRNAs. The resultant dsRNAs are further processed by DCL4 or DCL1 into 21-22nt ta-siRNAs that are associated with AGO1-RISCs to down-regulate the expression of their target genes in trans (Figure 3) (Allen et al., 2005; Fahlgren et al., 2006; Montgomery et al., 2008; Peragine et al., 2004).

Due to the processivity of the DCL2 and DCL4 enzymes, the secondary siRNAs are phased; that is, they are produced consecutively every 21 or 22 nucleotides depending on whether they are processed by DCL4 or DCL2, respectively (Allen et al., 2005; Fei et al., 2013). Unlike tasiRNAs, the phasiRNAs are independent of miRNA-directed cleavage and do not have a clear function. The precursor phasiRNA can be coding or non-coding RNA (Figure 3).

Similarly to tasiRNAs, the easiRNAs result from the targeting of miRNAs to transcripts of active retrotransposons; particularly 22nt miRNAs loaded onto an AGO1-RISC (Chen et al., 2010). Mainly DCL4 catalyzes the processing of the dsRNA into 21nt easiRNAs; however, DCL2 is recruited to those substrates to produce 22nt easiRNAs in the absence of DCL4 or when the transcript levels surpass the catalytic capacity of the DCL4 enzyme (Figure 3). Notably, DCL3 can also be recruited to these substrates and produce 24nt easiRNAs that can direct *de novo* DNA methylation and establish TGS (Borges and Martienssen, 2015; Clavel et al., 2016; Creasey et al., 2014; Cui and Cao, 2014). Other invasive nucleic acids, such as viruses and viroids, as well as transgenes, are also substrates of DCL2 and DCL4 (Mlotshwa et al., 2008, 2010). Indeed, DCL2 and DCL4 play a major role in antiviral defense and produce virus-derived siRNAs (vsiRNAs)

from dsRNA produced by RDR1, which can be further amplified by RDR6 (Deleris et al., 2006; Mlotshwa et al., 2008; Qu et al., 2008; Wang et al., 2010b).

There has been significant progress in the understanding sRNA-mediated gene regulation; however, we still ignore the factors that regulate the efficiency of sRNAmediated target regulation, the determinants for translational repression or transcript cleavage, and the specific contribution of each of these mechanisms to gene regulation.

1.2 RNAi in development

All plant tissues and organs arise from structures containing pluripotent stem cells called meristems, which can be determinate or indeterminate depending on whether they are exhausted during development. Plants specify their tissues from two main meristems, the shoot apical meristem (SAM) and the root apical meristem (RAM). The SAM is established during embryogenesis to maintain the population of stem cells, to provide cells to organ primordia, and to specify the primary axis of growth. After embryogenesis, axillary meristems produce branches and secondary growth axes. Finally, in the transition to the reproductive phase indeterminate shoot meristems develop into determinate inflorescence meristems (IM) (Wang *et al.*, 2016; Soyars *et al.*, 2016). Here I discuss the role of small RNAs (sRNAs) in the establishment, maintenance, and maturation of shoot meristems.

In plants, the SAM contains three radial layers (L1-L3) (Figure 4). L1 (epidermis) and L2 (sub-epidermal layer) are the two outer layers that are both one cell thick, whereas L3 (corpus) is a multilayer of cells that make up the rest of the internal cells. These layers of cells also constitute three different zones in the SAM: the Peripheral Zone (PZ) which

forms the lateral primordia; the Central Zone (CZ) which maintains the population of pluripotent cells in a subregion called Organizing Center (OC); and the Rib Zone (RZ) which produces the stem. The OC is made exclusively from L3 cells (Soyars et al., 2016). In the Arabidopsis SAM, stem cell fate is determined by the homeodomain transcription factor WUSCHEL (WUS) (Mayer et al., 1998). WUS protein is synthesized in the OC and migrates into the CZ to activate the negative regulator, CLAVATA3 (CLV3) (Brand et al., 2000; Schoof et al., 2000; Zhou et al., 2015a). CLV3 further restricts WUS to the OC via a receptor kinase signaling cascade (Brand et al., 2000; Schoof et al., 2000). This local feedback loop controls development and maintenance of stem cell population. A family of KNOX I transcription factors, mainly, SHOOT MERISTEMLESS (STM), and BREVIPEDICELLUS (BP), positively regulates WUS expression. In monocots, the establishment of stem cells also requires the transcription factors of the SAM-restricted KNOX I family; the founding member of this family is the maize KNOTTED 1 (KN1) gene, and it is necessary for SAM establishment and maintenance (Bolduc et al., 2012). Unlike dicots, SAM regulation is likely independent of WUS: while no wus mutant has been found in maize, the rice WUS ortholog TAB1 only seems to affect axillary meristem formation (Tanaka et al., 2015). Thus, while KNOX I regulation is sufficient for SAM development in monocots, WUS and KNOX I are critical for SAM development in eudicots. Numerous genetic pathways that control SAM development, converge in the interplay with these two key transcription factors (Galli and Gallavotti, 2016; Zhou et al., 2015a).



Figure 4. Shoot apical meristem organization.

The meristem is organized in concentric layers of different genetic lineages, named L1 or protoderm, L2 or subepidermal tissue, and L3 or inner corpus. The interactions among them give rise to the Peripheral Zone (PZ), which forms the lateral primordia; the Central Zone (CZ), which maintains the population of pluripotent cells, is made exclusively from L3 cells.

SAM development is regulated by plant hormones. It is known that a high ratio of cytokinin (CK) to auxin ratio is critical for meristem establishment and maintenance (Vanstraelen and Benková, 2012; Azizi *et al.*, 2015). While CK enhances the expression of *WOX* and *KNOX I* genes, auxin promotes cell growth; however, auxin also induces CK accumulation through the transcriptional inhibition of *ARR7* and *ARR15*, two CK repressors. In Arabidopsis, WUS directly represses *ARR7/15*, whereas STM and BP upregulate expression of the CK synthase *IPT7*, hence establishing a positive feedback loop to maintain the meristem (Jasinski et al., 2005; Leibfried et al., 2005; Yanai et al., 2005).

The effect of auxin on SAM development is exerted through transcriptional regulators in the Auxin Response Factor (ARF) family, and their regulation is paramount

in the establishment of embryonary stem cells (Seefried et al., 2014). The induction of somatic embryos requires the accumulation of miR167, which targets and directs the patterning of ARF6 and ARF8. Loss of ARF6 and ARF8 results in somatic embryo arrest (Su et al., 2016). SAM establishment is also regulated by ARF2, ARF3 and ARF4 but they are downregulated by TAS3-derived tasiRNAs. Notably, the accumulation of TAS3 transcripts is regulated during embryogenesis. Throughout the globular stage, TAS3 is mostly detected in the apical region; by the torpedo stage TAS3 accumulation is restricted to the adaxial region; and in the bent-cotyledon stage it is expressed mainly in the SAM (Liu et al., 2009). Such spatio-temporal patterning of TAS3 underscores the regulatory role of tasiRNAs in meristem development through the modulation of ARFs (Figure 5) (Fei et al., 2013; Petsch et al., 2015; Rajeswaran and Pooggin, 2012). Importantly, the critical regulatory role of the tasiRNA pathway in SAM establishment and maintenance is conserved in mono- and eudicots. The SGS3 maize ortholog LEAF BLADELESNESS 1 (LBL1) regulates the meristem master regulator KN1 (Nogueira et al., 2009); and loss-offunction mutants in the rice orthologs of RDR6/SHOOTLESS2 (SHL2), AGO7/SHOOT ORGANIZATION 2 (SHO2), and DCL4/SHO1 completely lack SAM (Nagasaki et al., 2007).



Heart Stage Embryo

Figure 5. Functional model of miR165/166 and miR394 at the heart stage of embryogenesis. miR394 is strongly expressed from the L1 layer and moves inwards to regulate the downstream activity of WUS and defining the identity of the inner layers of the SAM. AGO10 restricts miR165 and miR166 to the outer and abaxial side of the embryo. This enables expression of HD-ZIP III transcription factors and the correct patterning of the SAM and vascular tissues.

Concurrent with the establishment of stem cells, the SAM surges from a boundary zone during embryogenesis. The boundary zones not only propitiate a local environment for meristematic activity but also separate pluripotent cells from the regions of active cell differentiation. The organ boundaries are set by several groups of transcription factors including NAC, MYB, LBD, and GRAS families (Wang *et al.*, 2016). The restriction of the *NAC* genes *CUP SHAPED COTYLEDON1* and *2 (CUC1 and CUC2)* in the boundary regions is accomplished through miR164 (Figure 5, Figure 6). miR164, which directly targets *CUC1* and *CUC2*, is accumulated in the PZ so that *CUC1* and *CUC2* transcripts are degraded in the PZ but not in the boundary regions (Figure 4, Figure 5) (Larue et al., 2009; Nikovics et al., 2006). In a similar way, miR164 is also essential in the formation of axillary meristems throughout the plant (Fouracre and Poethig, 2016; Laufs et al., 2004;

Wang et al., 2016). Besides regulating the boundary establishment, CUC1 and CUC2 act with the MYB transcription factor LOF1 to further induce STM and SAM formation during the late globular stage (Aida et al., 1999). Mutants lacking both CUC1 and CUC2 activities fail to establish the SAM and die during embryogenesis (Mallory et al., 2004; Takada et al., 2001).



Figure 6. Multiple sRNA regulatory modules converge in the regulation of the SAM.

Black arrows represent validated positive regulation; dotted black arrow represents a hypothesized positive regulation; red blunt arrows represent validated downregulated targets; purple arrows indicate downstream positive regulation.

The abaxial/adaxial regulatory network originated from the leaf primordium impacts the SAM establishment. The network consists primarily of two sets of transcription factors; and at least one set regulates the SAM through modulation of expression of the downstream KNOX I and WOX genes (Roodbarkelari and Groot, 2016). One set includes the KANADI and YABBY transcription actors and promotes abaxial leaf identity, whereas the other set includes the class III HOMEODOMAIN LEUCINE ZIPPER (HD-ZIP) transcription factors (specifically PHABULOSA (PHB), PHAVOLUTA (PHV), REVOLUTA (REV), CORONA (CNA), and ARABIDOPSIS HOMEOBOX GENE 8 (ATHB8)) and promotes adaxial leaf fates. Interestingly, the spatial restriction of HD-ZIPIII adaxial factors is mediated by miRNAs that are also spatiotemporally distributed (Figure 5, Figure 6) (Williams et al., 2005; Sakaguchi and Watanabe, 2012; Roodbarkelari and Groot, 2016).

The first indication of miRNA involvement in SAM maintenance was the discovery that *WUS* depends on AGO10 (also known as ZWILLE) for the activation of its downstream target *CLV3* in Arabidopsis (Bohmert et al., 1998; Lynn et al., 1999; Tucker et al., 2008). In Ler ecotype background, *ago10* mutants can initiate but not maintain the SAM (Lynn et al., 1999; Moussian et al., 1998). This defect is clearly ecotype-specific as Col-0 *ago10* mutant rarely displays shoot meristem termination. In the SAM, AGO10 recognizes structural properties in the duplexes of miR165/6 and their complementary strands (*), and outcompetes their binding by AGO1. However, unlike AGO1, AGO10 decoys miR165/6 and protects the *HD-ZIP III* transcripts by mechanisms yet to be unveiled (Zhang and Zhang, 2012; Zhu *et al.*, 2011; Zhou *et al.*, 2015; Liu *et al.*, 2009).

Arabidopsis has nine loci able to produce miR165/6: *MIR165a*, and *b*, and *MIR166a-g*. Despite their individual contributions to the accumulation of miR165/6, only four genes seem to be critical for the SAM development (*MIR165b* and *MIR166a*, *b*, and *g*) (Miyashima *et al.*, 2013; Zhou *et al.*, 2015). Such differences may be attributed to variation in the promoter activities (Miyashima et al., 2013); alternatively, the secondary structures of some of primary miR165/6 transcripts (pri-miR165/6) cause poor production of miR165/6, as shown for pri-miR166c, d, and e (Zhu et al., 2013).

Expression of *AGO10* is detected in embryo as early as the 8-cell stage of embryogenesis. Unlike the ubiquitously expressed *AGO1*, *AGO10* continues to accumulate only in the adaxial region and throughout the SAM, where it neutralizes mobile miR165/6 that are produced in the abaxial sites and enables the HD-ZIP III function in the adaxial regions (Figure 5, Figure 6) (Lynn *et al.*, 1999; Zhou *et al.*, 2015). In rice and maize, miR166 also regulates *HD-ZIP III* genes and SAM maintenance (Itoh et al., 2008; Juarez et al., 2004). Rice *AGO10* ortholog *OsPNH1* is also necessary for SAM maintenance and organ development, and exhibits a expression pattern similar to Arabidopsis AGO10; however, OsPNH1 regulation of miR166 or its mode of action are still unknown (Nishimura et al., 2002).



Figure 7. Interplay of tasiRNA and miRNA pathway in the determination of leaf polarity. Black arrows represent validated positive regulation; dotted black arrow represents a hypothesized positive regulation; red blunt arrows represent validated downregulated targets.

Reciprocally to the AGO10-mediated spatial decoy of miR165/6, determination of organ polarity in the PZ requires AGO1 to execute the tasiR-ARFs silencing and consequential down-regulation of miR165/6 accumulation (Figure 7) (Sakaguchi and Watanabe, 2012). Importantly, the rice tasiRNA machinery, SHL2/RDR6, SHO1/DCL4, and SHO2/AGO7, negatively regulates miR166 accumulation (Nagasaki et al., 2007). Likewise, maize loss-of-function mutants of *SGS3/LBL1* have abaxialized leaves as a result of ectopic distribution of pri-miR166 (Nogueira et al., 2007); and lack of *AGO7/RGD2* results in increased miR166 accumulation, although with normal leaf polarity (Douglas et al., 2010). In Arabidopsis, while *TAS3* expression is localized in the SAM apical region and adaxial side of the leaf primordia, *ago10 rdr6* and *ago10 ago7*

double mutants exhibit a stronger SAM phenotype and an even higher accumulation of miR165/6 compared to *ago10* single mutant. This observation further suggests that *AGO10* and tasiR-ARFs act in parallel to regulate miR165/6 and *HD-ZIP III* genes (Liu et al., 2009). Since AGO7, SHO2 and RGD2 preferentially bind to miR390 to target *TAS3* and produce tasiR-ARFs, it is likely that the target *ARFs* are positive regulators of *MIR166* genes (Figure 7). This would be in accordance with *HD-ZIP III* regulation by auxin (Itoh et al., 2008) and the presence of ARF-regulatory sequences in the promoters of several *MIR166* genes in maize and *MIR166c* in Arabidopsis (Nogueira and Timmermans, 2007). Alternatively, and consistent with the opposite leaf phenotypes of *lb11* and *rgd2* in maize, yet undiscovered tasiRNAs might target pri-miR166 transcripts impairing miR166 accumulation. Additionally, the abaxial-determining genes YABBY, regulate the *MIR165A* gene expression, resulting in the rigid determination of the adaxial–abaxial boundary in leaf primordia (Figure 7) (Tatematsu et al., 2015).

The study of the spatiotemporal regulation of *HD-ZIP III* and their regulators miR165/166 during embryogenesis highlights that non-cell-autonomous function of sRNAs underlies SAM maintenance and organ patterning (Seefried *et al.*, 2014; Nodine and Bartel, 2010; Zhou *et al.*, 2015). sRNAs move cell-to-cell through plasmodesmata for approximately 15 cells in a path of decreasing concentration (Marín-González and Suárez-López, 2012; Sparks *et al.*, 2013). Indeed, the requirement of L1 cells for the meristem determination engages a mobile L1-derived miRNA, miR394 (Figure 4, Figure 5, Figure 6). The role of miR394 in SAM determination was discovered in a genetic-screening for enhancers of an *ago10-1* mutant in Col-0 background; there, a mutant that dramatically

increased shoot meristem termination was recovered and identified as a mutant in *MIR394b* (Knauer et al., 2013). The *ago10-1 mir394b-1* double mutant displays a single leaf-like organ or a filamentous structure at the stem cell position, reminiscent of strong *ago10* mutant alleles in Ler background. miR394 appears to regulate SAM development through modulating downstream *WUS* activity. As mentioned above, expression of *CLV3* in the CZ depends on the expression and mobility of WUS from the OC (Brand et al., 2000; Schoof et al., 2000); However, *mir394b-1 ago10-1* mutants lacked CLV3 even when the WUS expression domain expanded. miR394 targets transcripts of the F-box gene *LEAF CURLING RESPONSIVENESS (LCR)*, and its function is proposed to degrade proteins through the 26S proteasome. Thus, lack of miR394 presumably allows over-accumulation of LCR in the meristem and causes degradation of an unknown WUS cofactor necessary to induce *CLV3* in the CZ (Figure 6). miR394 moves inwards from the L1 layer, acting as a polarizing signal that confines the stem cells to the OC, defining the identity of the inner layers of the SAM (Figure 4, Figure 5) (Knauer et al., 2013).

sRNAs also govern the branching from the axillary meristems. Shoot branching in plants takes place by the formation of new meristems in the axils of leaves, which develop into secondary axes of growth and axillary buds. *CUC* and *LOF1* genes are required for the boundary formation between the stem and the leaf, so that the two organs can continue with their developmental program. However, CUC and LOF1 also promote the expression of the meristem initiators *WUS* and *STM*. This mechanism is also conserved in monocots were expression of the rice *WUS* and *STM* orthologs, *TAB1* and *OSH1*, are necessary for axillary meristem formation and branching (Tanaka et al., 2015). The CUC transcription

factors also directly regulate the expression of the *LATERAL SUPPRESSOR* (*LAS*) genes in Arabidopsis, tomato and rice. The *LAS* genes are putative transcription factors belonging to the GRAS family, which specifically regulate the initiation of axillary meristems during the vegetative growth phase. miR164 controls branching through the regulation of the *CUC* genes and consequent repression of downstream *LAS* genes. This was evidenced by the abolition of axillary meristem formation in plants overexpressing miR164, and the development of accessory buds in leaf axils in *mir164* mutants and plants expressing miR164-resistant alleles of *CUC1* or *CUC2* (Bustamante et al., 2016; Larue et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2014c; Raman et al., 2008). Other miRNAs have also been involved in the regulation of branch formation. While miR171c prevents branching through targeting the GRAS transcription factors of the SCARECROW family (Wang et al., 2010a), miR156 promotes branching by targeting the *LAS* repressors *SPL9* and *SPL15* (Tian et al., 2014).

The shoot meristems dictate the formation of all aerial organs, including leaves, stems and flowers. miRNAs also regulate leaf growth and senescence (Figure 8). An exemplified Π is the regulation of class **TEOSINTE** case BRANCHED1/CYCLOIDEA/PCF (TCP) transcription factors by miR319 (Efroni et al., 2008; Li et al., 2012; Nath et al., 2003; Palatnik et al., 2003). Arabidopsis has eight class II TCP genes, five of which (TCP2, 3, 4, 5, 10, and 24) are the direct targets of miR319. Arabidopsis also contains three MIR319 genes and they are expressed largely through nonoverlapping regions (Reviewed in Lopez et al., 2015). Notably, TCP3 is a transcriptional activator of miR164, AS1, and auxin response repressor SHY2. Loss of miR319 or increase
in *TCP3* accumulation leads to down-regulation of *CUC*, *KNOX*, and *WUS* genes; thus promoting cell differentiation. *TCP* genes also regulate cell growth by modulating the auxin accumulation and response. For example, TCP3 represses the auxin efflux genes *PIN1*, *PIN5*, and *PIN6*, and also targets the *ARF* regulators, *TAS3* and *AGO7* (Koyama et al., 2010). Furthermore, TCP4 protein regulates CK response and cell proliferation through the SWI/SNF chromatin remodeler BRM/CHR2. This observation suggests direct involvement of TCP proteins in chromatin regulation (Efroni et al., 2013; Schommer et al., 2014).





Black arrows represent validated positive regulation; red blunt arrows represent validated downregulated targets.

sRNAs also regulate plant developmental transition from juvenile to adult (Figure 9) (Xue et al., 2014). As understood today, such regulation consists primarily of the interplay of two miRNAs, miR156 and miR172. miR156 targets members of SQUAMOSA PROMOTER BINDING-LIKE (SPL) transcription factors (Xie, 2006), which are positive regulators of phase change and flowering time. Overexpression of miR156 delays flowering time (Zhang et al., 2011a), while the expression of miR156resistant SPL transcripts induces early flowering. Furthermore, SPL9 acts as a transcriptional activator of MIR172 genes, which in turn prevents expression of APETALA 2 (AP2) transcription factors (Aukerman and Sakai, 2003; Chen, 2004; Zhu et al., 2009). The AP2 proteins regulate flowering time, organ identity and floral meristem fate. Arabidopsis has four AP2 transcription factors, TOE1, TOE2, SCHNARCHZAPFEN, and SCHLAFMUTZE. Overexpression of any AP2 gene delays flowering, while overexpression of miR172 or loss-of-function mutation in any of the AP2 genes produces an early flowering phenotype. As a surrogate pathway, miR169 can replace the function of AP2 genes in Petunia and Antirrhinum because miR169 targets a family of NF-YA transcription factors, which regulate expression of downstream flowering genes (Cartolano et al., 2007). The decision to transit from vegetative to reproductive growth depends on the gradients of miR156 and miR172 (Wu et al., 2009; and reviewed in Teotia and Tang, 2015; Nag and Jack, 2010); this was first evidenced in the maize dominant mutant Corngrass (Cg). Cg mutant displays enhanced expression of two tandem MIR156 genes, and thus have lower accumulation of miR172. As such, the mutant retains juvenile features even in the reproductive phase (Chuck et al., 2007). Such phenotype not only

involves miRNAs in the phase change, but also uncouples the juvenile-to-adult transition from the vegetative-to-reproductive growth. The expression of miR156 originates in the SAM and is highest at the early stages of growth, but it declines as the plant ages. Conversely, the levels of miR172 rise and the reproductive phase transition occurs (Reviewed in Zhu and Helliwell, 2011). Recent works indicate that nutrient availability (i.e. sugar) plays a major role in the accumulation of miR156 and might serve as an environmental cue underlying phase transition (Yang et al., 2013; Yu et al., 2013).



Figure 9. miR156 and miR172 modulate the juvenile-to-adult and vegetative-to-reproductive phase transitions.

Black arrows represent validated positive regulation; red blunt arrows represent validated downregulated targets

This kind of interplay between miRNA pathways seems to be a general rule and not the exception in plant development. In an elegant study in *Cardamine hirsuta*, it was evidenced that miR319-regulated TCPs compete with miR156-regulated SPLs for interaction with miR164-regulated CUC transcription factors. Such interplay determines leaf complexity as a function of plant age (Rubio-Somoza et al., 2014). Interestingly, miR156 not only regulates phase transition but also enables the appropriate embryo development. Involvement of miR156 in embryonic development appears to be through preventing the expression of transcription factors that promote differentiation later in the plant life cycle. This has been shown in the molecular characterization of the embryogenesis of *dcl1* mutants in Arabidopsis, where the expression of the miR156regulated *SPL10* and *SPL11* genes is abnormally induced in embryos as early as 8-cells stage; and this up-regulation is largely responsible for the phenotypic defects in the embryo patterning in *dcl1* the mutant (Nodine and Bartel, 2010).

miRNAs also regulate seed maturation. The seed maturation program only takes place during late embryogenesis, and repression of the process is essential for seedling development. In Arabidopsis, *LEC2* is a key regulator of seed maturation; and its transcription is directly regulated by *PHB* and *PHV*. Through a sensitized genetic screening of suppressors of seed maturation in vegetative growth stage, a weak allele of *ago1* mutant was recovered. The repression function of *AGO1* in seed maturation program is through miR165/6 as AGO1 binds to miR165/166 to silence *PHB* and *PHV* transcripts, leading to ectopic expression of *LEC2* mRNA and activation of the downstream cascade of seed maturation (Tang et al., 2012). In maize, a severe growth-impaired mutant, *fuzzy*

tassel (*fzt*), was also identified. Loss-of-function *fzt* mutant contains a missense mutation in the RNase IIIa domain in DCL1 and negatively affects the accumulation of miRNAs (Thompson et al., 2014).

Transcriptome characterization of loss-of-function allelic series of genes involved in sRNA biogenesis uncovered an unforeseen depth of the regulation exerted by these small molecules. sRNAs are involved in the establishment and maintenance of the pluripotent state of cells, and also in the regulation of cell fate at the organ primordia (Nodine and Bartel, 2010; Seefried et al., 2014). Furthermore, sRNAs can control their targets by mRNA cleavage and/or translation inhibition, further increasing the complexity of the regulation exerted. Of note, miRNA-mediated translational inhibition occurs at the endoplasmic reticulum; and this regulation entails the membrane-bound protein ALTERED MERISTEM PROGRAMMING 1 (AMP1), which interacts with the AGO1miRNA complex (Li et al., 2013). Interestingly, the amp1 mutant was initially recovered in a mutagenesis screening for genes that affected leaf morphogenesis in Arabidopsis. Loss-of-function *amp1* allele develops an extraordinarily large shoot meristem during the globular embryo stage, well before than wild-type embryos (Conway and Poethig, 1997). amp1 mutants also exhibit enlarged leaf primordia, leaves with striking similarities to cotyledons, ectopic stem cells niches, abnormal hormone regulation, seed dormancy, and many other pleiotropic phenotypes (Huang et al., 2015). Such pleotropic effect suggests a much broader effect of sRNA-mediated translation inhibition in the overall plant growth and development.

The detailed study of MIRNA gene families and their targets has substantially

increased our understanding of the regulation of development and also underscored the complexity of such intertwined regulatory systems. Numerous questions still need to be addressed concerning SAM control in particular and sRNA function in general. How do tasiR-ARF regulate miR165/6? How is the expression of miR156 regulated? Indeed, how is the expression of the MIRNA genes regulated? So far, it is possible to envision the gradients of sRNAs in the meristem functioning in a similar fashion as morphogens in animals (Skopelitis et al., 2012). However, it is unknown if mobility is an inherent characteristic of sRNAs. To date, few mobile sRNAs have been characterized, but this could be due to lack of sensitivity of our current methods. On the other hand, if not all sRNAs move, then what makes an sRNA mobile? Furthermore, sRNA gradients seem to determine a myriad of processes including but not limited to organ polarity and phase transition; nonetheless, in some cases it appears that the sRNA movement is detrimental for the recipient organ function (i.e. miR165/6 in SAM) and that complex adaptive mechanisms have been put into place to quench their effects (i.e. AGO10).

1.3 sRNAs as regulators of biotic interactions

Plants are the primary producers in the ecosystem; thus, constituting the base of the trophic chain and serving as food sources for microbes, invertebrates and higher organisms alike. Such trophic interactions can be established through parasitism, herbivory, or mutualism, and must be regulated for the plant survival. The deployment of defense or special developmental programs implies a major deviation of resources otherwise allocated to growth (Tian et al., 2003); therefore, the decision to fight or enable a biotic interaction requires an accurate calculation based on the environmental conditions, and the identification of the interacting organism. Here I discuss the underlying roles of sRNAs as key regulators of the defense response and propose their role as the "lingua franca" in biotic transactions (Li et al., 2017).

1.3.1 RNAi as an immune system against invasive nucleic acids

RNA silencing is elicited by dsRNAs that interfere with multiple steps of the informational flow in the cell; specifically, sRNAs affect translation and stability of target mRNAs; sRNAs can also direct DNA methylation, therefore precluding transcription of target genes. Because dsRNAs can result from intermediates in RNA virus replication, highly structured RNA virus genomes, viral transcripts, repetitive DNA sequences or from transposable elements (TEs), it is not surprising that RNAi has evolved as an efficient mechanism to prevent the proliferation of invasive nucleic acids. Viruses, viroids, satellite RNAs (sat-RNAs), and TEs are the most common invasive nucleic acids in plants. Some satellite RNAs are malignant: for example, Cucumber Mosaic Virus (CMV) Y-sat can trigger production of 22nt sRNAs against transcripts of photosystem component Chl I, causing chlorosis in the infected plant and worsening viral symptoms (Shimura et al., 2011; Smith et al., 2011). Moreover, CMV Q-satellite (Q-sat) can also interact with a bromodomain protein (BRP), suggesting that sat-RNAs can directly target effectors of epigenetic regulation and potentially affect chromatin regulation (Chaturvedi et al., 2014). However, some satellite RNAs are molecular parasites of viruses because they cause the reduction of their helper viruses, acting benignly in agriculture. Two modes of action have been proposed to mediate the benign effects of sat-RNAs in the infected plants: 1) direct competition for cellular machinery, and 2) induction of sRNAs that target the helper viruses for cleavage, producing substrates for RDR6 to generate secondary sRNAs that in turn target the virus (Shimura and Masuta, 2016). Interestingly, it was recently shown that the genome of *Nicotiana tabacum* contains Y-sat sequences that produce 24nt siRNAs and direct DNA methylation (Zahid et al., 2015). Furthermore, it has been hypothesized that sat-RNAs evolved from RNAi byproducts because the sliced products of RNAi-targeted viruses or TEs can serve as substrates of TE- or virus-encoded RNA ligases for the production of chimeric RNAs. This has been shown to occur spontaneously in greenhouse experiments with CMV (Hajimorad et al., 2009).

Plants deficient in RNAi are hypersusceptible to virus infection; specific cases are *hen1, ago1, ago2, dcl4, drb4, ago1 ago2*, and *dcl2* mutants. However, this phenomenon is not seen in *dcl1* or *dcl3* mutants, implying that they do not affect virus accumulation (Deleris et al., 2006; Qu et al., 2008). The current model of RNAi antiviral defense is akin to the tasiRNA biogenesis (Figure 10). It consists of the production of 21nt virus derived small RNAs (vsiRNAs) through the cytoplasmic DRB4 and DCL4. The vsiRNAs are stabilized by HEN1 methylation and loaded into AGO1 or AGO2 effectors to guide cleavage of viral RNAs. The cleaved transcripts serve as substrates for SGS3, RDR6 and DCL2 to produce 22nt secondary vsiRNAs. The secondary vsiRNAs are in turn loaded into the antiviral AGO2 and reinforce the antiviral response (Pumplin and Voinnet, 2013). However, this model has been challenged by the discovery of the production of secondary vsiRNAs are equally efficient at targeting the virus (Wang et al., 2011). Indeed, degradadome studies have shown that only few vsiRNAs cause viral RNA cleavage, and

DCL2 produced 22nt vsiRNAs are less efficient than the 21nt vsiRNAs produced by DCL4 (Wang et al., 2010b, 2011). Furthermore, viruses can evade this mechanism by localizing to different cellular compartments than the RNAi machinery, such as vesicles and chloroplasts (Laliberté and Sanfaçon, 2010).

1.3.2 Viral suppressors of RNA silencing

RNAi targets invasive nucleic acids, imposing a selective pressure that has resulted in essentially all plant viruses encoding for suppressors of RNA silencing (VSRs), thus enabling infection. In fact, both infection efficacy and severity of the disease caused by viruses correlate with the effectiveness of their encoded VSRs (Csorba et al., 2015). Notably, the virus-RNAi-VSR systems were the first evidence for a role of sRNA in plant defense. They have also been a useful toolkit in the investigation of the RNAi mechanism itself because viruses have evolved VSRs to target virtually every step in the sRNAmediated defense (Figure 10). Roughly speaking, VSRs can be grouped in three major classes, those that prevent sRNA biogenesis, those that inhibit AGO effectors, and the ones that preclude RNAi amplification. VSR-mediated impairment of sRNA biogenesis is exemplified by Cauliflower Mosaic Virus (CaMV) protein P6. This suppressor prevents the accumulation of vsiRNAs by binding to DRB4 in the nucleus and preventing its translocation to the cytoplasm. Cytoplasmic localization of DRB4 upon virus infection is essential for its interaction with DCL4 (Haas et al., 2008). Tobacco Mosaic Virus (TMV) protein P126 inhibits HEN1 and thus destabilize vsiRNAs (Vogler et al., 2007; Yu et al., 2006), while Sweet Potato Chlorotic Stunt Virus (SPCSV) produces an RNase III enzyme that specifically cleaves sRNAs (21-24nt) into inactive 14nt oligos (Kreuze et al., 2005).

Additionally, it is well-known that the Tombusvirus genus of plant viruses, including Tomato Bushy Stunt Virus (TBSV), encode the P19 protein, P19 functions as a "molecular caliper" by decoying vsiRNAs and preventing their loading into AGO effectors (Guo et al., 2014; Ye et al., 2003; Vargason et al., 2003). Interestingly, P19 has a particularly low affinity for miR168, which directly targets AGO1 transcripts, producing downregulation of AGO1 to escape RISC attack (Várallyay et al., 2010). Aside P19, other VSRs can directly target AGO proteins. Polerovirus-encoded P0 is an F-box protein able to form a complex with SKP1/CULLIN1 to ubiquitinate AGO1 and induce its degradation through the autophagy pathway (Baumberger et al., 2007; Csorba et al., 2010). Similarly, Potato Virus X (PVX) protein P25 promotes degradation of both AGO1 and AGO2 through the 26S proteasome (Chiu et al., 2010). VSRs can also inhibit AGO silencing function. CMV protein 2b directly binds to AGO1 and inhibits its slicing activity (Zhang et al., 2006a), while Turnip Crinkle Virus (TCV) protein P38 associates with AGO1 and AGO2 through a glycine-tryptophan (GW) - AGO hook to prevent loading of siRNAs but not of miRNAs into AGO effectors (Azevedo et al., 2010; Zhang et al., 2012). DNA viruses also encode VSRs to target AGO1 activity. Mungbean Yellow Mosaic India Virus (MYMIV) AC2 protein binds to AGO1 and inhibits its slicing activity; however, it also interacts with and inhibits RDR6, therefore preventing accumulation of secondary vsiRNAs and the amplification step of the silencing signal (Kumar et al., 2015). A similar mechanism has been reported for Rice Yellow Stunt Virus (RYSV) P6 protein (Guo et al., 2013), which targets RDR6, and for Tomato Yellow Leaf Curl Virus (TYLCV) V2 protein, which interacts with SGS3, and prevent systemic silencing (Zrachya et al., 2007).



Figure 10. Mechanism of antiviral response mediated by sRNAs.

Viral suppressors of RNA silencing (VSRs) are depicted in red at the specific stage that they inhibit. Dotted black arrows represent the separation of the guide and passenger strands of the siRNA duplex, which ends up in the degradation of the passenger strand; red blunt arrow represents inhibition.

1.3.3 RNAi in non-viral threats

The plant defense against non-viral pathogens involves a complex signaling pathway to deploy a broad spectrum or targeted immune responses. Briefly, recognition of pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs), such as flagellin in bacteria or chitin in fungi, elicits a basal layer of defense known as PAMP-triggered immunity (PTI). Viral dsRNAs can be considered as virus-associated molecular patterns (VAMPs). Under this selective pressure, pathogens have engaged in a co-evolutionary arms race to overcome the PTI by producing specific virulence factors called effectors; this is in a similar fashion as the selective advantage conferred by the viral production of VSRs. To counter those effectors, plants produce specific resistance proteins (R) during the targeted effector-triggered immunity (ETI). Previously, PTI and ETI have been considered to be independent from RNAi because they mostly regulate protein- and hormone-mediated immune responses, but recent discoveries have pointed to an sRNA-mediated regulation of both immune strategies.

The PTGS pathways have also been found to be involved in the response to nonviral pathogens. Arabidopsis plants lacking a functional miRNA pathway (i.e. *ago1*, *hen1*, and *hasty*) seem to prevent infection by the fungus *Verticillium*, evident in the reduced fungal growth. This observation implies that successful infection requires a functional miRNA pathway in the host. Importantly, mutants of *dcl4*, *rdr6*, *sgs3*, *and ago7* were all hypersusceptible to *Verticillium* but not to *Fusarium*, *Botrytis*, *Alternaria* or *Plectophaerella*, suggesting that an amplified endogenous siRNA pathway specifically restricts *Verticillium* infection. Furthermore, loss-of-function mutants in specific TGS components display similar hypersusceptibility to the fungi mentioned above; thus, different stages in the RNAi mechanisms play different roles in the fungal infection by Verticillium (Ellendorff et al., 2009).

1.3.3.1 RNAi is a constitutive repressor of the immune response

Two major breakthroughs were the discovery of miRNA-mediated constitutive repression of ETI and PTI components, and the finding that pathogenic bacteria, fungi and oomycetes also code for suppressors of RNA silencing among their effectors. The constitutive repression of ETI and PTI responses mediated by miRNAs is consistent with the requirement of the miRNA pathway for Verticillium infection. Regarding RNA silencing, the best-understood pathogenic system is the one comprising A. thaliana and the bacteria *Pseudomonas syringae* pv. tomato (*Pst*) (Figure 11). There, the flagellin peptide flg22 induces transcription of MIR393 gene. miR393 represses TRANSPORT INHIBITOR RESPONSE 1 (TIR1), which functions in the ubiquitin pathway to degrade transcriptional repressors in response to auxin and promote cell growth (Navarro et al., 2006). The role of miRNAs in regulation of PTI was further highlighted in a stronger miRNA response of wild-type Arabidopsis plants upon infection with Pst hrcC⁻ Pst hrcC⁻ is defective in the type-III secretion system and is therefore unable to deliver the its effectors to the host. Correspondingly, when Arabidopsis mutants in the miRNA pathway (i.e. dcl1-9 and hen1-1) were challenged with Pst hrcC⁻ the infection symptoms worsen (Navarro et al., 2008), implying that wild-type Pst delivers a suppressor of the miRNA pathway through the type III secretion system Pst infection also induces the accumulation of AGO2, and ago2 mutants are more susceptible to infection. Several miRNA* (passenger) strands accumulate and load into AGO2 during Pst infection, whereas these molecules are otherwise rapidly turned-over during loading of miRNA-miRNA* duplexes into AGO1 in uninfected plants. Among the miRNA* loaded into AGO2 is miR393*,

which targets the transcript of MEMBRIN 12 (*MEMB12*). MEMB12 is a SNARE protein that negatively regulates the secretion of PATHOGENESIS-RELATED 1 (PR1) protein. Accordingly, plants carrying mutations in *MEMB12*, or overexpressing miR393*, display enhanced secretion of PR1 and increased resistance to virulent and avirulent *Pst* (Zhang et al., 2011b). Thus, AGO2 and AGO1 are regulators of antibacterial immunity by binding to miR393* and miR393, respectively; thus de-repressing exocytosis of antimicrobial PR1 and preventing allocation of resources to growth (Figure 11). Similar de-repression of defense genes by miRNA regulation was observed during wheat powdery mildew infection by fungus *Erysiphe graminis*. In this case, downregulation of miR156 is required for the accumulation of the SPL target *Ta3711*, which is a positive regulator of plant defense response (Xin et al., 2010). Notably, it has been noticed that 10 conserved miRNA families are downregulated in the gymnosperm *Pinus taeda* (loblolly pine) upon fungal rust infection by *Cronartium quercuum* (Lu et al., 2007). miRNAs controlling *R* gene transcripts were also observed in soybean infected with the oomycete *Phytophthora sojae*.

The RNA decay machinery might compete or collaborate with the epigenetic machinery to potentiate or circumvent either transcriptional recovery via PTGS or memory formation via RdDM. For instance, stress is well known to induce very rapid production of transcripts, which conceivably could lead to an increase in aberrant mRNA that, in turn, would be potential substrates for RDRs. In line with this hypothesis, the RNA decay inhibitor 3'-phosphoadenosine-5'-phosphate is produced during drought and light stress, potentially impairing RNA decay. In this scenario, mRNA molecules could be more

readily susceptible to PTGS. During stress, this could lead to RdDM and potentially heritable changes in gene expression.



Figure 11. sRNAs regulate host-pathogen interactions.

Black arrows represent validated positive regulation or the release of pathogen effectors; Red blunt arrows represent validated inhibition or down-regulation of target genes.

1.3.3.2 Pathogen suppressors of RNA silencing

Consistent with the involvement of RNAi in the regulation of plant defense, further study of the *Pst*-Arabidopsis system led to discovery of bacterial suppressors or RNA silencing (BSRs) (Navarro et al., 2008). Specifically, *Pst* effectors include AvrPtoB, which suppresses transcription of *MIR393a* and *MIR393b* genes (Figure 11); *AvrPto* also reduces accumulation of miRNAs in a posttranscriptional manner; and, Hop1-1 represses both slicing and translational inhibition activities of AGO effectors. Importantly, not only bacteria have been shown to produce silencing suppressors, the oomycete *Phytophtora sojae* delivers two RNA-interacting proteins to the host to prevent RNA silencing, namely PSR1 and PSR2 (from Phytophtora Suppressors of RNA silencing 1 and 2, Figure 11) (Qiao et al., 2013, 2015). PSR1 impairs accumulation of sRNAs by interfering with the activity of the nuclear PSR1-Interacting Protein (PINP1). PINP1 regulates the accumulation of several kinds of sRNAs likely mediating the assembly of dicing complexes. On the other hand, PSR2 negatively affects the abundance of specific sRNAs that targets some known defense response genes such as nucleotide-binding leucine-rich repeat proteins (NB-LRRs). Notably, PSR2 also influences the accumulation of specific tasiRNAs through targeting miR173, which in turn suppress the biosynthesis of ASRP255 and ASRP1151 tasiRNAs without affecting the miR390-dependent tasiRNAs.

1.3.3.3 RNA in the battleground: sRNAs as effector and resistance pawns

A second breakthrough came with the discovery of delivery of RNA molecules as effector/resistance factors. The host-pathogen interaction is bidirectional, which means that as pathogens are able to deliver effector molecules to their host, there are mechanisms for the host to deliver molecules to the pathogen. Weiberg and collaborators provided outstanding evidence for this phenomenon: the fungal pathogen *Botrytis cinerea* produces sRNAs that are transferred to the host and mediate the establishment of pathogenesis, by modulating the expression of components of the pathogen sensing systems (Figure 11) (Weiberg et al., 2013). On the other hand, plants can inject sRNAs into pathogens and induce gene silencing in the invaders in a process called Host Induced Gene Silencing (HIGS) (Figure 11). This mechanism was first proposed and tested in barley and wheat infected with the fungus *E. graminis*, which causes powdery mildew. Briefly, siRNAs targeting the fungal effector Avra10 are produced in the grasses to trigger RNA silencing in the pathogen, which in turn renders the host immune to infection. The sRNA effect is abolished when the pathogen expresses an sRNA-resistant Avra10 transcript (Nowara et al., 2010). This artificial RNA-based crop protection has been successfully applied in many crops-pathogen systems since 2010, but so far it is unknown whether it occurs *in vivo* as well.

1.3.4 RNAi as a fine-tuned sensor of biotic threat

Another level of complexity is added when the RNAi mechanisms themselves serve as sensors of pathogen attack or disease. During virus infections, but also in other pathogenic processes, the RNAi effector AGO1 is modulated either by impairing its function or by altering its steady-state level in the cell. In any case the silencing effect is reduced, which in turn results in the deregulation not only of the "intended" virus RNA target but also of the endogenous AGO1-dependent transcripts. Among those endogenous transcripts is the *AGO2* mRNA, which is normally targeted by miR403 in Arabidopsis; however, as AGO1 is impaired, AGO2 repression is released and can accumulate to a higher level as such AGO2 can serve as a surrogate /or additional line of antiviral RNAi effector (Azevedo et al., 2010; Fátyol et al., 2016). The induction of secondary RNAi components upon infection has also been reported in rice, where virus infection induces expression of AGO18, which comparable to AGO10 in Arabidopsis, works as a decoy for an endogenous miRNA, namely miR168. In normal conditions, AGO1 homeostasis is regulated by miR168; however, upon expression of AGO18, the steady-state level of miR168 is greatly reduced and the levels of AGO1 are increased to potentiate the antiviral response (Wu et al., 2015).

1.3.5 RNAi as mediator in amicable interactions

However, the life of plants involves more than just defending themselves from foes. In nature, plants often rely on biotic interactions for survival, the most widespread being the establishment of mycorrhizae and nitrogen fixing nodules (Gobbato, 2015). Mycorrhizae are mutualistic symbioses between fungi and plant roots, in which the fungal micellium acts as an extended rhizome providing the plant with essential nutrients (mainly phosphorus, but also water and other minerals) in exchange of sugars from the plant. It is estimated that around 80% of terrestrial plants form mycorrhizae, and it has been proposed that the establishment of these associations allowed plants to colonize terrestrial ecosystems. The mycorrhization can be extracellular or intracellular, denominated ectomycorrhizae and arbuscular mycorrhizae (AM), respectively. On the other hand, the nitrogen fixing symbiosis appeared later in evolution and has been described only in plants of the Rosid Clade I. It occurs under nitrogen-limiting conditions between nitrogen-fixing bacteria, known as rhizobia, and the plant root. Notably, the formation of rhizobia nodules and AM is not only a phenomenon of plant-microbe interactions but also implies the deployment of a developmental program. The AM colonized root cells specialize, and are physiologically modified for the exchange process. Similarly, nodulation occurs on stems

as root-derived organs, which depend on the deployment of the root developmental program (Franssen et al., 2015). Interestingly, both developmental programs –AM and nodulation- are reversible, since the interactions can be abolished upon changes in the environmental conditions, such as phosphorus and nitrogen replenishment.



Figure 12. miRNAs regulate positive symbiosis. Mycorrhization and nodulation of nitrifying bacteria are shown. Black arrows represent validated positive regulation; red blunt arrows represent validated downregulated targets or inhibition.

Not surprisingly, the miRNA machinery is also involved in developmental regulation of the interactions above (Figure 12). In *Medicago*, miR396 and miR393 are negative regulators of mycorrhization (Bazin et al., 2013; Etemadi et al., 2014). miR396

targets the bHLH and Growth Regulating transcription Factors (GRF), which play a role in synchronization of development and plant defenses (Liu et al., 2014a); while miR393 is important in auxin regulation by targeting the TIR1 family of auxin transporters (Navarro et al., 2006). Although it is expected that hormone, defense and development regulation converge in the establishment of mycorrhizae, the exact mode of action of these miRNAs in mycorrhization has been elusive. Establishment of nitrogen fixing nodules is also regulated by miRNAs (Figure 12). In Medicago, the downregulation of the NF-YA transcriptional regulator HAP2-1 by over-expression of miR169 arrests meristem development and delays nodulation, which in turn causes the formation of non-fixating nodules. Interestingly, expression of miR169-resistant HAP2-1 also produces defective nodules. These observations and the complementary expression pattern of miR169 and HAP2-1, imply the need for fine-tuning HAP2-1 expression during nodulation (Combier et al., 2006). Thanks to the combined strategies of miRNA over-expression, targetmimicry and miRNA-resistant targets, many other miRNAs have been reported to be involved in nodulation. Initially, rhizobia release Nodulation Factors (Nod) that are sensed by the compatible host and enable nodulation. In the soybean-Bradyhizobium japonicum system, the rhizobia release Nod factors that subsequently induce expression of miR172c. miR172c positively regulates nodule initiation and nodule number by targeting the transcript of NODULE NUMBER CONTROL 1 (NNC1) for degradation. NNC1 protein directly inhibits the nodulin gene ENOD40 upon binding to its AP cis-element, therefore preventing nodule initiation (Wang et al., 2014). Notably, the miR172-AP module has also been shown important in the nodulation in the common bean-Rhizobium etli system,

highlighting the idea of a conserved mechanism (Nova-franco et al., 2015). In soybean, B. *japonicum* Nod factors also induce expression of a positive regulator of nodulation, miR167c. Targets of miR167c in soybean are transcripts of auxin response factors GmARF8a and b, pointing toward the necessity for regulation of auxin response in the establishment of nitrogen fixing nodules. Interestingly, the miR167-GmARF8 module seems to be essential under low inoculum conditions, and to act upstream the nodulation gene NODULATION SIGNALING PATHWAY1 (NSP1), and ENOD40 (Wang et al., 2015a). Although miR172-AP and miR167-ARF8 are the best understood modules involved in nodulation, miR482, miR1512, miR1515 and miR2606b are also known to positively affect nodulation (Li et al., 2010); while miR156, miR160 and miR4416 have a negatively effect (Turner et al., 2013). Given the similar impositions made by the mycorrhyzal fungus and the rhizobia on the plant hosts, it is perhaps not surprising that the establishment of these interactions include common regulators. In fact, the GRAS transcription factors NSP1 and NSP2 have been shown to be essential for the establishment of both symbioses (Delaux et al., 2013; Kaló et al., 2005; Lauressergues et al., 2012; Smit et al., 2005). In Medicago, NSP2 is regulated by miR171h; consistently, over-expression of miR171h impairs fungal growth and mycorrhization (Lauressergues et al., 2012).

1.4 Chromatin modification

The eukaryotic nuclear DNA is packaged into nucleosomes to constitute the highly regulated chromatin. Nucleosomes are histone octamers around which the DNA wraps as wool in a spool; typically, one nucleosome wraps 146bp of DNA. Chromatin regulation includes modifications on the DNA (i.e. 5'methyl cytosine), post-translational modification of the histones, and positioning and density of the nucleosomes along the DNA. All these modifications are relevant to gene expression. Histone methylation is one of the most abundant posttranslational modifications found in chromatin. It takes place on lysine residues of histone amino-terminal tails, and serves as a second layer of information in the eukaryotic genomes. Histone methylation has variable effects on gene expression depending on the precise residues, contexts, and modification complexity (mono-, di-, or tri-methylation). For instance, histone 3 lysine 4 tri-methylation (H3K4me3) is almost uniquely associated with transcriptionally active chromatin, while H3K9me2 and H3K27me3 are used heterochromatin markers (Binda, 2013; Black and Whetstine, 2011; Du et al., 2015). Histone methylation is catalyzed by SET domain containing proteins such as the Arabidopsis Su(var)3-9 homolog 4, KYP, which is responsible of the H3K9me2 deposition (Jackson et al., 2002; Law and Jacobsen, 2010). In Arabidopsis, H3K27 methylation is mainly catalyzed by the PRC2 complex (Liu et al. 2010; Zheng and Chen 2011). Both H3K9me2 and H3K27me3 can spread over neighboring regions inducing a silent heterochromatic conformation. In plants, this spreading entails a positive feedback loop between non-CG methylation (catalyzed by CHROMOMETHYLASE3 -CMT3-),

recognized by KYP to direct H3K9me2, which further recruits CMT3 to boost or regulate DNA methylation (Berger, 2007; Du et al., 2015; Henderson and Jacobsen, 2007).

1.4.1 Chromatin methylation and genome stability

Chromatin methylation is important in the regulation of endogenous gene expression during developmental processes, but it is also critical for genome stability (Alvarez et al., 2010; Black and Whetstine, 2011; Borges and Martienssen, 2013; Chinnusamy and Zhu, 2009; Cui and Cao, 2014; Fischer et al., 2006; Liu et al., 2010; Mirouze et al., 2009; Pikaard and Scheid, 2014). TGS controls the exogenous invasive DNAs such as transposons and repetitive sequences. Since DNA viruses can associate with histones and form minichromosomes in the host cells (Hanley-Bowdoin et al., 2013), methylation is likely used to inhibit these pathogens. Indeed, previous work has shown that plants use methylation of viral chromatin to limit virus replication and transcription (Aregger et al., 2012; Brough et al., 1992; Pumplin and Voinnet, 2013). Specifically: 1) Viral DNA and associated histone proteins are methylated in infected plants; 2) Methylation-deficient Arabidopsis mutants are exquisitely sensitive to virus infection and show enhanced disease symptoms; and 3) Viral DNA methylation is reduced in methylation-deficient mutant plants that display enhanced susceptibility (Raja et al., 2008).

1.5 The Geminivirus

Viruses of the family Geminiviridae, or geminivirus, are circular ssDNA plant pathogens of great economical importance worldwide. They consist of one or two small (~2-5kb) genomic molecules encapsidated in twin icosahedral particles that are targeted to the plant nucleus, where their genomes are replicated by rolling circle and conformed in a dsDNA intermediate. This intermediate is wrapped around nucleosomes, the viral minichromosome from where all transcripts and infective ssDNAs will be synthesized (Paprotka et al., 2015; Pilartz and Jeske, 1992; Shung et al., 2006). To do so, the virus must highjack the plant cell machinery with the 4-8 proteins encoded in its genome. The geminivirus life cycle, small genomes, and consequent limited coding capacity, have made Geminivirus especially useful in the study of DNA replication, transcription regulation, and defense in the hosts (Carrillo-Tripp et al., 2006; Fondong, 2013).

The family Geminiviridae is further classified in four genera: Begomovirus, Curtovirus, Mastrevirus and Topocovirus. This organization is based on genome conformation, host range and nucleotide similarity. Curtovirus have monopartite genomes, infect dicotyledonous hosts, and are transmitted by the beet leafhopper (*Circulifer tenellus*) (Hormuzdi and Bisaro, 1993, 1995); Topocovirus are so far represented by a single member named *Tomato pseudo-curly Top Virus* (TPCTV), which is a monopartite virus that infects dicotyledonous hosts through a treehopper vector (*Micrutalis malleifera*) (Briddon and Markham, 2001; Briddon et al., 1996; Fondong, 2013; Hanley-Bowdoin et al., 2013; Mansoor et al., 2003); Mastrevirus also have monopartite genomes and can infect monocotyledonous as well as dicotyledonous hosts almost exclusively in the Old World, and are transmitted by leafhoppers and dragonflies (Kammann et al., 1991; Matzeit et al., 1991). Finally, Begomovirus are the most prevalent and well studied of all geminivirus, they infect monocots and dicots, and are among the most devastating plant viruses in the world (Scholthof et al., 2011; Yadava et al., 2010). They can have monopartite or bipartite genomes and are transmitted by whitefly (*Bemisia tabaci*) (Fondong, 2013; Gutierrez, 2000a, 2000b). The bipartite genomes are named DNA A and DNA B and do not share sequence similarity, except for a ~200nt 5' intergenic region named Common Region (CR), which contains the origin of replication and a conserved stem loop that is required for the assembly of the virus particles (Figure 13) (Bisaro et al., 1990a).

The geminivirus genomes have open reading frames coded in the virion sense – named V-, or in the virion complementary sense -named C-. The nomenclature of these genes specifies the coding strand followed by a number that indicates the order of discovery. In a begomovirus bipartite genome, the name of the DNA particle (A or B) precedes the strand and order determinants (Figure 13).





Geminivirus genomes code for proteins involved in: viral replication (AC1/C1), encapsidation (AV1/V1), cell-to-cell movement (BC1/V2), nuclear shuttling (BV1/V2), and silencing suppression (AC4/C4, AV2, AC2/C2). However, the limited coding capacity of these pathogens has lead to the evolution of multifunctional proteins, so most of them interact with multiple cellular components and have different roles in the pathogenesis.

1.6 TrAP: the begomovirus AC2/C2 protein

The AC2 is exquisitely multifunctional and unique among the geminivirus C2 positional analogues found in curtoviruses and topocoviruses. It contains a transcriptional activation domain, which is required for the expression of the late stage genes that code for the coat protein (AV1/V1) and the nuclear shuttle protein (BV1). Therefore, the begomovirus AC2/C2 is also known as TrAP for transcriptional activator protein, and it is essential for the virus assembly and spreading in the host. Here, we refer to begomovirus AC2/C2 as TrAP, and to the curtovirus and topocovirus positional analogues as C2.

TrAP is a 15KDa protein expressed from a polycistronic transcript that includes AC1/C1, AC4/C4 and extends to AC3/C3. TrAP is a Zn^{2+} binding phosphoprotein encoded by the begomovirus plant pathogens (Figure 14). From N- to C-termini TrAP contains a serine-rich stretch that has been proposed as a possible phosphorylation site to regulate its cellular localization, interestingly it contains a proline residue that can be recognized by Karyopherin α ; immediately after, TrAP has a basic region that was proposed to serve in DNA binding, but that later was described as the Nuclear Localization Signal (NLS); then, the Cys-His Rich Region, which deviates from the canonical Zn2+ finger domains CCHH, is able to bind Zn²⁺ and is also the TrAP dimerization domain; it is followed by a stretch of 40aa with no known function, no sequence homology to known proteins, and no predicted secondary structure; finally at the C-terminal, there is an acidic region that has been related to transcriptional activation (Yang et al., 2007). Importantly, it has been reported that TrAP can be phosphorylated at serine 109 and that this modification affects the virus pathogenicity (Shen et al., 2014a). Interestingly, TrAP does

not bind to dsDNA but it relies on host proteins to target the viral promoters such as the *Arabidopsis thaliana* transcription factors PEAPOD2 and JDK (Chung and Sunter, 2014; Lacatus and Sunter, 2009; Lozano-Duran et al., 2011); however, the precise mechanism of transactivation mediated by TrAP remains elusive.



Figure 14. Primary structure of the tomato golden mosaic virus (TGMV) TrAP.

This is a model of the TrAP encoded by a bipartite begomovirus. The sequence is color-coded and functionally annotated. The nuclear localization signal (NLS) is located on the basic region and represented in blue. The dimerization and DNA binding domains are located in the Cys-His rich region and represented in blue, red arrows point to the cysteine residues; notably, C35 is essential for TrAP dimerization. The C-terminal acidic region codes for the transcriptional activation domain and it is represented in green and red, the red region represents the minimal activation domain.

Possibly due to the limited coding capacity of these viruses, most of their proteins are truly multi-functional. Particularly, TrAP has been shown to be a transcriptional activator, a silencing suppressor and a suppressor of basal defense.

1.6.1 TrAP is a transcriptional activator

As a transcriptional activator, TrAP is required for the expression of the virionsense genes in both genomic particles. Promoter-reporter fusion and nuclear run-on assays revealed that TrAP regulates the transcription of the coat protein AR1 (Sunter and Bisaro, 1991; Sunter et al., 1990), and the nuclear shuttle protein BR1 (Sunter and Bisaro, 1992). Importantly, there is no systemic infection caused by *trap* mutant begomoviruses because of the requirement of these two viral genes. Mutation/complementation analyses of *trap*, *ar1*, *bl1* and *br1* mutant viruses showed the absolute requirement of the TrAP-dependent gene products for successful systemic infection of the host and are summarized below:

- WT DNA A genomic particle is self-sufficient for replication, but it depends entirely on the activity of both DNA B encoded proteins to infect adjacent cells as well as to move systemically (Von Arnim and Stanley, 1992).
- WT DNA A cell-to-cell and systemic movements are sustained when both BL1 and BR1 proteins are provided in trans (Jeffrey et al., 1996).
- trap mutant DNA A co-inoculated with WT DNA B does not sustain cellto-cell nor systemic movement (Elmer et al., 1988). It can replicate in the inoculated cells but does not accumulate ssDNA (Hayes and Buck, 1989).
- 4. *trap* mutant DNA A can move to adjacent cells and systemically when BR1 and BL1 are provided, although to a greatly reduced extend as compared to the WT. No ssDNA accumulated (Jeffrey et al., 1996).
- *trap* mutant DNA A cell-to-cell movement can be restored by BR1 alone but not by BL1. No ssDNA accumulated (Jeffrey et al., 1996).
- *ar1* mutant DNA A co-inoculated with WT DNA B particles have cell-tocell and systemic movement although at lower levels as compared to WT. This phenotypes is also accompanied by lower than WT ssDNA

accumulation (Gardiner et al., 1988; Sunter and Bisaro, 1992; Sunter et al., 1990).

- ar1 mutant DNA A shows recovered cell-to-cell movement when BR1 and BL1 are provided in trans. No ssDNA accumulated (Jeffrey et al., 1996).
- 8. *ar1* mutant DNA A systemic movement is not restored by BR1 and BL1 expression in trans. No ssDNA accumulated (Jeffrey et al., 1996).
- *ar1* mutant DNA A expressing BR1 in place of AR1 shows cell-to-cell and systemic movement when BL1 is provided in trans. ssDNA accumulation (Jeffrey et al., 1996).

These discoveries evidenced a regulatory role for TrAP and it has since been proposed to serve as a temporal switch during the virus infection, following a common strategy among DNA viruses in which an early viral gene induces the expression of genes that are required for later stages of infection such as capsid and movement proteins. Notably, the rolling circle replication of geminivirus produces ssDNA in every round (Stenger et al., 1991). Therefore, probably there is a competition between the replication machinery and the virus proteins for encapsidation and movement, so TrAP can serve to tilt the balance from dsDNA amplification to ssDNA accumulation. This is consistent with the lack of ssDNA accumulation in *trap* and *ar1* mutants, as well as with the ssDNA binding capacity of both AR1 and BR1 proteins (Pascal et al., 1994).

Two main approaches have been taken to understand the TrAP-dependent transcriptional activation of viral genes: 1) by studying the promoter regions of the TrAP-activated genes (PAR1 and PBR1, Figure 15), and 2) by studying the structural

components in TrAP that are required for the transcriptional activation. The promoter studies have shown:

- P_{AR1} truncations, but not WT P_{AR1}, are active in the phloem tissue, so TrAP possibly acts as a de-repressor of P_{AR1} in the phloem (Sunter and Bisaro, 1997). Indeed, many begomoviruses are restricted to the phloem, and P_{AR1} contains a phloem repressor element that has been mapped to a region within the TrAP gene.
- 2. P_{BR1} de-repression in the phloem tissue is also dependent on TrAP.
- 3. P_{AR1} and P_{BR1} of geminivirus that are not restricted to the phloem tissue have a conserved late element (CLE) (Argüello-Astorga et al., 1994).
- 4. P_{AR1} is activated by TrAP in mesophyll tissue (Sunter and Bisaro, 1997).
- P_{AR1} and P_{BR1} have a bipartite arrangement of cis elements that are both necessary and sufficient for TrAP-dependent transcriptional activation, the sequences include but are not limited to the CLE and a CAAT region (Berger and Sunter, 2013; Sunter and Bisaro, 2003).



Figure 15. Structural components on the geminivirus genome required for TrAP-mediated transcriptional activation.

Schematic representation of the promoters of the TrAP-activated genes, AV1 and BV1, in the model begomovirus, tomato golden mosaic virus. CLE is conserved late element; CP is coat/capsid protein; NSP is nuclear shuttling protein.

The TrAP structural studies have shown:

- 1. TrAP proteins are not virus specific, which indicates a common transcriptional activation mechanism.
- TrAP proteins can activate transcription of chromosomal insertions of PAR1-driven transgenes, and they can activate host genes (Trinks et al., 2005).
- TrAP can bind to ssDNA and dsDNA. The binding is sequence independent, Zn²⁺-dependent, and greatly favors ssDNA over dsDNA (Hartitz et al., 1999).
- 4. TrAP C-terminal acidic domain is a transcriptional activation domain capable of activating promoters in heterologous systems. In fact, a minimal activation domain consistent of the last 15aa of TrAP can drive gene expression in mice and yeast (Figure 14) (Hartitz et al., 1999).

- TrAP interacts with the Arabidopsis transcription factor PEAPOD2, which recognizes both P_{AR1} and P_{BR1} promoters and can direct TrAP-dependent activation. PEAPOD2 does not have a transcriptional activation domain (Lacatus and Sunter, 2009).
- 6. TrAP but not C2 can interact with itself forming oligomers, this selfinteractions is abolished by C35A mutation in the Cys-His Rich Region and is likely mediated by a disulfide bond. Viruses carrying the *trap* C33A mutation accumulate mostly in cytoplasm and cannot drive activation of P_{AR1}; nonetheless, it does not impair local silencing suppression (Yang et al., 2007).

1.6.2 TrAP is a silencing suppressor

TrAP/C2 have also been involved in symptom development and silencing suppression. These proteins have been involved in TGS suppression by interfering with the methyl cycle in the cytoplasm (Figure 16), depleting the cell from the methyl donor SAM and avoiding the viral chromatin methylation. Specifically, TrAP interacts with and impair the activity of adenosine kinase (ADK) (Mohannath et al., 2014; Wang et al., 2005). Briefly, the transfer of the methyl moiety from SAMe to a methyl acceptor produces S-adenosyl-homocysteine (SAH), which is subsequently hydrolyzed to homocysteine (Hcy) and adenosine by SAH-hydrolase. ADK catalyzes the synthesis of 5'AMP from adenosine and ATP, therefore promoting the flux through the methyl cycle, which regenerates SAMe from methionine (Met) (Moffatt et al., 2002; Weretilnyk et al., 2001). Thus, the inhibition of ADK likely impedes downstream trans-methylation reactions including chromatin

methylation in nuclei and metabolism of secondary metabolites including phytohormones in plants (Moffatt et al., 2002; Wang et al., 2003, 2005). Furthermore, C2 has been found to stabilize S-adenosyl-methionine decarboxylase 1 (SAMeDC1) by preventing its degradation by the 26S proteasome. SAMeDC1 is a negative regulator of the methyl cycle that produces dcSAMe from SAMe (Zhang et al., 2011c) (Figure 16). Targeting the methyl cycle may prevent not only the formation of heterochromatin, but also the deposition of important euchromatin marks (i.e. H3K4me3 and H3K36me3), which could result in suboptimal transcription and replication of the virus. Furthermore, SAMe is the most common methyl donor in the cell; its regulation not only serves in chromatin conformation, but also can have a plethora of metabolic effects in the cell.

RNAi can induce transcriptional and post-transcriptional gene silencing. The standard method to assess the silencing suppression activity of proteins in plants is as follows: a GFP stable transgenic *Nicotiana benthamiana* (*N. benthamiana*) plant is inoculated with a cocktail of three agrobacteria strains that drive the expression of GFP, anti-sense GFP RNA (These two constructs will provide dsRNA substrate to initiate RNAi against the GFP transgene), and suspect RNAi suppressor gene. The readout of silencing suppressor activity is the maintenance of GFP fluorescence in the plant. This system can reflect effects at any level of the RNAi mechanism and all TrAP, *trap* ΔAD (TrAP protein lacking the 31 C-terminal aminoacids that constitute the transcriptional activation domain), and C2 proteins evaluated by this method showed RNAi suppression activity (Wang et al., 2005). This activity was (prematurely) attributed to the inactivation of ADK by TrAP/C2 because co-delivery of an inverted repeat of ADK gene (to produce ADK

dsRNA) and the addition of an ADK inhibitor also prevented silencing of the GFP transgene. It was also concluded that the silencing suppression activity is independent from the activation domain, but this is controversial because this activity in TrAP from Mungbean Yellow Mosaic Virus (MYMV) is completely abolished by mutations in the NLS, Cys-His- Rich Region, and *trap* ΔAD (Trinks et al., 2005).



Figure 16. The cellular SAMe or methyl cycle.

R represents the substrate in the transmethylation reactions; enzymes are bolded and italic; red blunt arrow represents inhibition.

Other methods have been used to specifically evaluate the early events of RNAi, typically PTGS. The transient expression of genes in *N. benthamiana* is transient because of the establishment of RNAi against the delivered construct, so the co-delivery of a reporter gene together with a suspect RNAi suppressor serves to determine suppression of the RNAi establishment by measuring the expression time of the reporter gene. Typically a GFP reporter will be completely silenced after seven days, while when co-delivered with a PTGS suppressor it can last for several weeks. Neither TrAP nor C2 show silencing suppression by this method (Zrachya et al., 2007).

1.6.3 TrAP is a suppressor of basal defense and this activity is independent of the transcriptional activation domain

As a pathogenicity determinant, TrAP/C2 causes enhanced susceptibility when expressed in transgenic plants (Sunter et al., 2001). Both proteins interfere with host signaling pathways required for nutrient, cell cycle, development, and stress response regulation (Baliji et al., 2007, 2010; Yang et al., 2007). Until recently, TrAP/C2 interaction with the global regulator of metabolism SnRK1 kinase was proposed to be the effector of the virus metabolic control of the host cell (Hao et al., 2003; Shen and Hanley-Bowdoin, 2006). However, Dr. Hanley-Bowdoin's group reported that SnRK1 phosphorylates TrAP/C2 proteins to counter the virus threat (Shen et al., 2014a). In addition, C2 also affects the activity of COP9 signalosome (Lozano-Duran et al., 2011), suggesting its multiple functions in viral counter-defense. Although ADK, SAMDC1 and SnRK1 are TrAP/C2-interacting proteins, their cytoplasmic localization makes them unlikely responsible for the TrAP nuclear function. Furthermore, the loss-of-function mutants do

not phenocopy TrAP transgenic plants, suggesting that TrAP has additional targets in the nucleus.

Microarray analysis of the 6 hours transcriptome of protoplast transiently expressing TrAP protein from different begomoviruses, showed induction of 55 genes >2fold, while only 5 seemed downregulated; consistent with previous studies, there was no induction of host genes by TrAP mutated in their nuclear localization signal, in the Cys-His Rich Region, or lacking the activation domain (Trinks et al., 2005). This study confirmed the TrAP activation of host promoters by promoter-reporter fusions, but it did not show induction of genes normally associated with defense.

The constitutive expression of TrAP proteins lacking the activation domain results in plants that are more susceptible to virus infection. The same phenotype was observed in plants overexpressing the TrAP positional homolog C2; also, plants infected with *c2* mutant geminivirus exhibit enhanced recovery from infection. The mechanism is likely mediated by the interaction of C2 and TrAP with host proteins involved in pathogen response. Specifically, C2 and TrAP interact with the cytoplasmic proteins ADK and SnRK1, which are essential regulators of plant metabolism. ADK takes part in the methyl and ATP biosynthetic cycles, which affect a myriad of processes; among them are chromatin modifications and kinase activation. SnRK1 inactivation has shown to greatly enhance susceptibility to virus infection, while overexpression leads to higher resistance. C2 and TrAP inactivate ADK possibly directing the cell metabolism to a more permissive status for virus infection. Interestingly, SnRK1 can phosphorylate TrAP within the activation domain in S109, which is proposed to serve as a defense mechanism. Plants
infected with the phosphomimic TrAP S109D showed delayed and attenuated symptoms. Other works have shown that C2 interacts with and stabilizes SAMDC, further regulating the methyl cycle and greatly affecting the trans-methylation reactions in the cell; an important consequence of this is the demethylation of the virus genomes. Hypermethylation of the virus genomes results in attenuated infection and higher recovery from infection.

In sum, sRNAs are central to gene regulation, which is not limited to development but underlies all interactions with the ecosystem. Among the biotic interactions, I have focused on the pathosystem established by begomoviruses and their host plants, and the dependence of their success on the function of the viral protein TrAP. Since TrAP has been previously described as a suppressor of sRNA-mediated gene silencing, the focus of my research was to determine the mechanism by which TrAP exerts this gene regulation in the host. I hypothesized that TrAP functions through the interaction with host factors and I used a combination of genetic and biochemical approaches to identify those TrAPinteracting proteins (TrIPs). Chapter 2 focuses on the interaction of TrAP with the histone methyltransferase KYP, while the global findings of proteomics studies are presented in Chapter 3. This work provides mechanistic insight for the TrAP-mediated suppression of TGS, provides valuable resources for the scientific community, and builds on the current understanding of the function of chromatin regulators. Specifically, we provide evidence of the role of KYP in the immune system and predict this to be a general mechanism employed by DNA viruses to overcome the host.

2. GEMINIVIRUS-ENCODED TrAP SUPPRESSOR INHIBITS THE HISTONE METHYLTRANSFERASE SUVH4/KYP TO COUNTER HOST DEFENSE^{*}

2.1 Overview

Transcriptional gene silencing (TGS) can serve as an innate immunity against invading DNA viruses throughout Eukaryotes. Geminivirus code for TrAP protein to suppress the TGS pathway. Here, we identified an *Arabidopsis* H3K9me2 histone methyltransferase, Su(var)3-9 homolog 4/Kryptonite (SUVH4/KYP), as a bona fide cellular target of TrAP. TrAP interacts with the catalytic domain of KYP and inhibits its activity *in vitro*. TrAP elicits developmental anomalies phenocopying several TGS mutants, reduces the repressive H3K9me2 mark and CHH DNA methylation, and reactivates numerous endogenous KYP-repressed loci *in vivo*. Moreover, KYP binds to the viral chromatin and controls its methylation to combat virus infection. Notably, *kyp* mutants support systemic infection of TrAP-deficient Geminivirus. We conclude that TrAP attenuates the TGS of the viral chromatin by inhibiting KYP activity to evade host surveillance. These findings provide new insight on the molecular arms race between host antiviral defense and virus counter defense at an epigenetic level.

^{*} Reprinted with permission from "Geminivirus-encoded TrAP suppressor inhibits the histone methyltransferase SUVH4/KYP to counter host defense" by Claudia Castillo-González, Xiuying Liu, Changjun Huang, Changjiang Zhao, Zeyang Ma, Tao Hu, Feng Sun, Yijun Zhou, Xueping Zhou, Xiu-Jie Wang, and Xiuren Zhang. eLife 2015,4:e06671. doi: 10.7554/elife.06671, Copyright 2015 by eLife Sciences Publications Ltd.

2.2 Introduction

RNA silencing is a host defense mechanism to combat invading nucleic acids. One type of RNA silencing is referred to as post-transcriptional gene silencing (PTGS). In PTGS, double-stranded RNAs (dsRNAs) are processed by Dicer-like ribonucleases into small-interfering RNAs (siRNAs). Mature siRNAs are incorporated into an Argonaute (AGO)-centered RNA-induced silencing complex (RISC) to regulate expression of target genes through RNA cleavage or translational repression. PTGS has evolved as a universal defense response toward all viruses because dsRNAs can result from intermediates in RNA virus replication, highly structured RNA virus genomes, or from viral transcripts. To evade this surveillance mechanism, virtually all plant viruses are known to encode suppressor proteins that are able to block different key steps of the PTGS pathway (Ding and Voinnet, 2007).

While the host/virus battle at the PTGS level has been well appreciated, virus suppression at a transcriptional gene silencing (TGS) level is poorly understood. In eukaryotes, the nuclear DNA is wrapped onto histone octamers to constitute chromatin. The chromatin undergoes various DNA and histone methylations, and these modifications have variable effects on gene expression depending on the precise residues, contexts, and modification complexity. Histone methylation takes place on lysine and arginine residues of the amino-terminal tails (Greer and Shi, 2012; Kouzarides, 2007). The prevailing dogma is that histone 3 lysine 4 tri-methylation (H3K4me3) is mostly associated with transcriptionally active euchromatin, while H3K9me2 and H3K27me3 are repressive marks (Deal and Henikoff, 2011; Feng and Jacobsen, 2011). Histone methylation is

catalyzed by SET domain containing methyltransferases, specifically, H3K9me2 is deposited by *Arabidopsis* Su(var)3-9 homolog 4, Kryptonite (KYP) (Du et al., 2014), and its paralogs (SUVH5,6) in *Arabidopsis*, while H3K27 methylation is carried out by the PRC2, which includes Curly Leaf (CLF) (Liu et al., 2010; Zheng and Chen, 2011). Local H3K9me2 and H3K27me3 can spread over wide regions to elicit heterochromatin configuration. In animals, the propagation of histone methylations entails co-repressor heterochromatin protein 1 (HP1), whereas in plants, KYP acts synergistically with DNA methyltransferases (i.e., Chromomethylase 3 [CMT3]) to constitute a mutually reinforcing cycle of DNA and histone methylation to secure TGS (Du et al., 2012, 2014).

Histone methylation not only regulates endogenous gene expression but also invasive DNAs such as transposons and viruses (Narasipura et al., 2014). Plant DNA viruses, exemplified by Geminivirus, form minichromosomes in the host (Hanley-Bowdoin et al., 2013). Both Geminivirus DNA and associated histones are methylated in infected cells, whereas viral methylation is reduced in methylation-deficient hosts, methylation-compromised Arabidopsis mutants are hypersusceptible to Geminivirus infection and show exacerbated disease symptoms (Raja et al., 2008). Thus, plants appear to employ methylation of viral chromatin to limit viral replication and transcription (Aregger et al., 2012; Pumplin and Voinnet, 2013). On the other hand, geminiviruses multi-functional protein called transcriptional encode а activation protein (TrAP/AL2/AC2) that counters the epigenetic defense (Buchmann et al., 2009; Raja et al., 2008). It has been shown that TrAP inhibits adenosine kinase (ADK) (Wang et al., 2005). ADK catalyzes the synthesis of 5' AMP from adenosine and ATP, a process that promotes the regeneration of S-adenosyl-methionine (SAM), the major methyl donor in the cell (Buchmann et al., 2009; Moffatt et al., 2002). Consequently, the TrAP-mediated inhibition of ADK activity likely impedes downstream trans-methylation events, including viral chromatin methylation in the nucleus (Bisaro, 2006; Buchmann et al., 2009). In parallel, some Geminivirus encode a TrAP positional homolog, named C2, that is able to stabilize SAM decarboxylase 1 to downregulate the methyl group metabolism (Zhang et al., 2011c). It seems that interfering with the methyl cycle is a common suppression mechanism for Geminivirus-encoded TrAP/AL2/C2 proteins. In addition, C2 also subverts the activity of COP9 signalosome to inhibit jasmonate signaling (Lozano-Duran et al., 2011), suggesting its multiple functions in viral counter-defense.

Here, we investigated the suppression mechanism of TrAP proteins, encoded by two Geminivirus members, *Tomato Golden Mosaic Virus* (TGMV) and *Cabbage Leaf Curl Virus* (CaLCuV). We found that constitutive expression of TGMV-*TrAP* in *Arabidopsis thaliana* caused morphological abnormalities that mimic loss-offunction mutants of numerous TGS components including *lhp1* (*like-heterochromatin1*) and *clf*. Microarray analyses of *TrAP* transgenic plants and *lhp1* mutants revealed a substantial overlap in reprogrammed host genes at a genome-wide level. Through biochemical screening, we identified KYP as the bona fide target of TrAP. We demonstrated *in vitro* that TrAP binds to the catalytic domain of KYP and inhibits its enzymatic activity; while *in vivo*, *TrAP* decreases the repressive H3K9me2 marks and H3K9me2-dependent CHH methylation in gene-rich regions. We also found that KYP directly associates with the Geminivirus minichromosome and deposits H3K9me2 marks on viral chromatin. In addition, *kyp* mutants but not wild-type plants sustain low systemic infection of CaLCuV lacking TrAP protein. Taken together, we propose that KYP-catalyzed H3K9me2 is a line of the innate immunity against invading DNA pathogens, and Geminivirus TrAP functions to inactivate KYP to counter host defense. Thus, this study provides new insight into the host–virus interaction at the TGS level.

2.3 Results

2.3.1 TGMV-encoded TrAP causes developmental abnormalities in Arabidopsis but not through miRNA pathway

То study the suppression mechanism of TrAP. we generated 235 Arabidopsis transgenic lines overexpressing full-length TGMV TrAP, with or without Flag-Myc4 (FM), 3HA, or CFP epitopes. These transgenic plants were confirmed by northern (data not shown) or western blot assays (Figure 17A, Figure 21A). Importantly, the majority of the transgenic lines exhibited developmental abnormalities consisting of short statues, strongly upward curled cotyledons and true leaves (Figure 17B). Moreover, these overexpressing lines exhibited early flowering compared to wild-type (WT) plants. These phenotypes were morphologically distinct from loss-of-function mutants of ADK1 ADK2 (Moffatt et al., 2002; Weretilnyk et al., 2001), SnRK1 (Shen et al., 2009, 2014a), PEAPOD2 (Lacatus and Sunter, 2009), and rgsCaM (Chung et al., 2014), a calmodulin-like protein, which are also targets or partners of TrAP. This result indicated that TrAP exerts some novel cellular function (s).



Figure 17. TrAP caused developmental abnormalities in Arabidopsis, but not through miRNA pathway.

(A) Western blot analysis of 35S-TrAP-3HA and 35S-TrAP-CFP transgenic lines. Arrows indicate the locations of the tagged TrAP proteins; * Cross-reaction band serves a loading control. (B) Morphological defects of Arabidopsis transgenic plants expressing 35S-TGMV TrAP. Photographs were taken of 10-day seedlings. (C) RNA blot analysis of PHB and AGO1 transcripts in the TrAP overexpression transgenic plants using gene-specific random-labeled probes. 25S rRNA is a loading control. (D) sRNA blot analysis of miRNA and miRNA* in the TrAP overexpression transgenic plants. Total RNA was prepared from a pool of T2 transgenic plants (n>50 for each line). sRNA blots were probed using 5' end ³²P-labeled oligonucleotide probes complementary to the indicated miRNA or miRNA*. 5S rRNA and tRNA are a loading control. All the samples were run in the same gel; but the lane order of miRNA*s was rearranged to match that of miRNAs. (E) sRNA blot analysis of miR165 loading into Arabidopsis RISCs. RNA was extracted from flowers or Flag-AGO1 immunoprecipitates of transgenic plants harboring 35S-TrAP or 35S-TrAP-3HA in ago1-36; PAGO1-Flag-AGO1 background and ago1-36; PAGO1-Flag-AGO1 control plants (Baumberger and Baulcombe, 2005). (Top panel), total RNA; (Middle panel), each lane contained sRNA associated with Flag-AGO1 immunoprecipitated from 0.4 g of flowers. (Bottom panel), the input and immunoprecipitate of Flag-AGO1 were analyzed by Western blot assays in the same samples for sRNA blots. A cross-reacting band (*) was used as a loading control.



Figure 17 Continued.

Developmental anomalies of transgenic plants expressing viral suppressors have been associated with interruption of the miRNA pathway. To test this, we compared expression levels of several miRNAs and their targets between Col-0 wild-type and *TGMV TrAP* transgenic plants. Plants expressing *Cucumber mosaic virus*-encoded 2b suppressor (Zhang et al., 2006a) and *ago1-27*, a hypomorphic allele of *ago1* (Morel et al., 2002), were used as controls. We observed that the accumulation of miR165 and miR168 and their targets, *PHB* and *AGO1* transcripts, in the *35S-TGMV TrAP* lines was comparable to the amount in wild-type plants (Figure 17C, D). We further confirmed that loading of miRNAs into AGO1-centered RISCs was not affected by TrAP (Figure 17E). The same results were obtained with miR167, miR159, and ta-siRNA480/255 and their corresponding targets (Figure 18). Thus, unlike most of previously reported viral suppressors, TrAP does not act on the miRNA pathway.



Figure 18. sRNA blot analysis of additional miRNAs and siRNA in the TrAP overexpression transgenic plants.

Total RNA was prepared from a pool of T2 transgenic plants (n>50 for each line). sRNA blots were probed using 5' end 32P-labeled oligonucleotide probes complementary to the indicated miRNAs or siRNA. U6 serves as loading control.

2.3.2 TrAP genetically interrupts the TGS pathway

To study how TrAP altered plant development, we mined publicly available databases and literature for the molecular and morphological phenotype of 35S-TrAP lines. We found that 35S-TrAP transgenic lines phenocopied several mutants in the epigenetic pathway including *LHP1* (Kotake et al., 2003) (Figure 19A) and *clf* mutants (Chanvivattana et al., 2004), with respect to the early flowering and upward curling of leaves. CLF belongs to PRC2, a complex that catalyzes the deposition of H3K27me3 marks. LHP1 (Nakahigashi et al., 2005), on the other hand, associates to silent genes in euchromatin and directs the spreading of the silent status to adjacent loci (Farrona et al., 2008; Turck et al., 2007; Zhang et al., 2005, 2007a; Zheng and Chen, 2011). Thus, coordinate activities of CLF and LHP1 result in chromatin methylation and transcriptional repression (Farrona et al., 2008).

We examined global expression profiles of 7-day-old *35S-TrAP* transgenic plants compared to Col-0 wild-type using an Affymetrix ATH1 GeneChip and identified 586 genes that are differentially expressed in the *35S-TrAP* transgenic plants (q < 0.005). Of these, 295 transcripts were elevated whereas 291 were reduced (Figure 19E). We performed real-time PCR and RNA blot assays to validate the microarray results for the differentially expressed genes (DEGs). Among 25 genes randomly tested, we confirmed the ATH1 results for 24, indicating that the microarray results were reliable (Figure 19B, C; data not shown). Gene-Ontology (GO) analysis placed the DEGs into seven functional categories (Figure 19D; Supplementary file 1): hormone response (86 genes), stress response (94 genes), development regulation (50 genes), transcriptional regulation (20 genes), RNA metabolism (13 genes), post-translational modification (36 genes), and general metabolism (182 genes), plus a set of 105 un-annotated genes (Figure 19D; Supplementary file 1).

Figure 19. TrAP is genetically involved in the TGS pathway.

(A) 35S-TrAP transgenic plants phenocopied lhp1 mutants. Photographs were taken of 15-day seedlings. (B and C) Microarray results were validated by qRT-PCR analysis. Only 12 randomly selected loci were shown. (D) Gene ontology analysis of the TrAP-regulated DEGs. The numbers adjacent to the pies represent the ratio of genes in each category over the total DEGs (E) Genomewide overlapping of the genes regulated by TrAP and loss-of-function lhp1. White and black numbers correspond to upregulated and downregulated genes, respectively. Maroon number indicates the genes that are differentially deregulated in both genotypes. (F) Heatmap of the commonly deregulated genes in the 35S-TrAP and lhp1 lines. The typical gene-ontology categories are shown on top. (G and H) Microarray and RNA blot analyses of epigenetically regulated flowering genes in the TrAP transgenic lines and lhp1 mutants. Cyt450 is a control. (I) qRT-PCR analysis of TEs in heterochromatic regions in the lhp1 mutant and TrAP transgenic lines.



Then, we compared the DEG profiles of the *TrAP* overexpression lines and lossof-function *lhp1* mutant (Figure 19E, F; Supplementary file 2). Transcriptome analysis revealed that out of 295 genes significantly upregulated in the 35S-TrAP transgenic lines, 120 (40.7%) were also upregulated in *lhp1* mutant. This is significantly greater than 1.28% expected by chance (p < 2.2e-16, Pearson's Chi-squared test). Interestingly, among the coupregulated genes are a group of flowering-stimulated transcriptional factors including the key flowering-time integrator, FT, and 12 other genes such as TFL1, AGL5, and AGL9 (Farrona et al., 2008) (Figure 19F-H; Supplementary file 2; Supplementary file 8) clustered in the transcriptional regulation category. Importantly, all these genes are regulated through epigenetic pathways and account for the early flowering phenotypes of *lhp1* mutant and possibly of *TrAP* transgenic plants as well (Gan et al., 2013). Other highly represented categories included 31 genes involved in aging and 116 genes engaged in stress responses (Supplementary file 2). Notably, the stress-responsive genes included genes specific to biotic stress such as PR4, WRKY18, FLS2, and PDF1.2; additionally, genes related to chemical stress, such as PTR3 and TAT3, were also identified. Thus, constitutive expression of TrAP could trigger plant senescence and innate defense pathways, and this activation is potentially through interference with the LHP1-related epigenetic silencing.

Similarly, out of 291 genes significantly downregulated in the *35S*-*TrAP* transgenic lines, 137 (47.1%) were also repressed in *lhp1* mutant. This is significantly greater than 1.25% expected by chance ($p < 2.2e^{-16}$, Pearson's Chi-squared test) (Supplementary file 2). Genes related to auxin response were of special interest. Of the 32 DEGs involved in the auxin pathway, 29 genes were downregulated in the *35S*-*TrAP* transgenic plants, classified as small auxin upregulated mRNAs (*SAUR*s). These results suggested a possible hyposensitivity to auxin in *lhp1* mutants and *TrAP* transgenic plants, which could explain the smaller statues of both genotypes. Consistent with this hypothesis, numerous auxin-repressed loci including *PS2* and aging genes like *TET9*, *SAG13*, and *SRG1* were upregulated in both lines. Concomitantly, six genes related to cell growth and five genes engaged in cell wall loosening were also repressed. Significant genome-wide overlap of *35S-TrAP* and *lhp1* loss-of-function-responsive genes suggested that *TrAP* might be genetically involved in the *LHP1*-related TGS pathway.

Since LHP1 is believed to reside in euchromatic regions, we wondered whether *TrAP* also deregulates expression of heterochromatic loci. To this end, we selected numerous transposable elements (TEs) that were not recovered from the microarray assays and assessed them directly by qRT-PCR. Excitingly, most of the tested transposons were transcriptionally active (Figure 19I), further suggesting that *TrAP* indeed inhibits the TGS pathway, in both euchromatic and heterochromatic regions.

2.3.3 KYP is a bona fide target of TrAP

Given that *TrAP* transgenic plants phenocopied several TGS mutants and displayed transcriptional activation of heterochromatic loci, we hypothesized that TrAP epistatically regulates a TGS integrator (s), indirectly leading to deregulation of the epigenetic marks. Analysis of the microarray data challenged this possibility as no significant changes in the transcripts of any canonical TGS components were revealed (Supplementary file 3). An alternative hypothesis was that TrAP directly interferes with the function of a TGS component (s). To test this in an unbiased manner, we used luciferase complementation imaging (LCI) assay to screen 34 TGS-related proteins and some other cellular factors for TrAP interaction (Zhang et al., 2011c) (Supplementary file 4). In the LCI experiments (Figure 20A), the N- and C-terminal parts of firefly luciferase (NLuc and CLuc) are fused to different test proteins to be transiently expressed in Nicotiana benthamiana (N. benthamiana). When NLuc and CLuc are brought together through interaction of the test proteins, catalytic activity is restored and recorded through CCD camera. In our LCI screening, we recovered LHP1 and KYP, a SUVH-type H3K9me2 methyltransferase, suggesting that TrAP is physically close to LHP1 and/or KYP proteins in vivo (Figure 20B). Next, we carried out confocal microscopy imaging assays. TrAP co-localized with both LHP1 and KYP in scattered but not yet clearly defined nuclear foci, whereas co-expression of TrAP-CFP and other YFP-tagged proteins in N. benthamiana cells did not show such patterns (Figure 20C). These observations further suggested that TrAP was in the same complexes as LHP1 or KYP. To further examine if TrAP interacted with these proteins, we conducted co-immunoprecipitation (Co-IP) assays (Figure 20D). Interestingly, we validated the TrAP-KYP interaction (Figure 20D) but not TrAP-LHP1 (data not shown), indicating that the LCI signal resulting from the TrAP-LHP1 combination likely involved additional cofactors between TrAP and LHP1 in vivo (Figure 20B). Alternatively, TrAP-LHP1 interaction might be transient or unstable in our stringent co-IP condition. We observed that expression of CLuc-HA3-KYP in N. benthamiana yielded truncated proteins of various lengths that accumulated to

comparable levels as the full-length protein; only the full-length KYP showed specific interaction with TrAP, implying the KYP C-terminal domain as the interaction interface with TrAP (Figure 20D). We further confirmed the *in vivo* TrAP-KYP interaction by Förster resonance energy transfer-acceptor bleaching (FRET-AB), using TrAP-CFP as a donor and YFP-KYP as an acceptor. Shortly, FRET involves the energy transfer from an excited donor to an adjacent acceptor when the fluorophores are less than 10 nm apart. If the fluorophores are coupled, the excited donor leads to acceptor emission; bleaching the acceptor allows the emission of the donor to be measured (Figure 20E). Consecutive cycles of YFP-KYP bleach/recovery correlated with release/quench on the TrAP-CFP signal (Figure 20E-F); the positive FRET-AB (CaLCuV-TrAP 2.699 \pm 0.23, TGMV-TrAP 3.8228 \pm 0.58, p < 0.05) corroborated TrAP-CFP/YFP-KYP interaction (Figure 20G).



Figure 20. TrAP interacts with KYP in vivo.

(A) Schematic representation of the luciferase complementation imaging assay. The bottom panel shows different combinations of infiltrated constructs that were fused either to N-terminal (NLuc) and C-terminal (CLuc) regions of luciferase. (B) Screening of host factors targeted by TrAP. The infiltration positions of the constructs (red arrows) and luminescence signal resulting from the protein-protein interaction in a leaf are shown. FTSZ and LOM2 serve as negative controls. (C) Confocal imaging assays show the co-localization of TrAP-CFP with YFP-KYP in the nuclei in N. benthamiana. FTSZ serves as a negative control. (D) Specific interaction between KYP and TrAP was confirmed in *N. benthamiana* by co-immunoprecipitation (Co-IP). Constructs harboring 35S-Myc-TrAP-nLuc and cLuc-HA-KYP were co-infiltrated in N. benthamiana leaves. IP was conducted using anti-Myc antibody. Western blot analyses were done with the crude extract (input) and the IP products using anti-Myc, or -HA antibodies. Truncated versions (red arrows) serve as an internal control. (E) Exemplary imaging of FRET assays of TrAP-CFP and YFP-KYP co-expressed in a nucleus. The nucleus is irradiated with 458nm laser to excite the CFP fluorophore. Three regions were selected for the assay: #1, autofluorescence control, #2 fluorophore decay control, and #3, FRET-Acceptor Bleaching test. Regions #1 and #3 were treated with pulses of 514nm laser to bleach the YFP fluorophore. The CFP signal is then visible in region #3 when the emission of CFP is dequenched. (F) Quantification of the signals from each fluorophore observed during FRET-AB experiment in E. (G) FRET is positive for YFP-KYP paired with the CFP-tagged TrAPs from either CaLCuV or TGMV.

To examine whether TrAP interacted with KYP under physiological conditions, we isolated TrAP complexes through two-step immunoprecipitation (Zhu et al., 2013) from stable transgenic plants expressing *FM-TrAP* under the inducible promoter (*XVE*) (Zuo et al., 2000) followed by mass spectrometry analysis. A total of 624 peptides representing 288 unique sequences were recovered from the TrAP sample; of those, 31 unique peptides matched specifically to KYP/SUVH4 and were not found in control immunoprecipitates using Col-0 plants (Figure 21). Together, all these assays clearly indicated that TrAP and KYP interact *in vivo*.



Figure 21. Mass spectrometry analyses confirmed endogenous KYP as a *bona fide* TrAP interacting partner.

(A) Western blot indicating expression of FM-TrAP in seedlings upon induction with bet-estradiol. Anti-Myc antibody as used for detection. (B) 31 peptides (green) uniquely match to the KYP sequence.

2.3.4 TrAP binds to the catalytic domain of KYP

We performed *in vitro* pull-down assays to examine whether TrAP interacts directly with KYP. We found that maltose-binding protein (MBP)-KYP, but not MBP and other MBP-tagged control proteins, was able to pull down GST-tagged TGMV- and CaLCuV-encoded TrAP proteins (Figure 23A, B). This interaction was specific as MBP-KYP was unable to pull down GST protein alone.



Figure 22. TrAP does not interact with LHP1 in vitro.

In vitro pull down assays of GST-TrAP by MBP-LHP1 is shown. Left panel, Coomassie brilliant blue R250 staining of the proteins shows their mobility. Right panel, output of *in vitro* pull-down assays. The recovered MBP-tagged bait proteins were monitored by Coomassie brilliant blue R250 staining. The output of the GST-tagged prey proteins was analyzed by western blot using a monoclonal anti-GST antibody. TrAP dimerization is shown as positive control. 2.5µg of prey proteins were pulled down with the indicated bait proteins (2.5µg each).

Notably, we did not observe direct LHP1-TrAP interaction in the parallel pulldown experiments (Figure 22); and this result was consistent with the *in vivo* Co-IP experiments. From N- to C- termini, KYP contains SRA, PreSET, SET, and PostSET domains. To further define the protein domain (s) responsible for the specific interaction, we generated five truncations of KYP (Figure 23C). Pull-down assays showed that the SET domain interacted with TrAP proteins from both TGMV and CaLCuV at a higher affinity, whereas SRA domain might interact with CaLCuV TrAP at a reduced affinity *in vitro* (Figure 23E, F). These results were consistent with the results of the *in vivo* Co-IP experiments in which only full-length KYP, but not C-terminal-truncated versions, could recover TrAP (Figure 23D). Recent structural analysis on KYP revealed that SET and pre-SET domains constitute two modules: one forms a narrow pocket harboring the H3 tail (1–15aa), whereas the other binds the SAM cofactor, together with the post-SET domain (Du et al., 2014). Because the post-SET domain does not seem to contribute to the KYP-TrAP interaction, TrAP could potentially occupy the histone-binding cavity (Figure 23F).

Figure 23. TrAP interacts directly with KYP through the SET domain.

(A and B) In vitro pull-down assays showed that KYP specifically interacted with TGMV TrAP (A) and CaLCuV TrAP (B). Left panel, Coomassie brilliant blue R250 staining of the proteins shows their mobility. Right panel, Output of in vitro pull-down assays. All His-MBP-tagged bait proteins and His-GST-tagged prey proteins were purified from E. coli using Ni-NTA columns. In all assays, 2.5µg of prey proteins were pulled down with the indicated bait proteins (2.5µg each) using amylose resins. The recovered MBP-tagged bait proteins were monitored by Coomassie brilliant blue R250 staining. All the experiments were done at the same time and the samples were run in the same gels. The spacers in the images indicate digital rearrangements of the pictures. The output of the GST-tagged prey proteins was analyzed by western blot using a monoclonal anti-GST antibody. (C) Schematic diagram of full-length and truncated forms of KYP. The numbers on the left refer to the amino acid residues in KYP protein. Locations of SRA, Pre-SET, SET, and Post-SET domains are shown. (D) In vitro pull-down assays of truncated KYP proteins and TrAPs. The experiments were done as in (A and B). The GST negative control was loaded in the lanes marked with (*). (E) Summary of interaction between the truncated KYP proteins and TrAP encoded by TGMV and CaLCuV. (F) Model of possible KYP-TrAP interaction based on the experimental results from panels D and E. KYP structure was generated in Chimera from PDB: 4QEN dataset, domains are color coded and indicated.



Since the SET domain is well conserved among histone methyltransferases (HMTase) (Liu et al., 2010), we next investigated whether TrAP interacts with KYP paralogs. *In vitro* pull-down assays showed that TrAP indeed interacted with numerous tested HMTases (SUVH2, 5, and 6) (Figure 24). Notably, loss-of-function mutants of *SUVH2* display early-flowering phenotype, suggesting that TrAP might target this protein *in vivo* as well.



Figure 24. TrAP directly interacts with KYP paralogs SUVH2, 5, and 6.

In vitro pull down assays. Left panel, Coomassie brilliant blue R250 staining of the proteins shows their mobility. Right panel, output of *in vitro* pull-down assays. The recovered MBP-tagged bait proteins were monitored by Coomassie brilliant blue R250 staining. The output of the GST-tagged prey proteins was analyzed by western blot using a monoclonal anti-GST antibody. SUVH4/KYP was used as a positive control. 2.5 µg of prey proteins were pulled down with the indicated bait proteins (2.5 µg each). All the experiments were performed simultaneously and run in two separate gels.

2.3.5 TrAP inhibits the catalytic activity of KYP in vitro

The specific interaction of TrAP with the catalytic SET domain of the SUVHs prompted the question of whether TrAP inhibits KYP activity. To test this, we set up an *in vitro* reconstitution of H3K9 methylation using His-GST-KYP purified from *Escherichia coli* as the enzyme source, recombinant histone 3 as the substrate, and methyl-14C-SAM as the methyl donor (Figure 25A). Under our experimental conditions, 1 μ M GST-KYP methylated 3 μ M of histone 3 in less than 5 min at 37°C, as detected by saturation of the radioactive signal (Figure 25B). Excitingly, incubation of His-GST-KYP with His-MBP-TrAP from either TGMV or CaLCuV reduced the initial velocity of KYP transmethylation activity in a dose-dependent fashion, whereas His-MBP alone did not affect KYP catalysis (Figure 25B). Quantification of signal intensity revealed that the TrAP-KYP molar ratio of 2 was enough to cause approximately 50% inhibition of KYP activity (half maximal inhibitory concentration [IC₅₀]) (Figure 25C). Thus, our results indicated that TrAP potently inhibited the catalytic function of the HMTase.



Figure 25. TrAP inhibited HMTase activity of KYP in vitro.

(A) Coomassie staining of purified proteins uses for the assays. (B) *In vitro* HMTase reconstitution assays with different molar ratio of MBP and MBP-TrAP proteins (0-10x) relative to GST-KYP. The recombinant KYP was incubated without (buffer only) or with the indicated proteins before addition of Histone3 and C14-SAM. The reactions were done in a 6-minutes time course; aliquots were resolved in 18% SDS PAGE, and stained with Coomassie blue R250 to show Histone3 input (top panels). The dried gels were auto-radiographed to detect 14C-methylated Histone3. (C). Plotting of KYP initial velocity vs TrAP/KYP molar ratio. The initial velocity was calculated from the slope of the linear range in the signal vs. time plot for each assay, and then the values were normalized using the non-inhibitor control as a standard of 1 to obtain the relative initial velocity is plotted as a function of inhibitor:enzyme molar ratio in a logarithmic scale of base 2.

2.3.6 TrAP reduces H3K9me2-repressive marks in vivo

Given that *in vivo* TrAP genetically interferes with the TGS pathway, and *in vitro* it physically interacts with HMTases (KYP, SUVH2, 5, 6) and inhibits the activity of KYP, we wondered whether TrAP alters KYP function *in vivo*. To address this question, we conducted chromatin immunoprecipitation (ChIP) analyses of H3K4me3, H3K9me2, and K3K27me3 marks (Figure 26, Figure 27, Figure 28) on numerous KYP-regulated TEs (Figure 27B, Figure 28A) in TrAP overexpression plants as compared to Col-0, *ddm1*, *kyp*, and *lhp1* control plants. Remarkably, all tested loci in *TrAP* transgenic lines displayed consistent reduction of H3K9me2 and H3K27me3, whereas changes of H3K4me3 were variable. This molecular phenotype mimicked *kyp* mutant at all tested loci, but not *lhp1* mutant. This result indicated inhibitory effect of TrAP on KYP activity on the TEs *in vivo*.



Figure 26. Western blot analysis to show specificity of antibodies used for ChIP assays in the study.

Crude extract (A) and isolated nuclei (B) were probed with antibodies against histone 3, H3K9me2 (Abcam Cat# ab1220), H3K27me3 (Millipore Cat# 07-449) and H3K4me3 (Millipore Cat# 04-745), respectively.



Figure 27 ChIP-PCR assays for selected flowering genes and heterochromatic loci confirm ChIP-qPCR.

(A) ChIP-PCR analysis of various histone 3 modifications in flowering genes in different genetic backgrounds. (B) ChIP-PCR analysis of various histone3 modifications in TEs in different genetic backgrounds. ChIP assays were conducted on 9-day old seedlings using antibodies specific for H3K9me2 (Abcam Cat# ab1220), H3K27me3 (Millipore Cat# 07-449) and H3K4me3 (Millipore Cat# 04-745). The PCRs were done with 22 cycles for the input samples and with 30 cycles after ChIP.

Since TrAP is a transcriptional activator protein, we next asked whether the increased transcription of the *TrAP*-responsive protein-coding genes is associated with changes in the histone methylation status. First, we screened numerous loci that showed transcriptional deregulation in the *TrAP* overexpression lines (Figure 19B-D,G,H) for the presence of various histone modifications. We identified a dozen loci in which H3K9me2

marks are easily detected in wild-type plants. We then conducted ChIP-qPCR for these loci in the *TrAP* transgenic plants.

As expected, H3K9me2 and H3K27me3 were reduced in most of the tested loci in *ddm1*, *kyp* and *lhp1* mutants, whereas H3K4me3 was enriched. These results are consistent with the generally antagonistic roles of H3K4me3 and H3K9me2 modifications. Specifically, six out of seven TrAP deregulated loci including the flowering-promoting genes displayed greater than twofold reduction in H3K9me2 and H3K27me3 in the *TrAP* overexpression plants compared to wild-type Col-0, while changes in H3K4me3 were inconsistent. This scenario was similar to that observed for TEs (Figure 28B,C). Collectively, the ChIP assays indicated that TrAP interferes with the epigenetic pathways through reducing repressive H3K9me2 marks *in vivo*.

2.3.7 TrAP decreases CHH DNA methylation

KYP, SUVH5, and SUVH6 are required for maintenance of non-CG (CHG and CHH) methylation in *Arabidopsis* (Stroud et al., 2013, 2014). We predicted that inhibition of KYP function by TrAP might indirectly cause reduction in non-CG DNA methylation. To test this, we conducted genome-wide bisulfite sequencing with 11-day-old seedlings of TrAP transgenic plants, *kyp* mutant, and Col-0. Consistent with previous studies, *kyp* mutant showed genome wide loss of methylation in CHG (~42.1%) and CHH (~21.7%), but not in CG (~2%) contexts when compared to Col-0. To our surprise, *TrAP* transgenic plants only exhibited decrease in methylation of CHH (~11%) but not CHG (Figure 29A).

Figure 28. ChIP-qPCR analyses of H3K4me3, H3K9me2 and H3K27me3 in TrAP-regulated loci *in vivo*.

(A) TrAP-activated transposons in heterochromatic regions contained reduced H3K9me2 and H3K27me3 but did not show consistent variation in H3K4me3 marks. (B) TrAP-upregulated flowering genes showed consistently reduced H3K9me2 and H3K27me3 marks compared to wild-type Col-0. (C) TrAP-downregulated genes displayed variable changes of H3K9me2 and H3K27me3 marks and no obvious changes of H3K4me3 mark. (D) Tubulin (TUB8) was used as internal control for all the ChIP experiments; the percentage enrichment versus input is shown. ChIP assays were conducted on 11-day old seedling using antibodies specific for H3K9me2 (Abcam Cat# ab1220), H3K27me3 (Millipore, cat #,07-449), and H3K4me3 (Millipore, cat #04-745). Enrichment of H3K4me3 and H3K27me3 in each locus is normalized to that of TUB8; H3K9me2 enrichment is plotted as percentage of input. The standard deviation (SD) was calculated from at least three biological repeats.







(A) Genome-wide heat map of DNA methylation levels in Col-0, kyp mutant, and TrAP transgenic plants (Left). Sequence context of all cytosine, CG, CHG and CHH methylation was depicted as black, yellow, blue, and red, respectively. The percentage of cytosine methylation is shown for each genotype (Right). (B) Average distribution of context specific DNA methylation in Geneand TE- Rich Regions in Col-0 (red), *kyp* mutants (green) and TrAP transgenic plants (blue). (C). Overlap of CHH DMRs between TrAP transgenic plants and *kyp* mutant.



Figure 29 Continued.

To further analyze the effect of TrAP on DNA methylation, we identified differentially methylated regions (DMRs) by scanning the genomes in 200 bp tiles and comparing the level of methylation among *kyp* and *TrAP* overexpression plants with Col-0 (See Section 2.5 "Materials and Methods") (Supplementary files 5, 6, 7). Given that non-CG methylation is highly co-localized and predominant in TE-rich heterochromatic regions (Dubin et al., 2015; Shen et al., 2014a; Stroud et al., 2013, 2014; Yang et al., 2015), we separated the DMRs into gene- and TE-rich regions (GRR and TERR respectively); When compared to Col-0, *TrAP* transgenic plants displayed loss of CHH

methylation at GRR but not in TERR, nor in CG or CHG contexts (Figure 29B). Remarkably, of the 3442 and 1784 GRR hypomethylated DMRs identified in kyp mutant and TrAP transgenic plants, 1642 were shared. To better understand the effect of TrAP expression on CHH DNA methylation, the GRR DRMs were further separated into terminator, UTR, intronic, and coding regions. We found promoter, that TrAP hypomethylated DMRs in coding sequences, UTRs, and introns overlapped almost completely with the kyp mutant (96.7%, 96%, and 95.4% respectively) (Figure 29C). Notably, gene ontology analysis of the overlapped genes pointed to response genes, specifically in protein kinase categories (Figure 30; Supplementary file 7). This substantial overlap explains about one-third of the total CHH DMRs in kyp mutant, and one half of kyp DMRs in genic regions (Figure 29C). Together, these results suggest an inhibitory effect of TrAP in KYP-dependent CHH DNA methylation.



GO of TrAP transgenic and kyp mutant CHH hypomethylated DMRs at CDS

Figure 30. Gene ontology of CHH hypomethylated genes in *TrAP* transgenic plants and *kyp* mutant.

The genes associated to the CHH hypomethylated DMRs in both *TrAP* transgenic and *kyp* mutant plants underwent Gene Ontology analysis using AgriGo tool with TAIR10 as reference

2.3.8 TrAP inhibits KYP activity to counter host defense

In animals, H3K9 methylation promotes TGS and latency of integrated viruses. In plants, Geminivirus constitutes into a minichromosome that also undergoes epigenetic regulation. The specific TrAP-KYP interaction, inhibition of KYP activity in vitro, and reduction of H3K9me2 and CHH methylation in vivo suggest that KYP is a major factor in combating viruses. Previous studies showed that kyp mutants are hypersusceptible to Geminivirus infection (Hanley-Bowdoin et al., 2013); these experiments were reproducible in our hands (Figure 31A-D). Moreover, the hypersusceptibility of kyp mutant to the virus could be rescued by the wild-type KYP transgene under the control of both the native and the constitutive 35S promoters (Figure 31A-D); further validating a role for KYP in regulation of viral infection. In line with the phenotypic complementation, wild-type KYP almost completely rescued H3K9me2 defects of the TEs in the kyp mutant (Figure 31E, lanes 1-4). Interestingly, although the accumulation of KYP transcripts was substantially increased when transcribed from the 35S promoter when compared to the native promoter, the steady-state protein level was only twofold to threefold higher in the 35S-Flag-4Myc-KYP than in the PKYP-Flag-4Myc-KYP transgenic plants (data not shown). These observations suggest a possible homoeostatic regulation of this critical TGS component.




(A). Western blot analysis of kyp complementation lines expressing PKYP- or 35S-Flag-4Myc-KYP using anti-myc antibody. *, a cross-reaction band serves as a loading control. (B) Representative CaLCuV symptoms with different severities. (C) Time course of CaLCuV symptom development in kyp mutant and the complementation lines. The mean values were calculated with SD from at least three experiments (>30 plants/line). (D). CaLCuV symptom severity in Col-0, kyp mutant, and the complementation lines. The mean values were calculated with SD from at least three experiments (>30 plants/line). (E) ChIP-PCR of H3K9me2 marks in heterochromatic loci in kyp mutant and complementation lines inoculated with mock or CaLCuV. Note: CaLCuV infection largely removed H3K9me2 marks from heterochromatic loci. (F) Schematic linearized representation of the regions of viral genome A selected for ChIP assays. (G) ChIP-qPCR assays showed KYP-dependent enrichment of H3K9me2 in several tested loci in the viral chromatin. The relative value of histone methylation in each sample was normalized to that of wild-type control where the signal was arbitrarily assigned a value of 1 with standard deviation (SD) from at least three biological repeats. Note: the region defined by # Primer 7 serves as a negative control. (H) Western blot analysis of to detect FM-KYP in the ChIP (IP) samples using anti-myc antibody. (I) ChIP-PCR assays showed that KYP binds to the viral minichromosome. The ChIP assays were done with a monoclonal anti-Flag antibody.



Figure 31 Continued.

Geminivirus minichromosome harbors H3K9me2 (Figure 31G, Figure 32) (Hanley-Bowdoin et al., 2013). Interestingly, H3K9me2 marks were dramatically decreased on several, but not all tested loci in the viral genome in kyp mutant, and the methylation marks were further restored by the KYP transgene, suggesting that viral chromatin H3K9me2 is catalyzed by KYP. Notably, the H3K9me2 amount was substantially enhanced defined in the locus by Primer #9 in the transgenic KYP overexpression plants (Figure 31G). It is noteworthy that this locus harbors the promoter element for TrAP itself (Shung and Sunter, 2009). This result suggests that the tight control of *TrAP* expression likely determines the balance between the host and virus interactions. If so, the result might also explain the relatively milder viral symptoms of 35S-FM-KYP lines compared to WT control or PKYP-FM-KYP complementation lines (Figure 31A-D). To further test whether KYP methylated the viral chromatin, we performed ChIP assays using monoclonal anti-Flag antibody to pull down FM-KYP bound chromatin (Figure 31H). Excitingly, KYP was found at all tested loci in the viral chromatin (Figure 31I). Notably, regions delineated by the primer #7 showed KYP-independent H3K9me2 marks but were still immunoprecipitated in the KYP-chromatin complex. A possible explanation is incomplete chromatin shearing of the small viral mini-chromosome under the conditions used in this experiment, which were standardized for host chromatin ChIP. Alternatively, this might suggest the presence of additional epigenetic regulation that masks KYP activity on this locus. This notwithstanding, our results indicate that KYP directly deposits the H3K9me2 mark on the Geminivirus minichromosome to reinforce the silent status of the virus.

Since constitutive expression of TrAP reduced H3K9me2 *in vivo*, we wondered if Geminivirus infection could also decrease the repressive marks in the host. To this end, we tested the KYP-controlled endogenous transposons for H3K9me2 accumulation. CaLCuV-infected plants showed 60–100% H3K9me2 loss in the tested loci compared to the amount in the mock-inoculated plants (Figure 31E), this is reminiscent of the molecular phenotype of TrAP transgenic plants, which showed lower enrichment of H3K9me2 mark at the studied loci (Figure 28C). These results indicated that Geminivirus infection largely removed the repressive H3K9me2 marks in the transposons, and that the removal resulted at least in part from TrAP function. Given that TrAP is known to activate the expression of viral genes in the minichromosome and that endogenous transposons can serve as a proxy for viral genomes, it is conceivable that virus-encoded TrAP acts to suppress KYP in order to prevent the deposition of H3K9me2-repressive marks in the epigenome, to activate the expression of viral genes.





ChIP-PCR assays of H3K9me2 marks on the CaLCuV DNA A. ChIP assays were conducted on 9-day old seedlings using antibodies specific for H3K9me2 (Abcam Cat# ab1220), H3K27me3 (Millipore Cat# 07-449) and H3K4me3 (Millipore Cat# 04-745). The PCRs were done with 22 cycles for the input samples and with 28 cycles after ChIP.

2.3.9 kyp mutants sustain systemic infection of CaLCuV lacking a functional TrAP gene

Previous studies show that TrAP is required for the accumulation of the virus infective form, single-stranded (ss) DNA (Hayes and Buck, 1989). TrAP is indispensable for systemic infection of Begomoviruses because it activates the expression of the viral ssDNA binding proteins (nuclear shuttle protein and coat protein), which are essential for releasing the virus from the nucleus and for cell-to-cell spreading (Sunter and Bisaro, 1992). If TrAP-mediated transcriptional activation and accumulation of ssDNA result from inhibition of KYP and correspondingly heterochromatin formation, then infectivity of CaLCuV lacking TrAP should be impaired in wild-type but recovered in *kyp* plants. To test this hypothesis, we engineered a CaLCuV variant without functional TrAP protein (CaLCuV $\Delta trap$) by changing a single nucleotide (T to A) that produces an amber mutation and introduces an XbaI restriction site after the sixth codon in the *TrAP* gene (Figure 33A). Then, we assessed systemic infection of CaLCuV and CaLCuV $\Delta trap$ on wild type and *kyp* plants (Figure 33B).

Consistent with the hypersusceptible phenotype of *kyp* mutants to CaLCuV (Figure 31C,D), these plants accumulated significantly higher titers of CaLCuV relative to wild-type control as both the replicative intermediate, open circle (OC), and the infective particle, SS DNA (Figure 33C). Consistent with previous reports, the wild-type plants did not show any symptoms of infection (Figure 33E) or systemic accumulation of CaLCuV $\Delta trap$, as evidenced by Southern blot analyses and PCR (Figure 33C).



Figure 33. Infectivity of CaLCuV lacking functional TrAP protein.

(A) Sequence alignment of CaLCuV $\Delta trap$ and CaLCuV sequences. The translated amino acids are shown for each sequence, and the XbaI restriction site resulting from the T to A point mutation is highlighted. (B) Schematics of the systemic infection experiment. Plants with eight true leaves (depicted in grey) were inoculated with the begomovirus, and eighteen days post inoculation nine to 11 newly emerged, not inoculated, rosseta leaves (depicted in bright green) were collected to test for virus systemic infection. (C) Southern blot analysis of viruses in non-inoculated leaves of infected plants. Ethidium bromide staining of total genomic DNA serves as a loading control (top panels). Southern blots were probed against CaLCuV DNA A common region (CR) (bottom panels); the viral populations are indicated as the replicative intermediate open circle (OC), linear (L), super coiled (SC) and the infective particle ssDNA. (D) Genotypic confirmation of the systemically amplified viruses. Top panels show PCR amplification of a *TrAP*-containing region; bottom panels show EcoRI and XbaI digestions of PCR products to examine the presence of the amber mutation in the gene. (E) Exemplary phenotypes of wild-type and *kyp* mutant plants inoculated with mock, CaLCuV and CaLCuV $\Delta trap$. Particularly, PCR amplification followed by XbaI digestion of the viral *TrAP* region in wild-type plants infected with CaLCuV $\Delta trap$ showed loss of the XbaI restriction site (Figure 34). Excitingly, the viral DNA was detected, in low amount but reproducibly, in *kyp* mutants. Further PCR amplification of the *TrAP* gene followed by XbaI digestion, confirmed that the detected viral DNAs in *kyp* mutants indeed came from CaLCuV $\Delta trap$ and not from a reversion of the mutation in the virus genome. These results show that *kyp* plants sustained systemic infection of CaLCuV $\Delta trap$. Noticeably, the titers of accumulated CaLCuV $\Delta trap$ were much lower than the ones of CaLCuV, suggesting either redundant activity of *KYP* paralogs in host defense or necessity of additional functions of TrAP besides inhibition of KYP activity for the virus to achieve efficient infection.

2.4 Discussion

TrAP was among the first viral suppressors identified to interfere with the TGS pathway. The prevailing model is that TrAP lowers the reservoir of transferable methyl groups by targeting ADK, a key enzyme in the SAM pathway. Here, we propose a novel model in which TrAP regulates TGS by directly targeting KYP (Figure 35). Several pieces of evidence supported our notion: (1) TrAP genetically interfered with the TGS pathway (Figure 19); (2) TrAP directly interacted with KYP *in vivo* and also with other HMTases *in vitro* (Figure 20, Figure 23); (3) TrAP inhibited the catalytic activity of KYP *in vitro* (Figure 25); (4) TrAP reduced the repressive H3K9me2 marks *in vivo* (Figure 28), and correspondingly, reactivated numerous loci that are otherwise repressed by KYP (Figure 19); (5) TrAP decreased CHH methylation in gene-rich regions that are also regulated by

KYP (Figure 29); (6) methylation of viral chromatin entailed KYP (Figure 31); (7) KYP bound the viral chromatin (Figure 31); and (8) *kyp* mutants but not wild-type plants sustain low systemic infection of CaLCuV lacking TrAP protein (Figure 33). To our best understanding, this is the first evidence that a viral protein directly suppresses HMTases in the host TGS machinery.



Figure 34. CaLCuV lacking functional TrAP protein cannot cause systemic infection in wildtype plants.

The region corresponding to TrAP gene was amplified by PCR using the primers AL3_cterm_F and AL1_cterm_R (Supplemental Table 8) from total DNA extracted from plants infected with CaLCuV or CaLCuV $\Delta trap$. 5µL of the PCR products were run and 3µL were used for digestion with EcoRI or XbaI to examine the presence of the amber mutation in all the amplified products.



Figure 35. Model of TrAP suppression of KYP activity to prevent epigenetic silencing of the viral chromatin.

Geminivirus genome is packed on histone octamers to form a minichromosome. The minichromosome undergoes extensive H3K9me2 modification deposited by host-encoded KYP, and this modification could be further reinforced by DNA methylation, leading to formation of viral heterochromatin. As a counter-defense strategy, Geminivirus-encoded TrAP protein inhibits KYP activity to maintain the euchromatic status of the minichromosome to permit active replication and transcription of viral genes, and correspondingly to escape host surveillance.

Given that TrAP protein could concurrently limit the upstream supply of the methyl groups and directly inhibit downstream enzymatic activity of KYP, Geminiviruses appear to have evolved sophisticated strategies to cripple the host TGS pathway. What would be the biological advantages of blocking the TGS pathways? In eukaryotes, chromatin appears to be a critical battleground for virus–host interaction. Animals use histone modifications to reinforce the latency of integrated viruses (du Chéné et al., 2007; Narasipura et al., 2014; Park et al., 2014). Plant DNA viruses including Geminiviruses and pararetroviruses replicate as nuclear minichromosomes or episomes. Clearly, TGS

functions as an immune system to control virus replication and the expression of viral genes, in a similar fashion as the repression of endogenous TEs and transposon remnants. In previous studies and here in our experiments, kyp mutants displayed hypersusceptibility to Geminivirus infection, which could be rescued by exogenous wild-type KYP gene. KYP directly acts on viral chromatin and deposits the repressive H3K9me2 mark on the viral chromatin. Moreover, viruses lacking the essential TrAP protein can, although inefficiently, cause systemic infection in KYP-deficient hosts. All these facts point out the unambiguous role of KYP-mediated TGS in defense against viral infection. On the other hand, TrAP functions to inhibit KYP catalytic activity, reducing the repressive H3K9me2 mark, to activate transcription of viral genes. Our KYP reconstitution assays show that TrAP:KYP molar ratio of around 2 is enough to cause $\sim 50\%$ inhibition of KYP activity, indicating that TrAP is a potent inhibitor of HMTase activity. Thus, direct inhibition of KYP represents a novel counter-defense mechanism for virus survival in the hosts. This mechanism could account for the long-documented essential role of TrAP in expression of viral genes including the coat protein and the nuclear shuttle protein (Hanley-Bowdoin et al., 2013; Shen et al., 2009; Sunter and Bisaro, 1992; Yang et al., 2007).

In plants, H3K9me2 marks often correlate with non-CG DNA methylation, and in particular with CHG modification. The tight coordination results from a self-enforcing loop consisting of KYP and CMT3 (Du et al., 2014). Briefly, KYP methylates H3K9 to generate the binding sites for CMT3, which further methylates CHG DNA to create more binding sites for KYP. Consequently, the crosstalk between DNA and histone methylation ascertains the silent status of heterochromatin. We hypothesized that TrAP targets KYP to reduce H3K9me2 marks, and this inhibition would further decrease DNA methylation both on the host and on the viral genome. Here, we found that ectopic expression of TrAP had no effect on CHG but only on CHH methylation, at sites that are up to 96.7% overlapped with the hypo-methylated regions in kyp mutant (Figure 29). In plants, sequence contexts of CHG and CHH methylation are largely overlapped throughout the genome and are maintained to a limited extent by all non-CG methyltransferases (Stroud et al., 2014). One outstanding question would be how could TrAP differentially alter methylation of CHH rather than CHG, given that TrAP targets KYP? Methylation in the CHH context is catalyzed by CMT2 and DRM1/2 in Arabidopsis, and the sites regulated through the two sets of enzymes are mostly non-overlapping. Thus, the functions of CMT2 and DRM1/2 are mostly non-redundant at CHH sites (Stroud et al., 2013, 2014). DRM1/2 largely catalyze CHH methylation at the TE-rich regions (Stroud et al., 2014). In our study, we did not observe any effect of TrAP on CHH methylation in the TEs, suggesting that TrAP might not (or not sufficiently) interrupt the RdDM pathway that entails DRM1/2 and 24-nt siRNAs (Stroud et al., 2014). Importantly, it has been recently discovered that bulk CHH methylation is maintained by CMT2 (Dubin et al., 2015; Shen et al., 2014b; Stroud et al., 2014) and that its activity is largely dependent on H3K9me2. In this scenario, CMT2 recognizes methylated H3K9 but preferentially binds to di-methylated over monomethylated histone tails. This preference towards H3K9me2 is not observed in the CHG methyltransferase CMT3, which can equally bind to all forms of H3K9 methylation (Stroud et al., 2014). We might envision that methylation at CHH sites could be more sensitive to changes in H3K9me2 than CHG, since CMT3 could still maintain CHG DNA methylation in the presence of H3K9me1 resulting from residual activity of HMTase, as would be the case when KYP is inhibited by TrAP. Alternatively, CHH methylation might play an important but yet unappreciated regulatory role in host defense genes (Figure 30). If so, preferentially targeting these loci by TrAP protein might represent a new counterdefense mechanism.

In the host, Geminivirus DNAs also undergo extensive methylation modification (Raja et al., 2008). In our study, TrAP reduces CHH methylation in the host and possibly in the viral genome, too. Remarkably, the Geminivirus replicase, AC1/C1 and the embedded protein AC4/C4, downregulate the expression of host DNA methyltransferases MET1 and CMT3 (Pumplin and Voinnet, 2013; Rodríguez-Negrete et al., 2013); hence, it interrupts the reinforcing loop of histone and DNA methylation. Consistent to this study, *cmt3* mutants exhibit hypersusceptibility to viral infection (Raja et al., 2008). The fact that Rep/C4 represses CMT3 expression in the host is in perfect alignment with our ChIP assay results on CaLCuV-infected plants, where the loss of H3K9me2 is even more severe than the observed by TrAP transgenic plants. Thus, interruption of the compelling feedback loop of histone and DNA methylation represents an important strategy to sustain transcription of viral chromatin. Together, it seems that the synergistic inhibition of histone and DNA methyltransferases by Geminivirus proteins evolves as a powerful tactic to win the arms race between host and pathogen.

Our *in vitro* assays clearly demonstrated that TrAP predominantly binds to the catalytic domain of KYP and inhibited its enzymatic activity. Whether TrAP might alter KYP conformation or block the accessibility of substrates to the active sites upon

interaction awaits future structural analysis. We note, however, that *Arabidopsis* has 49 SET domain containing proteins of which 31 are considered to have HMTase activity (Liu et al., 2010). Arising from this fact is whether TrAP specifically targets KYP or promiscuously acts on additional HMTases. Although TrAP overexpression plants display molecular features in common with *kyp* mutant (i.e., reduced H3K9me2 levels), and an early flowering phenotype similar to loss-of-function mutant of the *kyp* paralog, *SUVH2*, the transgenic plants are phenotypically different from *kyp* single mutant. This could be due to functional redundancy between *KYP* and its paralogs *in vivo*; alas, the morphological phenotype of the higher-order mutants has not been fully documented.

We also noticed that TrAP-overexpression plants are morphologically similar to *lhp1*, which is characteristic of the H3K27me3 pathway. Moreover, the substantial overlapping of TrAP-responsive genes with *lhp1*-regulated genes strongly suggested that TrAP might target the*LHP1*-related H3K27me3 pathway (Zheng and Chen, 2011). Indeed, most of our tested loci in the host genome exhibited decreased H3K27me3 levels, consistent with the fact that ~50% genes were co-regulated by TrAP and *LHP1* in a genome-wide scale. Interestingly, recent ChIP–chip studies revealed that H3K27me3 and *LHP1*-bound sites are predominantly distributed in the euchromatic regions (Turck et al., 2007; Zhang et al., 2007a, 2007b). This distribution is not correlated with KYPdependent H3K9me2 marks that are highly enriched at pericentromeric regions as large and uninterrupted heterochromatic blocks (Black et al., 2012; Du et al., 2014; Liu et al., 2010, 2014d). H3K9me2 can also occur in euchromatic regions but rather exist as small heterochromatin patches (Zheng and Chen, 2011). In our current study, we did not further examine whether TrAP physically targets H3K27me3 HMTase in the *LHP1* pathway. But it is plausible that TrAP inhibits both KYP and *LHP1* pathways. Notably, we did not observe the repression of transcriptionally active histone methylation marks, such as H3K4me3 and H3K36me3. This observation suggests that TrAP does not target the HMTases that are writers for the active marks. How can TrAP distinguish KYP from those active writers remains unclear, but we propose that structural components other than the SET domain might contribute to the recognition and affinity of TrAP binding to HMTases (Figure 23). Alternatively, additional cellular factors might also contribute to the specificity.

The direct consequence of TrAP-dependent inhibition of KYP activity is to activate viral transcription and replication. Because KYP is a key effector of TGS in the host, and regulates a broad array of endogenous genes, interference with this core component would reprogram the expression profile of the host genome and thus trigger a series of downstream cascade signaling events that impact the balance of host/virus interaction. As an example, TrAP suppresses auxin and cell growth, whether this change might constitute a defense mechanism for the host benefit or create a favorable cellular niche for virus propagation remains for further investigation.

In conclusion, our results support the notion that Geminivirus-encoded TrAP protein interferes with the TGS pathway and abrogates epigenetic silencing by direct interaction with KYP and inhibition of its transmethylation activity. Thus, Geminivirus TrAP functions clearly different from most of previously characterized viral suppressors, which target various steps of the PTGS pathway (Ding and Voinnet, 2007). Together with

previous studies (Raja et al., 2008), we provide evidence that KYP evolves as a critical immune system to control invading nucleic acids in plants; this is reminiscent of the roles of human SUV39H1 in maintaining the latency of HIV (du Chéné et al., 2007), Epsteinn-Barr virus (Imai et al., 2014), and some other mammalian viruses. Thus, sequestering or interfering with this core component is an effective strategy for Geminivirus to block TGS and to subvert host defense; we expect this strategy to be used by other suppressors in plants and mammals. Given that many viral suppressors interrupt different steps in the PTGS pathways to efficiently combat host surveillance, it would not be surprising that additional key cellular factors in the TGS pathway, besides HMTase, were readily targeted by invading viruses in eukaryotes. Importantly, it is believed that compounds or drugs that alter chromatin methylation might ultimately be the most effective means of combating disease. Our discovery that TrAP inhibits a histone-modifying enzyme also offers a new natural strategy to develop epigenetic-targeted drugs to cure human diseases that arise from epigenetic dysfunction (Højfeldt et al., 2013) or to engineer new biotechnological products to improve agricultural productivity.

2.5 Materials and methods

2.5.1 DNA constructions

All the plant constructs were made using the Gateway system (Invitrogen) (Zhang et al., 2005). The destination vectors (containing the destination cassette–DC-) pHyg-DC-CFP, pBA-DC-CFP, pBA-DC-3HA, pBA-DC, pBA-Flag-4Myc-DC, and pER10-YFP-DC (Zhang et al., 2006a) were used for transient expression in *N. benthamiana* and for stable *Arabidopsis* transformation. The vector pER10 for beta-estradiol-inducible

expression under the XVE promoter (Zuo et al., 2000) was modified to obtain the destination vector pER10cLUC-3HA-DC. For this, the pER10 vector was linearized with XhoI, filled in with Klenow fragment; and further digested with PacI. In parallel, the cLuc-3HA-DC insert was obtained by linearizing the pCambia1300-cLuc-3HA-DC (Zhang et al., 2011c) plasmid treated with SacI/Klenow treatment and further digested with PacI. The vector and insert were ligated and transformed into *E. coli* DB3.1 and finally confirmed by sequencing. This vector was used together with pCambia Myc-DC-nLUC (Zhang et al., 2011c) for transient expression in *N. benthamiana*.

The cDNA or DNA fragments were cloned into pENTR/D vectors, sequencing confirmed; and then transferred to the appropriate destination vectors by recombination using the LR Clonase (Invitrogen). The primers for the cloning are listed in the Supplementary file 8. To drive KYP expression from its native promoter, we amplified a 2.7-Kb genomic region immediately upstream of the *KYP* start codon with the primers P_{KYP} EcoRV for and P_{KYP} BamHI rev. The binary vector pBA002a Flag-4Myc-KYP was obtained by the Gateway system using LR clonase. The resultant plasmid and PCR product harboring *KYP* promoter were digested with EcoRV/BamHI and ligated with T4 DNA ligase. The plasmid was confirmed by sequencing using the primer P_{KYP} seq For.

For expression of recombinant proteins, the cDNA or DNA fragments were cloned into pMCSG9 or pMCSG10 vectors to produce His-MBP- or His-GST-tagged proteins respectively, by ligation independent cloning (Eschenfeldt et al., 2009) using primers that include 18nt identical to the ends of the linearized pMCSG vector (Supplementary file 8). The pMCSG plasmids were linearized with the blunt end restriction enzyme SspI, and the sticky ends were generated by T4 DNA Polymerase (NEB) supplemented with 2.5 mM dGTP. In parallel, the complementary sticky ends in the PCR products were generated supplementing the T4 DNA Polymerase (NEB) with 2.5 mM dCTP. The mixture of treated plasmid:PCR (3:4, respectively) was incubated on ice for 30 min to allow annealing of the complementary free strands and transformed in *E. coli* DH5α. The plasmids were further confirmed by sequencing and transformed into *E. coli* BL21 Rossetta DE3 for expression.

To engineer the CaLCuV $\Delta trap$ DNA A infective clone the pNSB1090 plasmid was subjected to site directed mutagenesis by amplification with the primers CaLCuV_AL2_null_XbaI_for and CaLCuV_AL2_null_XbaI_rev (Supplementary file 8), digested overnight with DpnI, cleaned with the QIAquick PCR Purification Kit (Qiagen), and amplified in *E. coli* DH5 α . The plasmid was confirmed by sequencing and transformed in *Agrobacterium tumefasciens* ABI for the virus infection assays.

2.5.2 Transgenic plants

A. thaliana (Col-0) plants were transformed with binary vectors by the floral-dip method (Clough and Bent, 1998; Zhang et al., 2006b). The transgenic seeds were selected on standard MS medium (Murashige and Skoog, 1962) containing the appropriate selective agents: 10 mg/l glufosinate ammonium (Sigma) or 25 mg/l hygromycin (Sigma), together with 100 mg/l carbenicillin (Sigma). *kyp* mutant (SALK_130630C) was obtained from the Arabidopsis Biological Resource Center and confirmed by genotyping and qRT-PCR.

2.5.3 Expression and purification of recombinant proteins

For *in vitro* pull-down or HMTase reconstitution assays, the recombinant proteins were purified following either one or two-step affinity purification procedure. His-MBPtagged proteins were first purified through Immobilized Metal ion Affinity Chromatography (IMAC) using the Ni-NTA resin (Qiagen), followed by amylose resin (NEB) according to manufacturers' protocols. His-GST-tagged proteins were initially purified through sepharose glutathione column (GE) followed by IMAC. Specifically for HMTase assays, His-MBP-CaLCuV_TrAP, His-MBP-TGMV_TrAP, and His-MBP were prepared in lysis buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl pH 9, 300 mM NaCl, 10 mM 2mercaptoethanol, 2 mM PMSF), incubated with the Ni-NTA resin at 4°C for 1 hr, eluted with 300 mM imidazole and immediately incubated with the amylose resin (NEB) at 4°C for 1 hr. The proteins were eluted with 10 mM maltose and the elute was further separated by size exclusion chromatography (SEC) in column buffer (20 mM Tris-HCl pH 9, 100 mM NaCl); the fractions containing the target protein were pulled together, concentrated to 100 µM, aliquoted and stored at -80°C until usage. His-GST-KYP was prepared in PBS buffer (140 mM NaCl, 2.7 mM KCl, 10 mM Na2HPO4, 1.8 mM KH2HPO4, pH 7.3, 10 mM 2-mercaptoethanol) incubated with the sepharose glutathione 1 hr at 4°C, eluted with elution buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl pH 9, 200 mM NaCl, 10 mM reduced glutathione, 10 mM 2-mercaptoethanol). The elute was further purified through the Ni-NTA column and finally through SEC in column buffer (20 mM Tris-HCl pH 9, 100 mM NaCl); the fractions containing the target protein were pulled together, concentrated to 25 μ M and aliquoted for usage.

For *in vitro* pull down assay, both the prey (His-GST-CaLCuV-TrAP, His-GST-TGMV-TrAP, and His-GST) and the bait (His-MBP-Bait) proteins were purified by IMAC using the lysis buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl pH 8, 300 mM NaCl, 20 mM imidazole, 2 mM PMSF), incubated with the Ni-NTA resin (at 4°C for 1 hr, eluted with 300 mM imidazole and immediately dialyzed in storage buffer (20 mM Tris-HCl pH 8, 150 mM NaCl, 2 mM 2-mercaptoethanol, 50% Glycerol) at 4°C overnight.

2.5.4 In vitro pull down and Co-IP assays

In vitro pull-down assays and *in vivo* Co-IP were done as described (Zhang et al., 2005). Briefly, 2.5 µg of 6His-GST-tagged prey proteins were pre-absorbed to 50 µl of the amylose resin (NEB) for 1 hr at 4°C in 1 ml of binding buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl pH 7.5, 150 mM NaCl, 0.2% glycerol, 0.6% Triton X-100, 0.5 mM 2-mercaptoethanol, 2 mM PMSF). The proteins were recovered by ultracentrifugation at $12,000 \times g$ for 2 min, transferred to a second tube containing 2.5 µg of the MBP-tagged bait protein, and incubated at room temperature for 2 hr. The protein complexes were harvested by adding 50 µl amylose resin beads, followed by 2 hr incubation at room temperature, and cleaned with six vigorous washes with buffer. The pulled-down proteins were resolved by SDS-PAGE and the preys were detected by western blot using anti-GST antibody.

For Co-IP experiments, *N. benthamiana* leaves were collected 2 days after agroinfiltration, ground in liquid nitrogen and stored at -80°C until use. For the assay, total proteins were extracted from 0.4 g of ground powder in 1.2 ml (3 volumes) of IP buffer (40 mM Tris-HCl pH 7.5, 300 mM NaCl, 5 mM MgCl₂, 2 mM EDTA, 4 mM DTT, 0.5% Triton X-100, 1 mM PMSF, 5% glycerol, 2× Roche Complete EDTA-free protease inhibitor); then, the soluble proteins were cleared twice by ultracentrifugation at $20,000 \times \text{rcf}$ for 15 min at 4°C. The protein complexes were immunoprecipitated with 15 µl Anti-c-Myc-agarose affinity gel (Sigma–Aldrich #A7470) at 4°C for 2 hr, the unspecific-bound proteins were removed by four consecutive washes with the IP buffer with 10 min incubation each at 4°C. The protein complexes were eluted in 200 µl of elution buffer (5 mM EDTA, 200 mM NH₄OH) for 20 min. The supernatant was collected, frozen in liquid nitrogen and dried using the Savant SpeedVac concentrator; finally, the sample was solubilized in 50 µl of 2× SDS-loading buffer for western blot analyses.

2.5.5 Two-step immunoprecipitation for mass spectrometry analysis

9-day-old wild-type control and *Arabidopsis* transgenic plants expressing *XVE*-*FM-TrAP* were induced for 16 hr with 25 μ M ß-estradiol in liquid MS media, ground in liquid nitrogen and stored at -80°C until use. For the assay, total proteins were extracted from 10 g of ground powder in 40 ml (4 volumes) of IP buffer (20 mM Tris-HCl pH 7.5, 150 mM NaCl, 4 mM MgCl₂, 50 μ M ZnCl₂, 0.1% Triton X-100, 1 mM PMSF, 1% glycerol, 3× Roche Complete EDTA-free protease inhibitor, 15 μ M MG132); then, the soluble proteins were cleared twice by ultracentrifugation at 20,000 × rcf for 15 min at 4°C. The protein complexes were first immunoprecipitated using 500 μ l of Anti-FLAG M2 magnetic beads (Sigma, Cat# M8823) and incubated in slow rotation for 2 hr at 4°C, the nonspecific-bound proteins were removed by three consecutive washes with 15 ml of IP buffer for 10 min incubation each at 4°C. The protein complexes were then eluted by competition with 100 mg/ml FLAG peptide and subsequently immunoprecipitated with 100 μ l Anti-c-Myc-agarose affinity gel (Sigma–Aldrich #A7470) at 4°C for 1.5 hr, the nonspecific-bound proteins were removed by five consecutive washes with the IP buffer with 5 min incubation each at 4°C. The protein complexes were eluted in 200 μ l of elution buffer (5 mM EDTA, 200 mM NH₄OH) for 20 min. The supernatant was collected, frozen in liquid nitrogen and dried using the Savant SpeedVac concentrator; finally, the sample was solubilized in 30 μ l of 2× SDS-loading buffer and run in 10% SDS-PAGE. The samples were run to one-third of the gel, stained with Coomassie blue and collected by excising the whole lane for mass spectrometry analysis in the Taplin Mass Spectrometry Facility at Harvard Medical School.

2.5.6 Southern blot analyses

The plant material was lysed in CTAB buffer (100 mM Tris HCl pH 8.0, 20 mM EDTA pH 8.0, 1.4 M NaCl, 2% CTAB, 2% β-mercaptoethanol); then total DNA was extracted with phenol:chlorophorm:isoamyl alcohol (25:24:1) and precipitated with 2-propanol. The DNA was treated with RNase A and further purified with phenol:chlorophorm:isoamyl alcohol (25:24:1) and precipitated with ethanol, then dissolved in ultrapure water. The specified amount of DNA was separated by electrophoresis in 0.8% agarose, transferred overnight by capillarity to a Hybond-N membrane (Amersham), and probed with ³²P-labeled probe targeting the CR region of CaLCuV DNA A. The probe was obtained by PCR using the primers CR_F and CR_R (Supplementary file 8) and labeled using the Rediprime II DNA Labeling System (Amersham) following the manufacturer's instructions.

2.5.7 RNA blot analyses

Total RNA was extracted using Trizol reagent from either adult rosette leaves or 2-week-old seedlings of independent transgenic lines, the RNA blots were then performed as previously described (Zhang et al., 2006a).

2.5.8 Immunoprecipitation of Flag-AGO1-associated small RNAs

Immunoprecipitation of Flag-AGO1-associated small RNAs were performed as described (Zhang et al., 2006a). RNA was recovered with Trizol reagent from the immunoprecipitates, separated in 8 M urea, 15% polyacrylamide gels and subjected to RNA blot analysis of low-molecular-weight RNAs.

2.5.9 Luciferase complementation imaging (LCI) assay

The LCI was performed on 4-week-old *N. benthamiana* leaves infiltrated with various combinations of *A. tumefaciens* GV3101 harboring pCambia Myc-TrAP-nLUC or pCambia Myc-nLUC and *A. tumefaciens* ABI carrying pER10cLUC-3HA or pER10cLUC-3HA-candidate proteins. The agrobacteria containing the pER10 plasmids were incubated with 25μ M beta-estradiol for 3 hr prior infiltration, and all the cultures were adjusted to OD₆₀₀ = 0.8. The transfected leaves were assayed 2 days after agroinfiltration by adding the substrate (10 mM luciferin). The sprayed leaves were incubated in total darkness for 5 min and photographed using an electron multiplying charge-coupled device (EMCCD) camera, Cascade II 512, from Photomerics (Roper Scientific). The images were processed with WinView32 Ver 2.5.19.7 (Roper Scientific).

2.5.10 Confocal microscopy and FRET assays

Leaves of 4-week-old tobacco plants (*N. benthamiana*) were agroinfiltrated with syringe without needle as previously described (Zhang et al., 2005) with *A. tumefasciens* ABI carrying pBA-TrAP-CFP and pER10-YFP-Test protein. The agrobacteria containing the pER10 plasmids were incubated with 25 μ M beta-estradiol for 3 hr prior infiltration, and all the cultures were adjusted to OD₆₀₀ = 0.8. The plants were maintained for 2 days at 24°C (16 hr light/8 hr dark). The co-localization was evaluated using a Nikon inverted microscope Eclipse T*i*-E. CFP signal was measured by excitation with Shutter 10-3 filter 3 (CFPHQ [Ex]), and emission was detected at 485 nm; YFP used Shutter 10-3 filter 4 (YFPHQ [Ex]) and emission was detected at 540 nm. The images were processed using NIS-Elements-AR 4.30.01 (Nikon) and Adobe Photoshop software.

FRET-AB experiments were performed on *N. benthamiana* epidermal cells of 4week-old leaves agroinfiltrated with a 1:1 mixture of pBA-TrAP-CFP and pER10-YFP-KYP to a final OD600 = 0.8. YFP and CFP signals were captured with a Zeiss LSM 710 confocal Microscope. FRET was determined by the acceptor photobleaching method (Daelemans et al., 2004; Kenworthy, 2001). First, to define the base line, the signal intensities of a pre-photobleach CFP (donor) and YFP (acceptor) are acquired by exciting with the 458 and 514-nm laser lines, respectively. Then, three regions of interest in the cell were selected: #1, Autofluorescence control; #2, non-photobleaching control; and #3, FRET-AB region. The CFP donor was excited with the 458 nm laser line for all FRET experiments; the emission of both CFP and YFP was recorded at 485 nm and 540 nm. Regions #1 and #3 were rendered free of YFP by consecutive cycles of bleaching recovery with the 514-nm laser line until no recovery of YFP was detected. The CFP and YFP signals were monitored throughout the experiment. After correction for background with control region #1 and for photobleaching of the donor because of imaging with control region #2, the FRET efficiencies (E) in the region #3 was calculated from the CFP signal using $FRET_{Eff} = 1 - \frac{D_{pre}}{D_{post}}$, where D is the mean intensity of the donor CFP in the area where the acceptor was bleached, before (Dpre) and after (Dpost) acceptor bleaching. The FRET efficiency is considered positive when Dpost > Dpre. The image and statistical analyses were performed with the FRET module for the ZEN software (Zeiss). The average FRET efficiency and its standard deviation were calculated from the FRET efficiencies of each individual cell in 27–30 cells per experiment. The standard Student's *t*-test was used to determine the statistical significance of the results.

2.5.11 HMTase reconstitution assay

In vitro HMTase reactions were modified from (Rea et al., 2000; Tachibana et al., 2001) as follows: 20 μ l of reaction mixture containing 3.3 μ M Histone 3.2 (NEB), 1 μ M His-GST-KYP, and 50 nCi of S-adenosyl-[methyl-14C]-L-methionine in HMTase buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl pH 9, 10 mM MgCl₂, 1 mM β -mercaptoethanol, 250 mM sucrose) was incubated for 0–10 min at 37°C. The reaction products were separated by 18% SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis and visualized by Coomassie Brilliant Blue R-250 staining; then, the gels were fixed 1 hr in fixing solution (25% Ethanol, 2% Glycerol) and scintillated for 30 min in 1 M sodium salicylate. Gels were dried 2 hr at 80°C. The 14C signal was detected by fluorography using in a preflashed Classic autoradiography film blue sensitive; Filters Kodak Wratten No. 22 and No. 96 were used together for

preflashing. Preflashed film was exposed 5–7 days at –80°C. The film was developed using a Kodak M35A X-OMAT Processor, and the results were digitalized in a Chemi-Doc XRS System and analyzed with the Image Lab Software (Bio-Rad).

To assess the impact of TrAP on KYP activity, His-MBP-TrAP or His-MBP were pre-incubated with His-GST-KYP in different molar ratios, ranging from 0 to 10, for 1 hr at room temperature, then the assays were proceeded as described above. The experiments were performed 3–5 times for statistical analysis.

2.5.12 ChIP assays

The analysis of histone modifications was performed as described (Saleh et al., 2008). Two grams of 9-day-old seedlings were crosslinked with 1% formaldehyde for 10 min by vacuum infiltration at 4°C; the reaction was stopped with 2 M Glycine to a final concentration of 100 mM at room temperature. Plants were rinsed 5 times with ice cold with water, flash-frozen in liquid nitrogen, and ground with mortar and pestle. The powder was suspended in 6 volumes (12 ml) of nuclei isolation buffer (15 mM PIPES-KOH pH 6.8, 0.25 M sucrose, 0.9% Triton X-200, 5 mM MgCl₂, 60 mM KCl, 15 mM NaCl, 1 mM CaCl₂, 1 mM PMSF, 1 pellet/50 ml Complete EDTA-free Protease inhibitor [Roche]), filtered through two layers of Miracloth and centrifuged at 11,000 × rcf for 10 min in 4°C. After discarding the supernatant, the pellet was resuspended in 1 ml of Nuclei lysis buffer (50 mM HEPES pH 7.5, 1 mM EDTA pH 8.0, 150 mM NaCl, 1% SDS, 0.1% Sodium Deoxycholate, 1% Triton X-100, 1 pellet/50 ml Complete EDTA-free Protease inhibitor [Roche]); the samples were sonicated in 10 cycles 30 s ON and 90 s OFF, using the Bioruptor (Diagenode) at the highest power in 4°Cs. The sonicated samples were

centrifuged for 10 min at 21,000 \times rcf in 4°C. 100 μ l of the clarified chromatin was diluted 10-fold with Nuclei lysis buffer without SDS for each assay. The immunoprecipitation was accomplished by the addition of 40 μ l Protein A Dynabeads (Invitrogen) and 3 μ l of the pertinent antibody, followed by 6 hr incubation at 4° C on mild rotation. The beadsconjugated complexes were washed with 1 ml of Low salt buffer (20 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.0, 2 mM EDTA pH 8.0, 150 mM NaCl, 0.5% Triton X-100, 0.2% SDS), followed by 1 ml of high salt buffer (20 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.0, 2 mM EDTA pH 8.0, 500 mM NaCl, 0.5% Triton X-100, 0.2% SDS), then with 1 ml of LiCl buffer (10 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.0, 1 mM EDTA pH 8.0, 250 mM LiCl, 1% sodium deoxycholate, 1% NP-40), and finally twice with 1 ml of TE (10 mM Tris-HCl, 1 mM EDTA, pH 8.0) by incubating 5 min at 4°C in between washed. The samples were eluted twice at room temperature with $250 \,\mu$ l of elution buffer (100 mM NaHCO₃, 0.5% SDS), for 15 and 30 min, respectively. The samples were decrosslinked with 100 mM NaCl at 65°C overnight, followed by Proteinase K treatment 90 min at 45°C. The for DNA was purified by Phenol:Chloroform:Isoamyl Alcohol 25:24:1, and precipitated in 100% Ethanol at -80°C. The antibodies used are monoclonal anti-H3K9me2 (Abcam, #Ab1220); monoclonal anti-H3K4me3 (Millipore, cat #04-745); monoclonal anti-H3K27me3 (Millipore, cat #07-449).

The immunoprecipitation of Flag-4Myc-KYP-Chromatin complexes was done as in (Wierzbicki et al., 2008), using Anti-FLAG M2 magnetic beads (Sigma, Cat# M8823). Two grams of rosette leaves 1–12 of mock or CaLCuV inoculated plants at 18 dpi were crosslinked with 1% formaldehyde for 25 min by vacuum infiltration at 4°C; the reaction was stopped with 2 M Glycine to a final concentration of 100 mM. Plants were rinsed five times with ice cold with water, flash-frozen in liquid nitrogen, and ground with mortar and pestle. The powder was suspended in 5 volumes (10 ml) of Honda Buffer (20 mM HEPES-KOH pH 7.4, 0.44 M sucrose, 1.25% ficoll, 2.5% Dextran T40, 10 mM MgCl₂, 0.5% Triton X-100, 5 mM DTT, 2 mM PMSF, 1 pellet/25 ml Complete EDTA-free Protease inhibitor [Roche]), filtered through two layers of Miracloth and centrifuged at 2000 × rcf for 15 min in 4°C. After discarding the supernatant, the nuclear precipitates were washed three times with 1 ml of Honda buffer; subsequently, the pellet was suspended in 300 μ l of Nuclei lysis buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.0, 10 mM EDTA pH 8.0, 1% SDS, 2 mM PMSF, 1 pellet/25 ml Complete EDTA-free Protease inhibitor [Roche]) and sonicated in ten cycles 30 s ON and 90 s OFF, using the Bioruptor (Diagenode) at the highest power in 4°Cs. The sonicated samples were centrifuged for 10 min at $21000 \times \text{rcf}$ in 4°C. 100 µl of the clarified chromatin was diluted 10-fold with ChIP dilution buffer (16.7 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.0, 1.2 mM EDTA pH 8.0, 167 mM NaCl, 1.1% Triton X-100, 1 pellet/25 ml Complete EDTA-free Protease inhibitor [Roche]) per ChIP. The immunoprecipitation was accomplished by the addition of 40 µl of Anti-FLAG M2 magnetic beads (Sigma, Cat# M8823), followed by 2 hr incubation at 4°C on mild rotation. The beads were washed five times with 1 ml of Washing buffer (20 mM Tris-HCl pH 8.0, 2 mM EDTA pH 8.0, 150 mM NaCl, 1% Triton X-100, 1% SDS, 2 mM PMSF, 1 pellet/25 ml Complete EDTA-free Protease inhibitor [Roche]) incubating 5 min at 4°C in between; then, two more washes with 1 ml TE buffer incubating 5 min at 4°C. Finally, the samples were eluted twice at room temperature with 125 µl of Elution buffer (100 mM NaHCO₃, 0.5% SDS), for 15 and 30 min, respectively. The samples were decrosslinked and the DNA extracted as above.

2.5.13 Microarray analysis

Microarray analyses using the Affymetrix ATH1 platform were performed with three biological replicates using wild-type plants, *35S-TrAP* transgenic plants, and *lhp1* mutants. Seedlings were grown on MS medium with 1% sucrose for 7 days. One mg of total RNA was used for reverse transcription using MessageAmp II aRNA kits (Ambion) and 15 mg of labeled cRNA for hybridization. GeneChip hybridization and scanning were performed at the Genomics Resource Center, Rockefeller University, New York.

Statistical analysis of microarray data was performed using R software. Initially the microarray plates were tested for quality by an M plot and the data normalized by the RMA method from the Affy package. Subsequently, the distribution of the samples was assessed with scatter plots and the normalized data sets were evaluated with the Moderate t-test from R package limma for p-value computation. Then, the eBayes method was used to compute moderated t-statistics and log-odds of differential expression by empirical Bayes shrinkage of the standard errors towards a common value. The moderated t-statistic (t) is the logFC to its standard error. In our DEG results our thresholds are p-value < 0.05 and logFC >1 (upregulated) or logFC < -1 (downregulated). The False Discovery Rate was approximated from the eBayes adjusted p-value.

The significance of the overlapping data sets was calculated through Pearson's Chisquared test with 1° of freedom.

2.5.14 Quantitative PCR and RT-PCR

Expression levels of the tested genes were examined by quantitative RT-PCR. Total RNAs were prepared from 9 days-old seedlings and treated with DNase before being subjected to cDNA synthesis using Superscript III reverse transcriptase (Invitrogen) primed by random primers. The EF1a gene (Williams et al., 2005) was included as an internal control for normalization. The enrichment levels of specific genes after ChIP assay were also tested by quantitative PCR. Primers are listed in Supplementary file 8. The quantitative PCRs were performed in 384-well plates with an ABI7900HT real-time PCR system using the SYBR Green I master mix (Applied Biosystems) in a volume of 10 µl. PCR conditions were as follows: 50°C for 2 min, 95°C for 10 min, 45 cycles of 96°C for 10 s followed by 60°C for 1 min. Three biological repeats were performed, and the reactions were performed in triplicate for each run. The comparative CT method was used to evaluate the relative quantities of each amplified product in the samples. The threshold cycle (CT) was automatically determined for each reaction by the system according to the default parameters. The specificity of the PCR was determined by dissociation curve analysis of the amplified products using the standard method installed in the system.

2.5.15 Whole genome bisulfite sequencing

Approximately 500 ng of genomic DNA were used to generate libraries as described (Feng et al., 2011) using premethylated adapters (NEXTFlex Bisulfite-Seq Adapters, Bioo Scientific #511911). The adaptor-ligated fragments were purified by QIAQuick column (Qiagen) and bisulfite converted using the EpiTect Kit (Qiagen)

following the manufacturer's instructions. The converted DNA was later enriched by 15 cycles of PCR using the Pfu Turbo Cx Polymerase (Agilent), using the specific primers provided by Bios Scientific for enrichment. The library was finally purified with Agencourt AMPure XP beads (Beckman Coulter) according to manufacturer's instruction. The libraries were single-end sequenced using HiSeq High Output with read length of 50 bp. Base calling and sequence cleaning was performed with the standard Illumina software, then the clean reads were mapped to the *Arabidopsis* genome (Version: TAIR10) using Bismark v0.14.3 (Krueger and Andrews, 2011) with default parameters; the PCR duplicates were removed, and the methylation information was obtained with Bismark with cutoff 3. The DMRs were obtained using swDMR (Wang et al., 2015b) with window 200, step size 100, (left 1000, right 1000), the samples were compared using the Kruskal–Wallis analysis of variance with p-value < 0.01. The DMRs were then annotated using BEDtools (Quinlan and Hall, 2010).

2.5.16 CaLCuV pathogenesis assays

3-week-old (~eight true leaves stage) Col-0 wild-type, *kyp* mutant and *Flag-4Myc-KYP* complementation lines were infected by agroinfiltration of the CaLCuV (Arguello-Astorga et al., 2007) or CaLCuV Δ *trap*; disease progression was evaluated daily in terms of symptom development and severity. The assays were replicated 3 times on 36 plants per genotype per assay, grown in short day conditions (8 hr light/16 hr dark). Systemic infection was assessed by Southern blot on samples harvested 18 days after inoculation, when nine to eleven new rosette leaves had emerged (Figure 33B).

3. GENOME-WIDE IDENTIFICATION OF TrAP-TARGETED HOST FACTORS THROUGH PROTEOMICS ANALYSIS

3.1 Overview

The begomovirus encodes a transcriptional activation protein, TrAP, which is essential to systemic infection. Multiple studies have shown that TrAP is a silencing suppressor and can induce genome wide transcriptional reprogramming in the host. Several pieces of evidence also show that TrAP is multi-functional protein but only a limited number of TrAP-interacting proteins (TrIPs) in the host cell have been reported, with most of the data resulting from TrAP expression in heterologous systems. Here we present a comprehensive proteomics study to identify TrIPs in planta. Immunoprecipitation of TrAP-protein complexes from Arabidopsis thaliana and Nicotiana benthamiana hosts, followed by mass-spectrometry, resulted in numerous TrIPs. Gene ontology analyses of the identified TrIPs implicate their functions in a broad array of biological processes such as nucleotide binding and hydrolase activities, amino acid metabolism, transport, and GTP catabolism. The TrIPs were further validated by in vivo and in vitro protein-interaction assays, whereas the functional relevance of the identified TrIPs in viral pathogenesis has been validated by infectivity assays. In addition to the proteomic approaches, a number of TrIPs were also recovered through genetic mining of Arabidopsis mutants from the ABRC collection that phenocopy TrAP transgenic plants. The TrIPs revealed through genetic approaches appear to be involved in mRNA and chromatin metabolism.

3.2 Introduction

The geminivirus are circular single-stranded DNA (ssDNA) plant pathogens of great economic importance because of their wide host range and symptom severity. Geminiviruses, unlike most plant viruses, do not encode a dedicated polymerase and rely entirely on the host for their replication (Hanley-Bowdoin et al., 2013). Their genomes encode 6-8 proteins, which are sufficient to overcome the host defenses and take control of the machineries that determine chromatin activity and replication. Hence, these viruses have been greatly studied not only to design strategies to prevent the dramatic financial losses, but also to understand fundamental biological processes such as DNA replication, transcriptional regulation, host defense, and gene silencing (Rojas et al., 2005). Within the family Geminiviridae, the genus Begomovirus is the most diverse and widely studied. Begomovirus genomes can comprise one (monopartite) or two (bipartite) ssDNA molecules, named DNA A and DNA B, each of those ranging 2.5 - 3.0 kb. In bipartite begomoviruses, the DNA A molecule codes for replication and regulatory proteins, while DNA B encodes the movement proteins (Fondong, 2013). Monopartite begomoviruses, on the other hand, code for both replication and movement proteins in their ssDNA molecule, but are often associated with smaller satellite DNAs encoding pathogenicity determinants that enhance symptom development and infection (Zhou, 2013).

Given their limited coding capacity, it is not surprising that geminivirus proteins fulfill multiple functions to enable virus infection (Hanley-Bowdoin et al., 2013). One of the most notable is the transcriptional activator TrAP, encoded by the ORF AL2/AC2 or L2/C2 in bipartite and monopartite begomovirus, respectively. The expression of a functional TrAP is required for the accumulation of the infective form of the virus, and for systemic infection, although it is dispensable for replication. Once the viral ssDNA enters the nucleus, a dsDNA intermediate is synthesized to serve as a replication and transcription template (Pilartz and Jeske, 1992). The viral dsDNA is organized on nucleosomes to form viral minichromosomes in the host nucleus; those, are not mobile and are regulated by the host in a similar fashion as the endogenous chromatin (Paprotka et al., 2015). Viral minichromosomes can be subjected to DNA methylation, histone modification and nucleosome rearrangements (Hanley-Bowdoin et al., 2013; Paprotka et al., 2011; Raja et al., 2008). The transition from the dsDNA replicative form to the ssDNA infective form of the virus depends on the expression of TrAP protein (Hayes and Buck, 1989), as it activates the transcription of the viral late genes (i.e. coat and movement proteins) (Sunter and Bisaro, 1991, 1992). The viral coat and movement proteins bind to ssDNA and compete with the host machinery for the newly synthesized viral DNA; hence, enabling encapsidation into new virions that are shuttled to the cytosol, and transported to neighboring cells, ultimately producing systemic infection. Lack of TrAP function results in accumulation of viral dsDNA at the infection site without spreading of the disease, nor accumulation of virions. This phenotype is reminiscent of viruses lacking the coat protein (Sunter and Bisaro, 1991, 1997).

TrAP protein hijacks host proteins to exert its function during pathogenesis, but host proteins also target TrAP to fight the viral infection. Previous studies, mostly performed using yeast one and two hybrid systems, have identified multiple TrAPinteracting partners, and have contributed to the elucidation of TrAP mechanism. Specially significant are its interaction with PEAPOD to mediate the transcriptional activation of CP and NSP (Lacatus and Sunter, 2009); inhibition of ADK2, hampering the methyl cycle and preventing trans-methylation of DNA and other substrates (Baliji et al., 2010; Brough et al., 1992; Buchmann et al., 2009; Mohannath et al., 2014; Raja et al., 2008; Wang et al., 2003, 2005); and, its interaction with SnRK1, which phosphorylates TrAP at S109, impairing its function and delaying the onset of viral infection (Hao et al., 2003; Mohannath et al., 2014; Shen and Hanley-Bowdoin, 2006; Shen et al., 2014a). Studies *in planta* have shown that TrAP directly inhibits KYP/SUVH4 to prevent the epigenetic silencing of the viral minichromosome (Castillo-González et al., 2015; Sun et al., 2015). Notably, with the exception of the *kyp* mutant, which barely compensates for the loss of TrAP function (Castillo-González et al., 2015), none of the mutants of the identified TrAP partners have been able to mimic overexpression of TrAP, or sustain systemic infection in the absence of TrAP. In all, the mechanisms and functions of TrAP during pathogenesis are largely unknown (Jackel et al., 2014).

The study of TrAP function is essential for the understanding of the systemic infection process and such study also offers the opportunity of looking into the underlying regulation of gene expression in plants. Here we present a comprehensive analysis of the TrAP-protein complexes *in planta*. Our approach involved candidate searching for mutants that resemble TrAP overexpression line, whereas the other applied an unbiased strategy based on immunoprecipitation (IP) followed by mass spectrometry (MS) of Flag-Myc4 (FM)-TrAP from tomato golden mosaic virus (Begomovirus) in both *Nicotiana benthamiana* (*N. benthamiana*) and *Arabidopsis thaliana* ecotype Columbia (Col-0),

further combined with pathogenicity assays to show the relevance of the identified TrIPs during infection. Genetic mining through phenotypic comparison of TrAP transgenic lines with the ABRC mutant collection recovered three candidate TrIPs: SERRATE (SE) and ENHANCED SILENCING PHENOTYPE 3 (ESP3), which are involved in RNA metabolism; and RELATIVE OF EARLY FLOWERING 6 (REF6) which is engaged in chromatin regulation. In comparison, IP-MS recovered 51 and 30 potential TrIPs from A. thaliana and N. benthamiana, respectively. Gene ontology analyses showed high enrichment of TrIPs with nucleotide binding and hydrolase activities, mainly involved in amino acid metabolism, transport, and GTP catabolism. Consistent with previous reports, we found that TrAP interacts with proteins involved in the methyl metabolism; specifically, our data suggest that S-adenosyl homocysteine hydrolase (SAHH1) is a direct TrIP that can mediate not only the interference of the methyl cycle but also multiple transmethylation reactions in the cell. Further analyses of some specific candidates let us to conclude that TrAP likely moves across the nuclear pore complex (NPC) as a large protein complex that requires active nuclear transport and specific nucleoporins. Together, our findings provide new insight into the molecular functions of TrAP, and offer a comprehensive resource for the community of plant virologists to further geminivirus pathogenesis.

3.3 Results

3.3.1 Identification of TrAP targeted host factors in planta

To mimic the temporal regulation of TrAP expression during infection, we isolated TrAP complexes from leaves of the tomato golden mosaic virus host plant, *N. benthamiana*, which was inoculated with *Agrobacterium tumefasciens* to induce transient expression of FM-TrAP. Given that geminivirus infection requires that the host cells are in a DNA replication competent state, we also generated *Arabidopsis thaliana* (Col-0) stable transgenic lines, expressing the FM-TrAP protein from the β -estradiol inducible promoter XVE (Zuo et al., 2000). In both cases, we opted for a small N-terminal fusion tag to liberate the transcriptional activation domain located at the C-terminus, potentially enabling the identification of proteins involved in this function.

We isolated the TrAP protein complexes following a stringent two-step IP protocol, optimized by monitoring the enrichment of FM-TrAP through western blot (Figure 36A). Briefly, proteins of 10g of ground tissue (*N. benthamiana* leaves or 9-day-old *A. thaliana* seedlings) were extracted, immunoprecipitated with anti-FLAG antibody, and washed to minimize non-specific binding. The FLAG-purified TrAP complexes were eluted by competition with FLAG peptide and successively isolated using anti-c-Myc antibody, thoroughly washed, and fully eluted using ammonium hydroxide. The final elutes were run in a 4-20% SDS-PAGE, and visualized by Coomassie staining. We excised the TrAP-specific and the control bands for LC/MS/MS analysis to the Taplin Lab in Harvard Medical School. We did this in parallel with mock-infected *N. benthamiana* plants (Figure 36B), and with FM-βC1 (data not shown) as controls. Due to the fact that
TrAP expression in *N. benthamiana* was low, and the fact that there is plant-to-plant variation, TrAP-complexes from ten independent experiments (~100g of tissue) were pooled together prior to the MS analysis. An identical procedure on *N. benthamiana* leaves agroinoculated with the empty vector was used as a negative control. Conversely, FM-TrAP expression from induced *A. thaliana* seedlings was highly efficient and accounted for higher TrAP-complex yields.



Figure 36. Isolation of TrAP-protein complexes from Nicotiana benthamiana.

(A) Enrichment of the TrAP signal through successive purification steps was monitored by western blot. Briefly, proteins from ground tissue are extracted in IP buffer (input) and incubated with anti-FLAG magnetic beads, the beads are washed and the TrAP-complexes are eluted by competition with 3X FLAG peptide (3X FLAG elution). The eluted TrAP complexes are subsequently incubated with anti-Myc agarose resin, while we strip the anti-FLAG magnetic beads to ensure that we recovered most of the TrAP complexes (acid wash). Finally the TrAP-conjugated anti-Myc resin is washed and eluted with ammonium hydroxide (Final Elution). 10ul samples of each described step were run in a 12% SDS-PAGE and enrichment of TrAP was assessed by western blot. A single experiment from 10g of ground *N. benthamiana* leaves is shown. (B) Successful isolation of TrAP protein complexes *in planta*. Final elutes of ten experiments from Control and TrAP-transient expression plants were pooled together and lyophilized prior to running a 4-20% SDS-PAGE. The proteins were visualized with Coomassie staining and the unique bands were excised.

In order to minimize the noise from the IP-MS analysis, we included in our study only proteins that were recovered by at least two unique peptides but not in the control samples. As such, we identified two sets of 51 (APPENDIX B, Table 2) and 30 (APPENDIX B, Table 3) potential TrIPs from *N. benthamiana* and Arabidopsis seedlings, respectively. Notably, the data set recovered from the *N. benthamiana* tissue provided more unique peptides that allowed higher coverage and confidence for the identification of TrAP-co-immunoprecipitated proteins than the dataset obtained from Arabidopsis seedlings, this is likely because of the larger sample size employed for the *N. benthamiana* (~10X) MS experiment.

To validate the results from the proteomics analyses, we randomly selected twelve candidates from both data sets, cloned the genes from *A. thaliana* Col-0 cDNA and transiently expressed them in *N. benthamiana* leaves as fluorescently tagged proteins. Specifically, we co-expressed TrAP-CFP and the YFP-target for assessment of co-localization by confocal imaging. Notably, eight of the twelve protein pairs were positive for the co-localization assays, two were negative, and in two cases we could not detect the expression of the YFP-target protein (Table 1).

IP-MS Source	N. bentha	<i>A. thaliana</i> gene ID	Gene Name	Colocalization
A. thaliana	Not detected	AT5G13960	KYP	Positive with nuclear speckles
N. benthamiana	AGO4-2	AT2G27040	AGO4	Positive, general nuclear and cytoplasmic colocalization
A. thaliana N. benthamiana	S-adenosyl-L- homocysteine hydrolase	AT4G13940	Hog1	Positive, apparent quenching of CFP fluorophore upon expression of YFP, indicative of FRET
N. benthamiana	Leucine-rich repeat protein	AT3G12610	DRT-100	Positive, relocalization of YFP-DRT100 sgnal when co- expressed with TrAP-CFP
N. benthamiana	O-methyltransferase	AT5G54160	OMT1	Positive, general nuclear and cytoplasmic co-localization (filaments)
N. benthamiana	AGO1-2	AT2G32940	AGO6	Positive, apparent quenching of CFP fluorophore upon expression of YFP, indicative of FRET
N. benthamiana	S-adenosyl-L- methionine synthase	AT4G01850	SAM2	Positive, nuclear and cytoplasmic co-localization
A. thaliana N. benthamiana	GTP-binding nuclear protein Ran-B1	AT5G20010	RAN1	Undetectable expression of YFP-RAN1
N. benthamiana	MAP kinase kinase	AT4G29810	MKK2	Positive nuclear and cytoplasmic co-localization. TrAP- CFP signal is excluded from nucleolus when co-expressed with YFP-MKK2
N. benthamiana	FtsZ-like protein 2	AT3G52750	FTSZ2-2	Negative
N. benthamiana	Argonaute 1	AT2G27880	AGO5	Undetectable expression of YFP-AGO5
N. benthamiana	Cell division control protein	AT3G09840	CDC48	Negative

Table 1. Summary of proteins tested for co-localization with TrAP-CFP fusion protein as validation of MS data

3.3.2 Functional categorization of the potential TrAP-interacting proteins

As an initial step to characterize the TrAP protein complexes we performed Gene Ontology (GO) analyses of the *A. thaliana* and *N. benthamiana* data sets using the GO descriptions available from TAIR10 and from *N. benthamiana* genome V1.0.1 (Sol Genomics), respectively. Possibly due to the more complete annotation of the Arabidopsis genome, many more GO-enriched categories were identified in the Arabidopsis-derived data set (Figure 37A) than from the *N. benthamiana* (Figure 37B). To overcome the incipient annotation of the *N. benthamiana* genome and to fully explore the information from this data set, we searched for homologs in the *A. thaliana* genome and looked for

enrichment of GO terms (Figure 37C). We identified homologs for 49 out of the 51 recovered proteins. Notably, most of the enriched GO terms were commonly identified in both datasets (Figure 37A and C), further validating the results obtained by this unbiased method, and pointing to a universal mechanism for TrAP protein in different hosts.



Figure 37. Gene ontology analysis of the tomato golden mosaic virus TrAP coimmunoprecipitated proteins from two host plants.

(A) Enrichment of GO terms among TrAP co-immunoprecipitated proteins in the *A. thaliana* data set. (B) Enrichment of GO terms among TrAP co-immunoprecipitated proteins in the *N. benthamiana* data set. (C) Enrichment of GO terms among *A. thaliana* homologs of TrAP co-immunoprecipitated proteins in the *N. benthamiana* data set.

Specifically, according to the enrichment of GO terms, the proteins that are coimmunoprecipitated with TrAP are related to several biological processes such as assembly of protein complexes, amino acid metabolism, GTP catabolism and response to stress. Regarding the molecular function, the most enriched GO terms among the recovered proteins were nucleotide binding, followed by metal ion binding, hydrolase and nucleoside-triphosphatase activities. Interestingly, the enriched molecular function GO terms were identical between the two datasets, suggesting that TrAP might specifically interfere with these functions in the cells. The differentially enriched GO terms were uniquely identified in the *N. benthamiana* data set and include response to abiotic stimulus $(p-value = 6.69 \times 10^{-10})$, glycolysis $(p-value = 6.70 \times 10^{-13})$, and, to a lesser extent, defense response to bacterium (p-value = 8.09×10^{-4}). These divergences might be the result of a larger sample employed for the MS analyses, or a consequence of the infiltration of A. tumefasciens on the N. benthamiana leaves to transiently express FM-TrAP. Furthermore, unlike the stable transgenic plants, in which all cells are capable of expressing FM-TrAP upon induction with β -estradiol, not all the cells in the transient expression system express the protein; this was evidenced in the lower accumulation of FM-TrAP per mg of tissue in N. benthamiana as compared to the transgenic A. thaliana seedlings. Hence, we expect some dilution of the TrAP-specific signal.

3.3.3 TrAP interferes with the methyl cycle through interaction with SAHH1

One of the first reported TrAP-interacting proteins was ADK2. The protein was identified from yeast-two-hybrid experiments, and shown to be inhibited upon interaction with TrAP (Wang et al., 2003, 2005), causing a defect in the methyl cycle in the cells and

ultimately impairing DNA methylation and gene silencing (Baliji et al., 2010; Buchmann et al., 2009; Raja et al., 2008). ADK2 appeared to be absent in our IP-MS results both from *A. thaliana* and *N. benthamiana*, likely due to the incomplete recovery of TrIPs from the SDS-PAGE of the immunoprecipitated proteins from *N. benthamiana* and /or due to the relative low sequencing depth for the TrAP-cofactors in *Arabidopsis*. Notably, two other enzymes active in the same pathway were co-immunoprecipitated with TrAP, the S-adenosyl homocysteine (SAH) hydrolase (SAHH1, Figure 38A-B) and S-adenosyl methionine (SAMe) synthase (SAM2, Figure 39A).

SAHH1, also known as HOMOLOGY-DEPENDENT GENE SILENCING 1 (HOG1), was initially discovered in a genetic screening for revertants of silencing at the chalcone synthase locus, TT4, in the C-line (Furner et al., 1998; Loach et al., 2005).

Particularly, SAM2 was also recovered from the MS results and further confirmed by IP (Figure 39A) and LIC (data not shown), however it was not recovered from the in vitro pull-down, suggesting the interaction with TrAP is mediated by other cellular factors. Alternatively, this interaction might entail specific conditions that we have not yet optimized *in vitro*. A



MALUVEKTTS GREYKVKDMS QADFGRLEIE LAEVEMPGLM ACRTEFGPSQ PFKGAKITGS LIMTIQTAVL IETLTALGAE VRWCSCNIFS TQDHAAAAIA R<u>DSAAVFAMK</u> GETLQEYWWC TERALDWGPG GGPDLIVDDG GOATLLIEG VKAEEEPANN GTIPDPNSTD NAEPGLUVTI IKSELKTDPL XYXWKERLU GVSEETYTGV KRLYQMQANG TLFPAINVN DSVFKSKPDN LYGCRHSLPD GLMRA**ATDVHI AG**WALUVACY GOVGKGCAAA LKQMGARVIV TEIDFICALQ ATHEGLQVLF LEDVVSDVDI PYTTORNDI INDHRENKK NNAIVCNIGH FDNBIDMLGL ETYPGVKRIT IKPQTDRWV PDTNSGIIVL AEGRLMNLGC ATGHPSFVMS CSFTNQVIAQ LENNEKSSG KYEKKVYUP KHLDEKVAAL HLGKLGAKLT KLSKDQADYI SVPVEGPYKP AHYRY



Figure 38. TrAP interacts with SAHH1

(A-B) IP-MS of TrAP complexes from *N. benthamiana* and *A. thaliana* recovered 2 and 6 SAHH1specific peptides (green), respectively. (C) Localization of YFP-SAHH1 signal is cytoplasmic, and overlaps with the cytoplasmic signal from TrAP-CFP. (D) Co-immunoprecipitation of SAHH1 and TrAP, left panel shows input proteins while right panel shows IP. (E) Luciferase Complementation Imaging Assay. (F) *In vitro* pull-down assay; left panel shows the input proteins, while right panel shows the proteins pulled down using amylose resin. (G) Time course of CaLCuV symptom development in different genetic backgrounds; overexpression of SAHH1 (P35S-HA3-SAHH1) results in a moderate decrease of symptomatic plants, without obvious difference in the severity of CaLCuV infection as compared to the wild type.



Figure 39. TrAP interacts with SAM2

(A) IP-MS of TrAP complexes from *N. benthamiana* recovered 5 SAM2-specific peptides (green). (B) Localization of YFP-SAM2 signal is nuclear and cytoplasmic, and overlaps with the signal from TrAP-CFP. (C) Co-immunoprecipitation of SAM2 and TrAP, left panel shows input proteins while right panel shows IP. (D) Luciferase Complementation Imaging Assay. (E) *In vitro* pull-down assay; left panel shows the input proteins, while right panel shows the proteins pulled down using amylose resin. MBP-SAM2 cannot pull-down GST-TrAP under the tested conditions (F) Time course of CaLCuV symptom development in different genetic backgrounds; *sam2* mutant plants are hypersusceptible to CaLCuV infection as compared to the wild type.

3.3.4 TrAP contributes to Geminivirus pathogenesis through its interaction with the nuclear transport factor RAN1

The Ras-Related Nuclear Protein (RAN) proteins are required for nuclear transport and they have been proposed as regulators of cell cycle progression in mammals and yeast (Haizel et al., 1997). Two peptides HLTGEFEK and SNYNFEKPFLYLAR were mapped exactly to the *N. benthamiana RAN1* homolog, and to the RAN1, 2 and 3 proteins in Arabidopsis (Figure 40A). As RAN1 protein is the model protein from RAN family in Arabidopsis, we chose it for our experiments.

In order to confirm the interaction *in vivo*, we performed LCI and CoIP with nLUC-TrAP-Myc and cLUC-HA3-RAN1 fusion proteins. Co-expression of the constructs successfully complemented luciferase activity (Figure 40B) and nLUC-TrAP-Myc was able to pull down cLUC-HA3-RAN1 under our experimental conditions (Figure 40C). Next we used the YFP-RAN1 fusion protein to analyze the cellular distribution of RAN1 (Figure 40D), as expected for a nuclear transporter, we found RAN1 both in nucleus and cytoplasm. Particularly, we evidenced the high mobility of the YFP-RAN1 across the cells, to and from the nucleus as little packages or spots. We then asked whether YFP-RAN1 co-localized with TrAP-CFP by co-expressing the proteins in our *N. benthamiana* system. However, the cell size and shape were dramatically distorted and we could only evidence the ubiquitous distribution of both signals (CFP and YFP) in the cells (data not shown). Together, these results indicate that RAN1 and TrAP interact *in vivo*.

To further investigate whether TrAP and RAN1 interacted with each other directly, we purified recombinant MBP-RAN1 protein, and performed an *in vitro* pull-down assay.

We tested the interaction of RAN1 with TrAP proteins from TGMV and CaLCuV, given that TGMV was used to identify RAN1, and that *A. thaliana* is a host of CaLCuV but not of TGMV. KYP was used as a positive control, while SAM2 served as negative control. We found that RAN1 interacts directly with both TrAP proteins, although the affinity might be lower than that of TrAP-KYP interaction (Figure 40E).

Next we asked whether TrAP-RAN1 interaction was relevant to the virus infection. To this end, we obtained *ran1* homozygous mutant (SALK_138680C). The mutant plants did not show any obvious phenotype either during development or flower maturation, likely due to functional redundancy from three additional *RAN* genes in Arabidopsis. We proceeded with the infection by CaLCuV and the assessment of the disease progression in terms of time and severity. In four independent experiments, each with >30 plants, we have evidenced a much slower disease development in the *ran1* mutants (Figure 41A), which has not been accompanied by changes in the severity of the symptoms exhibited in the infected plants (Figure 41B-D). Interestingly, the strong infection phenotype observed in the *ran1* mutants is not consistent with complete functional redundancy of the *Arabidopsis* RAN proteins.



Figure 40. RAN1 and TrAP interact in vivo and in vitro.

(A) BLAST Alignment of *N. benthamiana* and *A. thaliana* RAN1 proteins, the peptides obtained by LC/MS/MS are underlined in red in both proteins. (B) Luciferase Complementation Imaging Assay. (C) Co-immunoprecipitation of RAN1 and TrAP, left panel shows input proteins while right panel shows IP. (D) Localization of YFP-RAN1 is both nuclear and cytoplasmic; note the discrete spots of YFP-RAN1 in the cytosol. (E) *In vitro* pull-down assay; left panel shows the input proteins, while right panel shows the proteins pulled down using amylose resin. MBP-RAN1 can pull down both CaLCuV and TGMV TrAP proteins.



Figure 41. RAN1 is involved in the CaLCuV pathogenesis. (A) Time of CaLCuV symptom development in different genetic backgrounds. (B) There was no obvious difference in the severity of CaLCuV infection in *ran1* mutants. (C) Scale of CaLCuV symptoms in *ran1* mutant plants. (D) Western blot using anti-Myc antibody to detect expression of FM-RAN1 in the complementation lines.

We have produced several independent RAN1 complementation lines (Figure 41D), which express the tagged FM-RAN1 gene from its native P_{RAN1} promoter. Importantly, the plants show no developmental abnormalities, but only show partial complementation of the virus infection phenotype (Figure 41A). The lack of complementation might be a consequence of the FM-tag, or alternatively to the insertion site of the construct. Furthermore, it would be really interesting to see the effect of the overexpression of RAN1 in the development of infection.

3.3.5 TrAP interacts with the RNA processing protein ESP3

Enhanced Silencing Phenotype 3 (ESP3) is a DEAH RNA helicase domain containing protein of 118.8KDa, known as the only homologue of the yeast PRP2 in Arabidopsis. There are four related DEAH RNA helicases in yeast known to be essential for splicing, PRP16, 22, 43, and 2. However, the function of ESP3 has not been characterized in Arabidopsis. ESP3 was originally identified as part of the putative minimal set of plant specific genes required for normal embryo development (Tzafrir et al., 2004). Later, ESP3 was found to be involved in RNA metabolism, through a mutant screening for an enhanced silencing phenotype. In the study, seven ESP genes were identified and all of them were related to RNA processing. Interestingly, the other six turned out to be part of transcription termination and 3'-end formation, exhibiting accumulation of read-through RNAs; esp3 mutants, on the other hand, did not show such accumulation. As a homolog of yeast PRP2, ESP3 was proposed to prevent the splicing RNAs to enter the RNAi pathway, and therefore protect them from silencing (Herr et al., 2006). The T-DNA insertion line (a null mutant) shows early flowering, reduced stature and altered leaf morphology at the seedling stage, similar to the TrAP transgenic lines.

We started with experimental validation of the ESP3-TrAP interaction. During the preliminary screening for TrAP interacting factors, we evidenced Luciferase complementation in *N. benthamiana* (Figure 42A). However, we were unable to further confirm this interaction using CoIP possibly due to the extremely low expression of the ESP3 fusion proteins in the plants. Then we asked whether TrAP and ESP3 located to the same cellular compartments. To this end, we co-expressed TrAP-CFP and YFP-ESP3 in

N. benthamiana and evaluated the cellular localization of the fusion proteins by confocal microscopy. When expressed alone YFP-ESP3 localized to specific nuclear compartments, forming speckles that vary in number, size and distribution among nuclei (Figure 42B). On the other hand, TrAP-CFP was more uniformly distributed in the nucleus with higher concentration in the nucleolus, and the phenotype was almost invariable among nuclei and among TrAP from different viruses (i.e. TGMV or CaLCuV) (Figure 42C). When co-expressed, the accumulation of the CFP-TrAP signal to the precise location of the YFP-ESP3 was conspicuous (Figure 42D). Importantly, this was a phenotype unique to two proteins in our screening of more than forty proteins. Together, these results suggested a possible involvement of ESP3 with TrAP during the virus infection.

esp3 mutants showed enhanced silencing of Potato Virus X (PVX) derived transcripts, so we asked whether *esp3* plants would also show enhanced silencing of begomovirus derived RNAs, possibly rendering them more resistant to infection. We obtained seeds for the homozygous knockout stock SALK_021156C from the ABRC, and tested them for progression and severity of the CaLCuV infection. Interestingly, we observed hypersensitivity to the virus infection regarding both time of symptom development (Figure 43A) and severity of the disease (Figure 43B-C). Then, we made the pBA-ESP3-HA₃ and pBA002a-P_{ESP3}:FM-ESP3 constructs and used them to complement the mutant background. We were unable to detect 35S-ESP3-HA₃ expression in the transformants; however, we obtained several lines expressing FM-ESP3 from the native promoter P_{ESP3} (Figure 43D). We chose two of them to test the susceptibility to the

CaLCuV infection. We observed a delay in the symptom development when compared to the mutant background (Figure 43E).



Figure 42. YFP-ESP3 and TrAP-CFP co-localize in nuclear speckles.

(A) Luciferase complementation imaging assay. (B) Nuclear localization of YFP-ESP3 in defined speckles varying in number and size. (C) TrAP-CFP localization is mostly nuclear, and uniformly distributed with higher abundance in the nucleolus. (D) Co-expression of YFP-ESP3 and TrAP-CFP changes TrAP-CFP nuclear localization pattern to accumulate in the YFP-ESP foci.



Figure 43. *esp3* mutant *Arabidopsis* plants are hypersusceptible to virus infection. (A) CaLCuV symptoms develop faster in esp3 mutants than in WT plants. (B) CaLCuV infection is more severe in *esp3* mutants than in WT plants. (C) Scale of CaLCuV symptom severity. (D) Western Blot using anti-Myc antibody to detect the expression of FM-ESP3 protein in the complementation lines. (E) The CaLCuV infection is slower in the P_{ESP3}:FM-ESP3 complementation line than in the *esp3* mutant.

3.3.6 TrAP interacts with the histone demethylase REF6

Previous studies have reported a striking resemblance of the TrAP transgenic plants to several mutants in the TGS pathway, including but not limited to *lhp1* and *clf* mutants (Castillo-González et al., 2015). TrAP transgenic plants exhibit early flowering phenotype and upward curling of leaves, accompanied with loss of H3K27 methylation. CLF catalyzes the deposition of H3K27me3 heterochromatic mark. LHP1, also termed TERMINAL FLOWER 2 (TFL2) (Gaudin et al., 2001; Kotake et al., 2003; Nakahigashi et al., 2005; Sung et al., 2006; Zhang et al., 2007b) associates to heterochromatin and can direct the spreading of the silent status to adjacent euchromatin (Turck et al., 2007; Zhang et al., 2007b). The coordinated activities of CLF and LHP1 result in chromatin methylation and transcriptional repression (Saleh et al., 2007).

In the same genetic pathway of *CLF* and *LHP1* genes is a gene called Relative of Early Flowering phenotype 6 (REF6), REF6 encoded a Jumonji domain involved in H3K27 demethylation. Strikingly, we observed phenotypic similarity between REF6 and TrAP overexpression plants in *A. thaliana*, suggesting that they might have genetic or even biochemical interaction. In line with this hypothesis, the two proteins co-localized in nuclear speckles (Figure 44). Further biochemical assays to validate the interaction between REF6 and TrAP are in progress.



Figure 44. TrAP-CFP and YFP-REF6 co-localize in nuclear speckles.

(A) Nuclear localization of YFP-REF6 in defined speckles varying in number and size. (B) Coexpression of YFP-REF6 and TrAP-CFP changes TrAP-CFP nuclear localization pattern to accumulate in the YFP-REF6 foci.

3.4 Discussion

3.4.1 TrAP is engaged in multiple protein complexes and interferes with a plethora of cellular processes

Arguably, early expression of TrAP would result in suboptimal infection due to very low accumulation of virus templates for transcription and replication. Thus, TrAP function must be regulated. Two main ways of regulation have been proposed and studied: transcriptional regulation of *TrAP* expression, and functional regulation after translation. *TrAP* gene is expressed from the second ORF in the counter virion sense strand on the virus genome. This ORF overlaps at its 5'end with the 3'end of the Replicase gene, and at its 5'end with the 3'end of the replication enhancer. Both Rep and REn are essential for virus infection, and unlike TrAP, they are early-expressed genes. The Rep protein inhibits its own expression by binding to its own promoter and shifting to the expression of the *TrAP* ORF once a threshold amount of Rep, and therefore dsDNA template has been accumulated. Hence the timing of TrAP expression is regulated by the expression of the viral proteins.

3.4.2 RAN1 modulates geminivirus pathogenesis

The RAN protein is a highly conserved eukaryotic GTPase factor of the Ras-family of proteins, which is essential for the transport of proteins and RNA through the nuclear pores. The mammalian and yeast homologues of RAN have been involved with the cell cycle regulation (Bischoff and Ponstingl, 1991; Coutavas et al., 1993). The Arabidopsis genome codes for four RAN genes, numbered 1-4, which are located on the chromosome 5, and produce four RAN proteins with 70-98% identities. Specifically, RAN1, 2, and 3 share 93-98% sequence identities, and RAN4 is the most divergent, sharing only 70% of its protein sequence.

The canonical mechanism of nucleo-cytoplasmic movement of cargos is RAN dependent and is regulated by two factors: the gradient of RAN-GTP/RAN-GDP around the nuclear pore, and the specific binding of the cargo to the receptor (importin/exportin) through the signal peptide (NLS/NES). The cargo does not typically bind to RAN, but to the importin/exportin protein, while RAN serves as the energy provider for the translocation. The importin/exportin binds to proteins in the nuclear pore called nucleoporins that provide a transient docking site for the moving receptor-cargo complex through the pore. The receptors then bind to the RAN protein to release the cargo at its destination. The interaction of TrAP with RAN is not really expected if TrAP is a canonical cargo.

The nuclear pore structure can be imagined as a sieve made of nucleoporins interacting among them through a Phe-Gly rich motif; the normal (closed) pore allows the diffusion of small molecules (<30KDa), but the "aperture" size can be regulated by the interaction of the Phe-Gly nucleoporins with the receptors in the receptor-cargo complex, allowing the translocation of large cargos (Doucet and Hetzer, 2019).

TrAP is a very small protein of only 15kDa. That TrAP contains a NLS is unexpected because it could diffuse freely through the pore, even as a TrAP dimer. The requirement of NLS for the nuclear localization of TrAP suggests that TrAP is by default in a protein complex larger than the TrAP dimer and that the cellular localization is regulated. This is consistent with the proposed phosphorylation-dependent localization of TrAP. Previous studies have provided genetic evidence of the TrAP/C2 interaction with the importin Karyopherin α during infection, however that interaction seemed to interfere rather than promote virus infection in several geminivirus species (Hanley-Bowdoin et al., 2013).

The virus translocation depends on the expression of the TrAP-dependent BR1 gene, which codes for the nuclear shuttle protein (NSP). NSP interacts with a host GTPase, NIG (for NSP-interacting GTPase), which provides the energy for the NSP-virus nuclear translocation. In fact, overexpression of NIG enhances susceptibility to geminivirus infection in Arabidopsis and *N. benthamiana* systems. It has been proposed that NSP-virus nuclear translocation can function independently from RAN-GTPase (Carvalho and Lazarowitz, 2004; Carvalho et al., 2008a, 2008b).

On the other hand, the Arabidopsis genome contains four *RAN* genes that code for almost identical proteins, which are believed to be functionally redundant. In fact the *ran1* mutant has not shown any phenotype in the plant regarding development, growth or viability, suggesting that the remaining pool of RAN protein is sufficient to sustain the plant survival. However, *ran1* plants show enhanced resistance to the virus infection indicating that each of these RAN proteins might also have functional specificity. The hypersusceptibility of *ran1* to geminivirus infection raised several immediate questions to be addressed in the future: Is this phenotype related to RAN1-TrAP interaction? Can TrAP act as a nuclear importin/exportin? Is TrAP localization regulated by RAN1?

Interestingly, the expression of plant RAN proteins (i.e. tomato, wheat and rice) is able to complement the cell cycle phenotype of the yeast RAN homologue mutant, *pim46*,

further implicating the plant RAN proteins in cell cycle regulation (Ach and Gruissem, 1994). Previous reports in *A. thaliana* have shown that the expression of RAN proteins is highest in the meristematic tissue, and it is coordinated with the expression of Ran Binding Proteins (RanBP), that are also conserved throughout eukaryotes (Haizel et al., 1997). Indeed, other studies overexpressing the heterologous wheat and rice RAN1 in *A. thaliana* have evidenced a prolonged life cycle in the transgenic lines, concomitant with increased primordial tissue, fewer lateral roots, and hypersensitivity to auxin (Liu et al., 2014b; Wang et al., 2006) Taken together, it seems RAN1 protein is a nuclear transport protein involved in the regulation of cell cycle progression in meristematic tissues, where auxin signaling is critical.

Considering the total dependence of geminivirus on the plant machinery for replication, it is not surprising that the infection process is more efficient in replicating cells. Noteworthy, the most severe effects of the disease are seen in the meristems (Carvalho et al., 2008a, 2008b, Gutierrez, 2000a, 2000b). To achieve infection, the geminivirus genome must be transported to the nucleus, just as the virus encoded proteins AC1, AC2, AC3 and BV1, presumably requiring the interaction with a host nuclear transporter to cross the nuclear pore (Jeffrey et al., 1996). Our preliminary data is consistent with a deficient RAN activity in the cell; we envision a situation in which TrAP-RAN interaction is enough to affect auxin response and cell cycle progression in the infected cells. We hypothesize that RAN1 might regulate TrAP shuttling in and out of the nucleus, and therefore is a likely regulator of the TrAP activity during infection.

Alternatively, RAN1 can serve as an effector of TrAP to regulate cell cycle progression and to promote a cellular environment permissive to the virus replication and assembly.

3.4.3 ESP3 modulates virus infection

Transcription from the complementary sense strand of begomovirus genomes is very complex; it consists of multiple overlapping RNAs with different 5'-ends and a coterminal 3'-end (Bisaro et al., 1990b; Hanley-Bowdoin et al., 1988; Revington et al., 1989; Sunter and Bisaro, 1989; Sunter et al., 1989). All begomoviruses produce polycistronic transcripts, but to date no splicing or processing site in the transcripts has been reported, and the precise regulation of virus gene expression is not yet understood. Studies in TGMV have revealed three transcription start sites on the complementary strand: AC2515, AC1935, and AC1629. AC2515 is a strong promoter with a canonical TATA box that drives the expression of AC1, AC3 and AC4, although the regulation of AC4 is not known. AC1935 does not have a canonical TATA box and only allows the expression of AC3. Finally, AC1629 exhibits a strong promoter activity, it contains a canonical TATA box, and leads the differential expression of both AC2 and AC3 genes, but it produces AC3 up to four-fold more than it does AC2 (Shung et al., 2006). Although the prevailing dogma is that viral transcripts do not undergo splicing processing, the AC4 gene is entirely contained in the AC1 transcript, and AC2/AC3 are expressed alternatively from a single transcript, which suggests the possible requirement of RNA processing.

In yeasts, PRP2 is required for the destabilization of the spliceosome-RNA complex, allowing it to fulfill its catalytic activity (Wlodaver and Staley, 2014). If the splicing activity of ESP3 were required for the proper expression of viral genes, we would

have seen a more resistant phenotype in the *esp3* mutants regarding the virus infection, contrary to the hypersensitive phenotype observed. However, many pleiotropic effects of the esp3 knockout can still play a role in the pathogenesis. Therefore, the possibility of ESP3 involvement in the processing of CaLCuV transcripts cannot be discarded; specially taking into account that TrAP is a virus transcription factor essential for the expression of several viral genes. Thus, we propose that TrAP might modulate ESP3-mediated processing of viral transcripts. Moreover, TrAP-ESP3 co-localization together with the hyper-susceptibility of the *esp3* mutant to the virus infection is that ESP3 can be involved in the defense mechanism of the plant against the viral threats. Previous reports in plants and animals have found splicing factors to be involved in the RNA-directed DNA Methylation pathway (RdDM) of TGS. Although the precise function of the splicing factors in the TGS is not yet known, it has been proposed that defective RNA processing provides substrates for RNA-dependent RNA Polymerases (RdRP), which synthesize dsRNA that can be a source of siRNAs to direct gene silencing. Also, stalled spliceosomes have been related to enhanced silencing phenotypes. Therefore, we propose a potential role of ESP3 in the TGS pathway and as a target or TrAP to prevent TGS of the viral genome. The proposed ESP3 function could be general and function in the maintenance of genomic integrity, or it could be specific and function as a defense mechanism against geminivirus. In order to discern between these possibilities, further studies on the transcription of otherwise silent transposons should be performed, as well as to determine whether or not ESP3 associates with the viral minichromosome. Importantly, several geminivirus specific siRNAs have been detected during infection, and many are

specifically are generated from the TrAP-dependent AR1 gene transcripts (coat protein) and other regions in the viral genome. Future studies should include the assessment of the production of CaLCuV-derived siRNAs in the *esp3*, Col-0, and ESP3 complemented lines, to determine its effect on the pathogenesis of the begomovirus.

3.5 Materials and Methods

3.5.1 DNA constructions

We used the Gateway system (Invitrogen) (Zhang et al., 2005) for the plant constructs. The destination vectors (containing the destination cassette–DC-) pBA-DC-CFP, pBA-Flag-4Myc-DC, pER10-YFP-DC (Zhang et al., 2006a), pCambia Myc-DC-nLUC (Zhang et al., 2011c), and pER10cLUC-3HA-DC (Castillo-González et al., 2015) were used for transient expression in *N. benthamiana* and for stable *Arabidopsis* transformation. The cDNA or DNA fragments were cloned into pENTR/D vectors, sequencing confirmed; and then transferred to the appropriate destination vectors by recombination using the LR Clonase (Invitrogen).

For expression of recombinant proteins, the cDNA or DNA fragments were cloned into pMAL-DC or pMCSG10 vectors to produce MBP- or His-GST-tagged proteins respectively. The plasmids were further confirmed by sequencing and transformed into *E*. *coli* BL21 Rossetta DE3 for expression.

3.5.2 Transgenic plants

A. thaliana (Col-0) mutant plants *hog1* (CS1892, and SALK_023915C), *sam2* (SALK_597697C), *ran1* (SALK_138680C), *esp3* (SALK_021856C), and *ref6* (SALK_001018C) mutants were obtained from the Arabidopsis Biological Resource Center and confirmed by genotyping. The overexpression (wild type Col-0 background and driven by a 35S promoter) and complementation (mutant background and driven by the native promoter) constructs were transformed with binary vectors by the floral-dip method (Clough and Bent, 1998; Zhang et al., 2006b). The transgenic seeds were selected on standard MS medium (Murashige and Skoog, 1962) containing the appropriate selective agents: 10 mg/l glufosinate ammonium (Sigma) or 10 mg/l kanamycin (Sigma), together with 100 mg/l carbenicillin (Sigma), for pBA and pER10 constructs, respectively.

3.5.3 Two-step immunoprecipitation for mass spectrometry analysis

FM-TrAP was transiently expressed in true leaves of 3-week-old *N. benthamiana* plants by infiltration with *A. tumefasciens* carrying the vector *XVE-FM-TrAP*. Briefly, the agrobacteria was grown in LB media supplemented with 100 μ M Acetosyringone (Sigma) until it reached OD₆₀₀ = 1.0. The bacteria were harvested by centrifugation at 4000 × rcf in 4°C, and resuspended in 10 mM MgCl₂ supplemented with 150 μ M Acetosyringone and 25 μ M β-estradiol (Sigma). The leaves were harvested 48 hours after inoculation, ground in liquid nitrogen and stored at -80°C until use. Similarly, FM-TrAP expression was induced for 16 hours in 9-day-old wild-type control and *Arabidopsis* transgenic plants

expressing *XVE-FM-TrAP* with 25 μ M β-estradiol in liquid MS media, ground in liquid nitrogen and stored at -80°C until use.

For the assay, total proteins were extracted from 10 g of ground powder in 40 ml (4 volumes) of IP buffer (20 mM Tris-HCl pH 7.5, 150 mM NaCl, 4 mM MgCl₂, 50 µM ZnCl₂, 0.1% Triton X-100, 1 mM PMSF, 1% glycerol, 3× Roche Complete EDTA-free protease inhibitor, 15 μ M MG132); then, the soluble proteins were cleared twice by ultracentrifugation at $20,000 \times \text{rcf}$ for 15 min at 4°C. The protein complexes were first immunoprecipitated using 500 µl of Anti-FLAG M2 magnetic beads (Sigma, Cat# M8823) and incubated in slow rotation for 2 hr at 4°C, the nonspecific-bound proteins were removed by three consecutive washes with 15 ml of IP buffer for 10 min incubation each at 4°C. The protein complexes were then eluted by competition with 100 mg/ml FLAG peptide and subsequently immunoprecipitated with 100 µl Anti-c-Myc-agarose affinity gel (Sigma-Aldrich #A7470) at 4°C for 1.5 hr, the nonspecific-bound proteins were removed by five consecutive washes with the IP buffer with 5 min incubation each at 4°C. The protein complexes were eluted in 200 µl of elution buffer (5 mM EDTA, 200 mM NH4OH) for 20 min. The supernatant was collected, frozen in liquid nitrogen and dried using the Savant SpeedVac concentrator; finally, the sample was solubilized in 30 µl of 2× SDS-loading buffer and run in 10% SDS-PAGE. The samples were run to one-third of the gel, stained with Coomassie blue and collected by excising the whole lane for mass spectrometry analysis in the Taplin Mass Spectrometry Facility at Harvard Medical School.

3.5.4 Expression and purification of recombinant proteins

For *in vitro* pull down assay, the prey (His-GST-CaLCuV-TrAP, His-GST-TGMV-TrAP, and His-GST) proteins were purified by IMAC using the lysis buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl pH 8, 300 mM NaCl, 20 mM imidazole, 2 mM PMSF), incubated with the Ni-NTA resin (at 4°C for 1 hr, eluted with 300 mM imidazole and immediately dialyzed in storage buffer (20 mM Tris-HCl pH 8, 150 mM NaCl, 2 mM 2-mercaptoethanol, 50% Glycerol) at 4°C overnight. On the other hand, the bait (MBP-Bait or MBP) proteins were purified by affinity chromatography using the lysis buffer (20 mM Tris-HCl pH 8, 300 mM NaCl, 1 mM EDTA, 2 mM PMSF, 10 mM 2-mercaptoethanol), incubated with the amylose resin (at 4°C for 2 hr, eluted with 10 mM maltose and immediately dialyzed in storage buffer (20 mM Tris-HCl pH 8, 150 mM NaCl, 2 mM 2-mercaptoethanol), 50% Glycerol) at 4°C overnight.

3.5.5 In vitro pull down and Co-IP assays

In vitro pull-down assays and *in vivo* Co-IP were done exactly as described (Castillo-González et al., 2015).

3.5.6 Luciferase complementation imaging (LCI) assay

The LCI was performed on 4-week-old *N. benthamiana* leaves infiltrated with various combinations of *A. tumefaciens* GV3101 harboring pCambia Myc-TrAP-nLUC or pCambia Myc-nLUC and *A. tumefaciens* ABI carrying pER10cLUC-3HA or pER10cLUC-3HA-candidate proteins. The agrobacteria containing the pER10 plasmids were incubated with 25μ M beta-estradiol for 3 hr prior infiltration, and all the cultures were adjusted to OD₆₀₀ = 0.8. The transfected leaves were assayed 2 days after

agroinfiltration by adding the substrate (10 mM luciferin). The sprayed leaves were incubated in total darkness for 5 min and photographed using an electron multiplying charge-coupled device (EMCCD) camera, Cascade II 512, from Photomerics (Roper Scientific). The images were processed with WinView32 Ver 2.5.19.7 (Roper Scientific). *3.5.7 Confocal microscopy*

Leaves of 4-week-old *N. benthamiana* plants were agroinfiltrated with syringe without needle as previously described (Zhang et al., 2005) with *A. tumefasciens* ABI carrying pBA-TrAP-CFP and pER10-YFP-Test protein. The agrobacteria containing the pER10 plasmids were incubated with 25 μ M beta-estradiol for 3 hr prior infiltration, and all the cultures were adjusted to OD₆₀₀ = 0.8. The plants were maintained for 2 days at 24°C (16 hr light/8 hr dark). The co-localization was evaluated using a Nikon inverted microscope Eclipse T*i*-E. CFP signal was measured by excitation with Shutter 10-3 filter 3 (CFPHQ [Ex]), and emission was detected at 485 nm; YFP used Shutter 10-3 filter 4 (YFPHQ [Ex]) and emission was detected at 540 nm. The images were processed using NIS-Elements-AR 4.30.01 (Nikon) and Adobe Photoshop software.

3.5.8 CaLCuV pathogenesis assays

The virus infection assays were performed as in (Castillo-González et al., 2015). Briefly, 3-week-old plants grown in short day conditions (8 hr light/16 hr dark) were infected by agroinfiltration of the CaLCuV infective clones of DNAA and DNAB genomic particles, pNSB1090 and pNSB1091 respectively (Arguello-Astorga et al., 2007). For this, the agrobacteria strains were grown separately to O.D.600 = 1.0 in LB media supplemented with 100 μ M Acetosyringone. The bacteria were harvested by centrifugation at 4000 rcf in 4°C, and resuspended in 10 mM MgCl₂ supplemented with 150 μ M Acetosyringone. The resuspended bacteria were incubated for three hours in room temperature and, prior to inoculation, were mixed in a 3:1 (DNA A to DNA B) ratio to a final O.D.600 = 1.0. The mixture was combined with super fine silicon carbide powder (600 grit, Alfa Aesar) to a final concentration of 1% (v/v), and sprayed on the seedlings using an airbrush at an output pressure of 80-90 psi. Col-0 wild type, mutants, and *Flag-4Myc*- complementation lines were all inoculated at the same time and maintained under the same conditions. The progression of the disease was evaluated by daily observation to determine the offset of viral infection. Two indicators were taken into consideration, the time of symptom development and the severity of the observed symptoms. The assays were replicated at least 3 times on 32-36 plants of each genotype per assay. The data was analyzed using Microsoft Excel. The significance of the observed phenotypic differences among genotypes was determined using Student's T-test.

4. CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE WORK

Geminivirus are important plant pathogens that wreak havoc in agriculture every year. Their small genomes (2-3kb) allow for very limited coding capacity, producing multifunctional proteins able to simultaneously interfere with many host cellular processes and take over the host. We studied the molecular function of the geminivirus silencing suppressor TrAP. TrAP is involved in the transcriptional activation of viral genes and it was one of the first viral proteins shown to interfere with the TGS pathway. Since TrAP does not bind to DNA in a sequence-specific manner, we hypothesized that its functions are mediated by the interaction with host proteins. In order to identify such TrAPinteracting proteins (TrIPs), we expressed TrAP in the host plants Nicotiana benthamiana and Arabidopsis thaliana to isolate TrAP-complexes and analyze their composition by mass spectrometry. Subsequently, we confirmed the interactions in vivo and in vitro. In order to assess the significance of these interactions for viral pathogenesis, we obtained A. thaliana TrIP-mutants and produced TrIP-complemented and TrIP-overexpression lines to be used in geminivirus pathogenesis assays. In parallel, we produced a series of A. thaliana TrAP-transgenic lines that enabled us to study TrAP function in isolation from other viral components. Notably, our collection of TrAP-transgenic lines comprises a range of expression profiles as a result of using different promoters, such as 35S (constitutive, strong) and XVE (inducible, tunable), which are also useful resources for the scientific community.

The TrAP-mediated TGS suppression has been attributed to pleiotropic effects of TrAP interaction with proteins in the methyl cycle, specifically ADK2 and SAMDC1 (Moffatt et al. 2002; Zhang et al. 2011). Our proteomics data expanded on this model, as we recovered several proteins involved in the methyl cycle (Figure 16). We confirmed the in vivo interaction of TrAP with the S-adenosyl methionine synthetase SAM2 and provide evidence of the relevance of SAM2 function in plant defense, as sam2 null mutants are hypersensitive to virus infection (Figure 39). Moreover, we recovered the S-adenosyl homocysteine hydrolase, SAHH1, from the proteomics data of TrAP complexes obtained from two different host plants. We further confirmed the *in vivo* and *in vitro* interaction of TrAP with SAHH1/HOG1 and showed the physiological relevance of SAHH1/HOG1 function during pathogenesis (Figure 38). sahh1/hog1 null mutants were hypersensitive to virus infection and plants overexpressing SAHH1/HOG1 were more resistant to virus infection than the wild type (Figure 38). Our findings not only provide strong evidence for the effect of TrAP in the regulation of the methyl cycle, but also serve as the first evidence of a viral suppressor directly interfering with the methyl cycle in the host plant (Figure 16). Furthermore, SAMe is also the cellular precursor of ethylene and polyamines. Both of which are essential metabolites in the plant stress response (Liu et al. 2015). As such, the interference of geminivirus with the SAMe cycle might have other implications not yet pursued. Our transcriptome data from TrAP transgenic plant (Supplementary File 1) shows only one differentially expressed gene related to the ethylene pathway, the ethylene-responsive element binding factor 15 (ERF15). Not only is this transcript downregulated in TrAP transgenic plants, but it has also been directly implicated in the regulation of the immune response against bacterial and fungal pathogens (Zhang et al. 2015). It is worth mentioning that a major disadvantage of using our transcriptome data set as the only reference for deregulation of the ethylene pathway is that we used 7-days old seedlings, which are at a developmental stage where ethylene biosynthesis is marginal. Furthermore, our materials are constitutively expressing TrAP from the strong promoter 35S, and may not represent the natural conditions in which TrAP would be expressed during virus infection. Future work should consider the effects of TrAP interactions with SAM2 and SAHH1 on their cellular function, taking into consideration the plant organ and the developmental stage.

Notably, although the evidence for TrAP interference with the methyl cycle is substantial, none of the null mutants in the identified TrIPs show a phenotype resembling that of the TrAP transgenic plants. Moreover, TrAP cellular localization is mostly nuclear, while the methyl cycle occurs in the cytosol. These observations suggest the involvement of TrAP in other cellular processes. Indeed, our proteomics approach provided us with multiple hints for the discovery of such processes. We recovered and confirmed the in vivo and in vitro interaction of TrAP with the nuclear transport factor RAN 1 (Figure 40) and provide evidence of the requirement of RAN1 function for pathogenesis, as null mutants are more resistant to virus infection than the wild type plants (Figure 41). This finding is striking because it points to specialization within the RAN gene family and it implies that TrAP moves through the nuclear pore as a large molecular complex. An initial hypothesis for the relevance of this interaction is that TrAP localization regulated by RAN1, since active transport across the nuclear pore derives energy from the hydrolysis of GTP by RAN. However, the RAN (GTPase) interacts with a transportin bound to a cargo rather than to the cargo itself. Could TrAP act as a nuclear importin/exportin? If so, what does it transport? An alternative hypothesis is that the requirement of RAN for pathogenesis is due to an indirect effect. In this regard, RAN has been implicated in the regulation of the cell cycle in yeast and plants (Ach and Gruissem, 1994; Liu et al., 2014b; Wang et al., 2006). RAN expression is highest at the meristems, where it regulates life cycle length and sensitivity to auxin. Geminivirus infection depends entirely on the cellular replication machinery; as such, viral infection is highest in meristematic tissues. Gene ontology analysis of the differentially expressed genes in the TrAP-transgenic plants showed significant deregulation of auxin-responsive genes (Supplementary file 1, Figure 19D), suggesting a possible insensitivity to the plant hormone. This observation is consistent with loss of RAN function, but not necessarily with the resistant phenotype of the ran1 mutant plants when challenged with the geminivirus pathogen. Whether RAN1 modulates TrAP localization and activity during infection, or TrAP promotes a permissive cellular environment through its interaction with RAN1 are critical questions that remain open for future research. To our knowledge, no nuclear transporter has been directly related to the TGS regulation. Since TrAP is a TGS suppressor (Figure 19), this is a possibility that should be explored. Moreover, can TrAP directly inhibit TGS in the nucleus?

The highest peptide recovery for a potential TrIP in our proteomics analysis was from the histone methyltransferase KYP (Figure 21, Table 3). KYP is an essential TGS effector that catalyzes the deposition of the repressive H3K9me2 mark. H3K9me2 marks are recognized by the DNA methyltransferases CMT2 and CMT3 to direct DNA methylation in non-CG sequence contexts. KYP further reinforces gene silencing by recognizing non-CG DNA methylation and catalyzing the H3K9 dimethylation on the associated nucleosomes. We confirmed the direct interaction between TrAP and KYP in vivo and in vitro, and we mapped the interacting region to the catalytic SET domain in KYP (Figure 20, Figure 23). Moreover, we demonstrated that TrAP inhibits the histone methyltransferase activity of KYP in vitro (Figure 25), while TrAP expression is consistent with the reduction of H3K9me2 marks (Figure 28) and transcriptional activation of KYP-repressed loci (Figure 19) in vivo. Since KYP activity promotes DNA methylation in non-CG contexts, we studied the genome methylation status of the TrAPtransgenic plants by whole genome bisulfite sequencing, and we found that TrAP expression is consistent with a reduction in CHH methylation at KYP-regulated gene-rich regions (Figure 29). We further studied the role of KYP during geminivirus pathogenesis and observed that kyp null mutants are hypersusceptible to viral infection, whereas overexpression of KYP rendered the plants more resistant than the wild type to the viral threat (Figure 31). Moreover, the geminivirus minichromosome is directly bound and methylated by KYP (Figure 31). We explored the possibility of KYP being the ultimate target of TrAP in the host cell, so we produced a mutant geminivirus lacking a functional TrAP protein and challenged wild type and kyp null mutant plants with it, We found that systemic infection was only permissible in kyp mutants, although virus accumulation was very low (Figure 33). Our findings demonstrate the role of KYP in viral defense as an effector of epigenetic silencing on the viral chromatin. This implies that TrAP inhibition of KYP is a new viral counter-defense mechanism to enable infection. Thus, direct inhibition of KYP represents a novel counter-defense mechanism for virus survival in the

hosts (Figure 35). To the extent of our knowledge, this is the first account for direct suppression of a histone methyltransferase in the epigenetic pathway by a viral protein.

Direct interference with the TGS pathway by TrAP in order to allow viral gene expression could explain the transcriptional activity of TrAP and its essential role in the expression of viral genes (i.e. coat and nuclear shuttle proteins (Hanley-Bowdoin et al., 2013)). In other words, could TrAP inhibition of KYP be the mechanism of TrAP-dependent transcriptional activation of viral genes? Previous studies have mapped the transcriptional activation domain of TrAP to the acidic region at its C-terminus; preliminary data have shown that neither the C-terminus nor the transactivation domains of TrAP are involved in the interaction with KYP (data not shown), instead the basic region at the N-terminus seems to be essential for interaction. This suggests a possible biochemical separation of the two functions in TrAP. However, detailed assessment of viral gene expression in the *trap-kyp* pathosystem is necessary.

We showed that TrAP directly interact with the SET domain of KYP; however, this domain is highly conserved throughout eukaryotes. In fact, Arabidopsis codes for more than 31 SET proteins (Pontivianne et al. 2010) with histone methyltransferase activity. Hence, it is relevant to address the potential promiscuity of TrAP as an inhibitor of multiple SET domain HMTases. Indeed, we have shown direct *in vitro* interaction between TrAP and three other SET proteins (Figure 24), but no enzymatic assays have been conducted, making it very difficult to determine whether KYP is the main or only SET target of TrAP in the cells (Castillo-González et al. 2015).

On the other hand, since our findings can be easily translated to other organisms, it is of great interest to understand the inhibitory mechanism of TrAP. This can provide the scientific community with useful tools for regulating gene expression, for example by using TrAP as an inhibitor of H3K9 methylation, or targeting it to specific heterochromatic regions. One particular use could be targeting of TrAP to surreptitious pathogens, such as latent HIV, to induce their expression and enable treatment. To this end, we must determine the TrAP structural requirements for interaction with KYP. Since TrAP is largely unstructured, we hypothesize that it can serve as a scaffold for the formation of protein complexes in diverse cellular environments, with a highly dynamic tertiary structure.

Notably, the phenotype of TrAP transgenic plants does not resemble that of *kyp* mutant or *kyp suvh5 suvh6* triple mutant plants, suggesting that KYP inhibition is not the entire function of TrAP. Particularly challenging is the explanation of the loss of H3K27 tri-methylation and early flowering in the TrAP transgenic lines, both of which have been related to functions of complexes other than those formed by KYP and its paralogs in Arabidopsis (i.e. PRC2 and LHP1 complexes). These phenotypic differences hint to a broader function of TrAP, which might include interference with multiple TGS pathways; this potential promiscuity awaits further investigation. In this regard, we noticed that TrAP-overexpression plants are morphologically similar to *lhp1* null mutants, which is a protein characteristically associated with the H3K27me3 pathway. In fact, our transcriptome data evidenced the highly significant overlap between differentially expressed genes in TrAP-transgenic plants and *lhp1* null mutants (Figure 19). This finding
genetically involved TrAP in the LHP1 pathway; alas, the mechanism is still elusive. We did not recover LHP1 from the proteomics data, but other experimental approaches (i.e. coimmunoprecipitation, luciferase complementation imaging, and co-localization by confocal microscopy) provided some evidence for TrAP-LHP1 interaction in vivo (Figure 20). However, we failed to demonstrate TrAP-LHP1 interaction in vitro (Figure 22), suggesting that the two proteins may not directly interact in vivo. We did not investigate a direct function of TrAP as a regulator of H3K27me3 HMTases, but it would not be surprising that TrAP inhibits both pathways. Notably, when we performed chromatin immunoprecipitation (CHIP) assays on the TrAP-transgenic lines, besides the loss of H3K9me2 marks, we observed a severe decrease in H3K27me3 similarly to the molecular phenotype of the *lhp1* mutant (Figure 28). While KYP and H3K9me2 marks are mainly localized in transcriptionally silent heterochromatic regions, LHP1 and H3K27me3 marks are mostly found in euchromatic regions (Black et al., 2012; Du et al., 2014; Liu et al., 2010, 2014d; Turck et al., 2007; Zhang et al., 2007a, 2007b). Interestingly, our CHIP data did not support any effect of TrAP expression on marks associated to transcriptionally active euchromatin (i.e. H3K4me3 and H3K36me3, (Figure 23), implying a specific mechanism for TrAP-mediated HMTase inhibition.

In the same genetic pathway of *CLF* and *LHP1* genes is a gene called Relative of Early Flowering phenotype 6 (REF6), REF6 encoded a Jumonji domain involved in H3K27 demethylation. Strikingly, we observed phenotypic similarity between REF6 and TrAP overexpression plants in *A. thaliana*, suggesting that they might have genetic or even biochemical interaction. In line with this hypothesis, the two proteins co-localized in nuclear speckles (Figure 44). Further biochemical assays to validate the interaction between REF6 and TrAP are in progress.

TrAP has been shown to shuttle in and out of the nucleus, to interfere directly and indirectly with the TGS pathway and to regulate gene expression and defense response in the host, a critical question to address is what is the size of TrAP pool in the cells during infection? How much TrAP is required to really deplete H3K9me2 from the cells, or to inhibit ADK2, or to activate transcription of the viral genes AR1 and BR1? How much TrAP is necessary to shift the balance towards infection? The use of constitutive promoters and truncated TrAP proteins introduces inherent caveats in the experimental design. To better assess the physiological relevance of our findings, we developed a model of transgenic Arabidopsis plants that can express FM-TrAP from a gradual inducible promoter, which can serve in the determination of how much TrAP is necessary to attain the different phenotypes reported; equally important is the evaluation of TrAP stability through the measurement of protein decay after translation inhibition with cyclohexamide. Other related questions pertain local concentration of TrAP, and how is the expression of viral TrAP regulated?

In conclusion, our research provides ample evidence for the interference with the TGS pathway by the geminiviral TrAP protein. On one side, TrAP interfering with the methyl cycle through its interactions with SAHH1 and SAM2, indirectly preventing gene silencing. We then demonstrated that TrAP interacts with the nuclear transporter RAN1 and that its function positively regulates virus infection, suggesting that TrAP cellular localization is essential for its function. And finally, we identified the nuclear TGS effector

KYP as a direct target of TrAP in the nucleus, by which TrAP directly abrogates epigenetic silencing. As such, we demonstrate that KYP plays a critical role in the immune response to invading nucleic acids in plants. Interestingly, the human homolog of KYP, SUVH39H1 has been reported to be required for the maintenance of latency in HIV and Epsteinn-Barr virus infections (du Chéné et al., 2007; Imai et al., 2014). This suggests that SUVH39H1 fulfills a similar function in human pathogenesis as the one we identified for KYP in plants. In sum, KYP inhibition is an effective tactic to abrogate TGS. We predict that TGS suppression is a widespread counter-defense strategy, and that inhibition of KYP is only the tip of the iceberg. Furthemore, TrAP inhibition of histone lysine methyltransferases and its direct effect on DNA methylation gene expression may serve as a stepping stone for the development of epigenetic therapeutics addressing both human health and agricultural productivity.

REFERENCES

- Ach, R.A., and Gruissem, W. (1994). A small nuclear GTP-binding protein from tomato suppresses a Schizosaccharomyces pombe cell-cycle mutant (R/spil/TC4/plant cell cyde/Lycopersicon escukntum). Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 91, 5863–5867.
- Ahlquist, P. (2002). RNA-Dependent RNA Polymerases, Viruses, and RNA Silencing. Science (80-.). 296.
- Aida, M., Ishida, T., and Tasaka, M. (1999). Shoot apical meristem and cotyledon formation during Arabidopsis embryogenesis: interaction among the CUP-SHAPED COTYLEDON and SHOOT MERISTEMLESS genes. Development 126, 1563–1570.
- Allen, E., Xie, Z., Gustafson, A.M., and Carrington, J.C. (2005). microRNA-directed phasing during trans-acting siRNA biogenesis in plants. Cell *121*, 207–221.
- Alvarez, M.E., Nota, F., and Cambiagno, D.A. (2010). Epigenetic control of plant immunity. Mol. Plant Pathol. 11, 563–576.
- Aregger, M., Borah, B.K., Seguin, J., Rajeswaran, R., Gubaeva, E.G., Zvereva, A.S., Windels, D., Vazquez, F., Blevins, T., Farinelli, L., et al. (2012). Primary and Secondary siRNAs in Geminivirus-induced Gene Silencing. PLoS Pathog. 8.
- Arguello-Astorga, G., Ascencio-Ibáñez, J.T., Dallas, M.B., Orozco, B.M., and Hanley-Bowdoin, L. (2007). High-frequency reversion of geminivirus replication protein mutants during infection. J. Virol. 81, 11005–11015.
- Argüello-Astorga, G.R., Guevara-González, R.G., Herrera-Estrella, L.R., and Rivera-Bustamante, R.F. (1994). Geminivirus Replication Origins Have a Group-Specific Organization of Iterative Elements: A Model for Replication. Virology 203, 90– 100.
- Von Arnim, A., and Stanley, J. (1992). Determinants of tomato golden mosaic virus symptom development located on DNA B. Virology *186*, 286–293.
- Aukerman, M.J., and Sakai, H. (2003). Regulation of Flowering Time and Floral Organ Identity by a MicroRNA and Its APETALA2 -Like Target Genes. Plant Cell 15, 2730–2741.
- Axtell, M.J. (2013). Classification and Comparison of Small RNAs from Plants. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 64, 137–159.

Azevedo, J., Garcia, D., Pontier, D., Ohnesorge, S., Yu, A., Garcia, S., Braun, L., Bergdoll,

M., Hakimi, M.A., Lagrange, T., et al. (2010). Argonaute quenching and global changes in Dicer homeostasis caused by a pathogen-encoded GW repeat protein. Genes Dev. *24*, 904–915.

- Azizi, P., Rafii, M.Y., Maziah, M., Abdullah, S.N.A., Hanafi, M.M., Latif, M.A., Rashid, A.A., and Sahebi, M. (2015). Understanding the shoot apical meristem regulation: A study of the phytohormones, auxin and cytokinin, in rice. Mech. Dev. 135, 1–15.
- Baliji, S., Sunter, J., and Sunter, G. (2007). Transcriptional analysis of complementary sense genes in Spinach curly top virus and functional role of C2 in pathogenesis. Mol. Plant. Microbe. Interact. 20, 194–206.
- Baliji, S., Lacatus, G., and Sunter, G. (2010). The Interaction between geminivirus pathogenicity proteins and adenosine kinase leads to increased expression of primary cytokinin-responsive genes. Virology *402*, 238–247.
- Baulcombe, D.C. (2004). RNA silencing in plants. Nature 431, 356–363.
- Baumberger, N., and Baulcombe, D.C. (2005). Arabidopsis ARGONAUTE1 is an RNA Slicer that selectively recruits microRNAs and short interfering RNAs. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *102*, 11928–11933.
- Baumberger, N., Tsai, C.H., Lie, M., Havecker, E., and Baulcombe, D.C. (2007). The Polerovirus Silencing Suppressor P0 Targets ARGONAUTE Proteins for Degradation. Curr. Biol. 17, 1609–1614.
- Bazin, J., Khan, G.A., Combier, J., Bustos-Sanmamed, P., Debernardi, J.M., Palatnik, J., Hartmann, C., Crespi, M., Rodriguez, R., Diderot, P., et al. (2013). miR396 affects mycorrhization and root meristem activity in the legume Medicago truncatula. Plant J. 74, 920–934.
- Berger, S.L. (2007). The complex language of chromatin regulation during transcription. Nature 447, 407–412.
- Berger, M.R., and Sunter, G. (2013). Identification of sequences required for AL2mediated activation of the tomato golden mosaic virus-yellow vein BR1 promoter. J. Gen. Virol. 94, 1398–1406.
- Binda, O. (2013). On your histone mark, SET, methylate! Epigenetics 8, 457–463.
- Bisaro, D.M. (2006). Silencing suppression by geminivirus proteins. Virology 344, 158–168.
- Bisaro, D.M., Sunter, G., Revington, G.N., Brough, C.L., Hormuzdi, S.G., and Hartitz, M.

(1990a). Molecular Genetics of Tomato Golden Mosaic Virus Replication: Progress Toward Defining Gene Functions, Transcription Units and the Origin of DNA Replication. In Viral Genes and Plant Pathogenesis, (New York, NY: Springer New York), pp. 89–105.

- Bisaro, D.M., Sunter, G., Revington, G.N., Brough, C.L., Hormuzdi, S.G., and Hartitz, M. (1990b). Molecular Genetics of Tomato Golden Mosaic Virus Replication: Progress Toward Defining Gene Functions, Transcription Units and the Origin of DNA Replication. In Viral Genes and Plant Pathogenesis, (New York, NY: Springer New York), pp. 89–105.
- Bischoff, F.R., and Ponstingl, H. (1991). Catalysis of guanine nucleotide exchange on Ran by the mitotic regulator RCC1. Nature *354*, 80–82.
- Black, J.C., and Whetstine, J.R. (2011). Chromatin landscape: methylation beyond transcription. Epigenetics 6, 9–15.
- Black, J.C., Van Rechem, C., and Whetstine, J.R. (2012). Histone lysine methylation dynamics: establishment, regulation, and biological impact. Mol. Cell 48, 491–507.
- Bohmert, K., Camus, I., Bellini, C., Bouchez, D., Caboche, M., and Banning, C. (1998). AGO1 defines a novel locus of Arabidopsis controlling leaf development. EMBO J. 17, 170–180.
- Bolduc, N., Yilmaz, A., Mejia-Guerra, M.K., Morohashi, K., O'Connor, D., Grotewold, E., and Hake, S. (2012). Unraveling the KNOTTED1 regulatory network in maize meristems. Genes Dev. 26, 1685–1690.
- Bologna, N.G., and Voinnet, O. (2014). The diversity, biogenesis, and activities of endogenous silencing small RNAs in Arabidopsis. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 65, 473–503.
- Borges, F., and Martienssen, R.A. (2015). The expanding world of small RNAs in plants. Nat. Publ. Gr. 16, 1–15.
- Borges, F., and Martienssen, R. a (2013). Establishing epigenetic variation during genome reprogramming. RNA Biol. *10*, 490–494.
- Borsani, O., Zhu, J., Verslues, P.E., Sunkar, R., and Zhu, J.-K. (2005). Endogenous siRNAs derived from a pair of natural cis-antisense transcripts regulate salt tolerance in Arabidopsis. Cell *123*, 1279–1291.
- Brand, U., Fletcher, J.C., Hobe, M., Meyerowitz, E.M., and Simon, R. (2000). Dependence of stem cell fate in Arabidopsis on a feedback loop regulated by

CLV3 activity. Science 289, 617–619.

- Briddon, R.W., and Markham, P.G. (2001). Complementation of bipartite begomovirus movement functions by topocuviruses and curtoviruses. Arch. Virol. *146*, 1811–1819.
- Briddon, R.W., Bedford, I.D., Tsai, J.H., and Markham, P.G. (1996). Analysis of the Nucleotide Sequence of the Treehopper-Transmitted Geminivirus, Tomato Pseudo-Curly Top Virus, Suggests a Recombinant Origin. Virology 219, 387–394.
- Brodersen, P., Sakvarelidze-Achard, L., Bruun-Rasmussen, M., Dunoyer, P., Yamamoto, Y.Y., Sieburth, L., and Voinnet, O. (2008). Widespread translational inhibition by plant miRNAs and siRNAs. Science (80-.). 320, 1185–1190.
- Brough, C.L., Gardiner, W.E., Inamdar, N.M., Zhang, X.-Y., Ehrlich, M., and Bisaro, D.M. (1992). DNA methylation inhibits propagation of tomato golden mosaic virus DNA in transfected protoplasts. Plant Mol. Biol. 18, 703–712.
- Buchmann, R.C., Asad, S., Wolf, J.N., Mohannath, G., and Bisaro, D.M. (2009). Geminivirus AL2 and L2 proteins suppress transcriptional gene silencing and cause genome-wide reductions in cytosine methylation. J. Virol. 83, 5005–5013.
- Bustamante, M., Matus, J.T., and Riechmann, J.L. (2016). Genome-wide analyses for dissecting gene regulatory networks in the shoot apical meristem. J. Exp. Bot. 67, 1639–1648.
- Carrillo-Tripp, J., Shimada-Beltr??n, H., and Rivera-Bustamante, R. (2006). Use of geminiviral vectors for functional genomics. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. 9, 209–215.
- Cartolano, M., Castillo, R., Efremova, N., Kuckenberg, M., Zethof, J., Gerats, T., Schwarz-Sommer, Z., and Vandenbussche, M. (2007). A conserved microRNA module exerts homeotic control over Petunia hybrida and Antirrhinum majus floral organ identity. Nat. Genet. 39, 901–905.
- Carvalho, M.F., and Lazarowitz, S.G. (2004). Interaction of the Movement Protein NSP and the Arabidopsis acetyltransferase AtNSI is necessary for Cabbage Leaf Curl geminivirus infection and pathogenicity. J. Virol. 78, 11161–11171.
- Carvalho, C.M., Santos, A.A., Pires, S.R., Rocha, C.S., Saraiva, D.I., Machado, J.P.B., Mattos, E.C., Fietto, L.G., and Fontes, E.P.B. (2008a). Regulated nuclear trafficking of rpL10A mediated by NIK1 represents a defense strategy of plant cells against virus. PLoS Pathog. 4.
- Carvalho, C.M., Machado, J.P.B., Zerbini, F.M., and Fontes, E.P.B. (2008b). NSPinteracting GTPase. A cytosolic protein as cofactor for nuclear shuttle proteins.

Plant Signal. Behav. 3, 752–754.

- Castillo-González, C., Liu, X., Huang, C., Zhao, C., Ma, Z., Hu, T., Sun, F., Zhou, Y., Zhou, X., Wang, X.-J.J., et al. (2015). Geminivirus-encoded TrAP suppressor inhibits the histone methyltransferase SUVH4/KYP to counter host defense. Elife 4, 1–30.
- Chan, S.W., Zilberman, D., Xie, Z., Johansen, L.K., Carrington, J.C., and Jacobsen, S.E. (2004). RNA Silencing Genes Control de novo DNA Methylation. Science. *303*, 1336.
- Chanvivattana, Y., Bishopp, A., Schubert, D., Stock, C., Moon, Y.-H., Sung, Z.R., and Goodrich, J. (2004). Interaction of Polycomb-group proteins controlling flowering in Arabidopsis. Development *131*, 5263–5276.
- Chaturvedi, S., Kalantidis, K., and Rao, A.L.N. (2014). A Bromodomain-Containing Host Protein Mediates the Nuclear Importation of a Satellite RNA of Cucumber Mosaic Virus. Jounal Virol. 88, 1890–1896.
- Chen, X. (2004). A MicroRNA as a Translational Repressor of APETALA2 in Arabidopsis Flower Development. Science (80-.). 303, 2022–2025.
- Chen, X. (2005). MicroRNA biogenesis and function in plants. FEBS Lett. 579, 5923–5931.
- Chen, H.-M., Chen, L.-T., Patel, K., Li, Y.-H., Baulcombe, D.C., and Wu, S.-H. (2010). 22-nucleotide RNAs trigger secondary siRNA biogenesis in plants. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. *107*, 15269–15274.
- du Chéné, I., Basyuk, E., Lin, Y.-L., Triboulet, R., Knezevich, A., Chable-Bessia, C., Mettling, C., Baillat, V., Reynes, J., Corbeau, P., et al. (2007). Suv39H1 and HP1gamma are responsible for chromatin-mediated HIV-1 transcriptional silencing and post-integration latency. EMBO J. 26, 424–435.
- Chinnusamy, V., and Zhu, J.K. (2009). Epigenetic regulation of stress responses in plants. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. 12, 133–139.
- Chiu, M.H., Chen, I.H., Baulcombe, D.C., and Tsai, C.H. (2010). The silencing suppressor P25 of Potato virus X interacts with Argonaute1 and mediates its degradation through the proteasome pathway. Mol. Plant Pathol. *11*, 641–649.
- Chuck, G., Cigan, a M., Saeteurn, K., and Hake, S. (2007). The heterochronic maize mutant Corngrass1 results from overexpression of a tandem microRNA. Nat. Genet. *39*, 544–549.

- Chung, H.Y., and Sunter, G. (2014). Interaction between the transcription factor AtTIFY4B and begomovirus AL2 protein impacts pathogenicity. Plant Mol. Biol. *86*, 185–200.
- Chung, H.Y., Lacatus, G., and Sunter, G. (2014). Geminivirus AL2 protein induces expression of, and interacts with, a calmodulin-like gene, an endogenous regulator of gene silencing. Virology *460–461*, 108–118.
- Clavel, M., Pélissier, T., Montavon, T., Tschopp, M.A., Pouch-Pélissier, M.N., Descombin, J., Jean, V., Dunoyer, P., Bousquet-Antonelli, C., and Deragon, J.M. (2016). Evolutionary history of double-stranded RNA binding proteins in plants: identification of new cofactors involved in easiRNA biogenesis. Plant Mol. Biol. *91*, 131–147.
- Clough, S.J., and Bent, A.F. (1998). Floral dip: A simplified method for Agrobacteriummediated transformation of Arabidopsis thaliana. Plant J. *16*, 735–743.
- Combier, J.-P., Frugier, F., de Billy, F., Boualem, A., El-yahyaoui, F., Moreau, S., Vernié, T., Ott, T., Gamas, P., Crespi, M., et al. (2006). MtHAP2-1 is a key transcriptional regulator of symbiotic nodule development regulated by microRNA169 in Medicago truncatula. Genes Dev. 20, 3084–3088.
- Conway, L.J., and Poethig, R.S. (1997). Mutations of Arabidopsis thaliana that transform leaves into cotyledons. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 94, 10209–10214.
- Coutavas, E., Ren, M., Oppenheim, J.D., D'Eustachio, P., and Rush, M.G. (1993). Characterization of proteins that interact with the cell-cycle regulatory protein Ran/TC4. Nature *366*, 585–587.
- Creasey, K.M., Zhai, J., Borges, F., Van Ex, F., Regulski, M., Meyers, B.C., and Martienssen, R. a (2014). miRNAs trigger widespread epigenetically activated siRNAs from transposons in Arabidopsis. Nature *508*, 411–415.
- Csorba, T., Lózsa, R., Hutvágner, G., and Burgyán, J. (2010). Polerovirus protein P0 prevents the assembly of small RNA-containing RISC complexes and leads to degradation of ARGONAUTE1. Plant J. 62, 463–472.
- Csorba, T., Kontra, L., and Burgyán, J. (2015). Viral silencing suppressors: Tools forged to fine-tune host-pathogen coexistence. Virology 479–480, 85–103.
- Cui, X., and Cao, X. (2014). Epigenetic regulation and functional exaptation of transposable elements in higher plants. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. 21, 83–88.
- Daelemans, D., Costes, S. V, Cho, E.H., Erwin-Cohen, R.A., Lockett, S., and Pavlakis, G.N. (2004). *In vivo* HIV-1 Rev multimerization in the nucleolus and cytoplasm

identified by fluorescence resonance energy transfer. J. Biol. Chem. 279, 50167–50175.

- Dalmay, T., Horse®eld, R., Hartig Braunstein, T., and Baulcombe, D.C. (2001). SDE3 encodes an RNA helicase required for posttranscriptional gene silencing in ArabidopsiS. EMBO J. 20, 2069–2077.
- Deal, R.B., and Henikoff, S. (2011). Histone variants and modifications in plant gene regulation. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. 14, 116–122.
- Delaux, P.-M., Guillaume, B., and Combier, J.-P. (2013). Rapid report NSP1 is a component of the Myc signaling pathway. New Phytol. 199, 59–65.
- Deleris, A., Gallego-Bartolome, J., Bao, J., Kasschau, K.D., Carrington, J.C., and Voinnet, O. (2006). Hierarchical action and inhibition of plant Dicer-like proteins in antiviral defense. Science (80-.). 313, 68–71.
- Ding, S.-W. (2010). RNA-based antiviral immunity. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 10, 632–644.
- Ding, S.W., and Voinnet, O. (2007). Antiviral Immunity Directed by Small RNAs. Cell 130, 413–426.
- Doucet, C.M., and Hetzer, M.W. (2019). Nuclear pore biogenesis into an intact nuclear envelope. Chromosoma *119*, 469–477.
- Douglas, R.N., Wiley, D., Sarkar, A., Springer, N., Timmermans, M.C.P., and Scanlon, M.J. (2010). ragged seedling2 Encodes an ARGONAUTE7-like protein required for mediolateral expansion, but not dorsiventrality, of maize leaves. Plant Cell 22, 1441–1451.
- Du, J., Zhong, X., Bernatavichute, Y. V., Stroud, H., Feng, S., Caro, E., Vashisht, A.A., Terragni, J., Chin, H.G., Tu, A., et al. (2012). Dual binding of chromomethylase domains to H3K9me2-containing nucleosomes directs DNA methylation in plants. Cell 151, 167–180.
- Du, J., Johnson, L.M., Groth, M., Feng, S., Hale, C.J., Li, S., Vashisht, A.A., Gallego-Bartolome, J., Wohlschlegel, J.A., Patel, D.J., et al. (2014). Mechanism of DNA methylation-directed histone methylation by KRYPTONITE. Mol. Cell 55, 495– 504.
- Du, J., Johnson, L.M., Jacobsen, S.E., and Patel, D.J. (2015). DNA methylation pathways and their crosstalk with histone methylation. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. *16*, 519–532.
- Dubin, M.J., Zhang, P., Meng, D., Remigereau, M.-S., Osborne, E.J., Paolo Casale, F.,

Drewe, P., Kahles, A., Jean, G., Vilhjálmsson, B., et al. (2015). DNA methylation in Arabidopsis has a genetic basis and shows evidence of local adaptation. Elife 4, e05255.

- Efroni, I., Blum, E., Goldshmidt, A., and Eshed, Y. (2008). A Protracted and Dynamic Maturation Schedule Underlies Arabidopsis Leaf Development. Plant Cell 20, 2293–2306.
- Efroni, I., Han, S.K., Kim, H.J., Wu, M.F., Steiner, E., Birnbaum, K.D., Hong, J.C., Eshed, Y., and Wagner, D. (2013). Regulation of leaf maturation by chromatin-mediated modulation of cytokinin responses. Dev. Cell 24, 438–445.
- Ellendorff, U., Fradin, E.F., De Jonge, R., and Thomma, B.P.H.J. (2009). RNA silencing is required for Arabidopsis defence against Verticillium wilt disease. J. Exp. Bot. 60, 591–602.
- Elmer, J.S., Brand, L., Sunter, G., Gardiner, W.E., Bisaro, D.M., and Rogers, S.G. (1988). Genetic Analysis of the tomato golden mosaic virus II. The product of the AL1 coding sequence is required for replication. Nucleic Acids Res. 16, 4465–4482.
- Endo, Y., Iwakawa, H., and Tomari, Y. (2013). Arabidopsis ARGONAUTE7 selects miR390 through multiple checkpoints during RISC assembly. EMBO Rep. 14, 652–658.
- Eschenfeldt, W.H., Lucy, S., Millard, C.S., Joachimiak, A., and Mark, I.D. (2009). A Family of LIC Vectors for High-Throughput Cloning and Purification of Proteins. pp. 105–115.
- Etemadi, M., Gutjahr, C., Couzigou, J., Zouine, M., Lauressergues, D., Timmers, A., Audran, C., Bouzayen, M., Bécard, G., and Combier, J. (2014). Auxin Perception Is Required for Arbuscule Development in Arbuscular Mycorrhizal Symbiosis 1 [W]. Plant Physiol. 166, 281–292.
- Fahlgren, N., Montgomery, T.A., Howell, M.D., Allen, E., Dvorak, S.K., Alexander, A.L., and Carrington, J.C. (2006). Regulation of AUXIN RESPONSE FACTOR3 by TAS3 ta-siRNA Affects Developmental Timing and Patterning in Arabidopsis. Curr. Biol. 16, 939–944.
- Fang, X., and Qi, Y. (2016). RNAi in Plants: An Argonaute-Centered View. Plant Cell 28, 272–285.
- Farrona, S., Coupland, G., and Turck, F. (2008). The impact of chromatin regulation on the floral transition. Semin. Cell Dev. Biol. *19*, 560–573.
- Fátyol, K., Ludman, M., and Burgyán, J. (2016). Functional dissection of a plant

Argonaute. Nucleic Acids Res. 44, 1384–1397.

- Fei, Q., Xia, R., and Meyers, B.C. (2013). Phased, Secondary, Small Interfering RNAs in Posttranscriptional Regulatory Networks. Plant Cell 25, 2400–2415.
- Feng, S., and Jacobsen, S.E. (2011). Epigenetic modifications in plants: an evolutionary perspective. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. 14, 179–186.
- Feng, S., Rubbi, L., Jacobsen, S.E., and Pellegrini, M. (2011). Determining DNA Methylation Profiles Using Sequencing. pp. 223–238.
- Fire, A., Xu, S.X., Montgomery, M.K., Kostas, S.A., Driver, S.E., and Mello, C.C.M. (1998). Potent and specific genetic interference by double-stranded RNA in Caenorhabditis elegans. Nature 391, 806–811.
- Fischer, A., Hofmann, I., Naumann, K., and Reuter, G. (2006). Heterochromatin proteins and the control of heterochromatic gene silencing in Arabidopsis. J. Plant Physiol. *163*, 358–368.
- Fondong, V.N. (2013). Geminivirus protein structure and function. Mol. Plant Pathol. 14, 635–649.
- Fouracre, J.P., and Poethig, R.S. (2016). The role of small RNAs in vegetative shoot development. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. 29, 64–72.
- Franssen, H.J., Xiao, T.T., Kulikova, O., Wan, X., Bisseling, T., and Scheres, B. (2015). Root developmental programs shape the Medicago truncatula nodule meristem. Development 142, 2941–2950.
- Furner, I.J., Sheikh, M.A., and Collett, C.E. (1998). Gene Silencing and Homology-Dependent Gene Silencing in Arabidopsis: Genetic Modifiers and DNA Methylation. Genetics 149, 651–662.
- Galli, M., and Gallavotti, A. (2016). Expanding the Regulatory Network for Meristem Size in Plants. Trends Genet. *32*, 372–383.
- Gan, E.-S., Huang, J., and Ito, T. (2013). Functional Roles of Histone Modification, Chromatin Remodeling and MicroRNAs in Arabidopsis Flower Development. In International Review of Cell and Molecular Biology, pp. 115–161.
- Gardiner, W.E., Sunter, G., Brand, L., Elmer, J.S., Rogers, S.G., and Bisaro, D.M. (1988). Coat Protein Is Not Required for Systemic Spread or Symptom Development. EMBO J. 7, 899–904.
- Gaudin, V., Libault, M., Pouteau, S., Juul, T., Zhao, G., Lefebvre, D., and Grandjean, O.

(2001). Mutations in LIKE HETEROCHROMATIN PROTEIN 1 affect flowering time and plant architecture in Arabidopsis. Development *128*, 4847–4858.

- Gobbato, E. (2015). Recent developments in arbuscular mycorrhizal signaling. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. 26, 1–7.
- Greer, E.L., and Shi, Y. (2012). Histone methylation: a dynamic mark in health, disease and inheritance. Nat. Rev. Genet. *13*, 343–357.
- Gregory, B.D., O'Malley, R.C., Lister, R., Urich, M.A., Tonti-Filippini, J., Chen, H., Millar, A.H., and Ecker, J.R. (2008). A link between RNA metabolism and silencing affecting Arabidopsis development. Dev. Cell *14*, 854–866.
- Guo, H., Song, X., Xie, C., Huo, Y., Zhang, F., Chen, X., Geng, Y., and Fang, R. (2013). Rice yellow stunt rhabdovirus protein 6 suppresses systemic RNA silencing by blocking RDR6-mediated secondary siRNA synthesis. Mol. Plant. Microbe. Interact. 26, 927–936.
- Guo, W., Liew, J.Y., and Yuan, Y.A. (2014). Structural insights into the arms race between host and virus along RNA silencing pathways in Arabidopsis thaliana. Biol. Rev. 89, 337–355.
- Gutierrez, C. (2000a). Geminiviruses and the plant cell cycle. Plant Mol. Biol. 43, 763–772.
- Gutierrez, C. (2000b). DNA replication and cell cycle in plants: learning from geminiviruses. EMBO J. 19, 792–799.
- Haas, G., Azevedo, J., Moissiard, G., Geldreich, A., Himber, C., Bureau, M., Fukuhara, T., Keller, M., and Voinnet, O. (2008). Nuclear import of CaMV P6 is required for infection and suppression of the RNA silencing factor DRB4. EMBO J. 27, 2102– 2112.
- Haizel, T., Merkle, T., Pay, A., Fejes, E., and Nagy, F. (1997). Characterization of proteins that interact with the GTP-bound form of the regulatory GTPase Ran in Arabidopsis. Plant J. 11, 93–103.
- Hajimorad, M.R., Ghabrial, S.A., and Roossinck, M.J. (2009). De novo emergence of a novel satellite RNA of cucumber mosaic virus following serial passages of the virus derived from RNA transcripts. Arch. Virol. *154*, 137–140.
- Hanley-Bowdoin, L., Elmer, J.S., and Rogers, S.G. (1988). Nucleic Acids Research Transient expression of heterologous RNAs using tomato golden mosaic virus. Nucleic Acids Res. 16, 10511–10528.

- Hanley-Bowdoin, L., Bejarano, E.R., Robertson, D., and Mansoor, S. (2013). Geminiviruses: masters at redirecting and reprogramming plant processes. Nat. Rev. Microbiol. 11, 777–788.
- Hao, L., Wang, H., Sunter, G., and Bisaro, D.M. (2003). Geminivirus AL2 and L2 proteins interact with and inactivate SNF1 kinase. Plant Cell 15, 1034–1048.
- Hartitz, M.D., Sunter, G., and Bisaro, D.M. (1999). The tomato golden mosaic virus transactivator (TrAP) is a single-stranded DNA and zinc-binding phosphoprotein with an acidic activation domain. Virology 263, 1–14.
- Havecker, E.R., Wallbridge, L.M., Hardcastle, T.J., Bush, M.S., Kelly, K.A., Dunn, R.M., Schwach, F., Doonan, J.H., and Baulcombe, D.C. (2010). The Arabidopsis RNAdirected DNA methylation argonautes functionally diverge based on their expression and interaction with target loci. Plant Cell 22, 321–334.
- Hayes, R.J., and Buck, K.W. (1989). Replication of tomato golden mosaic virus DNA B in transgenic plants expressing open reading frames (ORFs) of DNA A: requirement of ORF AL2 for production of single-stranded DNA. Nucleic Acids Res. *17*, 10213–10222.
- Henderson, I.R., and Jacobsen, S.E. (2007). Epigenetic inheritance in plants. Nature 447, 418–424.
- Herr, A.J., Molnar, A., Jones, A., and Baulcombe, D.C. (2006). Defective RNA processing enhances RNA silencing and influences flowering of Arabidopsis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *103*, 14994–15001.
- Højfeldt, J.W., Agger, K., and Helin, K. (2013). Histone lysine demethylases as targets for anticancer therapy. Nat. Rev. Drug Discov. *12*, 917–930.
- Hormuzdi, S.G., and Bisaro, D.M. (1993). Genetic analysis of beet curly top virus: evidence for three virion sense genes involved in movement and regulation of single- and double-stranded DNA levels. Virology *193*, 900–909.
- Hormuzdi, S.G., and Bisaro, D.M. (1995). BCTV examination of the roles of L2 and L3 genes in viral pathogenesis. Virology 1044–1054.
- Huang, W., Pitorre, D., Poretska, O., Marizzi, C., Winter, N., Poppenberger, B., and Sieberer, T. (2015). ALTERED MERISTEM PROGRAM1 suppresses ectopic stem cell niche formation in the shoot apical meristem in a largely cytokininindependent manner. Plant Physiol. 167, 1471–1486.
- Imai, K., Kamio, N., Cueno, M.E., Saito, Y., Inoue, H., Saito, I., and Ochiai, K. (2014). Role of the histone H3 lysine 9 methyltransferase Suv39 h1 in maintaining

Epsteinn-Barr virus latency in B95-8 cells. FEBS J. 281, 2148–2158.

- Itoh, J.-I., Hibara, K.-I., Sato, Y., and Nagato, Y. (2008). Developmental role and auxin responsiveness of Class III homeodomain leucine zipper gene family members in rice. Plant Physiol. *147*, 1960–1975.
- Iwakawa, H. oki, and Tomari, Y. (2013). Molecular insights into microRNA-mediated translational repression in plants. Mol. Cell *52*, 591–601.
- Iwata, Y., Takahashi, M., Fedoroff, N. V., and Hamdan, S.M. (2013). Dissecting the interactions of SERRATE with RNA and DICER-LIKE 1 in Arabidopsis microRNA precursor processing. Nucleic Acids Res. *41*, 9129–9140.
- Jackel, J.N., Buchmann, R.C., Singhal, U., and Bisaro, D.M. (2014). Analysis of Geminivirus AL2 and L2 Proteins Reveals a Novel AL2 Silencing Suppressor Activity. J. Virol. 89, 3176–3187.
- Jackson, J.P., Lindroth, A.M., Cao, X., and Jacobsen, S.E. (2002). Control of CpNpG DNA methylation by the KRYPTONITE histone H3 methyltransferase. Nature *416*, 556–560.
- Jasinski, S., Piazza, P., Craft, J., Hay, A., Woolley, L., Rieu, I., Phillips, A., Hedden, P., and Tsiantis, M. (2005). KNOX action in Arabidopsis is mediated by coordinate regulation of cytokinin and gibberellin activities. Curr. Biol. 15, 1560–1565.
- Jeffrey, J.L., Pooma, W., and Petty, I.T.D. (1996). Genetic Requirements for Local and Systemic Movement of Tomato Golden Mosaic Virus in Infected Plants. Virology 223, 208–218.
- Ji, L., Yu, Y., Zhai, J., Luscher, E., Gao, L., Liu, C., Le, B., Cao, X., Mo, B., Meyers, B.C., et al. ARGONAUTE10 promotes the degradation of miR165 / 6 through the SDN1 and SDN2 exonucleases in Arabidopsis. Draft Manuscr.
- Jones, A.L., and Sung, S. (2014). Mechanisms underlying epigenetic regulation in arabidopsis thaliana. Integr. Comp. Biol. 54, 61–67.
- Juarez, M.T., Kui, J.S., Thomas, J., Heller, B.A., and Timmermans, M.C.P. (2004). microRNA-mediated repression of rolled leaf1 specifies maize leaf polarity. Nature 428, 84–88.
- Kaló, P., Gleason, C., Edwards, A., Marsh, J., Mitra, R.M., Hirsch, S., Jakab, J., Sims, S., Long, S.R., Rogers, J., et al. (2005). Nodulation Signaling in Legumes Requires NSP2, a Member of the GRAS Family of Transcriptional Regulators. Science (80-.). 308, 1786–1789.

- Kammann, M., Schalk, H.J., Matzeit, V., Schaefer, S., Schell, J., and Gronenborn, B. (1991). DNA replication of wheat dwarf virus, a geminivirus, requires two cisacting signals. Virology 184, 786–790.
- Kenworthy, A.K. (2001). Imaging Protein-Protein Interactions Using Fluorescence Resonance Energy Transfer Microscopy. Methods 24, 289–296.
- Knauer, S., Holt, A.L., Rubio-Somoza, I., Tucker, E.J., Hinze, A., Pisch, M., Javelle, M., Timmermans, M.C., Tucker, M.R., and Laux, T. (2013). A Protodermal miR394 Signal Defines a Region of Stem Cell Competence in the Arabidopsis Shoot Meristem. Dev. Cell 24, 125–132.
- Kotake, T., Takada, S., Nakahigashi, K., Ohto, M., and Goto, K. (2003). Arabidopsis TERMINAL FLOWER 2 gene encodes a heterochromatin protein 1 homolog and represses both FLOWERING LOCUS T to regulate flowering time and several floral homeotic genes. Plant Cell Physiol. 44, 555–564.
- Kouzarides, T. (2007). Chromatin Modifications and Their Function. Cell 128, 693–705.
- Koyama, T., Mitsuda, N., Seki, M., Shinozaki, K., and Ohme-Takagi, M. (2010). TCP transcription factors regulate the activities of ASYMMETRIC LEAVES1 and miR164, as well as the auxin response, during differentiation of leaves in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell 22, 3574–3588.
- Kreuze, J.F., Savenkov, E.I., Cuellar, W., Li, X., and Valkonen, J.P.T. (2005). Viral Class 1 RNase III Involved in Suppression of RNA Silencing Viral Class 1 RNase III Involved in Suppression of RNA Silencing. J. Virol. 79, 7227–7238.
- Krueger, F., and Andrews, S.R. (2011). Bismark: a flexible aligner and methylation caller for Bisulfite-Seq applications. Bioinformatics 27, 1571–1572.
- Kumar, V., Mishra, S.K., Rahman, J., Taneja, J., Sundaresan, G., Mishra, N.S., and Mukherjee, S.K. (2015). Mungbean yellow mosaic Indian virus encoded AC2 protein suppresses RNA silencing by inhibiting Arabidopsis RDR6 and AGO1 activities. Virology 486, 158–172.
- Lacatus, G., and Sunter, G. (2009). The Arabidopsis PEAPOD2 transcription factor interacts with geminivirus AL2 protein and the coat protein promoter. Virology *392*, 196–202.
- Laliberté, J.-F., and Sanfaçon, H. (2010). Cellular remodeling during plant virus infection. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 48, 69–91.
- Larue, C.T., Wen, J., and Walker, J.C. (2009). A microRNA-transcription factor module regulates lateral organ size and patterning in Arabidopsis. Plant J. 58, 450–463.

- Laubinger, S., Sachsenberg, T., Zeller, G., Busch, W., Lohmann, J.U., Rätsch, G., and Weigel, D. (2008). Dual roles of the nuclear cap-binding complex and SERRATE in pre-mRNA splicing and microRNA processing in Arabidopsis thaliana. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 105, 8795–8800.
- Laufs, P., Peaucelle, A., Morin, H., and Traas, J. (2004). MicroRNA regulation of the CUC genes is required for boundary size control in Arabidopsis meristems. Development *131*, 4311–4322.
- Lauressergues, D., Delaux, P.-M., Formey, D., Lelandais-Bière, C., Fort, S., Cottaz, S., Bécard, G., Niebel, A., Roux, C., and Combier, J. (2012). The microRNA miR171h modulates arbuscular mycorrhizal colonization of Medicago truncatula by targeting NSP2. Plant J. 72, 512–522.
- Law, J.A., and Jacobsen, S.E. (2010). Establishing, maintaining and modifying DNA methylation patterns in plants and animals. Nat. Rev. Genet. *11*, 204–220.
- Leibfried, A., To, J.P.C., Busch, W., Stehling, S., Kehle, A., Demar, M., Kieber, J.J., and Lohmann, J.U. (2005). WUSCHEL controls meristem function by direct regulation of cytokinin-inducible response regulators. Nature 438, 1172–1175.
- Li, H., Deng, Y., Wu, T., Subramanian, S., and Yu, O. (2010). Misexpression of miR482, miR1512, and miR1515 Increases Soybean Nodulation. Plant Physiol. *153*, 1759–1770.
- Li, J., Yang, Z., Yu, B., Liu, J., and Chen, X. (2005). Methylation protects miRNAs and siRNAs from a 3'-end uridylation activity in Arabidopsis. Curr. Biol. 15, 1501–1507.
- Li, S., Liu, L., Zhuang, X., Yu, Y., Liu, X., Cui, X., Ji, L., Pan, Z., Cao, X., Mo, B., et al. (2013). MicroRNAs inhibit the translation of target mRNAs on the endoplasmic reticulum in arabidopsis. Cell *153*, 562–574.
- Li, S., Castillo-González, C., Yu, B., and Zhang, X. (2017). The functions of plant small RNAs in development and in stress responses. Plant J. *90*, 654–670.
- Li, Z., Li, B., Shen, W.H., Huang, H., and Dong, A. (2012). TCP transcription factors interact with AS2 in the repression of class-I KNOX genes in Arabidopsis thaliana. Plant J. 71, 99–107.
- Liu, C., Lu, F., Cui, X., and Cao, X. (2010). Histone methylation in higher plants. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. *61*, 395–420.
- Liu, J., Rice, J.H., Chen, N., Baum, T.J., and Hewezi, T. (2014a). Synchronization of developmental processes and defense signaling by growth regulating transcription

factors. PLoS One 9, 1–14.

- Liu, J-H., Wang, W., Wu, H., Gong, X., and Moriguchi, T. (2015). Polyamines function in stress tolerance: from synthesis to regulation. Front. Plant Sci. *6*, 8-27.
- Liu, P., Qi, M., Wang, Y., Chang, M., Liu, C., Sun, M., Yang, W., and Ren, H. (2014b). Arabidopsis RAN1 mediates seed development through its parental ratio by affecting the onset of endosperm cellularization. Mol. Plant 7, 1316–1328.
- Liu, Q., Yao, X., Pi, L., Wang, H., Cui, X., and Huang, H. (2009). The ARGONAUTE10 gene modulates shoot apical meristem maintenance and establishment of leaf polarity by repressing miR165/166 in Arabidopsis. Plant J. 58, 27–40.
- Liu, W., Yu, W., Hou, L., Wang, X., Zheng, F., Wang, W., Liang, D., Yang, H., Jin, Y., and Xie, X. (2014c). Analysis of miRNAs and their targets during adventitious shoot organogenesis of Acacia crassicarpa. PLoS One 9.
- Liu, Z.W., Shao, C.R., Zhang, C.J., Zhou, J.X., Zhang, S.W., Li, L., Chen, S., Huang, H.W., Cai, T., and He, X.J. (2014d). The SET Domain Proteins SUVH2 and SUVH9 Are Required for Pol V Occupancy at RNA-Directed DNA Methylation Loci. PLoS Genet. 10.
- Loach, R., Moffatt, B., and Wagner, C. (2005). The Arabidopsis HOMOLOGY-DEPENDENT GENE SILENCING1 Gene Codes for an S -Adenosyl- L -Homocysteine Hydrolase Required for DNA Methylation-Dependent Gene Silencing. Tha Plant Cell 17, 404–417.
- Lopez, J.A., Sun, Y., Blair, P.B., and Mukhtar, M.S. (2015). TCP three-way handshake: Linking developmental processes with plant immunity. Trends Plant Sci. 20, 238– 245.
- Lozano-Duran, R., Rosas-Diaz, T., Gusmaroli, G., Luna, A.P., Taconnat, L., Deng, X.W., and Bejarano, E.R. (2011). Geminiviruses Subvert Ubiquitination by Altering CSN-Mediated Derubylation of SCF E3 Ligase Complexes and Inhibit Jasmonate Signaling in Arabidopsis thaliana. Plant Cell 23, 1014–1032.
- Lu, S., Sun, Y., Amerson, H., and Chiang, V.L. (2007). MicroRNAs in loblolly pine (Pinus taeda L .) and their association with fusiform rust gall development. Plant J. 51, 1077–1098.
- Lynn, K., Fernandez, A., Aida, M., Sedbrook, J., Tasaka, M., Masson, P., and Barton, M.K. (1999). The PINHEAD/ZWILLE gene acts pleiotropically in Arabidopsis development and has overlapping functions with the ARGONAUTE1 gene. Development 126, 469–481.

- Machida, S., Chen, H.-Y., and Adam Yuan, Y. (2011). Molecular insights into miRNA processing by Arabidopsis thaliana SERRATE. Nucleic Acids Res. *39*, 7828–7836.
- Mallory, A.C., Dugas, D. V., Bartel, D.P., and Bartel, B. (2004). MicroRNA regulation of NAC-domain targets is required for proper formation and separation of adjacent embryonic, vegetative, and floral organs. Curr. Biol. *14*, 1035–1046.
- Manavella, P.A., Hagmann, J., Ott, F., Laubinger, S., Franz, M., MacEk, B., and Weigel, D. (2012). Fast-forward genetics identifies plant CPL phosphatases as regulators of miRNA processing factor HYL1. Cell 151, 859–870.
- Mansoor, S., Briddon, R.W., Zafar, Y., and Stanley, J. (2003). Geminivirus disease complexes: An emerging threat. Trends Plant Sci. 8, 128–134.
- Marín-González, E., and Suárez-López, P. (2012). "And yet it moves": Cell-to-cell and long-distance signaling by plant microRNAs. Plant Sci. *196*, 18–30.
- Martínez de Alba, A.E., Elvira-Matelot, E., and Vaucheret, H. (2013). Gene silencing in plants: A diversity of pathways. Biochim. Biophys. Acta Gene Regul. Mech. *1829*, 1300–1308.
- Mateos, J.L., Bologna, N.G., and Palatnik, J.F. (2011). 16. Biogenesis of Plant MicroRNAs. In Non Coding RNAs in Plants, V.A. Erdmann, and J. Barciszewski, eds. pp. 251–268.
- Matzeit, V., Schaefer, S., Kammann, M., Schalk, H.J., Schell, J., and Gronenborn, B. (1991). Wheat Dwarf Virus Vectors Replicate and Express Foreign Genes in Cells of Monocotyledonous Plants. PLANT CELL ONLINE 3, 247–258.
- Matzke, M.A., and Mosher, R.A. (2014). RNA-directed DNA methylation: an epigenetic pathway of increasing complexity. Nat. Rev. Genet. *15*, 394–408.
- Mayer, K.F.X., Schoof, H., Haecker, A., Lenhard, M., J??rgens, G., and Laux, T. (1998). Role of WUSCHEL in regulating stem cell fate in the Arabidopsis shoot meristem. Cell 95, 805–815.
- Meister, G. (2013). Argonaute proteins: functional insights and emerging roles. Nat. Rev. Genet. 14, 447–459.
- Mirouze, M., Reinders, J., Bucher, E., Nishimura, T., Schneeberger, K., Ossowski, S., Cao, J., Weigel, D., Paszkowski, J., and Mathieu, O. (2009). Selective epigenetic control of retrotransposition in Arabidopsis. Nature 461, 1–5.

Miyashima, S., Honda, M., Hashimoto, K., Tatematsu, K., Hashimoto, T., Sato-Nara, K.,

Okada, K., and Nakajima, K. (2013). A comprehensive expression analysis of the arabidopsis MICRORNA165/6 gene family during embryogenesis reveals a conserved role in meristem specification and a non-cell-autonomous function. Plant Cell Physiol. *54*, 375–384.

- Mlotshwa, S., Pruss, G.J., Peragine, A., Endres, M.W., Li, J., Chen, X., Poethig, R.S., Bowman, L.H., and Vance, V. (2008). Dicer-like2 plays a primary role in transitive silencing of transgenes in Arabidopsis. PLoS One *3*.
- Mlotshwa, S., Pruss, G.J., Gao, Z., Mgutshini, N.L., Li, J., Chen, X., Bowman, L.H., and Vance, V. (2010). Transcriptional silencing induced by Arabidopsis T-DNA mutants is associated with 35S promoter siRNAs and requires genes involved in siRNA-mediated chromatin silencing. Plant J. 64, 699–704.
- Moffatt, B.A., Stevens, Y.Y., Allen, M.S., Snider, J.D., Pereira, L.A., Todorova, M.I., Summers, P.S., Weretilnyk, E.A., Martin-mccaffrey, L., and Wagner, C. (2002). Adenosine Kinase Deficiency Is Associated with Developmental Abnormalities and Reduced. Plant Physiol. *128*, 812–821.
- Mohannath, G., Jackel, J.N., Lee, Y.H., Buchmann, R.C., Wang, H., Patil, V., Adams, A.K., and Bisaro, D.M. (2014). A complex containing SNF1-related kinase (SnRK1) and adenosine kinase in arabidopsis. PLoS One 9.
- Montgomery, T.A., Howell, M.D., Cuperus, J.T., Li, D., Hansen, J.E., Alexander, A.L., Chapman, E.J., Fahlgren, N., Allen, E., and Carrington, J.C. (2008). Specificity of ARGONAUTE7-miR390 Interaction and Dual Functionality in TAS3 Trans-Acting siRNA Formation. Cell 133, 128–141.
- Morel, J.-B., Godon, C., Mourrain, P., Béclin, C., Boutet, S., Feuerbach, F., Proux, F., and Vaucheret, H. (2002). Fertile Hypomorphic ARGONAUTE (ago1) mutants impaired in post-transcriptional gene silencing and virus resistance. Society 14, 629–639.
- Moussian, B., Schoof, H., Haecker, A., Jürgens, G., and Laux, T. (1998). Role of the ZWILLE gene in the regulation of central shoot meristem cell fate during Arabidopsis embryogenesis. EMBO J. *17*, 1799–1809.
- Murashige, T., and Skoog, F. (1962). A Revised Medium for Rapid Growth and Bio Assays with Tobacco Tissue Cultures. Physiol. Plant. 15, 473–497.
- Nag, A., and Jack, T. (2010). Sculpting the flower; the role of microRNAs in flower development. Curr. Top. Dev. Biol. *91*, 349–378.
- Nagasaki, H., Itoh, J., Hayashi, K., Hibara, K., Satoh-Nagasawa, N., Nosaka, M., Mukouhata, M., Ashikari, M., Kitano, H., Matsuoka, M., et al. (2007). The small

interfering RNA production pathway is required for shoot meristem initiation in rice. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 104, 14867–14871.

- Nakahigashi, K., Jasencakova, Z., Schubert, I., and Goto, K. (2005). The Arabidopsis HETEROCHROMATIN PROTEIN1 Homolog (TERMINAL FLOWER2) Silences Genes Within the Euchromatic Region but not Genes Positioned in Heterochromatin. Plant Cell Physiol. 46, 1747–1756.
- Napoli, C., Lemieux, C., and Jorgensen, R. (1990). Introduction of a Chimeric Chalcone Synthase Gene into Petunia Results in Reversible Co-Suppression of Homologous Genes in trans. Plant Cell 2, 279–289.
- Narasipura, S.D., Kim, S., and Al-Harthi, L. (2014). Epigenetic regulation of HIV-1 latency in astrocytes. J. Virol. *88*, 3031–3038.
- Nath, U., Nath, U., Crawford, B.C.W., Carpenter, R., and Coen, E. (2003). Genetic Control of Surface Curvature. Science (80-.). 299, 1404–1407.
- Navarro, L., Dunoyer, P., Jay, F., Arnold, B., Dharmasiri, N., Estelle, M., Voinnet, O., and Jones, J.D.G. (2006). Plants and animals activate defenses after perceiving pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) such as bacterial flagellin. In Arabidopsis, perception of flagellin increases resistance to the bacterium Pseudomonas syringae, although the molecular me. Science (80-.). 312, 436–439.
- Navarro, L., Jay, F., Nomura, K., He, S.Y., and Voinnet, O. (2008). Suppression of the MicroRNA Pathway by Bacterial Effector Proteins. Science (80-.).
- Nikovics, K., Blein, T., Peaucelle, A., Ishida, T., Morin, H., Aida, M., and Laufs, P. (2006). The balance between the MIR164A and CUC2 genes controls leaf margin serration in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell *18*, 2929–2945.
- Nishimura, A., Ito, M., Kamiya, N., Sato, Y., and Matsuoka, M. (2002). OsPNH1 regulates leaf development and maintenance of the shoot apical meristem in rice. Plant J. *30*, 189–201.
- Nodine, M.D., and Bartel, D.P. (2010). MicroRNAs prevent precocious gene expression and enable pattern formation during plant embryogenesis. Genes Dev. 24, 2678– 2692.
- Nogueira, F.T.S., and Timmermans, M.C.P. (2007). An Interplay Between Small Regulatory RNAs Patterns Leaves. Plant Signal. Behav. 2, 519–521.
- Nogueira, F.T.S., Madi, S., Chitwood, D.H., Juarez, M.T., and Timmermans, M.C.P. (2007). Two small regulatory RNAs establish opposing fates of a developmental axis. Genes Dev. 21, 750–755.

- Nogueira, F.T.S., Chitwood, D.H., Madi, S., Ohtsu, K., Schnable, P.S., Scanlon, M.J., and Timmermans, M.C.P. (2009). Regulation of small RNA accumulation in the maize shoot apex. PLoS Genet. 5.
- Nova-franco, B., Íñiguez, L.P., Valdés-lópez, O., Alvarado-affantranger, X., Leija, A., Fuentes, S.I., Ramírez, M., Paul, S., Reyes, J.L., Girard, L., et al. (2015). The Micro-RNA172c-APETALA2-1 Node as a Key Regulator of the Common Bean-Rhizobium etli Nitrogen Fixation Symbiosis. Plant Physiol. 168, 273–291.
- Nowara, D., Gay, A., Lacomme, C., Shaw, J., Ridout, C., Douchkov, D., Kumlehn, J., and Schweizer, P. (2010). HIGS: Host-Induced Gene Silencing in the Obligate Biotrophic Fungal Pathogen Blumeria graminis. Plant Cell 22, 3130–3141.
- Palatnik, J.F., Allen, E., Wu, X., Schommer, C., Schwab, R., Carrington, J.C., and Weigel, D. (2003). Control of leaf morphogenesis by microRNAs. Nature 425, 257–263.
- Paprotka, T., Deuschle, K., Metzler, V., and Jeske, H. (2011). Conformation-Selective Methylation of Geminivirus DNA. J. Virol. 85, 12001–12012.
- Paprotka, T., Deuschle, K., Pilartz, M., and Jeske, H. (2015). Form follows function in geminiviral minichromosome architecture. Virus Res. *196*, 44–55.
- Park, J., Lim, C.H., Ham, S., Kim, S.S., Choi, B.-S., and Roh, T.-Y. (2014). Genome-wide analysis of histone modifications in latently HIV-1 infected T cells. AIDS 28, 1719–1728.
- Park, M.Y., Wu, G., Gonzalez-Sulser, A., Vaucheret, H., and Poethig, R.S. (2005). Nuclear processing and export of microRNAs in Arabidopsis. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 102, 3691–3696.
- Pascal, E., Sanderfoot, A.A., Ward, B.M., Medville, R., Turgeon, R., and Lazarowitz, S.G. (1994). The Geminivirus BR1 Movement Protein Binds Single-Stranded DNA and Localizes to the Cell Nucleus. Plant Cell 6, 995–1006.
- Pattanayak, D., Solanke, A.U., and Kumar, P.A. (2013). Plant RNA Interference Pathways: Diversity in Function, Similarity in Action. Plant Mol. Biol. Report. *31*, 493–506.
- Peragine, A., Yoshikawa, M., Wu, G., Albrecht, H.L., and Poethig, R.S. (2004). SGS3 and SGS2/SDE1/RDR6 are required for juvenile development and the production of trans-acting siRNAs in Arabidopsis. Genes Dev. 18, 2368–2379.
- Petsch, K., Manzotti, P.S., Tam, O.H., Meeley, R., Hammell, M., Consonni, G., and Timmermans, M.C.P. (2015). Novel DICER-LIKE1 siRNAs Bypass the Requirement for DICER-LIKE4 in Maize Development. Plant Cell 27,

tpc.15.00194-.

- Pikaard, C.S., and Scheid, O.M. (2014). Epigenetic Regulation in Plants. Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol. 4, 1–31.
- Pilartz, M., and Jeske, H. (1992). Abutilon mosaic geminivirus double-stranded DNA is packed into minichromosomes. Virology *189*, 800–802.
- Pontivianne, F., Blevins, T., and Pikaard, C.D. (2010). Arabidopsis histone lysine methyltransferases. Adv. Bot. Res. 53, 1–22.
- Pumplin, N., and Voinnet, O. (2013). RNA silencing suppression by plant pathogens: defence, counter-defence and counter-counter-defence. Nat. Rev. Microbiol. 11, 745–760.
- Qiao, Y., Liu, L., Xiong, Q., Flores, C., Wong, J., Shi, J., Wang, X., Liu, X., Xiang, Q., Jiang, S., et al. (2013). Oomycete pathogens encode RNA silencing suppressors. Nat. Genet. 45, 330–333.
- Qiao, Y., Shi, J., Zhai, Y., Hou, Y., and Ma, W. (2015). Phytophthora effector targets a novel component of small RNA pathway in plants to promote infection. PNAS.
- Qu, F., Ye, X., and Morris, T.J. (2008). Arabidopsis DRB4, AGO1, AGO7, and RDR6 participate in a DCL4-initiated antiviral RNA silencing pathway negatively regulated by DCL1. PNAS 105, 14732–14737.
- Quinlan, A.R., and Hall, I.M. (2010). BEDTools: a flexible suite of utilities for comparing genomic features. Bioinformatics *26*, 841–842.
- Raja, P., Sanville, B.C., Buchmann, R.C., and Bisaro, D.M. (2008). Viral genome methylation as an epigenetic defense against geminiviruses. J. Virol. 82, 8997– 9007.
- Rajeswaran, R., and Pooggin, M.M. (2012). RDR6-mediated synthesis of complementary RNA is terminated by miRNA stably bound to template RNA. Nucleic Acids Res. 40, 594–599.
- Raman, S., Greb, T., Peaucelle, A., Blein, T., Laufs, P., and Theres, K. (2008). Interplay of miR164, CUP-SHAPED COTYLEDON genes and LATERAL SUPPRESSOR controls axillary meristem formation in Arabidopsis thaliana. Plant J. 55, 65–76.
- Rea, S., Eisenhaber, F., O'Carroll, D., Strahl, B.D., Sun, Z.W., Schmid, M., Opravil, S., Mechtler, K., Ponting, C.P., Allis, C.D., et al. (2000). Regulation of chromatin structure by site-specific histone H3 methyltransferases. Nature 406, 593–599.

- Revington, G.N., Sunter, G., and Bisaro2, D.M. (1989). DNA Sequences Essential for Replication of the B Genome Component of Tomato Golden Mosaic Virus. Plant Cell 1, 985–992.
- Rodríguez-Negrete, E., Lozano-Durán, R., Piedra-Aguilera, A., Cruzado, L., Bejarano, E.R., and Castillo, A.G. (2013). Geminivirus Rep protein interferes with the plant DNA methylation machinery and suppresses transcriptional gene silencing. New Phytol. 199, 464–475.
- Rojas, M.R., Hagen, C., Lucas, W.J., and Gilbertson, R.L. (2005). Exploiting chinks in the plant's armor: evolution and emergence of geminiviruses. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 43, 361–394.
- Roodbarkelari, F., and Groot, E.P. (2016). Regulatory function of homeodomain-leucine zipper (HD-ZIP) family proteins during embryogenesis. New Phytol.
- Rubio-Somoza, I., Zhou, C.M., Confraria, A., Martinho, C., Von Born, P., Baena-Gonzalez, E., Wang, J.W., and Weigel, D. (2014). Temporal control of leaf complexity by miRNA-regulated licensing of protein complexes. Curr. Biol. 24, 2714–2719.
- Sakaguchi, J., and Watanabe, Y. (2012). miR165/166 and the development of land plants. Dev. Growth Differ. 54, 93–99.
- Saleh, A., Al-Abdallat, A., Ndamukong, I., Alvarez-Venegas, R., and Avramova, Z. (2007). The Arabidopsis homologs of trithorax (ATX1) and enhancer of zeste (CLF) establish "bivalent chromatin marks" at the silent AGAMOUS locus. Nucleic Acids Res. 35, 6290–6296.
- Saleh, A., Alvarez-Venegas, R., and Avramova, Z. (2008). An efficient chromatin immunoprecipitation (ChIP) protocol for studying histone modifications in Arabidopsis plants. Nat. Protoc. 3, 1018–1025.
- Sanei, M., and Chen, X. (2015). Mechanisms of microRNA turnover. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. 27, 199–206.
- Scholthof, K.-B.G., Adkins, S., Czosnek, H., Palukaitis, P., Jacquot, E., Hohn, T., Hohn, B., Saunders, K., Candresse, T., Ahlquist, P., et al. (2011). Top 10 plant viruses in molecular plant pathology. Mol. Plant Pathol. 12, 938–954.
- Schommer, C., Debernardi, J.M., Bresso, E.G., Rodriguez, R.E., and Palatnik, J.F. (2014). Repression of cell proliferation by miR319-regulated TCP4. Mol. Plant 7, 1533– 1544.

Schoof, H., Lenhard, M., Haecker, A., Mayer, K.F.X., Ju, G., Laux, T., Pflanzen, M. Der,

Morgenstelle, A. Der, Jürgens, G., and Laux, T. (2000). The stem cell population of Arabidopsis shoot meristems in maintained by a regulatory loop between the CLAVATA and WUSCHEL genes. Cell *100*, 635–644.

- Seefried, W.F., Willmann, M.R.R., Clausen, R.L., and Jenik, P.D. (2014). Global regulation of embryonic patterning in Arabidopsis by microRNAs. Plant Physiol. *165*, 670–687.
- Shen, W., and Hanley-Bowdoin, L. (2006). Geminivirus infection up-regulates the expression of two Arabidopsis protein kinases related to yeast SNF1- and mammalian AMPK-activating kinases. Plant Physiol. *142*, 1642–1655.
- Shen, W., Reyes, M.I., and Hanley-Bowdoin, L. (2009). Arabidopsis Protein Kinases GRIK1 and GRIK2 Specifically Activate SnRK1 by Phosphorylating Its Activation Loop. PLANT Physiol. *150*, 996–1005.
- Shen, W., Dallas, M.B., Goshe, M.B., and Hanley-Bowdoin, L. (2014a). SnRK1 phosphorylation of AL2 delays Cabbage leaf curl virus infection in Arabidopsis. J. Virol. 88, 10598–10612.
- Shen, X., De Jonge, J., Forsberg, S.K.G., Pettersson, M.E., Sheng, Z., Hennig, L., and Carlborg, ??rjan (2014b). Natural CMT2 Variation Is Associated With Genome-Wide Methylation Changes and Temperature Seasonality. PLoS Genet. 10.
- Shimura, H., and Masuta, C. (2016). Plant subviral RNAs as a long noncoding RNA (lncRNA): Analogy with animal lncRNAs in host-virus interactions. Virus Res. 212, 25–29.
- Shimura, H., Pantaleo, V., Ishihara, T., Myojo, N., Inaba, J., Sueda, K., Burgyán, J., and Masuta, C. (2011). A Viral Satellite RNA Induces Yellow Symptoms on Tobacco by Targeting a Gene Involved in Chlorophyll Biosynthesis using the RNA Silencing Machinery. PLoS Pathog. 7, 1–12.
- Shung, C.Y., and Sunter, G. (2009). Regulation of Tomato golden mosaic virus AL2 and AL3 gene expression by a conserved upstream open reading frame. Virology *383*, 310–318.
- Shung, C.Y., Sunter, J., Sirasanagandla, S.S., and Sunter, G. (2006). Distinct viral sequence elements are necessary for expression of Tomato golden mosaic virus complementary sense transcripts that direct AL2 and AL3 gene expression. Mol. Plant-Microbe Interact. 19, 1394–1405.
- Skopelitis, D.S., Husbands, A.Y., and Timmermans, M.C.P. (2012). Plant small RNAs as morphogens. Curr. Opin. Cell Biol. 24, 217–224.

- Smit, P., Raedts, J., Portyanko, V., Debellé, F., Gough, C., Biseeling, T., and Geurts, R. (2005). NSP1 of the GRAS protein family is essential for rhizobial Nod factor– induced transcription. Science 308, 1789–1791.
- Smith, N.A., Eamens, A.L., and Wang, M. (2011). Viral Small Interfering RNAs Target Host Genes to Mediate Disease Symptoms in Plants. PLoS Pathog. 7, 1–9.
- Soyars, C.L., James, S.R., and Nimchuk, Z.L. (2016). Ready, aim, shoot: Stem cell regulation of the shoot apical meristem. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. 29, 163–168.
- Sparks, E., Wachsman, G., and Benfey, P.N. (2013). Spatiotemporal signalling in plant development. Nat. Rev. Genet. *14*, 631–644.
- Stenger, D.C., Revington, G.N., Stevenson, M.C., and Bisaro, D.M. (1991). Replicational release of geminivirus genomes from tandemly repeated copies: evidence for rolling-circle replication of a plant viral DNA. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 88, 8029– 8033.
- Stroud, H., Greenberg, M.V.C., Feng, S., Bernatavichute, Y. V., and Jacobsen, S.E. (2013). Comprehensive analysis of silencing mutants reveals complex regulation of the Arabidopsis methylome. Cell 152, 352–364.
- Stroud, H., Do, T., Du, J., Zhong, X., Feng, S., Johnson, L., Patel, D.J., and Jacobsen, S.E. (2014). Non-CG methylation patterns shape the epigenetic landscape in Arabidopsis. Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol. 21, 64–72.
- Su, Y.H., Liu, Y.B., Zhou, C., Li, X.M., and Zhang, X.S. (2016). The microRNA167 controls somatic embryogenesis in Arabidopsis through regulating its target genes ARF6 and ARF8. Plant Cell. Tissue Organ Cult. 124, 405–417.
- Sun, Y.-W., Tee, C.-S., Ma, Y.-H., Wang, G., Yao, X.-M., and Ye, J. (2015). Attenuation of Histone Methyltransferase KRYPTONITE-mediated transcriptional gene silencing by Geminivirus. Sci. Rep. 5, 16476.
- Sung, S., He, Y., Eshoo, T.W., Tamada, Y., Johnson, L., Nakahigashi, K., Goto, K., Jacobsen, S.E., and Amasino, R.M. (2006). Epigenetic maintenance of the vernalized state in Arabidopsis thaliana requires LIKE HETEROCHROMATIN PROTEIN 1. Nat. Genet. 38, 706–710.
- Sunter, G., and Bisaro, D.M. (1989). Transcription map of the B genome component of tomato golden mosaic virus and comparison with A component transcripts. Virology 173, 647–655.
- Sunter, G., and Bisaro, D.M. (1991). Transactivation in a geminivirus: AL2 gene product is needed for coat protein expression. Virology *180*, 416–419.

- Sunter, G., and Bisaro, D.M. (1992). Transactivation of geminivirus AR1 and BR1 gene expression by the viral AL2 gene product occurs at the level of transcription. Plant Cell *4*, 1321–1331.
- Sunter, G., and Bisaro, D.M. (1997). Regulation of a Geminivirus Coat Protein Promoter by AL2 Protein (TrAP): Evidence for Activation and Derepression Mechanisms. Virology 232, 269–280.
- Sunter, G., and Bisaro, D.M. (2003). Identification of a minimal sequence required for activation of the tomato golden mosaic virus coat protein promoter in protoplasts. Virology *305*, 452–462.
- Sunter, G., Gardiner, W.E., and Bisaro, D.M. (1989). Identification of tomato golden mosaic virus-specific RNAs in infected plants. Virology *170*, 243–250.
- Sunter, G., Hartitz, M.D., Hormuzdi, S.G., Brough, C.L., and Bisaro, D.M. (1990). Genetic-Analysis Of Tomato Golden Mosaic-Virus - Orf-Al2 Is Required For Coat Protein Accumulation While Orf-Al3 Is Necessary For Efficient Dna-Replication. Virology 179, 69–77.
- Sunter, G., Sunter, J.L., and Bisaro, D.M. (2001). Plants expressing tomato golden mosaic virus AL2 or beet curly top virus L2 transgenes show enhanced susceptibility to infection by DNA and RNA viruses. Virology 285, 59–70.
- Szarzynska, B., Sobkowiak, L., Pant, B.D., Balazadeh, S., Scheible, W.R., Mueller-Roeber, B., Jarmolowski, A., and Szweykowska-Kulinska, Z. (2009). Gene structures and processing of Arabidopsis thaliana HYL1-dependent pri-miRNAs. Nucleic Acids Res. 37, 3083–3093.
- Tachibana, M., Sugimoto, K., Fukushima, T., and Shinkai, Y. (2001). SET Domaincontaining Protein, G9a, is a Novel Lysine-preferring Mammalian Histone Methyltransferase with Hyperactivity and Specific Selectivity to Lysines 9 and 27 of Histone H3. J. Biol. Chem. 276, 25309–25317.
- Takada, S., Hibara, K., Ishida, T., and Tasaka, M. (2001). The CUP-SHAPED COTYLEDON1 gene of Arabidopsis regulates shoot apical meristem formation. Development 128, 1127–1135.
- Tanaka, W., Ohmori, Y., Ushijima, T., Matsusaka, H., Matsushita, T., Kumamaru, T., Kawano, S., and Hirano, H.-Y. (2015). Axillary Meristem Formation in Rice Requires the WUSCHEL Ortholog TILLERS ABSENT1. Plant Cell 27, 1173– 1184.
- Tang, G., Reinhart, B.J., Bartel, D.P., and Zamore, P.D. (2003). A biochemical framework for RNA silencing in plants. Genes Dev. *17*, 49–63.

- Tang, X., Bian, S., Tang, M., Lu, Q., Li, S., Liu, X., Tian, G., Nguyen, V., Tsang, E.W.T., Wang, A., et al. (2012). MicroRNA-Mediated Repression of the Seed Maturation Program during Vegetative Development in Arabidopsis. PLoS Genet. 8, 20–22.
- Tatematsu, K., Toyokura, K., Miyashima, S., Nakajima, K., and Okada, K. (2015). A molecular mechanism that confines the activity pattern of miR165 in Arabidopsis leaf primordia. Plant J. 82, 596–608.
- Teotia, S., and Tang, G. (2015). To bloom or not to bloom: Role of microRNAs in plant flowering. Mol. Plant 8, 359–377.
- Thompson, B.E., Basham, C., Hammond, R., Ding, Q., Kakrana, A., Lee, T.-F., Simon, S.A., Meeley, R., Meyers, B.C., and Hake, S. (2014). The dicer-like1 Homolog fuzzy tassel Is Required for the Regulation of Meristem Determinacy in the Inflorescence and Vegetative Growth in Maize. Plant Cell 26, tpc.114.132670.
- Tian, D., Traw, M.B., Chen, J.Q., Kreitman, M., and Bergelson, J. (2003). Fitness costs of R-gene-mediated resistance in Arabidopsis thaliana. Nature 423, 74–77.
- Tian, L., Li, X., Ha, M., Zhang, C., and Chen, Z.J. (2014). Genetic and epigenetic changes in a genomic region containing MIR172 in Arabidopsis allopolyploids and their progenitors. Heredity (Edinb). 112, 207–214.
- Tretter, E.M., Alvarez, J.P., Eshed, Y., and Bowman, J.L. (2008). Activity Range of Arabidopsis Small RNAs Derived from Different Biogenesis Pathways. PLANT Physiol. 147, 58–62.
- Trinks, D., Rajeswaran, R., Shivaprasad, P. V, Oakeley, E.J., Veluthambi, K., Pooggin, M.M., Akbergenov, R., and Hohn, T. (2005). Suppression of RNA Silencing by a Geminivirus Nuclear Protein, AC2, Correlates with Transactivation of Host Genes Suppression of RNA Silencing by a Geminivirus Nuclear Protein, AC2, Correlates with Transactivation of Host Genes †. J. Virol. 79, 2517–2527.
- Tucker, M.R., Hinze, A., Tucker, E.J., Takada, S., Jürgens, G., and Laux, T. (2008). Vascular signalling mediated by ZWILLE potentiates WUSCHEL function during shoot meristem stem cell development in the Arabidopsis embryo. Development 135, 2839–2843.
- Turck, F., Roudier, F., Farrona, S., Martin-Magniette, M.L., Guillaume, E., Buisine, N., Gagnot, S., Martienssen, R.A., Coupland, G., and Colot, V. (2007). Arabidopsis TFL2/LHP1 specifically associates with genes marked by trimethylation of histone H3 lysine 27. PLoS Genet. 3, 0855–0866.
- Turner, M., Nizampatnam, N.R., Baron, M., Coppin, S., Damodaran, S., Adhikari, S., Arunachalam, S.P., Yu, O., Subramanian, S., Science, P., et al. (2013). Ectopic

Expression of miR160 Results in Auxin Hypersensitivity, Cytokinin Hyposensitivity, and Inhibition of Symbiotic Nodule Development in Soybean. Plant Physiol. *162*, 2042–2055.

- Tzafrir, I., Pena-Muralla, R., Dickerman, A., Berg, M., Rogers, R., Hutchens, S., Sweeney, T.C., Mcelver, J., Aux, G., Patton, D., et al. (2004). Identification of Genes Required for Embryo Development in Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol. 135, 1206– 1220.
- Vanstraelen, M., and Benková, E. (2012). Hormonal Interactions in the Regulation of Plant Development. Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol 28, 463–487.
- Várallyay, E., Válóczi, A., Agyi, A., Burgyán, J., and Havelda, Z. (2010). Plant virusmediated induction of miR168 is associated with repression of ARGONAUTE1 accumulation. EMBO J. 29, 3507–3519.
- Vargason, J.M., Szittya, G., Burgyán, J., and Tanaka Hall, T.M. (2003). Size Selective Recognition of siRNA by an RNA Silencing Suppressor. Cell *115*, 799–811.
- Vaucheret, H. (2006). Post-transcriptional small RNA pathways in plants: mechanisms and regulations. Genes Dev. 20, 759–771.
- Vogler, H., Akbergenov, R., Shivaprasad, P. V, Dang, V., Fasler, M., Kwon, M.-O., Zhanybekova, S., Hohn, T., and Heinlein, M. (2007). Modification of small RNAs associated with suppression of RNA silencing by Tobamovirus replicase protein. J. Virol. 81, 10379–10388.
- Voinnet, O. (2009). Origin, Biogenesis, and Activity of Plant MicroRNAs. Cell 136, 669–687.
- Wang, H., Hao, L., Shung, C.Y., Sunter, G., and Bisaro, D.M. (2003). Adenosine Kinase Is Inactivated by Geminivirus AL2 and L2 Proteins. Plant Cell Online 15, 3020– 3032.
- Wang, H., Buckley, K.J., Yang, X., Buchmann, R.C., and Bisaro, D.M. (2005). Adenosine kinase inhibition and suppression of RNA silencing by geminivirus AL2 and L2 proteins. J. Virol. 79, 7410–7418.
- Wang, L., Mai, Y.X., Zhang, Y.C., Luo, Q., and Yang, H.Q. (2010a). MicroRNA171ctargeted SCL6-II, SCL6-III, and SCL6-IV genes regulate shoot branching in arabidopsis. Mol. Plant 3, 794–806.
- Wang, L., Song, X., Gu, L., Li, X., Cao, S., Chu, C., Cui, X., Chen, X., and Cao, X. (2013). NOT2 proteins promote polymerase II-dependent transcription and interact with multiple MicroRNA biogenesis factors in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell 25, 715–727.

- Wang, Q., Hasson, A., Rossmann, S., and Theres, K. (2016). Divide et impera: Boundaries shape the plant body and initiate new meristems. New Phytol. 209, 485–498.
- Wang, X., Xu, Y., Han, Y., Bao, S., Du, J., Yuan, M., Xu, Z., and Chong, K. (2006). Overexpression of RAN1 in Rice and Arabidopsis Alters Primordial Meristem, Mitotic Progress, and Sensitivity to Auxin 1. Plant Physiol. 140, 91–101.
- Wang, X.-B., Wu, Q., Ito, T., Cillo, F., Li, W.-X., Chen, X., Yu, J.-L., and Ding, S.-W. (2010b). RNAi-mediated viral immunity requires amplification of virus-derived siRNAs in Arabidopsis thaliana. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 107, 484–489.
- Wang, X.-B., Jovel, J., Udomporn, P., Wang, Y., Wu, Q., Li, W., Gasciolli, V., Vaucheret, H., and Ding, S. (2011). The 21-Nucleotide, but Not 22-Nucleotide, Viral Secondary Small Interfering RNAs Direct Potent Antiviral Defense by Two Cooperative Argonautes in Arabidopsis thaliana. Plant Cell.
- Wang, Y., Wang, L., Zou, Y., Chen, L., Cai, Z., Zhang, S., Zhao, F., Tian, Y., Jiang, Q., Ferguson, B.J., et al. (2014). Soybean miR172c Targets the Repressive AP2 Transcription Factor NNC1 to Activate ENOD40 Expression and Regulate Nodule Initiation. Plant Cell 26, 4782–4801.
- Wang, Y., Li, K., Chen, L., Zou, Y., Liu, H., Tian, Y., Li, D., Wang, R., Zhao, F., Ferguson, B.J., et al. (2015a). MicroRNA167-Directed Regulation of the Auxin Response Factors GmARF8a and GmARF8b Is Required for Soybean Nodulation and Lateral Root Development 1 [OPEN]. Plant Physiol. 168, 101–116.
- Wang, Z., Li, X., Jiang, Y., Shao, Q., Liu, Q., Chen, B., and Huang, D. (2015b). swDMR: A Sliding Window Approach to Identify Differentially Methylated Regions Based on Whole Genome Bisulfite Sequencing. PLoS One 10, e0132866.
- Weiberg, A., Wang, M., Lin, F., Zhao, H., Kaloshian, I., and Jin, H. (2013). Fungal Small RNAs Suppress Plant Immunity by Hijacking Host RNA Interference Pathways. Science (80-.). 342, 118–123.
- Weretilnyk, E. a, Alexander, K.J., Drebenstedt, M., Snider, J.D., Summers, P.S., and Moffatt, B. a (2001). Maintaining methylation activities during salt stress. The involvement of adenosine kinase. Plant Physiol. 125, 856–865.
- Wierzbicki, A.T., Haag, J.R., and Pikaard, C.S. (2008). Noncoding transcription by RNA Polymerase IVb/PolV mediates transcriptional silencing of overlapping and adjacent genes. Cell 135, 635–648.
- Williams, L., Grigg, S.P., Xie, M., Christensen, S., and Fletcher, J.C. (2005). Regulation of Arabidopsis shoot apical meristem and lateral organ formation by microRNA miR166g and its AtHD-ZIP target genes. Development 132, 3657–3668.

- Wilson, R.C., and Doudna, J.A. (2013). Molecular Mechanisms of RNA Interference. Annu. Rev. Biophys. 42, 217–239.
- Wlodaver, A.M., and Staley, J.P. (2014). The DExD/H-box ATPase Prp2p destabilizes and proofreads the catalytic RNA core of the spliceosome. RNA *20*, 282–294.
- Wu, G. (2013). Plant MicroRNAs and Development. J. Genet. Genomics 40, 217–230.
- Wu, G., Park, M.Y., Conway, S.R., Wang, J.W., Weigel, D., and Poethig, R.S. (2009). The Sequential Action of miR156 and miR172 Regulates Developmental Timing in Arabidopsis. Cell 138, 750–759.
- Wu, J., Yang, Z., Wang, Y., Zheng, L., Ye, R., Ji, Y., Zhang, X., Cao, X., Xie, L., Wu, Z., et al. (2015). Viral-inducible Argonaute18 confers broad-spectrum virus resistance in rice by sequestering a host microRNA. Elife 1–19.
- Xie, K. (2006). Genomic Organization, Differential Expression, and Interaction of SQUAMOSA Promoter-Binding-Like Transcription Factors and microRNA156 in Rice. Plant Physiol. 142, 280–293.
- Xin, M., Wang, Y., Yao, Y., Xie, C., Peng, H., Ni, Z., and Sun, Q. (2010). Diverse set of microRNAs are responsive to powdery mildew infection and heat stress in wheat (Triticum aestivum L.). BMC Plant Biol. 10, 1–11.
- Xue, X.Y., Zhao, B., Chao, L.M., Chen, D.Y., Cui, W.R., Mao, Y.B., Wang, L.J., and Chen, X.Y. (2014). Interaction between Two Timing MicroRNAs Controls Trichome Distribution in Arabidopsis. PLoS Genet. 10.
- Yadava, P., Suyal, G., and Mukherjee, S.K. (2010). Begomovirus DNA replication and pathogenicity. Curr. Sci. 98, 360–368.
- Yanai, O., Shani, E., Dolezal, K., Tarkowski, P., Sablowski, R., Sandberg, G., Samach, A., and Ori, N. (2005). Arabidopsis KNOXI proteins activate cytokinin biosynthesis. Curr. Biol. 15, 1566–1571.
- Yang, H., Chang, F., You, C., Cui, J., Zhu, G., Wang, L., Zheng, Y., Qi, J., and Ma, H. (2015). Whole-genome DNA methylation patterns and complex associations with gene structure and expression during flower development in Arabidopsis. Plant J 81, 268–281.
- Yang, L., Liu, Z., Lu, F., Dong, A., and Huang, H. (2006a). SERRATE is a novel nuclear regulator in primary microRNA processing in Arabidopsis. Plant J. 47, 841–850.
- Yang, L., Xu, M., Koo, Y., He, J., and Scott Poethig, R. (2013). Sugar promotes vegetative phase change in Arabidopsis thaliana by repressing the expression of MIR156A

and MIR156C. Elife 2013, 1–15.

- Yang, X., Baliji, S., Buchmann, R.C., Wang, H., Lindbo, J.A., Sunter, G., and Bisaro, D.M. (2007). Functional modulation of the geminivirus AL2 transcription factor and silencing suppressor by self-interaction. J. Virol. 81, 11972–11981.
- Yang, Z., Ebright, Y.W., Yu, B., and Chen, X. (2006b). HEN1 recognizes 21–24 nt small RNA duplexes and deposits a methyl group onto the 2 OH of the 3 0 terminal nucleotide. Nucleic Acids Res. 34, 667–675.
- Ye, K., Malinina, L., and Patel, D.J. (2003). Recognition of small interfering RNA by a viral suppressor of RNAsilencing. Nature 426, 874–878.
- Yoshikawa, M., Iki, T., Numa, H., Miyashita, K., Meshi, T., and Ishikawa, M. (2016). A role of a short open reading frame encompassing the microRNA173 target site of the TAS2 transcript in trans-acting small interfering RNA biogenesis. Plant Physiol. 171, pp.00148.2016.
- Yu, B., Yang, Z., Li, J., Minakhina, S., Yang, M., Padgett, R.W., Steward, R., and Chen, X. (2005). Methylation as a Crucial Step in Plant microRNA Biogenesis. Science. 307, 932–935.
- Yu, B., Chapman, E.J., Yang, Z., Carrington, J.C., and Chen, X. (2006). Transgenically expressed viral RNA silencing suppressors interfere with microRNA methylation in Arabidopsis. FEBS Lett. 580, 3117–3120.
- Yu, S., Li, C., Zhou, C.M., Zhang, T.Q., Lian, H., Sun, Y., Wu, J., Huang, J., Wang, G., and Wang, J.W. (2013). Sugar is an endogenous cue for juvenile-to-adult phase transition in plants. Elife 2013, 1–17.
- Zahid, K., Zhao, J., Smith, N.A., Schumann, U., Fang, Y., Dennis, E.S., Zhang, R., Guo,
 H., and Wang, M. (2015). Nicotiana Small RNA Sequences Support a Host
 Genome Origin of Cucumber Mosaic Virus Satellite RNA. PLoS Genet. 11, 1–13.
- Zhang, C., Li, G., Wang, J., Zhu, S., and Li, H. (2013a). Cascading cis-cleavage on transcript from trans-acting siRNA-producing locus 3. Int. J. Mol. Sci. 14, 14689–14699.
- Zhang, H., and Zhu, J.K. (2011). RNA-directed DNA methylation. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. 14, 142–147.
- Zhang, H., Huang, L., Dai, Y., Liu, S., Hong, Y., Tian, L., Huang, L., Cao, Z., Li, D., and Song, F. (2015). Arabidopsis AtERF15 positively regulates immunity against *Pseudomonas syringae* pv. tomato DC3000 and *Botrytis cinerea*. Front. Plant Sci. 6, 686.

- Zhang, Z., and Zhang, X. (2012). Argonautes compete for miR165/166 to regulate shoot apical meristem development. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. *15*, 652–658.
- Zhang, S., Xie, M., Ren, G., and Yu, B. (2013b). CDC5, a DNA binding protein, positively regulates posttranscriptional processing and/or transcription of primary microRNA transcripts. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 110, 17588–17593.
- Zhang, X., Garreton, V., and Chua, N.-H. (2005). The AIP2 E3 ligase acts as a novel negative regulator of ABA signaling by promoting ABI3 degradation. Genes Dev. *19*, 1532–1543.
- Zhang, X., Yuan, Y.R., Pei, Y., Lin, S.S., Tuschl, T., Patel, D.J., and Chua, N.H. (2006a). Cucumber mosaic virus-encoded 2b suppressor inhibits Arabidopsis Argonaute1 cleavage activity to counter plant defense. Genes Dev. 20, 3255–3268.
- Zhang, X., Henriques, R., Lin, S.-S., Niu, Q.-W., and Chua, N.-H. (2006b). Agrobacterium-mediated transformation of Arabidopsis thaliana using the floral dip method. Nat. Protoc. *1*, 641–646.
- Zhang, X., Clarenz, O., Cokus, S., Bernatavichute, Y. V., Pellegrini, M., Goodrich, J., and Jacobsen, S.E. (2007a). Whole-genome analysis of histone H3 lysine 27 trimethylation in Arabidopsis. PLoS Biol. 5, 1026–1035.
- Zhang, X., Germann, S., Blus, B.J., Khorasanizadeh, S., Gaudin, V., and Jacobsen, S.E. (2007b). The Arabidopsis LHP1 protein colocalizes with histone H3 Lys27 trimethylation. Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol. 14, 869–871.
- Zhang, X., Zou, Z., Zhang, J., Zhang, Y., Han, Q., Hu, T., Xu, X., Liu, H., Li, H., and Ye, Z. (2011a). Over-expression of sly-miR156a in tomato results in multiple vegetative and reproductive trait alterations and partial phenocopy of the sft mutant. FEBS Lett. 585, 435–439.
- Zhang, X., Zhao, H., Gao, S., Wang, W.-C., Katiyar-Agarwal, S., Huang, H.-D., Raikhel, N., and Jin, H. (2011b). Arabidopsis Argonaute 2 regulates innate immunity via miRNA393* -mediated silencing of a Golgi-localized SNARE gene, MEMB12. Mol. Cell 42, 356–366.
- Zhang, X., Zhang, X., Singh, J., Li, D., and Qu, F. (2012). Temperature-dependent survival of Turnip crinkle virus-infected arabidopsis plants relies on an RNA silencing-based defense that requires dcl2, AGO2, and HEN1. J. Virol. 86, 6847– 6854.
- Zhang, Z., Chen, H., Huang, X., Xia, R., Zhao, Q., Lai, J., Teng, K., Li, Y., Liang, L., Du, Q., et al. (2011c). BSCTV C2 attenuates the degradation of SAMDC1 to suppress DNA methylation-mediated gene silencing in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell 23, 273–

288.

- Zhang, Z., Liu, X., Guo, X., Wang, X.-J., and Zhang, X. (2016). Arabidopsis AGO3 predominantly recruits 24-nt small RNAs to regulate epigenetic silencing. Nat. Plants 2, 16049.
- Zheng, B., and Chen, X. (2011). Dynamics of histone H3 lysine 27 trimethylation in plant development. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. *14*, 123–129.
- Zhou, X. (2013). Advances in understanding begomovirus satellites. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. *51*, 357–381.
- Zhou, Y., Liu, X., Engstrom, E.M., Nimchuk, Z.L., Pruneda-Paz, J.L., Tarr, P.T., Yan, A., Kay, S.A., and Meyerowitz, E.M. (2015a). Control of plant stem cell function by conserved interacting transcriptional regulators. Nature 517, 377–380.
- Zhou, Y., Honda, M., Zhu, H., Zhang, Z., Guo, X., Li, T., Li, Z., Peng, X., Nakajima, K., Duan, L., et al. (2015b). Spatiotemporal sequestration of miR165/166 by arabidopsis argonaute10 promotes shoot apical meristem maintenance. Cell Rep. 10, 1819–1827.
- Zhu, Q.H., and Helliwell, C.A. (2011). Regulation of flowering time and floral patterning by miR172. J. Exp. Bot. *62*, 487–495.
- Zhu, H., Hu, F., Wang, R., Zhou, X., Sze, S.H., Liou, L.W., Barefoot, A., Dickman, M., and Zhang, X. (2011). Arabidopsis argonaute10 specifically sequesters miR166/165 to regulate shoot apical meristem development. Cell 145, 242–256.
- Zhu, H., Zhou, Y., Castillo-González, C., Lu, A., Ge, C., Zhao, Y.-T., Duan, L., Li, Z., Axtell, M.J., Wang, X.-J., et al. (2013). Bidirectional processing of pri-miRNAs with branched terminal loops by Arabidopsis Dicer-like1. Nat. Struct. Mol. Biol. 20, 1106–1115.
- Zhu, Q.-H., Upadhyaya, N.M., Gubler, F., and Helliwell, C. a (2009). Over-expression of miR172 causes loss of spikelet determinacy and floral organ abnormalities in rice (Oryza sativa). BMC Plant Biol. 9, 149.
- Zrachya, A., Glick, E., Levy, Y., Arazi, T., Citovsky, V., and Gafni, Y. (2007). Suppressor of RNA silencing encoded by Tomato yellow leaf curl virus-Israel. Virology 358, 159–165.
- Zuo, J., Niu, Q.W., and Chua, N.H. (2000). Technical advance: An estrogen receptorbased transactivator XVE mediates highly inducible gene expression in transgenic plants. Plant J. 24, 265–273.

APPENDIX A. SUPPLEMENTARY FILES

Large data sets were produced during the development of the research consigned in this manuscript. All the raw and processed data can be found in the supplementary files as follows:

- Supplementary file 1. Microarray analysis of *35S-TrAP* transgenic plants.
- Supplementary file 2. Transcriptome comparison of the genes deregulated by *TrAP* overexpression and *lhp1* loss-of-function mutant.
- Supplementary file 3. Expression levels of genes encoding for TGS components in TrAP transgenic plants.
- Supplementary file 4. List of proteins tested for interaction with TrAP.
- Supplementary file 5. CG methylation analysis of Col-0 wild type, *kyp* mutant, and TrAP transgenic plants.
- Supplementary file 6. CHG methylation analysis of Col-0 wild type, *kyp* mutant, and TrAP transgenic plants.
- Supplementary file 7. CHH methylation analysis of Col-0 wild type, *kyp* mutant, and TrAP transgenic plants.
- Supplementary file 8. List of primers used in this article.

APPENDIX B. PROTEOMICS ANALYSES OF TRAP COMPLEXES IN PLANTA

To further characterize TrAP function in the plant cell, we purified tomato golden mosaic virus TrAP protein complexes using a two-step immunoprecipitation assay, followed by mass spectrometry. For this, the FM-TrAP tagged protein was expressed from the beta-estradiol inducible promoter, XVE. Two different expression methods were assessed: transient expression in leaves of the host plant *N. benthamiana*, and induction of expression in seedling of *Arabidopsis thaliana* (ecotype Col-0) stable transgenic plants. The negative controls were *N. benthamiana* leaves inoculated with agrobacteria carrying an empty vector, and beta-estradiol treated *A. thaliana* Col-0 seedlings. The potential TrAP-interacting proteins were identified by comparison with the negative controls. For our analyses we only included proteins identified by more than one peptide that were not recovered in the negative control. Below are the detailed tables of the TrAP coimmunoprecipitated proteins.
Unique peptides	Gene Identifier	Description	N.bentha sequence	PROTEIN SEQUENCE, UNIQUE REFERENCE	Protein Coverage
14	gil239819394	Cell division control protein	Niben101Scf01911g15015.1	MEHQAESSDSKCAKKD <u>FSTATLERKKS</u> FUR <u>LVVDEAVNDDNSVVLNPATMEKL</u> QLFRGDTLINGKKRKDTVVTLADETCDEPKIPMNK VVDSNLRVRLGDVVSHQCPDVKYGKRVHILPIDDTIELITGDFDAFLKPYFLEAYRPHKGDTLVRGGKRSVEFKVIETDPGEYCVVA PDTEIFCEGEVKF <u>BDERFLDBVCYDDVCG</u> VRGVAGIERLDELPLAHPULCKSIGVKPPK <u>GTLLYGPPGSCK</u> TLIARATMETCAFFFCI NGPELISKLACHSKSNLRKAFEREKNAPSIFJDEIDSIAPKREKTHGVERRIVSQLLTIMGCKSRAHVIVMGATNRPNSIDPALRF GREDREIDIGVPDEVGRLEVLRIHTKIMH <u>LAKEVDLER</u> ISKDTHGVVGADLAALCTEAALQCIREKMDVIDLEDDSIDAEILNSMAVTNEH FQTALETSNPSALR <mark>ETVVSVENVSWEDIGLENVKRELDETV</mark> QTPVEHPEKFEKFGNSPSKVLFYGPFGCKTLLAKATNEPH GREDREIDIGVTVSVENTSWEDIGLENVKRELDETVQTPVEHPEKFEKFGNSPSKVLFYGPFGCKTLLAKATNEPH GREDREIDIGVTVSVENTSWEDIGLENVKRELDETVQTPVEHPEKFEKFGNSPSKVLFYGPGCKTLLAKATNEPH GREDREITVSVENTSWEDIGLENVKRELDETVQTPVEHPEKFEKFGNSPSKVLFYGPGCKTLLAKATNEPH GPELTIFTPLFDESSKVIRSKOFKACHKSPLSKVDLALAKYTQFFGGADIETCORACKYNFRENTERVERKTENTERSPSMDSMDEDA DDEIAEITPSHFESSKYARSVSDADIRKYQAFAQTLQQSRGFGFFFFAEASGGADATDFFATSNAGADDDDLYS	21.90%
13	gil84688912	AGO4-2	Niben101Scf05519g01007.1	MAEEDKNGAAEGLPPPPPVPPDFTPAISEPEPVKKKAALRLPMARRGLGNKSQKIQILTNHFKVNVTNVDGHFFHYSVALFYEDGRPVDGK GVGKVLDRVHETYDTELAGKDFAYDGEK <u>SLFTIGALP</u> DNKHETVVLEDVTSNKNNGNSSPAADGEQNESORKBLRAPYQSKSKVEISF AAK <u>IPMQAIANALRGUBTENSÜRALRVIDIILR</u> QHAAKQGCLLVRQSFHNDDRKDSPAADGEQNESORKBLRAPYQSKSKVEISF ADLECINVCKPKRDYTIDMAKKEMLKNLRVKTSFTNQEFKITGLSDRCCRQOTFYLKOKGKDGGEIIVVDYFVHRNIDLRY ADLECINVCKPKRDYTFPIELCNLVSLQRYTKSISTQSSLVKSRQKPQER <mark>MVLSNLL</mark> KINVDAFDLRACGISISSNFTQEGUL SPFKLITGGDFVPROGNINNIKKLVDPTKIEBKAVMPSARCNIQCISISLINKKKGLINMEDPFOYPBESOPRRAPDLVXVEKMP EVOSKLPGAPKFLLCLLPERKNCDIYGEWKRKNLAEFGIVTQCIAPTRVNDQYITNVLLKINAKLGGINSMLTVRHAPAIPMVSK VPNOLKUFSLDQIFEACKLDEKKSRQKPSISYRASVRJSSPKUMDDFDIXGCIMFALDFVVSSGKRKPEHIIFEDGVSS QFNOUVDSLEDQUFSIANVSSRQMPSISYRASVRJSSFYGBRAVGVECHNVDFFOTIBADFLAGGVICHARGHTTPHHVULHDE	16.10%
9	gil347453972	NADH-plastoquinone oxidoreductase subunit 7	Niben101Scf07823g00002.1	MTAPTTRKDLMIVNMGPQHPSMHGVLRLIVTLDGEDVUDCEPILGYLHRGMEKIAENR <mark>TIIQYLPYVTR</mark> WDYLATMFTEAITINGPEQLGN IQVPKRASYIR <mark>VIDHRISS</mark> IASHLMIGPFNADIGAQTPFFYIFRER <mark>ELIYDLFRAATGM</mark> YMHNFFRIGGVAADLPYGMIDKCLDFCDVF LIGVAEYQKLITRNPVFLERVEGVGIIGGDEALNWGLSGFMLR <mark>ASGIEWDLR</mark> KVDHVESYDEFDWQVQWQREGDSLARYLVRI <mark>GEMTESIK IIQALEGIPGGPYENLEIR</mark> FDRLKDDFWNDFYFRFISKKPSPTFELSKQELYVRVEAPKGELGIFLIGDQSVFPWRWK <u>IRPPGFINLOI</u> LPQLVRYMKLADIMTILGSIDIIMGSVDR	25.40%
8	gil886047 <mark>3</mark> 6	leucine-rich repeat protein	Niben101Scf04386g04007.1	IMGSFLYTTTLLIGITSAVHSCPPSDRAALLAFRAALNESSLGTFNTWOCYECCHGWYGVSCDULTHRVADTNLA <u>GESBUPLATC</u> AHKTGY MTGTISATCKLER <u>LSSLFIADHK</u> GITGFIPSCVTSLPFL <u>TIDLIGNK</u> LTGEIPSEIGELSRLTVLNVADNCLSGRIPRSLTNLSSLML DLRNNEI <mark>HGTLPINFGKL</mark> AMLSRALLSGNRLIGKIPYSLSYTYRLSDLDLSLNKL <u>SGTIPPSLGK</u> HVLAIINLDGNNISGTIPFILINSR INTINLSK <mark>NSIEGYIPDSPDRRSYFMVMDLSYNK</mark> LGKIPKSISSATFIGHFDVSHNHLCGQIPAGSPFDHLEASSFTYNDCLCKKPLKPC R	23.60%
7	gil156763844	N-acetyl-gamma-glutamyl- phosphate reductase, chloroplastic	Niben101Scf03080g03001.1	MSSELAALSSHEFNGASSVWKTQGELKVSKVGKPFIFATSMATSSPAQGLQFGEGKANKLDKLB <u>CUGVGCASCYTCTBII</u> LLANPPHPQTT UMTADRAGO <u>SIBSVPPHVTQDLBFIAVA</u> KNADFSAVDAVFOCLPKGTIQEIIKSLPTINLIV <u>DISADFR</u> LCDTAEVEEWTQPHKAML QGEAVYGLTEISRBEIQSARLVANPGCYPTSVQLPLIPLIKSNLIEVRNIIIDSKSGVSGAGRAAKEANLFTEIAEGIHSYGITR <mark>HRHVPE IEQCLSEAANSK</mark> VTVSFTPHLMPHSRGMQSIIYVEMAPGVTQDLKDRLVNYYEHEKFVVLLKNKEVPYTRHVTGSNYCLMNVFPDRIPGR AITVSVTDHKKGASQQLQNLVMMGTPENLGISSLPFP	23.70%
7	gil365189292	Heat shock protein 90	Niben101Scf04331g09018.1	MRKWTIPSVLFLLCLLFLLPDQGRRIQANAEAESDVPVDPPKVEEKFGAIPHGLSTDSDVVKRESESMSRKTLRADAEKFEFQAEVSRLMD IIINSLYSMKDIFLRELISNASDALDKIFLSLTDKEVLGECDNAKLEIQIKLDKEKKILSIDDRGICHTKEDLIKNLGTIAKSGTSAFVE RMQTSGDLNLIQOFGVGFYSVLVADVVEVISKHDDKQYVWESKADGAFAISEDVWNEPLGRGTEIRLHLRDBACBYLDBYKLKDLVKKY SEFINFPIYLMASKEVEKEVFADEDEISDEEETSETEPSEEGGEDDSEKAEDKKKKKKITTVENELLNDVKAIMLRNFK <u>BVTKEBY</u> IKFYHSLAKDFSDEKPLAMSHFNAEGOVEFKAVLFVPFAPHDJYESYVNSKKSNLKLVVRAVGINEDKISKILDETULDFULSFLKULKT NVSREHLQOFASLKTIKKKLIFKALDMIKTIADEDDESDNEDKDKKDVESGADDEKKQVAFFMNEFGKSIKGIENDRLDF ETSKSDGKLTSLOGYISFMKAGQKDIFYITGASK QUEKSSFKELTKMWKCALASDNVDDVKISNLADTCVVTSVYGNSAMMERINGSVILSDAWGRVLEINPHPIIKELDDV IKOFEDESVKTIAKSCTALLESGFLUDDVETASVISVSSSLAVSPDATVEEEGEDEEPEAETDKERANDEL	9.60%
6	gil40457328	Glutamine synthetase GS58	Niben101Scf02330g00012.1	HAQILAPSAQWQMRMTKSSTDANPLTSKMWSSVVLKQNKRLAVKSSAKFRVFALQSDSGTVNRVEQLLNLDVTPYTDKIIAEYIWIGGSGI DMSKSRTISKPVF <u>HASELP</u> MNVDGSSTGQAFGEDEVILYDQAIFKDFFRGGNNILVICDAYTPAGEPIFTNRRHKAAQIFSDSK/VSE VPWFGIEDEYILLQQNKVHDLGWPVGGPGQGPYYCGGAGDKSFGGTISLDAHYKALUAGINISCINEVHPGWFEPGPSPVGETACH IWCARTILERITEQAGVVLSLDPKPIEGDMCAGCHTNYSTLSMREEGFEVIKKAILMISLGHKHENISAYGEGNERRLTGKHEFASIDKF SWCVANGASIFUCKDIFECOKGYLEDEPRSANDPYVUTGLLAETIIMEFILEBEALBACKLAIAV	11.10%
5	gil2493810	Oxygen-dependent coproporphyrinogen-III oxidase, chloroplastic	Niben101Scf03281g01014.1	MLTPILSSASCSWIPTSQFPHSWHSSPSFLTKPLNLPFTESYKTAKRPTPNYSFKVQAMIEKEVAVSHKPDAFLR <u>ESDMGSNVTSNSSSVR</u> GREFKMRERAQDSVCLAIEKADGGAKFKEDVWSBPGGGGHSSVLQDGAVFEKAGVNVSVVGVMPPEAYRAARPTDNGNVKGPIPFFA GVSSVLHPKNPFAPTLHFNY <u>PFTAD#CHARA</u> BARGARQMFGGGTDFTPAVIEELDVHHFSVQKAACDKPDASFYPRFKMUVDVFIKK DERRGLGGIFFDDFNDYDQEMLLSFSTECANSVIPAVIPIVEKKKDIPFTDKHKAWQQLRRGR <mark>YVEMLVYDR</mark> GTTFGLKTGGR <mark>IBSILVS</mark> DIFRAMEWENTINGTNDFWT	15.60%

 Table 2. Identification of TrAP interacting proteins by IP-MS in Nicotiana benthamiana seedlings.

Unique peptides	Gene Identifier	Description	N.bentha sequence	PROTEIN SEQUENCE, UNIQUE REFERENCE	Protein Coverage
5	gil296512847	SERINE HYDROXYMETHYLTRAN SFERASE 1	Niben101Scf01048g00005.1	MANATALRELSSJÜKPIKRLYNGGLYYMSSLPNEAVVEKEKKUCTWPKQLNAPLEEUDPEIADITELEKARQWKGLELIPSENFTSVSU MQAVGSVHTNKYSEGYPGARYYGONSYIMAETLCQKRALEAFRLDPAKWGVNVQLISSPANFHVYTALLKPHERIMALDLPHGGLLSHG YQTDIKKISAVSIFFETHPYLNESTGYDUDQLEKSATLERPHLIVAGANYARLVDVARIRKVCDKQKATHLADNAHISGLVAAVIPS PFDYADVYTITIHKSLRGPRGAHIFFRKGVKEVKKQKKSVLYDVEDKINQAVFPGLQGOFHNHITIGLAVALKQAMTPEYRAYQEQCLSNC SKFRQALAGMYSLIVSGTENHLVLVNLKNKCIDSSVEV <mark>LLEAVILANK</mark> IVTGDVSAMVFGGIRMGTPALTSRGFIEDFVKVAEFFD SKFRQALAGMYSLIVSGTENHLVLVNLKNKCIDSSVEVLEVKINQXFPTIGFEKETMKYKN	9.70%
5	gil4827251	aldolase NPALDP1	Niben101Scf02864g04008.1	MAGASILMISPAIGKIDFIKGQLLRQPSVSVRCHPAPPSGITVRASYADELWITAKTVASPGRCILAMDESNATGCKRLASIGLEHITEMN RQAYRILUNSAPGLGQYI SQLIFEETLUGSTUDGK <u>UTVULHGQIV VEQEK</u> UNGKLUVLAGSNDESMOGGDGLASRSAANYQQQARFAK WRIVVSIPNGPSALAVKEAAWGLARYAAISQDNGLVPIVEPEILLDGEHNIDRIFEVAQKVWAEVFFYLAENNVMFEGILLKPSMVIPGAE CKER <u>ATPDQVADYTIKLLQ</u> RIPPAVPGIMELSGGGSEVEATINLMAMNQSPNFWHVSFSYARALQNTCLKIWGGRPENVQAAQEALLIRA NANSLAQGKYTGEGGSERAKKGHFVGVVY	10.10%
5	gil315258233	mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase2	Niben101Scf01283g02011.1	MRPLOPPPDAAATTSSSTASPMPPPPSKNRPRRRTDLTLPLOQDPALAVPLPLPTSAPSSSSSSSPLPTPLNFSLERINPIG GACGTYKUREPTGLIALKUTYGHEDSVLDWCRETELIRQVDHEVVRCHMPGHONGEIOULLEFNKGSLGEITHVKSLGSLE GVLSGLYLHRRKIVHRDIKPSNLLINSRREVK <mark>IADPGVSR</mark> VLAQTMDFCNSSVGTIAYMSPERINTDLNHGQYDGYAGDIWSLGVSILEF YLGRPFPSVGRSGNWASLMCAICMSQPPEAPANASREFRDFIACCLQRDPARRWTAVQLLRHPFITQNSPATTTTGNMMPLPNQVHQPAH QLLPPPPHFSS	12.50%
5	gil354549249	S-adenosyl-L-methionine synthase	Niben101Scf00285g00001.1	CETCTK TNNVNVPGBITTK ANVDVEBIVRDTCRGIGFTSPDVGLDADNCKVLVNIBOOSPDIADCVHGHLTKKPEBIGAGDOGHHFGYATD ETFELMPLIHVLAFOLGAKLTEVRKNKTCPMLRPDGK <mark>TVVTVBYK</mark> NENGAMVPIRVHTVLISTGHDETVTNEQIAKDLKEHVIKPUTPAKY LDEK <mark>TIFHNESCRPVGCDFEDAGLING</mark> KIIIDTYGGWGAHGGGAFSGKDPTKVDRSGAVVVRQAAKSVVAAGLARRCIVQVSYAIGVAE PLSVFVDTYKTGTIPDKDILALIKENFOFRPGMI	22.10%
5	gil7682432	MAP kinase kinase	Niben101Scf02790g03012.1	MEKGSLAPNIKLSLPPPDEVNLSKFLTESGTFK <u>DGDLLVNR</u> DGVRIVSQSEVEAPSVIQPSDNQLCLADFEAVKVIGKGNGGIVRLVQHK <u>W</u> TQOFPALKAIQMNIEESMEKK <u>HIAQEKER</u> INQSSQVPVVVISYQSFFDNGAISILEYNDGGSLAPFLKVKTIPERYLAAICKQVLKGLWYL HHEKHIHERDLKPSNLLINHIGDVKITDFGVSAVLASTSGLANFFVGTYNYMSPER <mark>ILGGAYGYR</mark> SDIWSLGLVLLECATGVFPYSPPQAD EGWWNYELMETIVDQPAFSAPPDQFSQFCSFISACVQKDQKDRL SAMELMR HPFITMYDDLDIDLGSYFFSAGPFLATLFEL	11.50%
5	gil257670406	Unnamed protein product	Niben101Scf25430g00015.1	MIQAAFRIDEIRE <mark>TEPPTPODEME</mark> AGMSYTHEITIKKGUPKFLERUUTALKNIGIDERUPYNADLIGFSSMAGGDROGHROT DEVITBUUCLL ARMAANLYYSGIEDLMFALSMARCNDOCRUSDEULNSSSRDAKKYIEFWKQUPPNEPYRUILGUVRNKLYTPERARQLAHGYSEIP EERTYTNIEQFLEPLELUVRSLOACOBSI ALOSLLDFLQ <mark>USYTGLSUVR</mark> LDIRQSDRHDVLDAITOHLEIGSVEMSEERKQWLLS ELSKKPLFGPDLFKTEIIADULDTHVIAELPADOFGAYIISMATAPSDULAVELLQRECRVKGGGPHLAILSQPDDTHGALRVIVG EVIEQCFGEERLOFRIGSBOKKDAGLSAAMULYKADEGVKUAKEYGVKIHFGRGGTUGKGGGPHLAILSQPDDTHGALRVIVG SUIEQCFGEERLOFRIGTSDIGKDAGRISAAMULYKADEGVKUAKEYGVKIHFGRGGTUGKGGGPHLAILSQPDDTHGALRVIVG SGIESLRAIPWIFAWTGIRFHLPVWLGFGAAFKYAINKDIKNLRMLQEMYNAMPFFRUTIDLVEMYFAKGNPSIAALYDKLLVSEDLWSE GEQLESNPEETKSLLUGIAGHKDILLGCDPYLRQRLRURDSYITTLAVCQAYTLKRIRDPNYSVTPRPHISKEYMESKPAAELVKLNPISEY APOLEDTLITMKGIAAGWNG	6.90%
5	gil584794	Proton pump 1	Niben101Scf00593g01002.1	MCEEKREVIDAVILKENVDLENIFIEEVFENLRCIKEGLTATAAGERLAIFGYNRLEEKKOSKLLKFLGFMKMPESWYMEAAAIMAILANG GGKPPDWQDFVGIIILLIINSISFIEENNAGNAAALMARLAPKAKVLROGRWKEEDAAVLVPGDIISIKLGTIPDARLEEDPIKUD GSALTCESLPYTGPGCGVYSGSTCKQGEIEATVIAIGHTFFCKAAHLVDSTNQVHERGKVLTAIGNCICSIAVCHIIEIUWPFORM AYRAFGIDNLUVLIGGIPIAMFVLSVTHAIGHRIAOCATTERMTAIEEMAGNDVLSSKTGTLINNLTVDRNIJEVFAKGVDADMVV MMAARASTRENQOAIDAAIVCMLADKERAGIEEIHFLPMPTDKRHAILTVLDGGKWHERVSKCAPEGILLANLTVDRNIJEVFAKGVDADMVV IMAARASTRENQOAIDAAIVCMLADKERAGIEEIHFLPMPTDKRHAILTVLDGEKOHERVSKCAPEGILULAHNKSDIEBRVHADIDKP AERGLRSLGVAYGEVPEGRKESAGGPWQFIGLLPLFDPPPRHLIPMPTDKRHAILTVLDGEKOHERVSKCAPEGILULAHNKSDIEGIVDGISAI LISRAIFGRMNTIYGVSTIIRTUGFPEHKYEIVKRLGARHHCGHTCGNVDAPALKKADIGIAVDDADAARSASDIVLTEPGISVIISAV LISRAIFGRMNTTYGVSTIIRTUGFPEHKYEIVKRLGARHCGHPFPYVLIILINGTIMTISKDEVKPSPLDSKKLAEIFTGTCULGGYLAM TVIFFMAAYKTNFFPHVGVSTLEKTATDDFRKLASAIYLQVSIISQALIFVTBRSBWSFVERGCFLLVIAFVIAQUVATLIAVYANWSFA AIEGIGWGWAGVIWIVNLVYIIPIDLDIIKFFIRYALSGRAWDLVFERRIAFTRKKDFGKBQRELQWAHAQRTLHGLQVPDTKLFSEAINFNE LNGLAEEAKRABIAALRELHILKGKVESVVKLKGLDIEITQQAYTV	5.30%
4	gil76556492	putative chloroplast cysteine synthase 1 precursor	Niben101Scf05270g01002.1	DEEEIEVHFICPFLLNYVDVSLAYCCRGPIKLCCSQNQPLKVEGLNIAEDVTQLIGNTPMVYLNTIVKGCVANIAAKLEIMEPCCSVKDPI GFSMISDAEEKGLISPGKTVLVEPTSGNTGTGLAFIASSRGYKJIITMPASMSLEERVLLKAFGGAELVLTDPAKGMKGAVSKAEEILNNTP DAYILQQFDNPANPKIHYETGPEMMEDTKGKIDILVAGIGTGGTISGAEFIKGNPKIKIIGVEPTSSRUSGKPGPHKIGGIGAGFI FGKLDQDVMDEVIEISSDAVETAKQLALQECLLVGISSGAAALAAIQVGKPENAGKLAVVPPSFCERVISTILEQSIREECEKQPES	15.40%
4	gil7672161	FtsZ1-1	Niben101Scf03107g01011.1	MATISNPAEIAASSPSFAFYHSSFIPKQCCFTKARRKSLCKPQRFSISSSFTPFDSAKIK <mark>VIGVQCGGNAVNR</mark> MIGSGLQGVDFYAINTD AQALLQSAAENPIQIGELLTRGJGTGGNPLLGEQAAESSKEAIANSLKSSDWYBITAGMGGGGSGGABVVAQIAKEAGYLZVGVVTYPS FEGRKR <mark>SVQALEAIEK</mark> LQKNVDTLIVIPNDRLLDIADEQTPLQDAFLADDVLRQGVQGISDIIIFGLVNUDFADVKAVMKDSGTAMLGV GVSSSKNRAEENAEQATLAPLIGSSIGSATGVVNNIGGKD <u>ITIGEVNR</u> VSQVVTSLADPSANIIFGAVVDERYNGEIHVTIIATGFTQSF QKILLSDPRGAK LADKGPVIDESMASPVTLR SSTSPSTTSRTPTRRLFF	12.60%
4	gil298548969	Unnamed protein product	Niben101Scf10132g01021.1	MLTTRLRLRCSAMASVASFISSSASTSSAVTKNLPFSIISNRQLFKNRVYLLHRIPNASIRSFASTTASSKIRVENPIVEMDGDEMTRVI WTMIKEKLIYPYLELDIK <mark>YVDLGTLNR</mark> DATDDQVTVESAEATLKYNVAVKCATITPDETRVKEFGLSKMRSPNATIRNILNGTVFREPIL CKNVPRIVPGKKRPICIGHARFGDQYRATDAVINGGCKLKNVFEPENGEAPTELDVINGKGGVALMYNDVGIR AFASSMSAPS KKM PLYLSTKNTILKKYDGRFKDIFEEVYEEKWKQQFEHSIWYEHR <mark>LIDDWVAYALK</mark> SGGGYVWACKNYDGDVQSDLLAQGFGSLGLMTSVLL SSDGK <u>TERARAHGVTR</u> FRLHQKGQETSINSVASIFAWARGLGHRAQLDGNQKLSEFVHALEAACVGTIESGKMTKDLAILVHGFKVSR EHVINTEEFIPVAOKLORGVU	9.50%

204

Unique peptides	Gene Identifier	Description	N.bentha sequence	PROTEIN SEQUENCE, UNIQUE REFERENCE	Protein Coverage
4	gil304273262	Mitochondrial glycine decarboxylase complex P- protein-like protein	Niben101Scf03839g04019.1	MCGMKIVAVGTDAK <mark>GNINIBELR</mark> KAAEANKDXLXALMVTYPSTHGVYEEGIDEICKIIHDNGGQVYMDGANNNAQVGLTSPGFIGADVCHL NLMKTRCIPHGGGPGMGPIGVKKHLAPFXPSHPVVPTGGIPSPDKSEPLGTISAAPWSSALIDFISTYIAMGSKGLTDASK <mark>LAIINAN</mark> YMAKRLEKKPVUFGCVGTCAHEFILDRGFK TMACIPERPUNAK LIDVGHPGPTNSHPVPGTIMIEPTESETLISIREEIAEIEKGKAD IHNNVLKGAPHPPSLLMGDAWTKPYSREYAAFPASWLRVAKFWPSTGR <u>VDNVYCDR</u> NLICTLLSVSQTVEEQAAATA	11.40%
3	gil153793260	chilling-responsive protein	Niben101Scf14210g00020.1	MSSESNPEIVERVFGDKEKEEKEDKKDEQKGFIEKVKDFIQDIGEKIEFIIGFGKPTADVTEHIPHINLKKAEIVVDULVKNPPPVPIP LIDINYLIDSDGRKLVSGLIPDAGTIHAHGSETVKIPVNLVYDDIK <mark>NTYHDIQPGSIIPYR</mark> IKVDLIVDVFVFGRLTLPLEK <mark>TGEPIPYK</mark> PDIDLEKIHFER <mark>FSFEETVAVLKI</mark> KLENKNNFDLALNSLDYDLMLSDVNVGGAELEKSAKLEKNGISYIDIPITFRPKDFGSALMDMIRGR GTGYTKKONINVDFPFGAKKLPISKGGTTELKKNKEDGGDDDEDED	13.10%
3	gil189306755	epoxide hydrolase	Niben101Scf00640g04023.1	VADAGERATAPDER <mark>EXCLSELDRAPEK</mark> ATERDLUDDLLDMLDSLGIHQUFLUGKDEGARVAYHEAUHSDRVSAVVILGUPELLGDEETEP RDLLPNGFYMLRWQEAGRAEKDFGRPDTKTVVKNIYIMFSGSELPVAKDDEEIMDLVDFSAPLPDWFTEQDLANYASLYEKSSFT TALOVP YRAWLEEVGVKDIKVKVVCLLVMGEKDYSL <mark>NGGLGYVK</mark> GGVKSVVVNLETIFLPEGSHEVQEQFPEQVMQLITFLKKLI	11.30%
3	gil307940738	G-strand specific single- stranded telomere-binding protein 1	Niben101Scf02797g00005.1	MGSRKNDFGDGASPGKIFIGGLAKETTLEQFVKYFEKYGEIIDSVIMKDRHTGRPRG <mark>FGFITYSDPTVVDTVLAETHIINDK</mark> QVEIKRTIP KGSABSKDFKIKKIFVGGIPTSNNEDEFKGFFSKYGKVVDCEIIRDHVSKASRGFGFIVFDNEUVDIVLSEGNNIDMLGTQVEIKKAEPK K <u>GSNPASGCHGYGSBSKGFKON</u> SYSSFGSGFGFASYRSSGMGGF <u>GGYGGGGEFGGYGGFGGGFGGYRGDPSLG</u> YSSR YGSYAGGFGCGAGGYGGSGLMAYGRGASYGGYGGAGSGAGYDSGPGACYGGPGCLYGSRAGYSGSGRYHPYAR	16.50%
3	gil6179940	DnaJ-like protein	Niben101Scf11137g01016.1	MGYDYYKY <mark>LGYDKMATDDDLKK</mark> AYRKLAKKHEPOKNPINKKAAEAKEK <mark>DISBAYDVLSDSOKRAVYDOYGEDGLK</mark> GGVPPPGAGGPGGGGGG FFSTGGEQOSFRFNTRSADDIFAEFFGFSSPFGGAGGRGPFGGDMFASFGGGGGGGASYQSAPRKEAPIQONLFCNLEDLYKGT TKKMKISREVADASGKRMQVEELLTINIKPGWKKGTKITFQEKGNEQPGVIPADLVFIIDEKPHRVFSRDGNLIVTQKISLVEALTGTTV QLITLDGRNLIIPVNSVIQPNYEHVPPGEGHPLEKDPTKKGNLEIKFDIKFPVBLITTQKGGIKELLGS	12%
3	gil7417008	cell death associated protein	Niben101Scf05283g00016.1	MVHEKQVIEEVSGWLRVPEDGSVDRTWTGPPEVKFMAEPVPPHDYFIDGVAVKDVVADEKSGSRLRIYLPERNDNSANKLPVILHFHGGGF CVSHADWFMYTYVYTVILARAAKAIIVSVFLPLAPEHRLDAACDAGFAALLMLRDLSRQGGEDFULNDYADFNRVFLIGDSSGGNIVHQVAV K <mark>AGRENLSPMRLAGAIPIHPGFVR</mark> SYRSKSELEQEQTPFLTLDMVDKFLGLALPVGSNKDHQITCPMGEAAPAVEELKLPPYLYCVAEKDL IKDTEMEFYEAMKKGEKOVELFINNCVGHSFYLNKLAVEMDPVTGSETEKLCEAVAEFINKH	9.60%
3	gil320148816	S-nitrosoglutathione reductase	Niben101Scf03263g08013.1	EPNKPLVIEDVQVAPPQAGEVRVKVLYTALCHTDAYTWSGKDPEGLFPCVLGHEAAGIVESVGEGVTEVQPGDHVIPCYQAECRECKFCKS GKINLGKVRA ATCVCVMMNR QSRFSINGKPIYHFMGISIFSQYTVVHDVSVAKIDFVAPLEKVCLLGGVPTGLGAVMNTAKVESGSIV AVFGLGTVGLAVAEGAKAAGASRIIGIDIDSKKPDRAK <mark>NFGVTBFINFK</mark> I GISVIIGVASGGEISTRFGLVTGRVMKGTAFGGFKS <mark>SQVPMLVDK</mark> I	9.90%
3	gil53854350	acetoacetyl-coenzyme A thiolase	Niben101Scf04727g03006.1	NAPAAADSIKPRDUCIUGUARTPMEGFLESISSISATK <u>IGSIAIMEGALK</u> KANUDPSIVEEVPFENUISANLEQAPARQAALEAGIPHTVUC TAVNKVCASGLKATMLAAQSIQLEINUUVUAGHESMSNUPKYIAEARKQSILGHDSLUGGHLKUGLIDUYKDCGMGVCAEICAENKH <mark>ITE BEQDIYAVQSPER</mark> GIAAQEAGAFAMBIVPVEVPGGRGKPSIIVDKODGLGKPDGAKLRKLRPSFKEKDGTVTAGNASSISDGAAALVLIVG EKAIKUGLNVIAKISGYADAAQAPELFTTAPALAIPKAIKSASLEASQIDYYEINEAFAVVSLANQK <u>ILGINPEK</u> VNVHGGAVSLGHPLG SGARLIVTLUGVIADKNKKQGAGVCNGGGGSASLVLELV	8.70%
3	gil10798636	Elongation factor 2	Niben101Scf01848g04005.1	DAIHRGGGQUIPTARR <mark>VIYASQLTAKPR</mark> LLEPVYLVEIQAPEQALGGIYGVLNQKR GHVFKEMQRPGTPLYNIKAYLPVIESPGPSGTLR A ATSGOAFPOCVFDHWDMMSSDPLDAGTOAHOLVLDIRKRKGLKOAVTPLSEFEDKL	31.30%
3	gil115610	Phosphoenolpyruvate carboxylase	Niben101Sef04036g04008.1	MATRSLEKTASIDAQLRALVPGKVSEDDKLVEYDALLLDRFLDILDDLHGEDLKETVQECYELSAEYEGKHDPKKLEELGNVLTSLDPGDS IVIAKAFSHMINIANLAEEVQIAYRRRQKLRRODFADENNATTESDIEETFKKUVGDLKKSPQEVPTDALKNQTVDLVLTAHPTGSVRRSLL QKHGRIRDCLQUYAKDITDDRQEDEALQREIQAAFTDEIRRITPTQOENRAGNSYFHEIINKGVFKLRRVDIALKNIGINERLPY NAPLIGFSSMHGGDRQKPRVTLEVTRDVCLLARMMAANLYYSQIEELHFELSWHRCNDDLAIRAAELVRSSRDTHHYIEFWKIIPPSEP YRVILGJVRAKLYQTRERTRQMLAHGISDIPEDAYNNVEQFLEPLELCYRSLCECGDRPIADGSLLDFLRQVSTFGLSFVRLDIRQESDR HTOVLDAITOHLBIGSYRRWSEERRQEMLSELSGKRPLFGPDLPHTEEIADVLDTIHVIAELPSDCFGAYIISMATAPSULAVELQVR CHVKQPLKVVPLFEKLDDLESASAAVARLFSIEMYNNRINKQEVMVGYSDSGKDAGRSSAMQLYKAQEELIKVAKEHGVKLTMFHGRG UVGRQGFHLAILSQPDTIQGSLRVTVQGEVIEGSFGEELLGFRLGKTARILGHHPVSPSPPEMRALMDEIAVIATEKVSDIVK EPRFVEYSALATPELEYGRMNIGSRPSKRKPSGGIESLRAIFWIFAWTQTRFHLPVWLGFGAAFKYAIDKDIKNLRMFHEMYNEWPFFRVI IDVTRVFXKSDVYEKSABLVGLUVSSDLLPFGELLGSNTELLQUACHLEGDPYLKQRLRLBSVITTINLQAYTLKRIRDPN	3.90%
3	gil75252690	DNA gyrase subunit A	Niben101Scf17442g00002.1	MKLHTLNPQTPLTQSKPMAFSTGITPSRFSGLRKTSSELRFLSSVTPPPRÄQLRPVSARRKEEEVGDEGNGSVILRDRGENEDRNGGERVV LTELHKEATEAYHSYMSVLLGRALDOVRDGLKPVHRRILVAMHELGLSSKTPYKKCARVVGEVLGKFPHHOTAVUDSLVRMQDPSIRS FLIRGHGRFGIDADPRAMRYTECHLEALLESNLLADLEQNTVDEVPHFNSQKEPSLDPRVPNLLNGSGTAVGHATHIPPHILGE VDALSALIHNPEATLQELLEYMFGDPFTGGIINGNIGILEAFFTGRGRVVIRKTDIELDSKTRVKLAALIIQEIPYQTNKASLVEKIAD VENKILEGVSDIRDESDRSGHRIVIELKRGSDRAIVLNNLYRLTALQSFSCNMVGILNQPKLMGLKELLQAFLDFRCSVVERRAFKKA QAQENNHVGGIIVGLDNLDEVINTIRKASSNALAASLRKEFFLEEKQAEAILDISLRRLTALERNKFVERGKSLKTOISLLEELLSSK QILQLIEBEATEIKNFFNPRRSMLEDTDSGDLEDIDVIPNEENLAISEKQAVKRHKDTFNLQNGTIGKSVGKLRVDAMASDFUCGA HDKVLYFSDKGTVYSSPAKIECSTALAGTPLOILSLOERITSIPVERAPKKS PDDELKWVKCCSNNDFVAMSQNGMVILTPCANIRALGRNTRGSVAMRLKEGDKVASMDIIPDALQKELDKTLEVQQRYRSMKGPMLLFV SESGVGKWVVSBRRISPLNKVGLFGYKSSEDCLAAVFVVGFSLGEDESDEQVVLVSQSGTVNRIKVRDISIQSXARGVILMRLEHAG KIQSASLISADADDPEDEDATAVAA	4.10%

Unique peptides	Gene Identifier	Description	N.bentha sequence	PROTEIN SEQUENCE, UNIQUE REFERENCE	Protein Coverage
3	gil298676333	ARGONAUTE 1	Niben101Scf05146g06007.1	WVEKKRTDVPGGAESFESHETGGGRGGAQRPSQQQCHCHQHQQGGGGRGADQHGGHGGRGGGADGRGVGGQCQSYGQPEYYQQERGTQQY QRGGGQPQRRGGHGGRGADSGPPRSPVPELHQATQTPHQFVPYGRPSTYSEAGSSSQPPEPTQQUTQQPQQLVULPEAATQALQADS KSNRFPLAPCKGSTGTRCIVKANHFFAELDDKDLHQVDVSITPVVSSRGVNRAVMGQUKKLYRESHLGKLPAVDGKSLTATQELPPVK DFKITLIDDDGPGGASCREREFKVVIKLAARADLHHLGYFLQGRQADADQELLQVLDIVLRELFYSVCVVGRSYSPHUGRQFLGE LESWRGFYQSIRFTQKGLSLNIDMSSTAFIEPLPIIDFVSQLLNRDISSRFLSDADRVKIKKALRGVKVVEVTHRGNMRKYR <mark>ISGLTSOAT</mark> RELTFPUDERGTHKAVVEYFFETYGFVUHTQLPCLQVUNTQRNVLPMEVCKIVGGYSKRLNREQITALLVVIQOFQGREHDILGYO HHNAYADDPYAKEFGIKISERLAVVKAUDAVKLYNDTGRENCLPMEVCKIVGGYSKRLNREQITALLVVIQOFVGKEHDILGY QMCMISGNNFNPNPVLPPVSARPDQVERVLKTRFHDAMTNLQPHGRELDLLIVILPDNNGSLYGDLKRICETELGIVSQCCLTKHVFKMSK QVLAWVSLKINVKVGGRIVILVDALSRIPLVSDRFIIFCREVDSPSIAAVVASQDMFEITKYAGLVSAQAHRQELIQDLY TWQDPVRGFVTGGMIKELLISFRARGKQRIFYROSEGGYQVLLFELDAIKKACSSLEPMVQPFVTFVVVQKRHTRLFANNHRD PNAVDRSGVISCHTEVFTGFUGFULSSRATGKRQRISRARHAUGALINNLCYTYARCTRSVSIVPAYAHLAAF RARFYMEPETSDSGSVTSAAASNRGGVGAMGRSTRAPGAGAAVRPLPALKENVKMYFYC	2.80%
3	gil84688908	AG01-2	Niben101Scf08137g02022.1	MVRKRRTELPGSGESSGSQETGGQGRGOHPQQLHQATSQTPYQTAMTTQPIPYARPTETSSEAGSSSQPPEQAALQVTQQFQQLALQQEAA TTQAVPPASSKLLRFPLAPGKGSNGKCIVKANNFFAELDPKDLHQYDVTISPEVSSRGVNR <mark>AVMAQLVKL</mark> YQESHLGKRLPAYDGKSLY WEGGPLPPQUUNSE <mark>UTLBNGHQGARA</mark> RAREGEVSEBAALWENDHEMEKPAREDQEALQVADIVERVSFYBPEVPHSBAEYRRDESH MEPETSDGGSVTSGAAGGRGGGAGAAGRNTRAPSAGAAVRPLPALKDNVKRVMFYC	3.40%
2	gil111162651	chloroplast aldolase	Niben101Scf04664g01003.1	SAAYYQQCARFAKWRTUVSIPMGPSALAVKEAAWGLARYAAISQDSGLVPIVEPEILLDGEHGIDRIFEVAQKVWAEVFFYLAENNVMFEG ILLKDSMVTGAECKRA <mark>TTQQVADYTLSLLK</mark> RRIPPVPGIMFLSGGQSEVEATLNINAMNQAPNPWHVSFSYARALQNTCLKTWGGQFE NVKAAQDALITRKANSLAGLGKYTGEGES	11.80%
2	gil1172836	GTP-binding nuclear protein Ran-B1	Niben101Scf08341g01001.1	MALDNOQTUDVPSFKUJIUGDGSTGKTTFVKR <mark>HLTGEVEK</mark> VYEDITGVEVHELDFTTNCGKIRFVCMDTAGGEKFGGLRDGVYLHGCGAII MFDVTARLTYKNVPTWHRDLCRVCENIPIVLCGNKVLDVKNRQVKAKQVTFHRKKNLQYYEISAK <mark>SNYNFEKPFLYLAR</mark> VLAGDANLHFVES PALAPPEVGIDLARQQLEGGELQARAHALPDDDDEFF	10%
2	gil170277	O-methyltransferase	Niben101Scf00225g00008.1	PHVIGDAPAYPGVEHVGGDMFASVPK ADATFMK WICHDWSDEHCLKFLKNCYEALPANGKVIIAECILPEAPDTSLATKNTVHVDIVMLAH NPGGKER TEKEPEALAK GAGFTGFARLVALTTLGSWNSTNN	12.90%
2	gil40549128	beta-cyanoalanine synthase	Niben101Scf05118g08013.1	KQEMMQPTSSIKDRPAFAMINDAEKKGLISPGETTLIEPTSGNMGISMAFMAAMKGYK <mark>MVLTMPSYTSLER</mark> RVCMR <mark>AFGADLVITDPTK</mark> GM GGTVKKAYDLLESTPNAFMLQQFSNPANTQV	21.30%
2	gil48375044	putative mitochondrial malate dehydrogenase	Niben101Scf13540g04030.1	TPGVAADVSHINTRSQVSGFAGDEQLRQALEGADVVIIPAGVPRKPGMTR <u>DDLPNITNAGIVK</u> SLCTAIAKYCPHALVAMISNPVNSTVPIA AEVFRKAGTYDERELGVTILDVVRARTFYAGKAKNNVADVIVPVVGGHAGITILPLFSQATPKANLGDEEIEALTKR <mark>NDDGCTKVVRAK</mark> A GKSSATLSMAVAGAIFADAELKSLNSVQVL	11.30%
2	gil6685068	FtsZ-like protein 2	Niben101Scf07163g00020.1	NATHLLISSNTGIDILSSSSNSLEFYHSTBFTQCFSFKSLCKQDRAFSICSLSSAKIKVVGVGGGGGNNAVNEHIGSGLQGVDFYAVNTD AQALLQSTVENPIQIGELLIRGLGTGGNFLLGGAAESKEHIANALKGSDMVFIAGWGGGTGSGAAFVVAQIAKEAGYLTVGVTYPSF FEGRKRSLQALEAIEKLQK <mark>NVDTLIVIRDR</mark> LLDIABGTPLQNAFLLADVULQGVQGISDIIITIGUNVDFADVKAIKKDSGTAHLGV GVSSSNRAEEAAEQATLAFLIGSSIQSATGDVYNITGGK <mark>DIIUGVMK</mark> VSQVVTSLADPSANIIFGAVVDERINGEIQVTLIATGFAQSF QNSLLIDFRGKLVDKSKGTTERIVSPILLSSESPSTKPFPATRLIFF	5.10%
2	gil76262913	cyc07	Niben101Scf01249g06003.1	MANGKNIKTISKGIKGGKIKAADPYAAKKOWYDIKAPSVFDIKNYGKTLVTRTQTKIISSGLKHUVEVSLADLGKODQSFRKIRLAAEDV QGKNVLINFWGMDFTIDKLRSLVKKWQTLIEAHVDVK <u>TDSYTLR</u> WFCIAFIKKRPNQXKTCYAQSSQIRQIRRKWEIMRNQASSCDLK ELVARFIPESIGREIEK <mark>ATSSIPPLGWYIR</mark> KVKILKAPSTDIGKLMSVHGDYSEDVGVKLDRADETVAEAPEFIPGA	8.40%
2	gil78059504	RPN8	Niben101Scf04077g02006.1	YAVPFEEDBRDFINFLENRYHEISHFSMFRAINAKEHVUGWYSTGPKLENDLNHGLFNDYVPTPULVIIDVQFKELGIPTKA <u>VYAVBBY</u> Kenarqksqkvfahvpseiaahevevigvehlirdvkd <mark>ytistlatevtgk</mark> laalkgldarlqeirscldlvidgklpinheilyhlqdvf NLLphlnValuvafsvkrindmklvijlsslirsvilenlinnkel	10%
2	gil12643806	Glutamate dehydrogenase B	Niben101Scf09000g00009.1	NALAATNRNFKLASELLGLESKLEGCLIFFREINVECTTFRODGSLAFFIGFRUGHDNARGPMKGGTRYHEVODDEUNALAGLATNKT AVANIYGGARGIGCSPEDLSISELELRITRUFTQIHLOUTHUDHADDMGTNPOTHAMILDEYSKFHGYSPAVTGRUDLGGSLGBD AATGRUJFAAEALLRDHGKSIAGQRFVUQGFGNUGSWAAQLITEQGGK <mark>IVAVSDIKGIDI</mark> ASLLKHUKENBGVGFHGADSI PNSILVEDCUVLIPAALGUINNDNARDIKAKFIVEANNHFDPEADEILAKKGVVILDDIYANSGGVTVSYFEWUQNIQGFMWDEERVNT ELKAYMRGRUDKMOKTHNCLI <u>MKAFTICUNR</u> VARATTLGRWEA	5.40%
2	gil2500521	ATP-dependent RNA helicase eIF4A-15	Niben101Scf02031g00026.1	MAGAAPEGSQFDARQFDTKMNELLSADGQDFFTSYDEVYDSFDAMGLQENLLRGIYAYGFEKPSAIQQRGIVPFCKGLDVIQQAQSGTGKT ATFCSSILQQLAYELLECQALVILAPTRELAQQIEKVMRALGDVIQVKVTACVGGTSVREDQRLISSCHUVVGTPGRVEPMLRRQSLRPDH IKM <mark>FVLDRADEMLSR</mark> GFKDQIYDIFQLLPPKIQVGVFSATMPPEALEITRKFMNKPVRILVKRDELTLEGIKQFYVNVDKEEWKLETLCDL YETLAITQSVIFVNTRKVDMLTDKMRSRDHTVSATHGMDQNTRDIINKREPSGSSR <mark>VLITTDLLAR</mark> GIDVQQVSLVINFDLPTQPENYL HRIGRSGRFGRKGVAINFVTKDDERMLSDIQRFYNVVIEELPANVADLL	5.60%

Unique peptides	Gene Identifier	Description	N.bentha sequence	PROTEIN SEQUENCE, UNIQUE REFERENCE	Protein Coverage
2	gil6715512	Vacuolar H+-ATPase <mark>B</mark> subunit	Niben101Scf01486g03005.1	MGVA PINITEKEE ONLEVOREV RETVSGVAGELUTILDUKVASPI <u>VODETINTE</u> LGDGTTRAGQULEVOGEKAVUQV FEGTSSGIDNEVTTVOPTGE VIK <u>TPVSIDMLER</u> I FINGSKFIDNG PILPEAYRDISGSSIDNSERTYPEEMIQTGISTUVAMSIARGQKI PISAAGLPHNEIAAQICR QAGLVKRLEKSDMLLEGGEGDNFA TVFAAMSVINETAOF FKRDE FERNSMERVILFINLAND PITERIITRRILTTAFILATURGKTU ILTDNS SVADALEEVSAAREEVOGSGV FGYMYTDLA TIVERAGRIEGRIGSIIQIPILTMENDDITHPIPDLIGYTIGRQYI DRULHNR QIVPINU-BISLRIMKSAIGEGMTRRDHSDVSNQLYANYAIGKDVQAMKAVVGEEALSSEDLLYLEFLDKFERKFVAQGAYDTNNIFQSL DLAWILLRIFPRLHRIPAKILDQYYSRDASN	3.70%
2	gil119866037	Impa2	Niben101Scf13164g00010.1	MSLRPSARTEVRENRYKVAUDAEEGRRRREEDMUVEIRKSKREESLLKKRRGCLOPQQOFFANLHETTVEKKLESLPSUVAGVMSNDNILQ LERTOFRKLISIER <u>SEPUEKVIGSGVUPR</u> VEFLAREDFPQLOFEAAMALINIASCISINTRVUIDHGAUFUVKLLGSEDBUVRGQVM ALGUVAGBSPRCRDLVLSNGALIPLLAQINEHTKLSMLRNATWILSNFCRGKPQPPFEQVRPALSALQRLVHSNDEEVLIDACWALSVLSD GTNDKIQAVIERGVOPRLVELLMHPSFSVLIPALRTVGNIVTGDDLQTQCIIERGALTCLLSLLTHNHKKSIKKERGWTISNITAGNKEQI QAVIERGUVCPRLVELLMHPSFSVLIPALRTVGNIVTGDDLQTQCIIERGALTCLLSLLTHNHKSIKKERGWTISNITAGNKEQI QAVIERGULGLEKIENLGSHDNNEIVEKAVKILSIVMLEEDEEILPAGDEAQAGFNFGGDDLQLSGFKFG	4.70%
2	gil1841462	Elongation factor 2	Niben101Scf01848g04005.1	NEKEVEAHPIRAMKFSVSPVVRVAVQCKLASDLPKLVEGLKRLAKSDPMVLCSIEESGEHIIAGAGELHLEICLKDLQDDFMGGAEIIVSD PVVSFRETVLEKSCRTVMSKSPNKHNR <mark>LYMEARPMKEGLAEAIDDGR</mark> IGPRDDPKVRSK <mark>ILSEBFGWDKDLAK</mark> KIWCFGPETIGPNMV	19%
2	gil296529814	Chaperone protein ClpB IPR001270	Niben101Scf04410g09016.1	YN PEKFTHKTNEALAGALELALSAGHAQFTPLHMAVALISDHNGIFRQAIVNAGGNEEVANSVERVINQAMKKLPSQTPAPDEIPPSTSLI KVURRAQSSQKSBGDSHLAVDQLILGLLEDSQIGDLLKEAGVSASRVKSEVEKLIGKEGRKVESASGDTFGALNTVGRDLVEQAGKLDPV IGRDEEIRRVNFLLSRRTK <mark>NNPVLIGEPGVGK</mark> TAVVEGLAQRIVRGDVPSNLADVRLIALDMGALVAGAKY <u>KGEPBER</u> LKAVLKEVEEAEG KVILEIDBIHLVLGAGRTEGSMDAANLFKPMLARGQLKCIGATTLEFYKVVEKDAAFERRFQQVVVAEPSVADTISILGLKERVEGHAG VKIQDRALVVAAQLSSRVITGRHLPDKAIDLVDEACANVRVQLDSQFESIDNLERKRIQLEVELHALEKEKNKASKARLIEVRKEDDEND IKQDFLMVVKEKERTBLERLKOKRDELIVIALGEERVFVLDARADLVGAIDVEGIGVTGATIANLESTSASETHLTTVGPDLTALDVSRTG IPVSRLGQNEKEKLIGLGDRLHQRVVGQDHAVRAVAEAVLRSRAGLGRPQQPTGSFLFLGPTGVGKTELAKALAEQLFDDDHLMIRIDMSE YMEQISVSRLIGAPDGYVGHDEGGQITEAVRAPYSVVLFDEVEKAHPAVFNTLLQVLDDGRLTDQCGRTVDFTNSVIINTSNLGAEYLLS GLMGKCTMETRERMVQEVRQEVKDELMRLDEIVVFDDELSKLAPKVTYMERLARENELARADVITISTSDVTDPVGARDP RRWLERKVVTELSKMLVKEEIDENSTVIDAGSGKDLTYRVEKNGGLVNAATGKSDLILQPRGRSDAVQAVKKMRIEEIEDDEMED	2.30%
2	gil3914361	Phosphatidylcholine- hydrolyzing phospholipase D1	Niben101Scf12266g06004.1	NAOTLIHGTLEVTIYEVDNLOKEGGGHFFSKIKEHVEETIGFGKGTPATYATVDLEKARVGTPKKINNEPNMPSMYESFHIYCAHMASNVT FTVKDNNFIGATLIGRAVVPVEELLEGEEIKKWYEILDREMNPIAEGSKIHVKLOPFDVSRDPNMEBGIRSSKYPGVPYTFFAQRTGCRVS LYQDAHVDNFIPKIPLSGGKYYEPHRCWEDIFDAIINAKHLIYITGMSVTHITLIKDSRRQKPGGDIILGELLKKKASEGVKVLMLVMD DRTSVGLLKKNGLMATHDQETEGFFGGTEVNCVLCPRNPDDGGSIVQSLQIGTMFTHHQKTVVDKSRBQKPSGBKILGEVGSUL VJTPFHSLFRLDTAHHDDFTEGFFGGTEVNCVLCPRNPDDGGSIVQSLQIGTMFTHHQKTVVVDKRBLDGCKSKKRAILSFVGGIDLCDGR VJTPFHSLFRLDTAHHDGTEGFFFDEDAKKGLVSGKINIIDSSIQDAVIHATRAANNTIYTEMVL/FSCSVMGSDDIKVEDIGALHVIP KELLALKIVSKLEAGERFTVYVVPMMPGGIPESASVQAILDMQRRTMEMMYKHTVQALMAKGIEDPRNYLFFFCIGNREVKKSGAYEPSE TEPEPSDYIRQAEARRFHIVHSKMHIVDEYIIVGSANTNQRANDELAMGARVGFHALARVQHHLATEPARQGIGFFMLAMVEHLGKLDGT	3%
2	gil122063400	S-adenosyl-L-homocysteine hydrolase	Niben101Scf10608g02009.1	FLEESEBEC VSKUNNRADKINDIISSESLEKDIPGALLKIPICVASEGUVIELMOABER PUIKAKUGIKSUIDIPILII MALLUEKITSGEYKKUNDMISQOFGALEILADVEMPGLAUKAKTERGPSOPFKGAKITSGLEMTIQTAVLIETITALGEVRNOSCNIFST QDHAAAIARDSAAVYAMKGEILQEVMOTERALDMGPGGGPDLIVDDGGATLLIHEVKAEBERKNGTIPONSTINAEFQLVIII GKGCAAALKQAGARVIVTEIDPICALQATMEGLQVLILEDVVSDVDIFVTITGNKDIIMVDHMRKMKNNAIVCNIGHFDNEIDMLGLETYP GVKGTIINPOTDKWYEPDINGGIVULABCALMAUGCATGHPSFVMSCSFTNQVIAQLELWNEKSSGKYEKKVYVLPKHLDEKVAALHLGKL GAKLIKLSKUCAQDVISVECPTYCMYKY	3.70%
2	gil1705613	Salicylic acid-binding protein	Niben101Scf14996g00009.1	MDLSKREPSSAYDSPFLTTNAGGPVINNVSSLTVGPRGPVILEDYHLIKKLATPDRERIPERVHARGASAKGFFEVTHDISHLTCADFLR APGVQTPVICRFSTVHERGSPESIRDIRGFAVKFYTREGNFDLVGNNVPYFNRDAKSFPDTIRALKPNPKSHIQEYMKILDFSFLPES LHTFAMFFDDVCLPTDYHNMEGYGVHAVQLINKAGKAHVVKFMKFTCGVKCMSEEEAIRVGGTNHSHATKDLYDSIAANYPKKLFIQ MDTEDVDKFDFDELDUTKTWPEDILPLMFVGRUULNRNIDMFFAENEQLAFNPGHIVPGLYYSEDKLLQTR <mark>IPAVADTQ</mark> HRIGENYMULPSRUUNANNIDMFFAENEQUAFNPGHIVPGLYYSEDKLLQTR <mark>IPAVADTQ</mark> HRIGENYMVL NARFCAHHNHRDGAMMFMERDEEVDLIPSREDFRCHAENGYPIPSRULTGRREMCVIEKENNFKQAGERYRSWEPDRQDRYVSKWEHLS DPRVTYEIRSIWISYLSQADKSCGQKVASRLTLKPTM	4.90%
2	gil347453937	PSII 47kD protein	Niben101Scf01208g01014.1	MGLPWYRVHTVVLNDDGRLLSVHIHHTALVAGNAGSMALVELAVFDBSDPVLDPWRPQCMFVIPFWTRLGITNSWGCWSITGGTVTNPGIW SYEGVAGAHIVFSGLCFLAAIWHWYWDLEIFCDERTGKPSLDLPKIFGIHLFLSGVACFGFGAFHVTGLYGPGIWSDDYGLTGKVQPVN PAMGVEGPDFVBGCIASHHIAAGTLGILACLFHLSVRPPQRLYKGLRYGNIETVLSSIAAVFFAAFVVAGTWNYGSATFPIELFGFTRV QWDQGYFQQEIYRRVSAGLAENGSLSEAWSKIPKKLAPYDYIGNNPAKGLFRAGSMDNGOCIAVGHLGHPIFRDKEGRELFVRMPTFFE TFFVVLVDGDGIVRADVPFRAESKYSVEQUGVTVEFYGGELNGVSYSDPATVKKYARPAQLGBIPELDRATLKSDGVFRSSPRGWFTFGH ASFALFFFGHINHGARTLFRDVFAGIDPDLDAQVEFGAFQKLGDFTTKRQAA	4.70%
2	gil347453944	Ribosomal protein S11	Niben101Scf00568g04020.1	MAKAIPKISSRRNGRIGSRKGARRIPKGVIHVQASFNNTIVTVTDVRGR <mark>VVSWSSAGTSGFK</mark> GTRRGTPFAAQTAAANAIRTVVDQGMQRA EVMIKGPGLGRDAALRAIRR <mark>SGILLTFVR</mark> DVTPMPHNGCRPPKKRRV	15.90%
2	gil38488580	heat shock protein 70	Niben101Scf04364g01014.1	WFEKIASKLPEADKKKIEDAIESAIQWLDANQLAESDEFEDKMKGLESICNPIIAKMYDGAGGDMGGAMDDDAPAPSGGSGAGPKIEEVD	40%

Pepti	des	Gone Symbol	Description	Protein Semence, unique reference, other references			
Unique	Total	l Gene Symoo	Gene Symool	Gene Symoor Description	Frotern sequence, unique reference, other references	Coverage	
31	156	AT5G13960	KRYPTONTTE, KYP, SDG33, SET DOMAIN PROTEIN 33, SU(VAR)3-9 HOMOLOG 4, SUVH4	NAGKREANA POTTERESSY EVORVBORAL DEKARLYDER VELISORKSE ICVDDTELER KEENVOGSP KRESPENTA MORGKOLISY SLMKKAWNE PHLNYKKLER LPHKQYLLCY QARLSRPDLK GYTEKIRAKA ILYPRINIGD LPGIDYGREF FSRAEMCANG FRHEHINGID YMSHEYEKY SNYKLPLAVS IVMSQUEDD LDNADTVITT GQGGRHITGK KRQIKRQLER GGNLALKKCC EYNVPWYTR GHNCKSSYTK KWYTDGLYK WENFRAQKOV SGTTVIKIRL KRLEGGELT TOQUHFVAGR IPTSTSIEG LVCEDISGGL EFKJERIK VDBPVSTFS GTTIKSLI EPWITEKSS TGCNCRGSCT DSKKACAKL NGGHFPYUDL NDGRLIESSD VVECGFRCG CGFKCNNES GREIRING VERBAVGAR REMYIPAGS VUETGGFNC GFKCNARS QTMQGLGGRQ RALRUVAYFM NNGVSQSBED ENAFEFCIDA GSTGNFARFI NHSCEPNLFV QCVLSSHQDI RLARVVLFAA DNISPMQELT YDYGVALDSV	37.02%		
13	50	TGMV-AL2	Flag-Myc4-TrAP	NDYKODDDEM EQKLISEEDL EQKLISEEDL EQKLISEEDL EQKLISEEDL GSRAAKISTS LYKXAGSAAA VLEENLYFQG SFTMAMRMSS SSTPPSIKAQ KRAAKRAAIR RRNIDLNGG SIYIMIDGRM NGFTMRGTYM CASSREWRLY LGDMKSPLFQ DNQRRGSPLM QMQDIPLTNQ VQPQPEESIG SPQGISQLPS MDDIDDRFME NLFK	36.92%		
11	17	AT5G11710	EPSINI	NDPRVYPDOT VREIKREVNL KVLKVPEMEQ KVLDATENEP MGPHGTALAE IAQATKKFSE CQMVMSVLWT RLSETGKEMR YVYKALAVID YLISNGSERA VDEIIEHTYQ ISSLIFSFEYY EPHGKUVGIN VRKKARHIVA LLNNKEKISE IRDKAVANAN KYVGLSHGTI TYKGGSASP GGSTGGSGSN FDSYKDADSR EDNNYESFY GSRGVITEG QXITSKKFS FYGGTDENHL SGGKASPOSA KKRSYYSAAP SNNDDOPDDF PDFPDFGSSNKF STGSANQVL FGGDLIGDFI DSGPTETSST NNHENFQEAD LFADAAFVSA SAQGAEFGSQ TQKQVDLFSA SEPSVTYSSA PPTVDLFASS ESVVSPEAKI SIPESMATPN IVDPFAAVPM DNFDGSSPFG AFTSKASAVS IGFQAPSVKG SANTITSLE FADSKRQLQ KKDFYQVKG IMADSLSRGL IDLNITAFKK ASLADVGVVG DLSNEDGNKA SAASYISGNS MGAGSGLGKF GUISTOQOQQQQADDI SDDFFSSIS MRYASGFRQ	26.61%		
9	19	AT4G20360	ATRAB&D, ATRABE1B, RAB GTPASE HOMOLOG E1B, RABE1B	NAISNPARCS SSERILGYS SPERELCRAI STGKIKKIL ISSEFLEYS LITTSAGGET RASTYNARG (KREEKNPEV NIGTIGKUCH GKTILTAAI Malasigsv Akkveida Tankegudd Aellelvele vrelisyfe ngodifisg Sallavetit Enfrykroin Knvokiyelm Davddifif Gartlfeila Kovgvpdkvv Ratvarve Ratvikvetv Dlvglefig Tvivveng Kilberlag Nyglirg Ratverve Barbyth Kreatiyvlk Keeggrisf Ratvardkve Ratvikvetv Dlvglefig Tvivveng Kilberlag Nyglirg Eggrivgavi Arcsiffet Kreatiyvlk Keeggrisf	20.17%		
7	9	AT3G26650	GAPA-1, GLYCERALDEHYDE 3-PHOSPHATE DEHYDROGENASE A SUBUNIT, GLYCERALDEHYDE 3-PHOSPHATE DEHYDROGENASE A SUBUNIT 1	MASVITSVPK GFTEFSGLRS SSASLPFGKK LSSDEFVSIV SFQTSAMGSS GGYRKGVTEA KLKVAINGFG RIGRNFLRCW HGRRDSPLDI IAINDTGGVK QASHLLKYDS TLGIFDADVK PSGETAISVD GKIIQUVSNN NPSLLWKEL GIDUVLEGTG VEVDREGACK HIEAGAKKVI ITAPGKODP TVVVGVNADA YSNDEPISM ASCTINCLER FVXVLDGVRG IIKGTMITH SYTGOGRLID ASHRDLRARR AAALNIVFTS GCARAVALV LPHLKGKING LIKG HLAG HLAFVFTHV SVVDLVVQVS KKTFAEEVNA AFRDSAEKEL KGILDVCDEP LVSVDFRCSD PSTTIDSSLT MVMGDDMVKV IAKYDNEMGY SQRVVDLADI VANNWK	24.75%		
7	10	ATCG00490	RBCL	MSPOTETKAS VGFKAGVKEY KLTYTTEYE TKOTOLLAF AVTPOPGVFP EEAGAVAAE SSTOTHITW TOGITSLDAY KGRYHTEY SCETOTIAY MAYPLDIETE GSVTMHTIST UGWYGFKAL ALKLEDLAF IPPATKTEYG PPHGIOVERDE KLMYKGREL GCTIKERLG SARNVGGAYE CELRGGLET R <u>DDEHTNSQP FME</u> MRDRFLF CAEAIYKSQA ETGEIKGHYL NATAGTCEEM IKRAVFAREL GVFIVMHDYL TGGFTANTSL SHYCRDMGLL LHIHRAMHAV IDRQNMGMH FRVLAKALKI SGODHIAGT VVGKLEGGRE STLGFVDLK DDYVEKDARG GIFTQHVS LGGVTAVGAG GHVWHMFAL TEIFGDDSVL QFGGGTLGHF KWLAKALKI SGODHIAGT VVGKLEGGRE STLGFVDLK DYVEKDARG GIFTQHVS LGGVTAVGAG GHVWHMFAL TEIFGDDSVL	18.79%		
6	9	AT4G13940	ATSAHHI, EMB1395, EMBRYO DEFECTIVE 1395, HOGI, HOMOLOGY, DEPENDENT GENE SILENCING 1, MATERNAL EFFECT EMBRYO ARREST 58, MEES8, S-ADENOSYL-L- HOMOCYSTEIN HYDROLASE 1, SAH1, SAHHI	NALIVEKTSS GREYUWKUMS GADEGRELEL LÆVENPELM AGRÆERGERG PEKGARITGS LEMITGAVL IETITALGAE VARGEGNIFS TODMAANAIA RDSAAVFAMK GETLGEVENMG TERALDWGPG GGPDLIVDDG GDATLLIHEG VKAEEIFEKT GQVPDFTSTD NPEQIVLSI IKEGLQVDFK KYHKNKERLV GVSEETIGV KRLVGMQUMG TILFFAINNU DSVIKSKFDD LVGGRHSLED GIMRALTVMI AGKVAVICGY GDVGKGCAAN MIKIAGARVIV TEIDDICALG Almeldqvit Ledviseads Ultffainnu dsvikskfdd LVGGRHSLED GIMRALTVMI AGKVAVICGY GDVGKGCAAN KIKAGARVIV TEIDDICALG Almeldqvit Ledviseads Kykknvill HVDHRRMK NNAIVONIGH FUNSIOMILG ETYGGVKRIT IKRGTBMVF PETKAGIVL AGGLMBLGG	9.90%		
6	8	AT1G80410	EMB2753, EMBRYO DEFECTIVE 2753, NAA15, OMA, OMISHA	MGASLPFKEA NLFRLIVKSY ETKQYKKGLK AADAILKKFP DHGETLSMKG LTLNCMDRKT EAYELVRLGV KNDIKSHVCH HULGLLYRSD REYREAIKCY RNALBIOFON LEILADISLI GAQMONISGF VETROQLLTL KPHNRUNNIG FAVSGALHAN ASNAVILEA YEGTLEDDYP PENELIEHTE MILYKVÖLLE ESSTPJRALE ELKKKEPKTV DKLSYKEGEV SLSKVGALE EANKLYKVL SANDDYHYNH EGLGKCLGLY SESQYSSD; UKKNALYGS LESQYTRSJ VKRFELFIL DEMFKRAVAK YIKKLITKGV PSLFSDLSL VDHFRKPDIL EGLVVEMKHS IGTTGSFPGS DVÆPPSTLL WILFFLQAV DRRGQYDVAL CKIDEALAHT PTVIDLYSVK SRIMKHAGDL TAAAALADER RGMDLADRYI NSECVKRHUG ADQVFLAEKT AVLFTKEGDQ LNNLHEMQCH WYDLASGDSY FRGGDLGRAL KKRLAVERKY DISEDOFD HSYCLRANTI RSYUDMLHRQ DRLHSFFYFH KAAIRAIRCY LKLHDSFKST AGEDEMSKLA PAQKKITKK, KKAERARKKE AESKREESTA SGASRGKRW VKPUDDDHG GKLIQVEEM ARBAKVIRLI OKHSPHSLT HLLSFEUMRK KOKFLALFQA VKQLKKLGAE NPDSHRSLVK FFLMTESISA PTTEAEKLRW RVLEAERPSI SQLQNASLE ANKEFLGRHE DSLVHRAAYA EMLYLDGSK KTEAIKIED STNKVVQTNE ALGQAREMKL KOCIAVITL DTVLDDGAA SRKHSRCAEY FPCSTHFEGK KCSLMDDYD VSSKRNEMG DTFHNFMGGT ELSDQUEAF KALVA	6.91%		
5	9	AT4G35090	CAT2, CATALASE 2	NDPYTYRPAS SYNSPFTTN SGAPVENNNS SMTUDEROFI LECYVLIVEK LANTDERAFD ENVYNAGAS AKGFEUTED ISMLTGADI. RAGUGTPUT VR <u>ISTVINER</u> GSPETIROPR GFAVEFYTRE GNFDIVGNNF PYFTIRDGKK FPDMYNALKP NFXSHIQENW RILDFISHEP ESINMTTFIF DDIGIPQDYR HROSGUNTY MLINIAGUR YVERWERFG GWSLLEDA GWUGTNSSM ATQOLYDSIA GANYPEMKLF IGIJDAADD KRDFPPLDY KIMPEDILEL QPYGRWLINK NIONFFARME QLAFCPAITU FGHYSDRL LQTRVFSYAD TQRHLGBMY LLQFWARFC ANHONHEGF MHFNRGEV NYFPSRYDY RAKENYFFF AVGSKREFC ILKENNFMF GGEVENTFP BECRFIGMY HALMSANFALSKAFC ANHONHEGF MHFNRGEV NYFPSRYDY	15.04%		
5	8	AT1G56070	LOS1, LOW EXPRESSION OF OSMOTICALLY RESPONSIVE GENES 1	WYMFTADELE RIMDYKHYIE NMAYTANYDE GKSTLTDELY AAAGITAGEV AGDYWHTDTE ADELEGTI KSTGISLYTE MTDESLEST GARDGNEYLI NLIDSFHUYD FISEYTAALE IIGAALYWYD CIEGYCYDF TURAALGER IEFULYNMYM DACFLELGYD GERAYDTSF LUEANNYMA TYEDDLLGDY GYTPEKGTVA FSAGLKGMAF TLINFADMYA SKFGYVESKM MERLMGENFF DPATRKWSGK NTGSFTCKRG FYGFCYEPIK GIIATCNNDG KDKLWPMLAK LGYSMKNDER ELKGKPLMR YMGTWLFAST ALLEDWITH JSHTAGNIR VENLYGGED DGYANNIRG DPNSFLALV SKHIFADSKG AFFAFGWYFA GYNSTGWRYR HGSWYIFGE KKLITTANG FTVIRMKRAG ETYEDVFGGN TYAAVGLOOPI TIKNATLINE KWYDAFYFA NHRYSTSWYR YWYGCKWASD LFRLWESLIK LAKSDFWYC THEESGEHIY AGAGLHLEI CLKULGDDFM GGADIINGD VUSFRYTOD RSTRTVENSS PHKNHRLYME ARMEEGLAE AlDGGRIGFA DDFWIRSKIL AEFGWNDEL AKKIMAFGE TFGPNYUM CKGGVIPEENG RSGFLAE MKRGICFEC DU'HLSDAL RGGGYUFFA BRYTIASGIT AKFRALEFY WYDIGAPGA LGGIYSUNG KKGGVFEENG RSGFLAE MKRGICFEC DU'HLSDAL REGMISSDEL EDFGLASVY ADIRKKKGE REMFELSEF DKL	6.29%		
4	6	ATCG00120	ATP SYNTHASE SUBUNIT ALPHA, ATPA	MYTIRADEIS NIIRERIEQY NREVTIVNTG TVLQVGDGIA RIYGLDEVMA GELVEFEEGT IGIALNLESN NVGVVLMGDG LMIQEGSSVK ATGKIAQIPV SEAYLGAVIN ALANFIDGAR KISABESKI ESPAPOTISK RSVTERLOTG LIAIDSMIPI GAGQRELIG DAGTGKTAVA TOTILNGGG NVLVYVAIG GKASSVAQVV TSLQRGAME VITVVATAD SPATLQYLAP TGAALAEVP WYRGVLITI YDDISKQAQ KYGNSLIAR PGOERAYFGO VYLVSILL RAAKLSSQLE EGSMTALFIV ETQSGEVSAV IPTNVISTID GQIFLSADLF NAGIRFAINV GISVSRVGSA AQIKAMGQVA GKLKLELAGF AELEAFSQFS SDLDKATQNQ LARGORIREL LKQSQSAPIT VEDQIMTIYT GTNGVLDGLE IGQURKFLVQ LRIYLKINKP QFQEILASTK TLTAEAESFL KEGIQEQLER FLLQEKV	8.09%		

Table 3. Identification of TrAP interacting proteins by IP-MS in Arabidopsis thaliana seedlings.

Pepti Unique	des Total	Gene Symbol	Description	Protein Sequence, unique reference, other references	Protein Coverage
3	6	AT5G62690	TUB2, TUBULIN BETA CHAIN 2	MREILHIGGG QCGNGIGARF METVCAENGI DPTGRYTGDS DLQLERINYY YHEASCGRFV PRAVLADLP GTHDALSGF YGQTRPDHF VFQGGAGNN NAKGHYTGA ELDSYLDVV RKAENCDCL GGFQYCHSLG GGFGSGMGTL LISKIREFY PRAVLTISVF PSPKYSDTVV EFYNAILSYH QLVENADECH VLDNALIDI CFRILKITF SFGDLNHLIS ATMSGYTCCL RFFGUNSL RKLANKLIFF PRLHFFNGF ARLTSRGSQ YASLTVELT QQMNDSKNMG CAADRMGAY LIASAMATECK MSTRCVDEQH LMYQHKNBSY FYNEHNNYK STVCDIPTG LRMASTFIGN STSIQEMFRR VSEQTAMFF RKAFLHWYTG EGNDEMFFF ARSNNNICH DEGOYDEEL FOETQGEEFY	21.11%
3	3	AT5G44340	TUB4, TUBULIN BETA CHAIN 4	MREILHYGGG QCGNGIGAKF MEVICDENGI DHTGQIVGDS PLGLERIOVY PHLASGGKVV PRAVLADLF GTHDSLASGF FGGIFRPDHF VFGGGAGNN MRAGHYEGA ELIDSVLDVV RELARISSLG GGFGGKGHT LISHIFLEYD PANGHTFSVF PSRVSDTVV EFYNATLSVN QLUENADECH VLDNELYDI CFRITHLANN TFGDINHLIS ATHSGVTCCL RFPGGLNSDL RKLAVHLPF PELHFFNVGF APLTSRGSQQ YSALSVFEIT QGMGDARNDM CAADPRHGRY LIASAVFRGK LSTKEVDEGM MDIQNKISSY FVEHIFNNVK EGNDEMEFT ALSNNNDLVA EYQQYQDATA GEEVYEELE EYET	19.59%
3	3	AT3G05530	ATS6A 2. REGULATORY PARTICLE TRIPLE-A ATPASE 5A, RPTSA	MATRYNEDTS SFEEDQLASM STEDITRATE LLONEIRILK EDAQRYNLEC DSYKEKIKEN QEKIKINGL FYLVGNIVEI LEMNEEDDAE EDGAHIOLDS GRAGGUVUK ISTROTIFL VUGLVEDBSL HOFDIGVIK BSYLIDITJ BEYDSWKAM EVDEKTEEV NOIGGLEKI QEUVEAIUF MIKHERFEKL GVRPPKGVLL YGPPGTGKTL MARACARQTN ATFIKLAGPQ LVQMFIGDGA KLVRDAFQLA KEKAPCIIFI DEIDAIGTRF FDSEVSGDRE VQRIMLELLM QLDGFSSDER IKVIAAINRA DILDPALMER GRLDRKIEFF RFTEEARARI LQINSRKMNV NPDVNFEELA RSTDDFNGAQ LKAVCVEAGM LALRADATEV NHEDDINGGI (VQARKMASL NYXA	7.08%
3	4	AT1G20630	CAT1, CATALASE 1	MEPYENRESS AMESEFFTTE SGAFVENENS SLTVGTROFI LLEDYHLLEK LANFDREREP ENVYHARGAS AKOFFEVTED ITQLTAADL ROGOVOTPUI VERSUYHER GSEETLARDE GFAUKETTE GHEDUGENEP EVFENDAGUK FEDWUHALEN PERSHAGGAN ALIDFTSHE SEINHEFFLE DOLGJEDOTK EMEGAGUNTY MLINKAGKAH YVKEHWERTC GIKCLSDELA IRVGGANHSH ATKDLYDSIA AGNYPGMIF VQUMDPAHED KFDFDPLDUT KIWPEDILPL QEVGRLVLHK NIONFTRENE QIAFCPALVV FGHISSDEN LQTRIFSIAD SQRRIGENY LLEVMEARCA AHENNEHDOF MEMEREDEV NYFPSRLDEV RAMERYTFT IVUSGNREKE FIGKENINKS GEREKTSMED SDRERTVRAF VELSEFRY HEIRSINGIY WAQARSLOG KLATELINDE M	5.69%
3	4	AT1G06950	ARABIDOPSIS THALIANA TRANSLOCON AT THE INNER ENVELOPE MEMBRANE OF CHLOROPLASTS 110, ATTIC110, TIC110, TRANSLOCON AT THE INNER ENVELOPE MEMBRANE OF CHLOROPLASTS 110	ANFSUTAIN APISSFRSF LLBHIFTE REFERSECLS RARINGFR SAAASDOLS VETQANNFOL HONKKELTGL OFVENUTFP VRLATSAVUL ASALATGYGI GELAGSANI AFGGANVAG AGGAVVIALIN SAVEVAAIS LINUVAETED RASVIKODU KILDSVOWK OGERAGAETO DIVCRVITSU LPTEGOJIKG DEVAKIVEFR NALGIDEPDA AANMEMIGRE IFRORLETGE REGDADGRAP INLUVISAL VEGDASSFLL PMERULNUTD AQUEIAIREM AKGIVAERIK LVGEDINVEN LVDLRKSQLS FKLSDELAED LFREHTRKVV VENISSALSI LKSRITRAAKS LASVVEELEK VLEFNNLIVS LKSHSEADOF AKRVGFISLT GEDSDFERM DDLKLITRAY VIDALSGGRL EINNLVANIG LINNLGLGKR EAEAISVUVT SKSTENRELM XMSSGDLEAD DINANILGKL CEELHFDAGK AGAIBEITR GKLQCVIDG ELSDDNVAAL LRLKVLCIP QQTVDTANAE IGGITERVV ROAISBONG TOALTRKSV KAAHGLALS EINMISAS VARVITNIJR RARAAENEN SAKELKNUL INTUVTEN VOIDTAKAE IGGITERVV ROAISBONG TOALTRKSV KAAHGLALS FOGTETILKD DEPRARID VKITLIKUV GEVIRIPEGA QITIKADDSE YLLINGLGGI LGLSBERIN HVGLAGAGAF RQAEVILAD GUTKAAKVE PEQTETILKD DEPRARID VKITLIKUV GEVIRIPEGA QITKAKVE ANVELOSIK AFEEDPYQER EDDEDEME GEFDETEVY TRALAKAVE ELBLKKVGH LYGPOAENKU NIITTIGMAM EIGANVGGU LINGIDELKE ANVELOSIK SAFELDVI VKIDIFSSST GEDEDEVEN GEFDETEVY TISSLISKU ELBLKKVYNDL AQSRLSNSLV QAVALLRGRN SKGVULSIND LLACHKAVFA EPMSMEVSEE LSDLYAIYSK SDFKPAPEKV LRLQVILGID DISTATAERM	3.94%
2	3	AT5G14740	BETA CA2, BETA CARBONIC ANHYDRASE 2, CA18, CA2, CARBONIC ANHYDRASE 18, CARBONIC ANHYDRASE 2	MGNESYEDAI EALKKLLIEK DOLKDVAAAN VKKITAELQA ASSSDSKSFD PVERIKEGFV TFRKEKYETN PALYGELAKG QSPKYMVFAC SDSRVCPSHV LDFREGGAFV VRNIANMVFP FDKWKYAGVG AALEIXAVLHL KVENIVIGH SACGGIKGLM SFFLDGNNST DFIEDMVKIC LPAKSKVLAE SESSAFEDQC GRCEBEANVI SLANLITYP VRGGVKGVI ALKGGYVFV NGSFELKELG FGISFVHSI	11.58%
2	2	AT1G20620	ATCAT3, CAT3, CATALASE 3, SEN2, SENESCENCE 2	NDFYRYRDAS AYNAFFITTN GGAFVSINIS SLIIGERGFY LLEYYLLER VANFRERIP ERVYNARGIS AKGFEVTHO ISNLFCADFI RABGYGFYI IBFSTVYHER ASFETNRÖLR GFAVKFYTRE GNFDLVGNIT PVFFIRDGIQ FPDVYHALKP NEKTNIQEYN RILDYMSHLP ESLIWCMMF DDVGIPQDYR HREGFGYHIT ILARSGKVL FVKFHKRFC GINNLTDER KVVGGANISH ATKOLMADIA SONYFEMRLF IQTMOFADD KFPFDPLDT KIMEDDIFL QFYGRLVLNR TINNFRETE QLAFNFGLVV FGIYYSDDKL LQCHFAYGD TQRRLGFNY LLEYMLARFC AHHNNHREF MNFHREDEI NYTSKTPFV RCAENVFFT NISTGIFKC VIKKENKRFG GORVENSAM PROFENKUF MELLSEFRIL HEINGLHEY MAQADRSLQ KLASALLVAR	10.98%
2	2	AT5G28840	"GDP-D-MANNOSE 3',5'-EPIMERASE"	MGTINGTDYG AYTYKELERE QYMPSENLKI SITGAGGFIA SHIARRLKHE GHYVIASDMK KNEHKTEDMF CDEFHLVDLR VMENCLKVTE GVDHVFNLAA DMGGMGFIQS NHSVIMININ MISFINIEAA RINGIKRFFI ASSACIYPEF KQLETINVSL KESDARPAEP QDAYGLKLA TEELCKHYNK DFGIECRIGR FHNIYGPFGT WKGGRENAPA AFCRKAQIST DRFEMMODGL QTRSFTFIDE CVEGVLRLTK SDFREPVNIG SDEMVSMNEM AEMVLSFEK KLPIHHIPGP EGVWGRHSON NLIKEKLGMA FINNELKEGL TIYFWIKEQI EKEANGSOV SLYSSKUVG TQAFVQLGSL RAADGKE	7.16%
2	2	AT2G28000	CH-CPN60A, CHAPERONIN-60ALPHA, CHAPERONIN-60ALPHA1, CHLOROPLAST CHAPERONIN 60ALPHA, CPN60A, CPN60ALPHA1, SCHLEPPERLESS, SLP	MAAMIALSSA SVLCSSROSK LGGGNQQQG RVSYNKRTIR FFSYRANVKE IAFDQHSRAA LQACIDKAD CVCLTLCPRG RNVVLDEFGS FKVVNDGVTI ARAIELPNAM ENAGAALIRE VASKINDSAG DGTTTASILA REIIKHGLLS VISGANFVSL KRGIDKIVQG LIEELQKKAR PVKGRDDIRA VASISAGNDD LIGSNIADAI DKVGPDGVLS IESSSSFETI VEVEEGKEID RGYISPGVT NEEKLLAFFE NARVLITDQK ITAIKDIFDI LKTTQIAP LLIAEDVTG EALATLVVNK LRGVLNVVAV KAPGFGERK AMLQDIAILI GAEVLAMOMS LLVENATIDQ LGIARKVTIS KDSTILIADA ASKDELQARI AQLKKELFET DSVYDSEKLA ERIAKLSGGV AVIKVGAATE TELEDRKLRI EDAKNATFAA IEEGIVPGGG AALVHLSTVI PAIKETFEDA DERLGADIVQ KALLSPAALI AQNAGVEGGV VVEKIMFISM ENGYNAMTD VENLFEAGVI DPAKVTRCAL QNAASVAGAV LITQAIVVDK FKFKAPAAA PEGLAV	6.66%
2	3	AT4G16143	IMPA-2	MSLEPNAKTE VRENRYKVAV DAEEGERRERE DNAVEIRISK REELQKKRE EGLQANGLEV FAFSVPASS TVEKKLESLF ANVGEVMSDD RSLQLEATTO FRKLLSIERS PPIEEVIDAG VVPRFVEFIT REDYPQLQFE AAMALTNIAS GTSENTKVVI EHGAVPIFVQ LLASQSDDVR EQAVMALGNV AGDSPRCBL VLGQGALIEL LSQLMEHAKI SMLRNATHIL SNCCRCKPQP PFDQVRFALP ALEBLIHSTD EEVITDACMA LSYLSDGTND KIGVIEAGV VPRLVELLQA QSFSVLIFAL RSIGNIVIGD DLOTQCVISH GALISLISLI THNHKKSIKK EACHTISNIT AGNRDQIQAV CEAGLICPLV NLLQNAEFDI KKEAAMAISN ATSGGSPDQI KYMVEQGVVK PLCDLUVCPD PRIIVTCEG LENILKVGEA EKVIGNTGDV NFYAQLIDDA EGLEKIENLQ SHDNSEIYEK AVKILETYML EEEDETLFDG DPSAQGTOFG GGNDAAVPEG GFNPQ	6.36%
2	2	AT5G43960	Nuclear transport factor 2 (NTF2)	MATPYGATQ VGSYFVGQYY QVLQQQPDLI NGYYSEPSRA IRIGGSTET ANSLHINNM VMSLMFTATE VKTINSVESH EGGVLVVV3G SVKTKEPSNR RSFVQTFFLA PQEKSYFVLS UVELVVDGT VYYNGSVLS LIKKREAQLMP FIRHPDPQVS DVVLEERASD YVNAVQIKOD LVDKVSLGED QMQPQHEDVE DEVALEETRE EEVANUVME NRASVEEPY GEKSKNSVAS ILKVAREAAT VEVAATQSV NKSSQDINEM DQFMETSSQ LAAPLAFIQ SWSSTVSJOY GARABCSGF EDFEFKSVYV RNLBADISAS EIEEEFKNFG TIKPDGVFLA TKRVMGVCY AFVEFEDMTS VENAIKASPI YLGGRQVYIE ERRPMPAGVR GARABCSGF EDFEFKSVYV RNLBADISAS UNDGGVDER GMCVPGCGED	5.33%
2	3	AT5G22060	ARABIDOPSIS THALIANA DNAJ HOMOLOGUE 2, ATJ2	MFGREPSRKS DNIKFYEILG VPRIAAPEDL KKAYKKAAIK NHPDKGGDPE KFKELAQAYE VLSDPEKREI YDQYGEDALK EGMGGGGGG DPFDIFSSFF GSGGHPFGSH SRGRRQRRGE DVVHPLKVSL EDVYLGTIKK LSLSRKALCS KCNGKGSKSG ASMKCGGCQG SGMKISIRQF GPGMMQQVQH ACNDCKGTGE TINDBDRCPQ CKGEKWVSEK KVLEVNVEKG MQHNQKIFFS GQADEAPDTV TGDIVEVIQQ KEHFKFRRG EDLFVENTIS LTEALCGFQF VLIHLDKRQL LIKSKPGEVV KPDSYKAISD EGMFJQRPF MKGKLYHFT VEFPESLSPD QTKAIEAVLP KPTKAAISDM EIDDCEETTL HDVNIEDEMK RKAQAQREAY DDLEEDBFGG AQXVQCAQ	5.01%

Pepti	des	Cone Symbol	Description	Protoin Companya unique reference other references	Protein
Unique	Total	d Gene Symbol	n Description	Process sequence, unique reference, other references	Coverage
2	2	AT2G38040	ACETYL CO-ENZYME A CARBOXYLASE CARBOXYLTRANSFERASE ALPHA SUBUNIT, CAC3	MARISHSSLA LGGARSASAS DVLRSSSNOV NOVPLKTLGR AVFTITERKD LAVTSALKKG KKFEHMPAN POPNVKGOVL SYLAEFKELG DTOKPVTLGE ENPLWELEKK IVDVRNAME TGLDFTEQII TLENKTKOAL KDLYTHLTPI ORVNIARHEN PFTLDNINN ITDKTMELKG DRAGTDDAI VTGIGTIDGK RTWFIGNGK SHTKENIRMS FOHTPFORT KALDMYTAD HKGFFVTTI DTPGAVALK SELGQGEAL ANNLTMFG KVFILSVIG GCANGNLMLE NAVFVVASPE ACAALLMKTS KAAPEAAEKL RITSKLVKL NVADGIPEP LGGANAPBY TSQQIKIAIN ENMNEFGMS GEELLKNEMA KYRHIGVTE GEPIEDSREI DKKKREAVES DORKLOGEVD KLKEQILKAK EISTEREDSS EVLAMMIKEL KVOLEER LTAMREFSK ASSEENLMMP VLIEKIEKLK EEFNTRLTDA PNYESLKSKL NNLADFSRAK AASEATSLKK EINKRYGEAV DRPEIRENVE AIKAEVASSG ASSIDELPDA LKENVINTKG EVEADAGVL KAMSLELDAV KONGKTAD IYAANDLOG KLEKLMQIT SNLEVVNFF	4.55%
2	2	AT3G23990	CPN60 HEAT SHOCK PROTEIN 60, HEAT SHOCK PROTEIN 60-3B, HSP60	MYRFASNLAS KARLAGNARQ VƏSBNƏNSƏN YAAKELIKFOV EARALMIKOV EDLADAVKUT MƏFRGANVUT EQƏKGAPKUT KOOVTVAKSI EFKDIKIKNO ASLUKQVANA TNDVAGDGTT CATULTRAIF AEGCKSVAAG MINAMDLRRGI SMAVDAVUTN IKSKARMIST SEELAQVGTI SANGEREIGE LIAKAMEKKO KEGVITIQDE KILINBLEVV EGMKLDAĞVI SPYFITNQKI QKCELDDELI LIKEKKISSI NSIYKVLELA LKRQRELLIV SEDVESDLA TLILMIKLAG IKVCARLAFG FERNEKANLQ DLAALTGGEV ITDELGAMLE KVDLSMLGTC KKVTVƏRDDT VILDQAKKG GIERCEDIR SAIELSTBDY DKEKLQEBLA KLSGQVAVLK IGGASEAEVG EKKDRVTDAL NATKAAVEG ILPGGGVALL YAARELEKLP TANFDQKIGV QIIQNALKTP VYTIASNAGV EGAVIVOKLL EQDNFDLGVD AAKGEVYDMV KAGLIDDELV ITTALVDAS VƏSLLTTER VVVDLKACES ESGAACAMG GAGOMDY	4.16%
2	3	AT2G05920	SBT1 &, SUBTILASE 1.8	MASSSSSSS ITIITTFLFL LLETTARKTY IIRVNHSDKP ESFLHHDDMY TSQLMSESSL LYTYTTSHG FSAYLDSTEA DSLLSSSNSI LDIFEDPLYT LHTTRFPEL GLNSEFGVND LGSSSNGVII GYLDTGWFE SREDDTDMP EISDNMKGEC ESGSDFDSKL CNKKLIGARS FSKGFQMASG GGFSSKRES SFRUDTGKOT HISTTAAGSA VANSHIGVA KATARGMAR HAWNITKYCK USGGFGSDIL AMMERALDG VULSLSGG GSPYTRDI IAGAFSAMER GYFYSGISAGN SGFTRASVAN VAPHWHTVGA GTLGRDFPAF AMLGNKRKLT GYSLYSGVGM GTRELELYNK KUNSSSNLC LFGSLDSSIV BGKIVVCDRG UNARVERGAV VARMGGLGML MANTAASGEE LVADSHLDA INVCKTGOL LEFUXSDSS FIALLYFKGT VLDRVSPVV ARFSGRGNT VFEILKPDV IGPGVNILAG MSDAIGFTGL DKDSRRTQFN INSGTSMSCP HISGLAGLIK AAHPEANSPA IKSALMITAY VLDNTNAFLH DAADNSLSNP YARGSGHVDP QKALSFGJUY DISTEFYIRF LGSLDITUDH IVAIVKRESV NGSKKISDOF GLNYPBEVAL FGGREVNAFT REVINWGAAS SVYKVTVNGA PSVGISVKPS	3.45%
2	2	AT5G26742	ATRH3, EMB1138, EMBRYO DEFECTIVE 1138, RH3	MASTUGUF9L YQYPMLEISK PHSKKASNCL SLSLDKRFFT FLSLVRATRA INSSELUFS AVATHFUSUL EEAFKELGLE DHDEVDLDGD NNNVEADDGE ELAISKLSLP GRLEESLEKR GITHLFPIGR AVLVPALGGR DILARAKTGT GKILAFGIPI IKRLTEEAGD YTAFRASGRL PKFLVLAFFR ELAKQVEKEI KESAFILST CVFGGYSTI QQSALTRGVD VVGTFGRII DLIEGASLKL GEVENLVDE AQMLAVGFE EAVESILEND FIKRQSMLFS ANFFINVKKL ARKILDNFLN IDLVGDDEK LAEGIKLVAI ATTSTSKRTI LSDLITVIAK GGKTIVFTGT KRDADEVSL LSNSIATEAL MGDISQUGRE RINAFRGK AKKILDNFLN IDLVGDDEK LAEGIKLVAI ATTSTSKRTI LSDLITVIAK GGKTIVFTGT KRDADEVSL LSNSIATEAL MGDISQUGRE RINAFRGK PDSIKFFSAT AQKLYEEKGT DALAAALAKL SGFSQPPSAR SLLAMEKGMV TLQLIRDFIN ARGELARSV TGFLSDLVRT AADEVGKIFL IADDERQGAV FDLFEEIAKE LLEKDVFEGN SLSNIKLFP LQDGPSSEN SILAMEKGMV TLQLIRDFIN ARGELARSV TGFLSDLVRT GSRSSGGGS SNSRGGSSSR GSSDMLIGG RSSSSRAFS RERSFGSCF ICGKSCHAAT DCPDNAGF	2.54%
2	2	AT1G69830	ALPHA-AMYLASE-LIKE 3, AMY3, ATAMY3	MSTUPIESIL HHSTLERNSK VIRGNRSFIP ISLKLASHT SNKLLKSICK SVGVSSMNKS PVALRATSSD TAVVETAGSD DVIFKEIFPV GRIEKAEGKI VYURLKEVEKK NHELSVCGI DKKHILHGV SVVDOTOSH DOPPEDKAPP GAINKDVAL EFPLKKLSEG DSFEVAINL HLSCHSTALH VYLKDEETGA HYOHKGOEKK VELVDOUPON GHLIGARKOF GALGGLSHIP LHQOKSAET DSIEBKGLQ EFPLEHVESK RVADDNSVBY TARKCETSK HIVSIEDID GDVTVHKUV KNGTKKWEIP SEPYPEETSL FINKALRIRL GRKDGNGSF GLFSLDGKLE GLCFVLKLME NTWLNYRGED FYVPFLISSS SPVETEAAQU SKRKKVIDE VAAGFTKEI HEINKALRIL ISSKNGKIN VGEVQENLO EIEKLAALGY SIFKSTTAF SEGOVIELAEA DKOLKLSS TGGGFEILCQ GENINGDAR RVILEJGEKA DELASLGTIV LMLPPTESV SFEGYHKKDL YMLMSHYGTI DELKDIVKK KKVGIKUGG AVLNHRCAHF NNONGVMLE GENINGDAR RQRIJORIA GRUNSSGONF HAAPNIDSO DVYKRIKKEN LÄNGHEFYG FWGGVYCHYD ASKPTAVC FYNAU GENINGDAR RQRIJORINA IGGAGAFDV TIKGILHILD (REYKRLSD PKGFPGOVG MWEPSAUTTE INHDIGSTOG HWRFEGKEN GVANILHP GENINGDAR LASLRMAGAFL KAGEVINIK SERDIVAAIL DKEVAKLOG GVARPERGV GWARFARAVERD VKWETS	2.25%
2	2	AT5G63840	PRIORITY IN SWEET LIFE 5, PSL5, RADIAL SWELLING 3, RSW3	MABLIFULEI ICPCSQTALS WHKEEFRACD QTPFCKRARS RTPGACSLIV GDVSITDGDL VAKLIFARB QGDGDQIHEI IISLSTYKDG IVALKIDED SLNPPKKRFQ VPDVVVSFFE EKKIWLQVVA TEIISGJTSP SVVVTSGGT FAVVRHDPFE VTVRERSGGR RAVVSLNSHG LFDFEQLGRK IEGENHEEKF FKHTOSRPS QSISFUSF VDSFTVGIP EAKISTALKP TRGGVEESE FYLFHLDVF TVNERSGGR RAVVSLNSHG LFDFEQLGRK IEGENHEEKF EXTGKNEPT KOSVLFPHE ENQKLIAAR GRAVTIVDE INTRGGVEESE FYLFHLDVF TVNESGKDFG WIXTGEDVA QVDSKTDERD IPTVUMLDI ENTGKNEPT HOSVLFPHE ENQKLIAAR GRAVTIVDE ENKUVKQYA SVTGTSAMFQ LFATGYNQFG NIXTGEDVA QVDSKTDEFN FYLFUL VSISSLITH NDMEDSEVEN GEVITHBRA LEVGGVEHE VNANGVIFH MATSDGIVAR EEKKDEPTU SRAIFFGTQ VGAINTGDNT AEHELHKVS PHILILGLIF FISGANGE GLIVQGVITK GTQASVYLP GFEGHAND KRAVGUENE ENVELMADA HITTLEPT TVLFPENN TGVVURPLM MEFPQDEATF SNDEAFMVGS GLLVQGVITK GTQASVYLP GKESNYDLRN GKTYVGGKTH KMDAPEESIP AFQKAGTIIP RKDRFRRSS (MDNDPYLV VALNSGLEE GELIIDDCKS FEFRRSSIH REFVENKVL ISTNLAFPEA RLSSQLIDR ILLGKSSGF KALVEPLNQ KAELENGSL	2.17%
2	2	AT2G21390	Coatomer, alpha subunit	MLTKFETKEN RVKGLSFNPK RPWILASLNS GVIGLMDYRM GILIDRFDEN EGPYRGVWEN NSOPLIVSGG DDYKINVENY KINKCLFIL GHLDVIRTUG FHEDRWINS ADDOGTIEN WEGSRCISV LEGNNYNGL ASFYRFELDV VSALDGYR VWEGSALKKS ASSYRDLMR FSGUNSDLFG GVOALUKVL EGHDRGVWAS SPHETLELIV SGADDRGVKL NEMMETLAME UDILGHNNN VSSUMPHANG DIIVSNESK SIRVHDATKR TGIGTEREH DEFWILAVHP EINLLAAGEN DKAUTVELEE ERPAFALSGO SIFYAKORFL RYVESTGORD GVUPERARE TESLNGSPET LSYSPTEMAV LICEDLDGGS YELVIPED VGRSUVUQDA KRGTGGAVF IARNEFAVLE KSISGULVEN LENEVYKKSS LEIFICALFY AGTGHLLGKS EDKVVIFDLQ GRLVLGELOF FYRVEVVESN DMESVALLSK HIIIASKL VLQCILHETE RVKSGANDEN GVFIYTILMH IKVLPNGDS GIRFLDVPI VITKVSGNTI FCLDRGGNR AITINATEYI FKLALLEKKI DWYNSHINNS GLGGQANIAF LGGNGFFEVA LEFVEDERIR PHLALESGNI SVAVASATEI NEKNHYTLD VELAGGGNS IVGENAVGUT NFERLSFIXL ITGNLDKLSK LKILEVNEN VMGGFRANLY LGUNGFKEVKI LENGGLGLA TITASVGGNS DIVERNOGT NFERLSFIXL INGNLOKLSK LANDAAAGS FDIAMLLER GUGLDKETVD DOMENDIELS SUSVLAFLG GONGEDAGEN KOMELLAFF SULGAUNEL LANKGVETE GLESANGGN GUTHLUK GUGLKNEFAL KSMTLDLISG SUSVLAFES SPUVPLATER GWSESSSEN KGFPALVFDF RUCGUNEL LANKGKSE LALGVAAAGS FDIAMLLER GUGLKNEFAL UNIVERVUG LULEKREM KODENGOGG LASKARGAN GENELAVER SULERKKASG LLENARGKS LLADDVAAAGS FDIAMLLER GUGLKNEFAL UNIVERVUG LULEKREM KODENGOGE SUSVLAFTEN GWSESSSEN KGPPALVEDF RANGAMSEL LCSASGVR	1.97%
1	1	AT5G08315	Encodes a defensin-like (DEFL) family protein	MAGLEVFSFA LLLILTFSLI DVEGYNVENG GSLCCNNHPK FGKCNTKNDD ORCNSWCLNG CDNGKGGYCK SMSHGGOCHC YC	26.83%
1	3	AT2G29550	TUB7, TUBULIN BETA-7 CHAIN	MREINIQGG QCGNGIGSKF NEUNNIEHGI DƏTGRUVGƏS ELQLENNUV YMEASGGRUV FRANLDUFE ƏTMƏSÜRƏGƏ VƏQIFFEDIN VFQQSAADNI NAKGHYTEGA ELIDSVLDUV RKEAENCDCL QGFQUCHSIG GGTƏSGMƏTL LISKIREEYP DR <u>HƏDDIFISVF PƏPK</u> VƏDUV EPYNALLSVH QLVENADECM VLDNEALIDI CERTIKLIST SIGDINLIS AMAGUYCCL RFPQLNƏDL RI <u>LANNILIP PRLHFMV</u> GF APLISASGQU YMLITVFELI QQMƏAXNAM CAADBRAGA <u>U LINANNIF</u> GA MƏTK <u>UVEÇM LUVQN</u> INSSY FVENIFNNUK STVCDIPPTG LA <u>MASTFIGN SISIQENFRR</u> <u>VSEQFTAMFB</u> RRAFLHWYTG EGMDENEFTE ABSINDNIDA VQOYDATA DEGEGVEREFE AVYQOETY	22.05%

Pepti	des	G G 1	D		Protein
Unique	Total	Gene Symbol	Description	Protein Sequence, unique reference, other references	Coverage
1	1	AT5G23860	TUB8, TUBULIN BETA 8	MREILHIGGG QCGNGTGAKF MEUVCAENGI BƏTGRÜQGEN DLOLENNUV YHEASCGAFV PA <u>VINGLEP GINDIV</u> ƏGF YGGIFAPDNF VFQƏGAGANN MAKGHYTEGA ELIDƏVLDUV REAENCDCL QGFQUCHSLG GGFƏŞGMGTL LISKIREEYP DR <u>UMLIFSVF PSPE</u> VƏDTVV EPYNATLSUN QLUPNADECM VLINGALVDI CFRILKITF ƏFGDLINLIƏ ATHSGUTCCL REPGQLUBƏL RE <u>LANNILFF PSLHEFNN</u> G APLTSRGSQQ YRALTVELT QQMNDAXMMƏ CAADFRMGM <u>LITASAMF</u> RGK MƏTKEVTEQM INVQNN ISY FVENIDNUX STVCDIPFG LEMASTFIGN SISIQEMFRR <u>VƏEQFTAMFF</u> RKAFLHWYTG EGMURMEFTE BEQQUDATA DEEDGVEVED DEVEVQEDQ	21.83%
1	1	AT1G20010	TUB5, TUBULIN BETA-5 CHAIN	MREILHIGGG QCGNGIGSKF MEVICDENGI BƏTGƏKISGOT ADL <u>QLERINY YYNEASGAF</u> Y V RAVINDLE POTMOSIS ƏS PFOQIFADIN TVFQƏSAGN MANGKYTER AELIDALUV VƏREALƏNCƏ LQGƏYQUSLƏ GGƏTGƏMƏK LLISKIRAEV PORMALTEY FƏRMƏJIYƏN VƏVYNALƏN MULVENABC MVLDNEALYD ICFRILKLƏT PƏFGƏLNMLI SATMƏGVTCƏ LRFPGQLNƏD LAK <u>LAVNLIP FPR</u> LHFFMVG FAPLTƏRGƏQ QYISLTVPEL TQQMMƏSKNM MCAADPRAGA YILTASAIFRG QMƏTKRUDEQ ILMIQINQUS <u>İS VYNAVENDINY KƏSVCDIP</u> FK GLUMAATFVG NƏTSIQEMFR R <u>VSEQTTAMF R</u> RMAFLIMYI GƏCMDEMEFT ELƏSIMBƏLIN AEVQQYDAT ADEDGƏFUVVE EFERGIVVE	18.93%
1	1	AT5G12250	BETA-6 TUBULIN, TUB6	MREILHIGG QCGNGIGSER MEUVICDENGI PPTGRIVENS DLOLEKNIVY YHEASCGRIV PRAILMULEP GIMDEVATGP YGQIFRPDHF VFQGGAGNM MARGHYEGG ELIDANLDVY REAENCOLG OGFQVGHSLG GGTGSGMGTL LISKIREEVP DRM <u>HTFSVF PSE</u> NSTUVY EVINAILSVI QUENADGUN VLDNEALYDI CFRILKLTF SFGDLNHLIS ATMSGVTCCL RFPGQLNSDL RKLAVNLIFF PELMFFNVGF APLTSRGSQQ YRALTVPELT QQMSDSKNMM CAADFRGAY LIASAMATGK MSTREVTEQM INVQNRHSSY FYFHINNVX SSVCDIAPRG L <u>MASTFIGN STSIQEMFER VSEQTAMFF</u> RKAFLMWYTG EGMCEMFFT AESNNNDLVS FYQQYDDATA DDFGSVEDED DEEELDHE	18,49%
1	1	AT1G12900	GAPA-2, GLYCERALDEHYDE 3-PHOSPHATE DEHYDROGENASE A SUBUNIT 2	NAAATTSVAK PSLQGFSEFS GLENISALPF AKRASSDEFV SFVSFQT3AM RANGGYRKGV TEALKWAIN GFGRIGNRI, RCHHGRKOSP LDVVVINDTG GVKQASHLIK YDSTLGIFDA DVKPSGDSAL SVDGKIIKIV SDRNPSNLFW GELGIDLVIE GTGVFVDRG AGKHLQAGAK KVLITAPGKG DIPTVVVGVN AELYSHEDTI ISINASTINC LAPFVKVLDQ RKGIIKGFNT THBYTGOR <u>LLDASHED</u> LR RARAAALNIV <u>PTSTGAAR</u> W ALVLPNLK <u>KK LNGIAL</u> RYPT PNVSVVDLVV QVSKKTFAEE VNAAFRDAÆ KELKGILDVC DEPLVSVDFR GSDVSSTIDS SLTKVMGDDM VK <u>VIAKVDNE KGYSQBV</u> VDL ADIVANNKK	18.05%
1	1	AT2G27730	copper ion binding	MATRNALRIV SRRFSSGKVL SEEERAAENV FIKKMEQEKL QKLARQGPGE QAAGSASEAK VAGATASASA ESGPKVSEDK NRNYAVVAGV VAIVGSIGWY IKAGGKKOPE VOE	13.27%
1	2	ATMG00280	ORF110A. Ribulose bisphosphate carboxylase large chain, catalytic domain	MINRAAKRADO WFGAKNYGRA VYECLRGGLY FTRDDENVNS OFFNRWRORF LFCAEAVYKA QAETGGIKGH YLNATAGTCE EMIKRAVFAR ELGVFIVMHD YLNRGIHRKY	10.91%
1	2	AT1G56410	EARLY-RESPONSIVE TO DEHYDRATION 2, ERD2, HEAT SHOCK PROTEIN 70T-1, HSP70T-1	NARGEGERI GIDLETTYSC VEUWQUDEVE IIANDOGURI <u>TESVVATTOS ER</u> LIGDARDN QUANDUNTV FOARELIGER FSDARVOSDN HFWFFWUTPG QADKPHIFVN YKGEEKGFAA ELISSNULIK MREIAEAYLG SSIKNAWTV PAYFNDSQRQ AIKDAGVIAG LNVIRIINEP TAAIAYGLD KKATSVGIKN VLIPDLGGGT FUVSLLIIE GIFEVKATAG DTHLGGEDED NARVNHFVQE TRAINKKDIS GDARALARIR TACERAKRIL SSIAQITVEV DBJEGGIDFY SFITRAKFRE MANDLFRKCH EFYMRCLADS MUKENWUDV VLVGGSTRIP KVQGLLQDFT NOKLLKSIN PDEAVAGAA VQALLAGGE NENVQDLLL DTPLSIGEI TIGGVMTILI QHITITARK DQETTIVDU OFUVLQVV GERARIINN ILGQTVLSU PEAPAGIPG VVCFDISMS ILIVAAEKNA TGKNKKIIII NDKGALSKDI EHMVQEAEK YKSEDEEHKK KVEAKNGLEN YAYNVGNILR DMGEKLPAAD KKKFEDSIEE VIQWLDDNGL AEADEFEHM	<mark>8.7</mark> 5%
1	1	AT1G26880	RPL34A Ribosomal protein L34e superfamily protein	MVQRLVYRSR HSYATKSNQH RIVKTPGGKL VYQTTKKRAS GPKCPVTGKR IQGIPHLRPS EYKRSRLSRN RRTVNRAYGG VLSGSAVRER IIRAFLVEEQ RIVKKVLKLO KAKEKVAPKA	6.67%
1	1	AT5G13780	MXE10.5 Encodes the catalytic subunit of a N- terminal acetyltransferase.	MVCIRRATVD DLLANQACNL MCLPENYQMK YYLYHILSWP QLLYVAEDYN GRIVGYVLAR MEEESNECHG HITSLAVLRT HRKLGLATKL MTAAQAAMEQ VYEARYYSLH VRBSNRAAFN LYTETLGYKI NDVEARYYAD GEDAYDMRKN LKGKQNNHKA HGHHHHKGGG CCSGDARWVE TAQAVDGKAV SK	5.73%
1	1	AT1G58380	XW6	MAERGGEGGA ERGGDRGDFG REFGGGRGGG RERDRGPRGF GRRGGRASEE TKWYPYTKLG RLVADNNITK LEQIYLHSLP VKEYQIIDHL VGPTLKDEVM KIMFYDRQTR AGGRTBFKAF VVVGDONGHV GLVKCSMEV ATAIRGAILL ARLBVVFVRF GVMONHIGRF HTVFCKVTGK GSVTYAMPF APRGSGIVAA RVPKKVLGPF, GIDDVFTSBK, GSTRTLGPFV KAFFDCLGNF VGFLTFEVK EIRFSRSFYC EHTDFLSTKA VSATKVITGE EDQA	5.28%
1	1	AT4G02520	ATGSTF2, ATPM24, ATPM24.1, GLUTATHIONE S- TRANSFERASE PHI 2, GST2, GSTF2	MAGIKUPGHE ASIATRRVLI ALHERNIDFE LUHVELKDGE HKKEPFLSRN PEGQUPAFED GOLKLFESRA ITQVIAHRVE NQGTNILQID SKNISQVAIM AlgmyvDimq fipvasklaf eqifksiygi tideavvaee eaklakvLuv yearlkefky lagetfiltd lihifaiqyl lgipikklit erprvnewva Eitkrepask vq	3.77%
1	2	ATCG00280	PHOTOSYSTEM II REACTION CENTER PROTEIN C, PSBC	NKTLYSIERF YHVETLENGT LALAGRDET TGERMWAGNA RLINLSGKLL GAHVANAGLI VENGGANNEF EVARTVERER MYEQGLILLE HLATLGMOVG PGGEVIDIFP YFVSGULHLI SSAVLGFGGI YHALLGPETL BESFPFFGYV MKDRNMTTI LGIHLILLGV GAFLUFKAL YFGGVYDTMA PGGGDVRKHT NILDSPUIF GYLLKSFFGG LGMIVSVDDL EDIIGGHWAL GSICIFGGIN HLINFFAMA RAALVMSGEA YLSYSLAALS VCGFLACEFV WFINTAYFSE FYGFTGFEAS QAQAFTFLVK DQALGANVGS AQOFTGLGKY LMRSFTGEVI FGGETMERFD LAAPMHEDER GPNGLDLSAL KKDIQFWQER RSAEYNTHAP LGSLMSVGCV ATEINANYWY SPSSMLSTS FVLGFFLEVG HLWRAGRAA AAAGFERGID RDFEFVLSMT FM	3.38%
1	1	AT3G58140	phenylalanyl-tRNA synthetase class IIc family protein	NTYFENQETI FSRASVALLS SNGFREFFY SEFSSAAYS PENUMERREYD IVSAVDIGOV ALARNUVAE DDFTNNYDDS IFSKLGMCLM RECKHFIGIL KNAIYDFDS NYSNKFEKFE DLSPIVTIKQ NFDDVLVPAD HVSRSLNDTY YVDSQTVLRC HTSAHQAELL RKGHSRFLVT GDVYRRDSID STNFPVFHQM EGFCVF3FPD WNOSKDSTI YAAEDLKKCL EGLARHLFGS VENEMVDTYF PFTNFSTLE IVFKEDMLEV LGCGVTEQVI LKQSGLENNY AMAFGLGLER LANVLFDIFD IRFFNSSDER FTSQFGKGEL GVREKPYSKY PFCYKDISFN ISDLFTENNF CEVVRGIAGD LVEEVKLIDQ FTNKKKGLTS HCYRIVFRSM ERSLIDERVM DLGSWYRDEV OKKLAVELR	3.03%
1	1	AT3G25520	ATL5, OLI5, OLIGOCELLULA 5, PGY3, PIGGYBACK3, RIBOSOMAL PROTEIN L5, RIBOSOMAL PROTEIN L5 A, RPL5A	MVFVKSTKSN AYFKRYQVKF RRRRDGKTDY RARIRLINQD KNKYNTPKYR FVVRFTNKDI VAQIVSASIA GDIVKASAYA HELPQYGLTV GLTNYAAAYC TGLILARRVL RMLEMDDEYE GNVEATGEDF SVEFTDSRFF FRALLDVGLI RTTTGNRVFG ALKGALDGGL DIPHSDKRFA GFHKENKQLD AEHHNNYIYG GHVSWYNKLL GEDEPEKLQT HFSAYIKKGV EAESIEELYK KVHAAIRADP NFKKTVKPAP KQHKRYNIKK LTYEERKNKL IERVKALNGA GGDDDDDDDE E	2.99%
1	1	AT1G74910	KJC1, KONJAC 1	MOSMMEERVV AVIMVGGFTK GTERFELSIN IEKELFFIAG OPKNHEISA CHRIPHLAGI YLVGFVEREE FALVYAAISM ELKVVPAVILE EDHEMGSAGG LYHENNIME DS9SHIFLIM CDVCCSFPLF KHLEAHRGYG GIGTLLVIKV SPESASQFGE LVADPVINEL LHYTEKPETF VSDRINCGVY VFFPEIFNAI GOVSTQRKOR ATLKWVSFE ALGPATENT DYVKLGQIL SFLAGKARLY TYETMOPHED [KSGGMSLK GILSGFKI ISGLISGFG ISSOLGSG) VYIHPSAKVY FTAKIGENVS ISAMARVGFG VELMSCIILD DVEIMENAVV THAIVGWKSS IGRMSRVQAE GVYNSKLGVT ILGDSVAVED EVVVTSSIVL PNKILMYSVD EEIL	2.89%
1	1	AT3G06720	AIMP ALPHA, AT-IMP, ATKAP ALPHA, IMPA-1, IMPA1, IMPORTIN ALPHA, IMPORTIN ALPHA ISOFORM 1	MSLRPNAKTE VRANRYKVAV DAEEGRRARE DNMVEIRKSK REESLMKKRR EGMQALQGFP SASAASVDKK LDSLKDWVAG VMSDDPALQL ESTTQFRKLL SIERBPPIEE VISAGVVPRT VELIKKEDYP AIQTEAAMAL TNIASGTSDH TKVVIDHNAV PIFVQLASP SDDVREQAVM ALGNVAGDSP RCHDUTLGCG ALLPLIAQUE HAKLSMLRTA AITHISHTCR GKROPHFOQV REALFALEL HISDDEVLT DACMALBYIS DOTNKIQTV LOGAVDKAL DELLHMSPSTV LIPALRTVGM IVTGODIGTQ CVINSGALFC LANLITQHNK KSIKKEACHT ISNITAGNED QIQTVVEAHL ISFLVSLLQM AEPDIKKEAA WAISNATSGG SHDQIKYLVE QGCIKPLCD LVCPDFRIIT VCLEGLENIL KVGEAEKNLG HTGDMNYAQ LIDDAEGLEK IENLQSHDNN EIYEKAVKIL ETYWLEEEDD ETQQPFOVDG SQAGFQFCGM QAVYSGGFN FS	2.82%

Pepti	des	Come Comphal	Description		Protein
Unique	Total	Gene Symbol	Description	Protein Sequence, unique reference, other references	Coverage
1	1	AT1G43190	POLYPYRIMIDINE TRACT-BINDING PROTEIN 3, PTB3	MARSSKUVEV RAVGKRISEN DILGIPOPEG UITKIVALEA KNOALLOMOD VSÄVASALOP FINVOPISK OKUVUOPSAK GELTIEONI KOREDEPARI LLVIIHKMIY PITUDULKOV SPYGEVEKL VIPGKÄÄGEG ALLOYOVOGC AASARTALGE RNIYDEGGOL DIGPSNIEEL GUNYNNDERE DIINPHIPAL GÖKKÖSHEGY GOTGVAIRGA ANTSAIAAR GGGIPGGIIG INDECTULUS HILMADSIDED KLIPHIRSIYS HIVHKILLEM RÖDKALLOME FIKGAMLEGE RIEVINSKEP NIIFGIDSED YNNELMEN RNAANNYRYC CSPIKMIKLS ILPGDVIEEE VMHNUGEKGA VUNIKVIENE GERGALUGE	2.789
1	1	AT5G35790	APG1 G6PD1, GLUCOSE-6-PHOSPHATE DEHYDROGENASE 1	MATISMIIPS PSSSSSSLAT AASPFRETLP LIPSASLTFFR KSLFSQVALR FFAEKNSQLD TSNCCATHFS ALQOSODQLT ELKYTKGEST LSITVYGASG DLAKKKIFPA LFALFYEGCL PODFSVFGYA RYKLTHEELE MUISSTLTCR IOQREKCGOK MCQFLKRCFY MSGQYBSED FAELNKLKE REAGKISMEL YLLSIFPHIF VUVYRCASLR ASSENGYTRV IVERFFGRDS ESSGLTRCL KQYLTEGGIF RIDHIGKEL VENLSVLAFF NLYFPELMSA NYIRWYQLIF SEDFOTTEGRG GYFOQYGIIR DIMONHLQI LALFAMETFV SLDAEDIRSE KYKVLASNKP LALEDUVYGQ YKGNNGGKT YFGYTODTV NNSLTPFFA AAAMFINNAR WDGVPFLMKA GKALHTRGAE IRVQFRHYFG NLYKKSFATN LDNATHELVI RVQDPEGIYL RINNKYFGLG MRLDRSDLNL LYRSRYPREI FOAYERLLD ALEGERRLFT RODELDAAMD LTFFALKELE EKKITPELYF YGSRGFYGAM YLASKINYRM GDLGEA	2.609
1	1	AT2G04030	CR88 ATHSP90.5, ATHSP90C, CR88, EMB1956, EMBRYO DEFECTIVE 1956, HEAT SHOCK PROTEIN 81, HEAT SHOCK PROTEIN 90.5, HSP88.1, HSP90.5	MAPALSASLY TƏPLTƏVPIT PYSƏRLƏKLƏK ASFLPRGGAL REGYSZƏNNL EKRCNEFAVK CDAAVAERT TEEGSGERFE YQAEVƏRLD LIVHƏLIYƏH EVFLRELVƏN ASALDULAF LƏVTEPƏLLG DEGOLEIRIK POPDNOTIFI TOTGIGMTKE ELIDCLGTIA QƏGTƏKFIKA LKENKOLGAD MƏLGIQQFOYG FYSAFLVARK VVVƏTKƏFKS DKQYVMEDƏN DƏSƏYLIREE TOPDNILARG TQITLILED DKYEFALƏTR IKNIVNING VYOFPITWQ EXSAFLTEVLE DEPVKEGEDEG EPKKKNTKT EKYMOMELAN ETKELMƏRNƏ KEVEKGEYNE FYKKARNEFL DELAHTMTI EGEVERƏLI VIGMOPLAN EDVINPKTKM RILYVKAVIT SODFORLEP RYLƏFVGUV DƏDDLƏLMƏN ERILQƏSIY TIKARALTAK TEDMIQEISƏ SƏNKEDVIKM MERGEFLIK DELGTGMHK RITPLLEFFS SKNEEELTƏL DDYIENMGEN QRAIYYLATD SLKƏSAKSAFF LEKLIQKDIE VLYLVEPIDE VALQNLQTYK EKKFYDISKE DLELGDEDEV KOREAKQETN LLCOMIKQQL GÖKYAKVQYS INLƏSƏSVCI VƏGKFORMAN MERLMAQAL GOTƏSLEFME GARILEINPD MPIIKDLMAA CKNAPESTEA TAVVUDLIYD ALISƏSFTDƏ SARLOKKIY EMMAMYQGE MƏRVEDEMƏS STYMEDDAKS GETIVVEDE VƏSE VƏRBOPPQD	2,449
1	1	AT1G78900	VHA-A VACUOLAR ATP SYNTHASE SUBUNIT A, VHA-A	WRAFYGGALT TFEDDERESE VSYVENUSGP VVVADGAGAA ANYELVRUCH UNLIGGITEL EGDATIOVY EETAGLTVND PVLETHRELS VELFAGIUM IFDGIQRPIK TARISGDVY IPRGVSVPAL DKDLWEPQP NKFVEGDTIT GGDLYATVFE NTLMNNLVAL PPDAMGKITY IAPAGYSIK DTVIELEPQG IKKSYTHLGS WFWRTPRYA SILAADTELL TGQVLDALF FRULGGTCAI FGATGGGKTV ISQALSKISM SGAVVTVGCG EGGUBMAEVL MDFPQLTNTL PDGRESSVMK RTIVANTEN MEVAAREASI TIGITIALYF RDMGYNVSMA ADSTSMAAEA LREISGRIAL MEADSGYAN LAARLAFYF FACKVKCLGG ESRMGSVITU GAVSPGGDF SDYTAALIS TUGVFTGLAK KLAQRHFPS VMNLSYSKY STALESFYEK FDDFDITNRT KAREUQRED DLEVUVUVG KDALAGGDKI TLETAKLIKE DYLAQNAFTP YDKFCPFYKS VM0GRNIIHF YNLANQAVER AAGMDGQKIT YTLIKHRLGD LFYRLVSQKF EDFAGGEDL	2.419
1	1	AT4G28980	CAKIAT, CDK-ACTIVATING KINASE 1AT, CDKF;1, CYCLIN-DEPENDENT KINASE F;1	NDKOPATSWS INTRPEIIAR VEIFENGEG AVADVVRARR LSDGLIVALK EIFDVOSAFR EIDAITING SPNVUMHEY FWREEENAVL VLEFLRSDLA AVIRDGKRUK NVEGGOGFSV GEIRGWNIGI LTGVDACHEN LIVHRDLKFG INLISDGVL KLADFOQAL LMEHDIVASD ENQANKLED KDGITSEPFE VIPDVENSFR GASGOGERE MAKDETRGV EELKANQUVR DDINKDSVH DOISICLATC TVSENDDDLG RNSFYINDE AVDFOGLMT SCYCTHFURP PELLISSTNY GLEVDLASLG CVFAELLSLE PLFPGISDID QISRVINVIG NLNEEWMFGC VDLEDVKNSF FAKVESPLGI EGCLFNHSGD VISLLKKLIC VPDRARATM EMINDKILSE EPLFVFUSEL DESPRIMOVS RENDSDSOFD GFGNNVNFF SSFTIEFP	2.309
1	1	AT5G11580	Regulator of chromosome condensation (RCC1) family protein	MEDKSPTLLI SEDLSRKIIS LAAGEAHTIA LTGDGCVYSW GRGHFGRLGT GKESDELVPV LVEFPNQAEG DRIRIVGVAA GAYHSLAVSD DGSVWCHGYN IYGQLGFDOE NSLAPCLINN LFEAETSSS LNDSGREVGS DLKYCTVTKAG SMMSLAINNY GGLMMGNUP PQDSEDDRL SFISFIFF ILDFKGRTU KYACCDEHVY ALVGRGDINK DNSYDYSVLY SMGNNKHGGL GLGGCESARA PQTVETFNGK SGLTVYDIAC GAHNTALLTY RKFFRGSI CHTFFFENG QLGHRSNKSS SLPEPVSDLP EHAYLVSVDC GLFHTSVVSS EGYVMSWGME RGLGLCPDVN FTEVEAGDDS VPRKISGGSS RFRDPVQVSC GAAHTVLVVD GGYKLMSWGR GANGVLGTGN VSDCYVFILV FWFMELKFEK EEVEDDGKSA STEEIRKLES KLMYMERYAS ILHGSIFGKP FNEEDIFYS LRVSGYFDMG KENGEMLESA DKSOLKKLOA FTEDMIGRYK DVLORRIGE HKRCLGSSF RFY	1.999
1	1	AT3G06510	ATSFR2, SENSITIVE TO FREEZING 2, SFR2	MELFALLIRV AGLIAUTUTG ANVYSYSERE ROMIAKERSP IDESKEVLAD ENSIEMEEGK FFFGLATAR HAEDDLDDAH LOFAKETEGS AEEAAAKK ARRKKVKLAV GAITKGLAKN INGKEDKNAA DEPSENWAA MENAPHAEDE LEMPSDENKE VKLAKDIGVI VERMGUNGSE IMPVEPIKGI KEAVNYEAVE VIXVILIKNE SMGKNYALL FINSLEPMAA DIGGWINGERT VOYMMOFIEI VVDSHIDLVD SWITEMEHI THLITUGG MFGNHOFDE LAISILPHGY FERALMMAN AMSKANDYIH GKISLKKELV GVAHVSTME FYGLEPIGAV IISMSLITEP VIDSICELD FIGINVYGGE AVCGAGLAU ETDLYSDAG GVYEDGLIVN LIMPHERVEH LUVFEYTEM GVSETDVIR REVILEHLA LIXAMLKGVP ULGVIRWIS INMENADGGE REFGUARDE SHALAKARIG SYHLESKIVK SGKVIRKDES LAMBELGKAA KAGKLEFFYR GVDNHMLMYA DGLDEPGMEP FVDRUMFGH YQMGLQDEL SRVARILLW FILMKKRIRK VKIKKTDDAG FUD	1.939
1	1	AT1G32230	ARABIDOPSIS THALIANA P8 (INTERACTING PROTEIN), ATP8, ATRCD1, CEO, CEO1, RADICAL-INDUCED CELL DEATH1, RCD1, REDOX IMBALANCED 1, RIMB1	MEAKIVKVLD SSRCEDGFGK KRKRAASYAA YVTGVSCAKL QNVPPPNGQC QIPDKRARLE GENKLSAYEN RSGKALVRYY TYFKKTGIAK RVMMYENGEW NDLFENVICA IQNELEEKSA AIEFKLCHS FILDFLHMQR LIMETGAKTP LANIDNAGKC FFFEISEBD RINYCHHKUY DDFKQNAPHD IKLRELDIVN GGETFRILLE ECSDESGENN MDDVFLADES SNEWYDERTE DECSRILEAA VSKMETDSI VUSGAKLTGS EVILNDAVK NFANGTSALG KYVDLDVGR SSEIAEARLA LFQKQVEITK KHRGDANVRY AMLPAKREVL SAVJMQGLGV GGAFIRKSIY GVGIHLTAAD CPYFSARYCD VDENGVRYMV LCRVIMGNME LLRGDKAQFF SGGEETONGV DDIESFKNII VMNINGHTHI FFEVUVRFKL SNLPNAEGNI LARKDMSOVT LEGFKDLEPG LESNQCARGS GSANSVGSST TRRKSFMBPF PILFAAISMK VARIDNLINA ANVOCLBOKK MTAREVYKKI KNIVGDLIK STITILONOP KSKENGGSI D	1.879
1	1	AT5G65010	ASN2, ASPARAGINE SYNTHETASE 2	MCGILAVLGC IDNSQAKRSR IIELSRRIRH RGPDWSGLHC YEDCYLAHER LAIIDPTSGD QPLYNEDKTV AVTVNGEIYN HKILREKLKS HQFRTGSDCE VIAHLYEENG EEFIDMLDGM FAFVLLDTRD KSFIAARDAI GITFLIGWG LDGSVWFASE NKALSDDCE YMSFPGHIY SSQGGLRH NPFWYNEQU PSFYDPLYL RANFEKAVIK RIMTOVFFCV LLSGGLDSIL VAAVALRHL KSEARAGNGS GUHTFCIGL GSPDKLAGE VADVLGTHH EFYTTVDGI DAIEEVIYMI EFYDVTIRA SFPMFLMSKK INSLGVMAVI SGESGEELIG GYLYFMKAFM KKEFHEGTCR KIKALMQFDC LRAMKSTBAM GVEARVPFLD KEFINVAMSI DPEWKLIKPD LGRIEKWVLR NAFDDEERFY LPKHLIYRGK EQFSDGVGYS WIDGLKDHAN KHVSDTMLSM ASFVFPDNTP LTKEAYYYRT IFEKFFFKSA ARATVFGGPS IACSTARAVE MDATWSMLD SGGRALGVH VAAVEDEMAA AAARGSDLV DPLFNMGT	1.739
1	2	AT2G31810	ACT domain-containing small subunit of acetolactate synthase protein	MAAISVSSP SIRCLERAGS DESPALVISET EVSFPARISY LAGISBERGD EMGERMEGFV REVDERABARTE KIKVREHIS VIVODEGGHI NRIAGVFARR GYNIESLAVG LURDKALFTI VVGGTERVLQ QVLEQLQKLV NVLKVEDISS EPQVERELML VKVNAHPESR AEIMHUVDT RARVVDIAEH ALTIEVIGD GMIAVERNL KNFQIRLIVR TGKIALREK MGATAFMER SAASYPDLKE QAFVSVLASS KKGALVQKE ISAGGVYFV EPFOPKVHR ILDAHMGLIT EDDISGLREM TISLLVNDIP GVLMIVTGVT ARGYNIQSL AVGKAETKGI SRITVIFAR DESVSKLVQQ LYKLVDVEV MDITHLPFSE RELHLIKIN NAARRADVLD INSIFRAKUN UVSNTITLQ LIGQLDKAVG LQKLEPYGI CEVARTGKNI LARSEVUSKI VLGGVSYEPLI G	1.679
1	1	AT4G24280	CHLOROPLAST HEAT SHOCK PROTEIN 70-1, CPHSC70-1	MABSAAQIHV LGGIGFASSS SSKENILGKG GTFMERSAFF GTRIGFSIF TSAFLANGTR NGGGASRYAV GEVRVUNEKV VGIDLGTINS AVAAMEGGKP TIVINAEQQR TTESVYAYTK SODALVGQIA KRQAVNNEN FFRVERRIG RUMEVDES KQVSIKVNDE DNNVKLECP AINKOFAAEI ISAQUENDE DDSARFLONG VIRAVITVAS VINSQRIAT KDAGRIAGLE VLRINEFIA SALAYGFDRK METILVPDL GGOTFOVSUL EVGOVFEVL SISJOINLGG DDFORKNVOW LAAFFKNDEG IDLIKOKQAL QALTEAAEKA KIELSSLIGI NMSLPFITAT ADGEMKITEI LIRAKTEELC SDLLDRVETP VENSLEDAKL SEKDIDEVIL VGGSTRIFAV QELVRKVIGK EPNVTVNDE VVLGAAVQA GVLAGVSDI VLLDVTPLSI GETLGGVMT KIIFRNITIP TSKSEVTSIA ADGGISTEIN VLGGERETU DNKLSSFRI DDFPARGV PQIEVKEDID ANGLEVSAV NGTGKKKDI TITGASTLFR DEVLGMVQE ERTAKDOKEK RDAIDTNOA DSVVQTENQ LELGEKIPG EVREKVEAKL QELKDKIGSG SIQEIKDAMA ALNQEVMQIG QSLYNQFGAG GFGAGPSPGG EGASSGDSS	1.679

212

Peptides		Care Combal	Description		Protein
Unique	nique Total	Gene Symbol	Description	Protein Sequence, unique reference, other references	Coverage
1	1	AT3G48560	ACETOHYDROXY ACID SYNTHASE. ACETOLACTATE SYNTHASE, AHAS, ALS, CHLORSULFURON/MIDAZOLINONE RESISTANT 1, CSR1, IMIDAZOLE RESISTANT 1, IMR1, TRIAZOLOPYRIMIDINE RESISTANT 5, TZP5	NAAATTITT SSSISFSTKP SPSSSKSPLF ISRFSLFFSL VENKSSSSSR RAGIKSSSPS SISAVLINTT NVITTPSPTK PIKPETISR TAPCOPRKGA DILVELERG GVEVTYAYDC GAMEIGAAL TESSSISVLJ EREGGGVPT AGGVARSKP SIGLINTSGL GALLDSVELV INTGOVPRRM IGTDAFGETP IVEVTRSITK HNVLVMDVED IPRILEEAFF LATSGREGPV LVDVPKDIGQ GLAIPNNEGA MRLPGYMSRM PKPPEDSHLE GIVRLISES KEVLIVGGGC LNSSDEJGRF VELTGIFVS ILMGLOSVFC DELESLENIG MEGTVIANYA VENSDILLAF GVREDDRVTG KLEAFASRAK IVHIDIDBAE IGKNRTHMY VGGDVKLADG GMKKVLERA EELKLPGVW RMELNYGKK FEJEFTIFTE AIPPOYNIKV LOLIDGALI ISGVGYGMU MAQTYNNYK PRQMISSGGL GAMGTGEPAA IGASVANPDA IVVDIDGDGS FIXHVQELAT IRVENLEVNKV LLINNGLGM VMGMEDRFVK ANRAMTFLGD PAQEDEIFPM MLLFAAACGI LARLOTAL LERLOTMUD TPGFYLDVU CHAQEVYLM IPSGGTHNV IIEDGGRIKV	1.34%
1	1	AT1G06220	CLO, CLOTHO, GAMETOPHYTE FACTOR 1, GFA1, MATERNAL EFFECT EMBRYO ARREST 5, MEE5	MESSIVETE NYGEREBE RESDEVELE DLOCKLEEN GEDEGGEG SKGHITTID VENENGVIJE EDKKYFTEE EVGEDVEL VHOEDEGDEL OPIIRVPRJ REFUGVROA TVYSTOFILG IMSNRALVEN VALUGHLOG KIVTMOULVE OTHMASTRA NENKHMYTD TRUDEGENI SIRAVMAJU LEDSRSKSYL CNIMDTGGHV NESDENTASL RLAGSAVLIV DAAEGVMVNT ERAIRMAIQD HLPIVVVIK VDRLITELKL PPRDAYYKLR HTIEVINNHI SAASTAGOL FLIDEAAGNV CEASGTAGMS FTLOGEANUM AKLKGVAMUV DKFASRLMGD VYNESDERVF KRSPFVGGGE RAFVGFILE LYKIYSQVIG EKKRSVETI, ALGOTISB AKLMVREL BLAGSSVEGS ASGTTDMUVK HIPSPREAAR RKVDRSVTGT KDSPVESMV ECDSGEDUVI FRALONTLE TSVEDVEGKV YSGRLGTGS VRULGEGVSP EDEEDNTIKE VIKLHYGAR YKIYSSAPF GSWLIGGVD ASIMITATLC NASYDEDVYI FRALONTLE VVKTATEPLA DELKNSKVEL IKKISKSE HILGGESKYLDSIMKOLE LYSEVEVKA DEVVSCEV VESSMKCFA EDFNKUNKI VIKAPLDRGL AEDIENGVVS IDNNRKQLGD FTRIKVDML LAARSINAFG PDKQGPNILL DDTLPTEVDR HLMAAVKDSI VQGFQWGARE GPLCDEPIRN VKRIVDAAK APEPLARGS OMIPTARVA YSAFLMATFR IMERVYIVEI OTPIDCVTAI YTUSERGEV HLMAAVKDSI VGGDQOGARE GPLCDEPIRD VKRIVDAAKI APEPLARGS OMIPTARVA YSAFLMATFR IMERVYIVEI OTPIDCVTAI YTUSTRED VGGVEDOFDE DALVKARLE VIESDFGFED	1.32%
1	1	AT3G20630	UBP12 ATUBP14, DA3, PER1, PHOSPHATE DEFICIENCY ROOT HAIR DEFECTIVE1, TITAN6 TTN6, UBIQUITIN-SPECIFIC PROTEASE 14, UBP14	NIMOTPPFVD QPEDEEMLVP NSDLVDGFAQ PMEUTOPETA ASTUTENCJAE DPFTLKFTMT IPNFERGNTK KHYSDUFVVG GYKMAILIFF KGNNUMLISM YLDVSDAASL FYGMSKYAQF SLAVVNGINT RYTVRKETGM GYNARESDMG FTSTMPLSEL YDFSRGYLWN DTVLVEAEVA VRKVLDYMSY DSKKETGFVG LNNGARCYM NSLLDTINH PYFRAVYNM FTENDAFTA SIPLALGJF YKLQYNDTSV ATKLITKSFG HDTYDSTMGN DVQELNKVLE EKLEDDMKGT VTEGTIQLF EGHNMNIEC INVDFKSTRK ESFYDLQLDV KOCKDVASF DKYVEVERLE GDNYKNECH GLQDANGGUL FIDFPFVLQ GLRFFEYDFM RDTWYKINDF VEFPLELDL REGGKIJEFD ADRSVNNLYT LHSVLVHSGG VGGGHYAFT RFTISDQWYK FDDEEVYKED LKALEEDYG GEELPGYNF GTNINFFFFF TKYSMAYLVY YIRESDKDKI IGNYDEKDIA EKLEVALKKE QEELEDKRFK KAQAKLITI KVARDEDLER GIGKDIYFDL VHEKVRSFR IGNOFPGOT FREUXAKFEDV PVOLGRFFHH ARGNNTYFP INEDITGOEL GPVGIFAES NKANTAELKL FLEVENLUK PIPPEKSKE DILLFFKLYDP RELAVLSYAG RLMVKSSKF MDITGKLMEM VGFAPDEELE LFEEIKFEPC YMCEHLDKKT SFRLCQIEDG DIICFGKPLV NKEIECLYPA VPSFLEVQM ROLVRFALE KFKEDEEVLE LSKQHTYDDV YEKVREKLGL DDFSKLRITS HKITSOQFKF GICKOTHVNO TSDILYFFLID IFLEELGGL KTLKVAFNAR KREVYLNEN LAVGOT ON UNELKIKUL SJEDDAELL LEVYTNKKI FFSTERIEN INDQWTHAR ELEPTEEKNE GPNORLLVY KFLKVAFNAR KREVYLNEN LEVGGYDG UNELKIKUL LSVDAKKAK FFAMSMGRP EVLQDTDVVY NRFGRRDVG AFEQYLGLEK ADTTFKRAYA	0.99%
1	1	AT1G29900	CARB, CARBAMOYL PHOSPHATE SYNTHETASE B, VEN3, VENOSA 3	MANHCLELSS NCSSITASSK SNPRFSPSKI SYSTFISKSA IYYKKYKA SSSSSFGTF PCINKKSLT HVLKV9ELA DITTKFSPE IVGKATDLKK INILGACFUY IGACEFUYS GTACKALME EVITYLSS NFATIMTOFE TANKTIKAM FPELVEQVIE KEPPALLT MEGGTALMA VALAESGALE KYGVELIGAK LGAIKKAEDR ELFKDAMENI GLKTPPSGIG TILDECFDIA ENIGEFPIII RPAFILGGTG GGIAYNKEEF ESICKSGLAA SATSQVLVEK SLLGKKKYLL EVKRDLADNY VICGIENID MKVNTGDSI TVARAQTLID REYGRLADSI IAIIEGUYE CGGSNUGFAN NPUDEVNII EMMFRYSBS ALASKATGFT IANDAALSY GYLLOQINDI TIKKTPASFF SSIDYIVTYKI FRAFEKFERG SQLLTTQKK SVGESMALGK TFQESTÇKAL FSLECGYSGK GCAKIKELON DHOQLKYSLK VPHPDRIHAI YAAKKGKKI DEIYELSMYD KWFLIQLKEL VDVGVIMSG TLSEITKEL YEVKRKGFSD KQIAFATKIT EEEVENTKRIS LGVVPSYKKD UTCAEFERA TYYKYSSVUD EESAFNUK KVLILGGGON RIGGCIEFOY CCHTSFAL DAGVETIMI BOMETVSTDY DISDELYFEP LITEDVINVI DLEKEPDGIIV QFGGQFLKL ALFIKHYLKK HMPHSLSGAG PUNIFGSPD SIDAAEDERE FNAILDELKI EQEKGGIAKS EANLAIKKE VGYPVVRPS YULGGRAMEI YIDDSRLITY LENNQUDPE REVIVDKYLS DAIEIDVDIL TDSVGNVUIG GIMEHEQAG VHSGDSACHL PTOTIPASCI QITRWTIKL AKLAVCGLM NCQYAITISG DVFLLEMFR ABRIVFYSK ALGHFLAKKA ALGMFEKEK KRYSKEAVEF PFEKFQGCDV ILGEFERSTG EVISISSEFS SAFAMAQIAA QUKPLSTVT VESLINDITER HLEKSISIE KLALOFTEKK WYSELKK FFERFAGCDV DAGCHMELT ISSGDDIOD GOGLQHAL ALKVPYVITY AGALATAEG KSLKSSAIDM TALQOFTEKKI WYSSLV	0.84%
1	1	AT1G20960	BRR2, EMB1507, EMBRYO DEFECTIVE 1507	NANLGGAREA HARFRQYEYE ANSSUVITO NEPEDTHEFT GEPETINGKI DERSFGENYA KGRPQUELEK LKUSKUKERD VVDDMYNIRQ SKRELREES VITOTDDAVY QPKTKETRAA YEAMLGIQK QLGGQPPSIV SGAADEILAV LKNDAFRHPE KKMEIEKLIN KIENHEFQL VSIGKLITDF QEGGDSGGGR ANDDEGLDD LGVAVETERA EDDEESDEN DWEEDDDEED DEPTRIGGMQ VDAGINGEDA GDAHEGTNIN VQDIAAWLQ RKISQAYEQQ IDQQQQUA EELLKILAGE DDRVYEOKLI MHIQYEKYSI VKTILINNIK VVKTELARA EDQEENRIE EEMGCHOPEI TAVYQLHAT RATAKERGEN LQMSINDEDA EELLKILAGE DDRVYEOKLI MHIQYEKYSI VKTILINNIK VVKTELARA EDQEENRIE EEMGCHOPEI TAVYQLHAT RATAKERGEN LQMSINDEDA EELLKILAGE GDRVYEOKLI MHIQYEKYSI VKTILINNIK VVKTELARA EDQEENRIE EEMGCHOPEI TAVYQLHAT RATAKERGEN LQMSINDEDA GROGUNRVQS KVYDTALFKA ENILLCAFG AGKINVAMIT ILQULMMAN KKCOLPPSOY RSMGKAUDU VVWTSKKUN FURKLVKIIE NPUMAQPAR GROGUNRVQS KVYDTALFKA ENILLCAFG AGKINVAMIT ILQULMMAN KKCOLPPSOY RSMGKAUDU VVWTSKNUR MEKLVNIEV NPUMAQPAR GROGUNRVQS KVYDTALFKA ENILLCAFG AGKINVAMIT ILQULMMAN KKCOLPPSOY RSMGKAUDU VVTVSKNUR MEKLVNIEV NULKKOLFKF DRSYRPVPLH QQYIGISVKK PLQRPQLMMD LCYQKVLAGA GKHQVIIFV SKRETSKTAR AIRDTAMAND TLSRFLKEDS VTRDVLHSHE DIVKNSDLKD ILFVGFAIHH AGLSRGORI VEILSQGHV QVIVSTATLA MGVNHDANTV IKKTQVINP EKGAMELSP LDVNGKLAGA GRQYDDHGE GIIITGYSEL GYTYGING LDFSQGING (LEKALNISK MKGRMANNY THAGTANGKI PLQAFAGLS NDILMQLEK DAVELSPANL GYTYDLGR LABYTYITHE IATVINELK FYMODIDLYR LFSISDEFKY VTVRQDEKHE LAKLDEVFI FIKETLEEFS AKINVLLQAY ISQLKLEGIS GETVUPSF RHILIPEKYP PYFELLLQQ LLEKALNISK MKGRMANNY THAQFNHGLS NDILMQLEKK QUUSEFYADI SAQLEGLIR SPHOKAPLHK FINGPRVVI SAWUPDIFKT VLWYLETYT PILDDKHK YVEPFHILVE DNDDEKILHH EYFLLKOVI DEDHILHFTY PIFEPLPQY TVRVVBURKL GSETVLPSF RHILIPEKYP PYFELLDLQP LEVTALDIRH YELLYQDFKH FNFWQAVITS QANJEFTYD TATUQHAK MKRPATVYF TRKHVELTAY DUMAYSKON QUUSIFUVD LLUGAGASK FLUDAFYFVE TRKHVELTAFF VESQLQMFH DIFNAFYVAK KNEPATVYF TRKHVELTAY DIAAYSKON QUUSIFUVD LLUGAGASK PLUDAGKU YFFTYRF FOVFPYFLI HQVDISSA GANIKQMIYQ QUUSIFUVDE LLIGGOGG VLEVIVSBAM NSHSDFYVPJ LLQMGGASK PLUDAGKU YFFTRAFFLUCHT FKNFFTFT VSSLQAMITE TYTAUCHAK MKRPATVYF TRKHVELTAY DUMAYSKON QUUSIFUVDE LEKQELKHK DAGLAWAG VVLISATEL QAVVDYSSA GUNIALLAM EVSQUV	0.46%